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            1        IN THE CRIMINAL COURT OF TENNESSEE AT SAVANNAH

            2                 TWENTY-NINTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

            3   
________________________________________________________

            4   STATE OF TENNESSEE

            5   VERSUS                        NO. 9776

            6   CHRISTOPHER KING KNIGHT



            7               DEFENDANT

            8   
________________________________________________________

            9               This cause came on to be heard and was 
heard

           10   on the 13th, 14th and 15th days of July, 2015 before 
the

           11   Honorable C. Creed McGinley, Judge, holding the 
Criminal

           12   Court for Hardin County, at Savannah, Tennessee, and a

           13   jury of twelve and one alternate jurors.

           14               The jury was selected, impaneled, and duly

           15   accepted by both sides and sworn.  The reading of the

           16   indictment was read; a plea of not guilty was entered 
by

           17   Ryan Feeney, Attorney for the Defendant.

           18               The rule was invoked and the witnesses 
were

           19   excluded from the courtroom.  Opening statements by 
the

           20   respective counsel, and then the following proceedings

           21   were had.  To wit:

           22                        *   *   *   *

           23

           24

           25
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            1               THE COURT:   Okay.  Good morning, Ladies 
and

            2   Gentlemen.  We've got a case today for your

            3   consideration.  Docket Number 9776.  State of 
Tennessee

            4   versus Christopher King Knight.  Is the State ready to

            5   proceed?

            6               MR. SMITH:  Yes, Your Honor.  The State is

            7   ready to proceed.

            8               THE COURT:  The Defendant ready to 
proceed?

            9               MR. Feeney:  Ready, Your Honor.

           10               THE COURT:  As I your name if you'll come

           11   forward and be seated in the Jury box as directed by 
the

           12   bailiff.

           13               William Hardy, Clint Sparks, Anna McAfee,

           14   Miranda Taylor, Connie McLin, Thomas Hurley, Katie

           15   Harris, Betty McClough, Virginia Maness, Linda Crotoy

           16   (sp), Tiffany Bunch, David Helton, George Steele,

           17   Samantha Boswell (no answer), Sarah Coffman Hart, 
Robert

           18   March, Dennis Shelby, Jeffery Gordan, Kenneth Frazier,

           19   Samuel Richards.

           20               Okay.  As I said today's case is State of

           21   Tennessee versus Christopher Knight.  It's Number 
9776.



           22   This is in fact a criminal case.  So I remind you that

           23   the Defendant or the accused person is presumed 
innocent

           24   and the burden of proof is beyond a reasonable doubt.

           25   Those are fundamental concepts.
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            1               Most all of you, probably all of you have

            2   been present when we've gone through this procedure.

            3   This is known as voir dire or jury selection.  This is

            4   the portion of the trial where you're asked questions

            5   concerning your ability to be fair and impartial in 
all

            6   aspects of this case and to see if you can take that

            7   oath as a juror to fairly and impartially decide the

            8   case based upon the evidence and the law.

            9               As I said today's case is State versus

           10   Christopher King Knight.  He is the accused or the

           11   Defendant.  He's the gentleman at the far end of 
counsel

           12   table.  Just raise your hand.  He is represented by 
Mr.

           13   Ryan Feeney who is seated next to him.

           14               State of Tennessee is represented by the

           15   district attorney general staff.  We've got Mr. Matt

           16   Stowe is your district attorney actually present, Mr.



           17   Carthel Smith is an assistant district attorney, and

           18   Josh Turnbow is an assistant district attorney.  They

           19   will be handling the prosecution of today's case.

           20               The official prosecutor or the arresting

           21   agency is Mr.  TJ Barker of the Savannah Police

           22   Department.  That's the very brief identification of 
the

           23   parties.

           24               He is accused in Indictment Number 9776 
with

           25   having committed the offense of murder in the first
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            1   degree.  With the brief introductions that I've given

            2   you are any of you kin to anybody that's involved in

            3   this case.

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I don't know if I'm 
kin,

            5   his mother and my Aunt Edna were in and we grew up

            6   together and it was my aunt.  My great aunt.  But I

            7   don't know if we're kin.

            8               THE COURT:  The deceased person?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           10               THE COURT:  All right.

           11               PROSPECTIVE:  Him.  His mother and my Aunt

           12   Edna were kin.  We grew up together when we were 



little.

           13               THE COURT:  So are you --

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  His mother was kin to 
my

           15   aunt.  So I guess we're kin somewhere in that.

           16               THE COURT:  Yeah, you're kin.  That's 
within

           17   the six degree in all likelihood.  The law prohibits

           18   anyone that is related within the six degree of civil

           19   kinship.

           20               I've come to settle it's about third

           21   cousins.  So let me get you to step down.  That's Ms.

           22   Anna McAfee for cause.  Clarence Hottiman, could you

           23   hear from where you were seated?

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not that good.

           25               THE COURT:  All right.  I'm going to go 
back

                                                                       
13

            1   through.  The Defendant is Mr. Christopher Knight.  
He's

            2   represented by Mr. Ryan Feeney, who is seated next to

            3   him.  The State of Tennessee is represented by Mr.

            4   Carthel Smith and Mr. Josh Turnbow.

            5               The arresting officer is Mr. TJ Barker an

            6   investigator with the City of Savannah.  The charge is



            7   murder in the first degree.  Anyone related by blood 
or

            8   marriage?  This is alleged to have occurred on March 
10,

            9   2013.

           10               So it happened a pretty good while ago, 
but

           11   there have been things that occurred that kept us from

           12   bringing it to trial any sooner than we actually have

           13   been able to do so.  I think there was some publicity

           14   around the time that this happened concerning this

           15   event.  I don't think it's been wide spread since that

           16   date, but obviously if you're on the Jury you can't

           17   decide the case based upon what you might have seen in

           18   the newspaper or what you might have heard.  You've 
got

           19   to decide the case based upon the sworn testimony, the

           20   exhibits and the law.

           21               Any of you as you're seated there -- and 
the

           22   alleged victim was Ms. Peggy Alexander.  Any of you

           23   seated there have you heard anything about this case?

           24   All right.  Mr. Seal, without asking what you might 
have

           25   heard, can you set that aside and base your decision
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            1   upon you hear in this courtroom.

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Uh-huh.

            3               THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you.  And

            4   you've indicated in the past you have some 
difficulties

            5   hearing, I think.  Mr. Hottiman might have some

            6   difficult.  I'm going to ask that everybody speak up

            7   first of all so that everyone up here can hear you, 
but

            8   hopefully if you're seated out there I want you to

            9   listen to keep us from repeating these questions over

           10   and over.

           11               We tried a case to Panel One last Friday.  
I

           12   had the opportunity to forewarn them.  This case -- 
most

           13   of the cases I try are in one day.  This case is two 
or

           14   maybe three days in length.  Any of you got anything

           15   going on in your personal lives that would interfere

           16   with your ability to listen to the evidence, give this

           17   case whatever time and attention it takes to dispose 
of

           18   it?  Yes, sir.  Mr. Gordon.

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  My kid has an

           20   appointment at 12:00 and my girlfriend can't take him.

           21   So I was hoping that --

           22               THE COURT:  Medical appointment?



           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           24               THE COURT:  Well, let me get you to step

           25   down.  Bobby Lambert.  And I feel like I'm hollering 
at
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            1   you folks, but I'm wanting to make sure everybody is

            2   able to hear.  So I'm not angry.  I'm in a good mood.

            3   Don't think I'm angry.  Not angry at anybody, but I'm

            4   just trying to make sure everybody hears.  Yes, ma'am.

            5               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm self-employed and

            6   there is no way I can miss that much work.  I do hair

            7   for a living so if I'm not there my appointments I 
don't

            8   make any money at all.

            9               THE COURT:  What are they doing today?

           10               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Today?

           11               THE COURT:  Yes.

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  At my work I have a 
nail

           13   appointment at 1:00, but Tuesday and Wednesday I have

           14   appointments.

           15               THE COURT:  All right.  Let me get you to

           16   step down.  I'm surprised I didn't say something the

           17   first day because long distance truckers, over-the-
road



           18   truckers and people that -- beauticians, cosmetologist

           19   it's a vocational hardship on these people.  If they

           20   come in it's extreme hardship.  Patsy Cortez.

           21               I heard a phone ding.  I think it was 
mine.

           22   I just turned mine down.  Anybody that's got your 
phone

           23   on maybe that's your reminder.  If the phone starts

           24   playing Rocky Top it will embarrass you it won't

           25   embarrass me.
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Your Honor.

            2               THE COURT:  Yes.

            3               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I have an appointment

            4   with the neurologist in Memphis on Friday.  I'll have 
an

            5   appointment with somebody on Friday if we're not done.

            6   Okay.

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I know, but I've had

            8   this appointment for three weeks.

            9               THE COURT:  I'll make sure you keep it.

           10   Alright.

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Okay.  Good.

           12               THE COURT:  I've got a meeting at 10:00

           13   o'clock in Nashville, Tennessee on Friday.  I've got



           14   Court in another county that would be very difficult 
to

           15   move on Thursday.

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Well, you had said it

           17   might last three or four days.  So...

           18               THE COURT:  I'm hoping two, no more than

           19   three, but I had it set once before and I didn't have

           20   but two and I started worrying.  So I've got three

           21   blocked off for it and I hope we will move it along.

           22               All right.  Make sure you keep your

           23   appointment.  I'll do that for you.  Anybody else?  
I'm

           24   not going to promise we won't go into Thursday.  It 
will

           25   kind of disappointment me and I'll have to do a lot of
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            1   things, but we're going to take whatever time it takes

            2   to dispose of this case.  It will not go to Friday.

            3               All right.  As you're seated there can any

            4   of you -- and I guess we will go ahead and tell you,

            5   people get nervous.  There is not a notice been filed 
to

            6   seek the death penalty.  So that's not on the table.

            7   People get nervous about it.  It's a very emotional

            8   issue.



            9               So we are here about guilt and innocence

           10   only.  Guilt or innocence I should say.  Any of you as

           11   you're seated there, can you think of any reason that

           12   you could not render a fair and impartial verdict 
based

           13   upon the evidence and the law.

           14               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

           15               THE COURT:  All right.  Voir dire for the

           16   State.

           17               MR. SMITH:  As courtesy to all of you and 
I

           18   compliment the people who spoke up to Judge McGinley

           19   about problems with work or doctors appointments or

           20   whatever.  Do any of you have anything problems with

           21   your family whether it be sickness or job related or

           22   anything that would detract from you staying here 
maybe

           23   through Wednesday afternoon or Wednesday night?

           24   Anything?

           25               State softball tournament or anything of
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            1   that nature?  Grandchildren.  If you do let us know.  
We

            2   want to try to accommodate you.  We appreciate your



            3   sacrifice and your time by answering the call to duty

            4   here in this county on this case.  So anybody that's 
got

            5   anything that's troubling you or is requiring your

            6   attention that you need to tell us about at this time?

            7   Anyone?

            8               Now, I need a show of hands because that's

            9   going to hopefully limit my questions to you.  And 
this

           10   is the only time in a trial of a case that we can

           11   exchange dialogue or we can talk to one another.  This

           12   is the only time.  And so I ask you if I ask you

           13   something and you think it is important that it be

           14   revealed do so.  If it there is something that I have

           15   not asked or either of the attorneys have not asked 
and

           16   you feel it's important please volunteer that

           17   information to us.

           18               And my first important question is by a 
show

           19   of hands how many of you have served prior to today on 
a

           20   criminal Jury?

           21               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Raising of hands.)

           22               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Now, let's

           23   start with Ms. McCollum.  Ms. McCollum, I want to ask

           24   you a few questions about your prior service.  Was it

           25   here in this county?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

            2               MR. SMITH:  And how long ago?

            3               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Two months.

            4               MR. SMITH:  You're almost a veteran.

            5               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.  We all are.

            6               THE COURT:  I hooked them as long as I've

            7   hooked a Jury in a long time.  We've got a brand new

            8   panel coming in next Monday.  So they done the whole

            9   deal.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  I guess you saw Mr.

           11   Turnbow --

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           13               MR. SMITH:  -- at that time.

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  He was.

           15               MR. SMITH:  He will be assisting today.

           16   Primarily because it's mine.  You can tell by my bald

           17   head that I might be -- but Josh is here.  You know 
him.

           18               I'll introduce -- the Court has already

           19   referred to Mr. Feeney who is here.  He has been

           20   practicing law over in primarily McNairy County and

           21   surrounding counties.  He has now I think moved to



           22   Colorado.  But in the -- any of you who indicated that

           23   you had had prior Jury service was Mr. Feeney the

           24   defense counsel?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No, but I do actually
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            1   know him.

            2               MR. SMITH:  All right.  Was that on a

            3   professional basis?

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Personal.

            5               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Could you give me some

            6   idea of your acquaintanceship with him?

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Dream Weavers.

            8               MR. SMITH:  What now?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Dream Weavers.

           10               MR. SMITH:  You have to explain what that

           11   is.

           12               THE COURT:  That's a theatre group.

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Theatre group here in

           14   town.  He was here with his children and participated.

           15               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Thank you.

           16   In the case that you heard maybe one or more cases 
what

           17   type were they?

           18               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  What type -- criminal.



           19               MR. SMITH:  Well, were they drug cases or 
--

           20               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  It was a stabbing.

           21               MR. SMITH:  A stabbing.  Okay.  All right.

           22   So there was some violence?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Correct.

           24               MR. SMITH:  And there was some injury to a

           25   person?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Now, who else raised

            3   their hand?  Way back here.  Let's go with Ms. Harris

            4   and we'll come back.  What type case did you have Ms.

            5   Harris.

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I've been on two in 
the

            7   last three months.  One was a drug case and the other

            8   was DUI.

            9               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Go ahead, 
Mr.

           10   Hurley.

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm the same way.  I 
was

           12   on the same one she was.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  And Mr.



           14   Steele I'm going to get you to double cross-
examination

           15   I guess.  You said you served on a prior Jury, right?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.  It was a couple

           17   two or three weeks ago on a DWI and the drug case.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  But I was an 
alternate.

           20   The Judge dismissed me.

           21               MR. SMITH:  Good luck to you.  You said 
you

           22   heard something about this case, correct?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.

           24               MR. SMITH:  What mode or source did you 
hear

           25   something about the case?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I heard it from the

            2   Savannah Courier.

            3               MR. SMITH:  You read it in the paper?

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.

            5               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Now, if 
what

            6   you hear -- the Judge is going to tell you that what 
you

            7   need to make a decision on is the evidence that comes



            8   from this Jury box through life witness testimony or

            9   through documents or things that he's approved as

           10   exhibits.

           11               Even what I'm saying or what Mr. Feeney

           12   might say or what Mr. Turnbow might say is an aid to

           13   help you reach a decision, but it's not evidence.  Do

           14   you understand that?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Uh-huh.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Now, if you hear something 
from

           17   that Jury box that's contrary to what you read is that

           18   going to cause you a problem in reconciling the paper

           19   versus what you heard in this courtroom?

           20               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           21               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  You understand that the

           22   paper is not under oath?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.

           24               MR. SMITH:  They try to get their facts

           25   accurate, but sometime they don't tell the whole 
story.
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            1   You understand that?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Right.

            3               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Now, we've got Mr. 



Hurley

            4   and Mr. Steele.  Let's go back.  Yeah, you're Ms.

            5   Taylor?

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Uh-huh.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Miranda Taylor?

            8               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

            9               MR. SMITH:  And what type Jury service 
have

           10   you had in the past?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I was on the same one

           12   with her about two months ago, the stabbing.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  You appear 
to

           14   have some form of uniform on.  What type work do you 
do?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I work at Lifespan 
here

           16   in Savannah.

           17               MR. SMITH:  What now?

           18               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I work at Lifespan 
here

           19   in Savannah.

           20               MR. SMITH:  And what type work is that?

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm front desk at the

           22   OB/GYN clinic.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Okay.  If you're away a

           24   couple of days they've got maybe somebody that --

           25               THE COURT:  Don't bring this up.
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

            3               THE COURT:  The reason I say that she 
knows

            4   what I'm getting at.  My wife is the director.  When 
her

            5   people get on Jury duty I catch grief.  It's -- been

            6   married 40-something yeas.  I guess I can put up with 
a

            7   little more.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Now, after Ms. Taylor, who 
else

            9   do we have.  Were you on the same Jury that the rest 
of

           10   these people announced?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I've been on --

           12               THE COURT:  He's actually on last Friday's

           13   Jury.

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Right.

           15               THE COURT:  Then he's been on another one

           16   too.

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.  Theft.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Any time

           19   you've been on a case such as this where we have a



           20   death, someone murdered or some negligent homicide or

           21   something of that nature, vehicular homicide?  Have 
you

           22   ever been on a case such as that?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR: (Nodding of the head.)

           24               MR. SMITH:  You never have?  You retired?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR: (Nodding of the head.)
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            1               MR. SMITH:  What work did you do primarily

            2   during your former productive years?

            3               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I was an operator at 
the

            4   steel mill.

            5               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Most of the equipment 
I

            7   operated.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Mr. Sparks, did you 
raise

            9   your hand?

           10               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No, sir.

           11               MR. SMITH:  You've never been on a Jury

           12   before?

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I've been on a Jury, 
but

           14   not criminal.



           15               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  What type case?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Drug and DUI.

           17               MR. SMITH:  Same ones that they spoke 
about,

           18   the earlier jurors?

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           20               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I've been on the drug

           22   and DUI.

           23               MR. SMITH:  You're Mr. Hart.

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           25               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Have you heard anything
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            1   about the case?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not to my knowledge, 
but

            3   if more facts were brought up I might remember.  But 
not

            4   to my knowledge.

            5               MR. SMITH:  Do you remember if you did 
from

            6   what source it may have come?  Paper or somebody who

            7   claimed to know.

            8               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Probably be the paper.

            9               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Now, I have 



a

           10   bad name Carthel.  Now, Ms. Linda how do you spell 
your

           11   name?

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  C-r-o-t-e-o-u; 
Croteou.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Croteou.  Okay.  How did you 
get

           14   that name?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Married my husband.

           16   It's French-Canadian.

           17               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  I believe you've served

           18   on a Jury before?

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, I have.  Here.

           20               MR. SMITH:  Here.

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.  The drug case.

           22               MR. SMITH:  The drug case.  Okay.  Any 
prior

           23   experience before then?

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           25               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Now, does
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            1   that exhaust -- okay.  Mr. Markhem; is that correct?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Markhem, right.  Drug

            3   and DUI.



            4               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

            5               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  When you were talking

            6   about hearing the case I have a sister-in-law that 
works

            7   Paris South so it has been discussed.

            8               MR. SMITH:  What is Parasouth (sic)?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  The elementary school.

           10   She works there worked.  Worked with the deceased.

           11               MR. SMITH:  So you're talking about Ms.

           12   Peggy Alexander.

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Correct.

           14               MR. SMITH:  The lady that was killed.

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Thank you.  That's what 
I

           17   mean by volunteering information.  Thank you so much.

           18               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I had forgotten about

           19   that connection.  We did discuss that at the time of

           20   what happened.

           21               MR. SMITH:  All right.  Anyone else now?

           22               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  It was on the assault

           23   case.  The stabbing recently.

           24               MR. SMITH:  That was just a short time 
ago;

           25   is that correct?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

            2               THE COURT:  A pretty good while.  The 
Freddy

            3   T's.

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

            5               MR. SMITH:  All right.  This may have been

            6   explained to you earlier.  I guess some of you are

            7   asking yourselves why are we asking all of these

            8   questions.  We're here; we're willing to do our job;

            9   we're willing to be fair and impartial; we're willing 
to

           10   listen and make the best decision we can.  But folks,

           11   we're not computers and we can't plug in our common

           12   sense.  We can't plug in our life experiences, our

           13   successes, our trials, our tribulations, our 
interaction

           14   with people good or bad.

           15               That makes up the human persona and all of

           16   that comes together in an instance like this for you 
to

           17   analyze what you hear and then render the best 
decision

           18   you can.  That's why we're asking these questions.  
It's

           19   not to pry.  But it is very important that we talk to

           20   you and it's not that you're not qualified.  It's not

           21   that you're not going to be fair.  That you're not 



going

           22   to be listening.

           23               It's goes down to suitability.  Are you 
best

           24   suited to hear this case as opposed to someone out in

           25   the audience or vice versa.  Does this case suit or is
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            1   it in line with your life and your life experiences.

            2   And I don't mean that you have had someone brutally

            3   murdered in order to be qualified or suited to sit on

            4   this Jury.  Okay.

            5               But we want you to be able to call upon

            6   those prior experiences, those life changing events,

            7   your station in life, your work, your interaction with

            8   people whether it be good or bad and render in this

            9   decision.  Y'all understand why we're asking these

           10   questions.

           11               Okay.  Now, with that I'm fixing to move 
on,

           12   but does anybody have anything else that they need to

           13   volunteer and you've done a great job in doing that.

           14   Yes, sir.

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Well, I just figured 
out

           16   I never knew the lady's last name, but Ms. Alexander 



was

           17   my neighbor on Pickwick Street.  I don't know her.  We

           18   just speak in passing.  I can see her bedroom window

           19   from my back porch.  That's the extent of it.

           20               MR. SMITH:  At that time frame was Mr.

           21   Knight living there?

           22               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  And were you living 
there

           24   and was she living there on March 10, 2013?  That's 
the

           25   date that she was killed.
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

            2               MR. SMITH:  You were there?

            3               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Uh-huh.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  As a neighbor were you

            5   involved any about going outside and talking to

            6   officers?  Were you interviewed, talking to friends or

            7   anyone else at that time?

            8               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I was just there when

            9   they interviewed my dad.  He was also her neighbor.  
But

           10   I wasn't --

           11               MR. SMITH:  What's his name?



           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Herbert Shelby.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Were you

           14   personally interviewed?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Did he relate any

           17   information to you about something he may have known 
or

           18   something he was asked?  Did he discuss that with you?

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  He didn't know 
anything.

           20   Just said what he knew about the interaction with her.

           21   That was it.

           22               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Good step

           23   volunteering that.  Now, anybody else got anything on

           24   their mind that you think you need to reveal at this

           25   time?
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            1               Okay.  Now, you've heard this several 
times

            2   before.  He gives you the law, our Judge does and he

            3   gives you rulings on evidence.  There may be objection

            4   to evidence.  Lawyers sometimes disagree on what is

            5   relative, what is probative, other lawyers disagree 
and

            6   there could be objection and he will rule on those.



            7               He also will give you any legal procedures

            8   involved.  And as he's already told you that this case

            9   is not a case where there is a request if you find the

           10   Defendant guilty of a death penalty.  That it not

           11   something that you're going to have to deal with.

           12               The Judge does the sentencing.  Okay.  You

           13   merely decide guilt or innocence.  Now is everybody 
with

           14   me on that?  Everybody understand that?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JURORS: (Nodding of the head.)

           16               MR. SMITH:  And it is the truth that at 
this

           17   stage Mr. Knight is presumed innocent.  That's our

           18   constitution.  And we are here and we are at a status

           19   point at these proceedings because 12 other people

           20   similar to yourselves were that empaneled, they were

           21   sworn and they heard from members of law enforcement,

           22   which includes the City of Savannah Police Department,

           23   the Hardin County Sheriff's Department, the Tennessee

           24   Bureau of Investigation and supporting agencies in 
that

           25   performed work in an investigative manner such as

                                                                       
32

            1   medical people, forensic people.



            2               So that's what the Grand Jury heard.  They

            3   did not hear from Mr. Knight.  They did not hear from

            4   Mr. Feeney.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry, Your Honor, may we

            6   approach for a moment?

            7               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            8   follows:)

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I don't it's

           10   appropriate to talk about what was happening with the

           11   Grand Jury.

           12               MR. SMITH:  (Indiscernible) --

           13               THE COURT:  Why don't we move on then.

           14               MR. SMITH:  I was only going to say 
they've

           15   got us here for a decision.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  But none of those people

           17   testified in the Grand Jury.  TJ Barker did --

           18               THE COURT:  I'm -- what goes on in the 
Grand

           19   Jury is a secret proceeding so you don't know.

           20               MR. SMITH:  I'm not going to say anything 
--

           21               THE COURT:  Well, let's move on.  I've 
told

           22   them it's a one count indictment.

           23               (End of Bench conference.)

           24               THE COURT:  An indictment is simply a



           25   written accusation charging the Defendant with a 
crime.
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            1   It's not proof of guilt.  So let's move on.

            2               MR. SMITH:  So the Grand Jury says this 
case

            3   needs to be determined by you on guilt or innocence.

            4               Now, it is true that the State, through

            5   these various agencies, have the burden of proving 
each

            6   and every element of the offense beyond a reasonable

            7   doubt.  He will tell you what generally is considered

            8   reasonable doubt.  Okay.  It's not what we call

            9   absolute, perfect case.  It's a case that causes you

           10   some mental hesitation is the word I'll use.  It's 
like

           11   passing a car and you start to pass that car and you

           12   look and you think well, here comes an oncoming car or

           13   double line and they hesitate to pass.

           14               Hesitation I think is equivalent here to

           15   reasonable doubt, but if you're convinced that you can

           16   pass that car without any problem and you're convinced

           17   in this case that you've heard proof beyond a 
reasonable

           18   doubt even though -- now, listen close to this 
question,



           19   even though we have a young man charged with killing 
his

           20   mother and you believe that the case is as far as the

           21   evidence was proven to your satisfaction beyond a

           22   reasonable doubt can you still vote guilty even though

           23   her son is the person charged with killing his own

           24   mother?  Ms. Harris, can you do that?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR: (Nodding of the head.)
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            1               MR. SMITH:  Mr. Hurley, can you do that?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

            3               MR. SMITH:  Mr. Steele, can you do that?

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  (Nodding of the head.)

            5               MR. SMITH:  Mr. Hollister, can you do 
that?

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  (Nodding of the head.)

            7               MR. SMITH:  Ms. Taylor, can you do that?

            8               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  (Nodding of the head.)

            9               MR. SMITH:  Ms. Bunch, you can overcome

           10   that?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           12               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Ms. (Indiscernible) --

           13   can you do that?

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.



           15               MR. SMITH:  I haven't picked on you.  Can

           16   you do that?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           18               MR. SMITH:  It's a situation that is

           19   disturbing, but we see it in our society each and 
every

           20   day.  But I think that's something that we need to

           21   address in our hearts and in our minds.  Is there a

           22   stumbling block to any person sitting here as a

           23   potential juror?

           24               Now, the collaboration of about three or

           25   four different agencies involved in this case some of
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            1   whom did different work, different investigations,

            2   talked to different people and they all have then put

            3   together what they believe is enough and sufficient 
and

            4   more importantly credible --

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  May we approach?

            6               MR. SMITH:  That this case --

            7               THE COURT:  Wait.  Objection.

            8               MR. SMITH:  I'm sorry.

            9               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

           10   follows:)



           11               MR. FEENEY:  Mr. Smith is arguing the

           12   evidence.

           13               MR. SMITH:  I haven't argued the evidence.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  He's saying it's credible.

           15   It's reliable, this is what they're saying.  He's

           16   arguing his case right now.

           17               THE COURT:  Objection sustained.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, sir.

           19               (End of bench conference.)

           20               MR. SMITH:  Now, Ladies and Gentlemen, the

           21   procedure that you've seen and will see is that we as

           22   the State of Tennessee initiate what we call 
production

           23   of the evidence.  Then the defense is allowed to 
produce

           24   evidence.  They're not required to prove anything.

           25   Nothing.  And then the State is allowed to come back
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            1   afterwards because of that burden of proof.  Okay.

            2               Now, does anyone think that's unfair or 
give

            3   you problems that maybe I think it's been called the

            4   State has potentially two bites at the apple?  Anybody

            5   got a problem with that?  You've seen although these

            6   people that have raised their hands of prior Jury



            7   service that that's not a problem to any of you?

            8               All right.  Now, we've got and it has been

            9   mentioned by the Judge.  Let me briefly touch on this.

           10   Locally we have Mr. TJ Barker; we have Timmy King; we

           11   have Officer I believe Mark Mitchell; we have Victor

           12   Sweet I believe; the local -- some of the local 
officers

           13   involved; we have a multitude of medical people out of

           14   Memphis, which I doubt that would with know.

           15               But on the local people from the Savannah

           16   Police Department as well as the Henderson County --

           17   excuse me, Hardin Count Sheriff's Department do any of

           18   y'all have any special relation with them?  Church,

           19   kids, grand kids, community involvement.  Any of that

           20   with any of the local officers that are involved in 
this

           21   case.  Anybody.  Have anything.

           22               Okay.  Now, the -- also we have Randy

           23   Livingston on the jewelry store here.  We would 
propose

           24   that he is going to testify.  Anybody related to him

           25   from any standpoint?  Okay.  We also probably may have
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            1   some individuals that lived like he said across the



            2   street that were there and rendered some aid in this

            3   case.  Across the street there at Pickwick.  One

            4   particular being maybe if we can locate him we 
haven't,

            5   but John Lue.  Does anybody know him?

            6               Now, the Judge as told you I believe he 
said

            7   earlier, he always does, that just because you know

            8   someone doesn't make you ineligible or unsuitable as a

            9   juror.  But if you would give greater weight to that

           10   person's testimony simply because of your

           11   acquaintanceship with that person then we need to know

           12   that.  Anybody need to speak on that issue at this 
time?

           13               Anybody local that may testify.  Dr. Hall 
is

           14   going to testify in this case as a medical examiner.

           15   Terry Dicus, former TBI Agent who is now a practicing

           16   attorney here will testify in this case.  Did somebody

           17   raise their hand?  Excuse me.  So we have several 
local

           18   people that you may have had dealings with, may have 
had

           19   contact with, but you understand you're to judge their

           20   testimony based upon what they say and their 
opportunity

           21   to observe what happened and not on who they are.  
We're

           22   all in agreement on that?



           23               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

           24               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Now, do you at this 
time

           25   have any reservations or have any in your mind that is
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            1   causing you some discernment about you sitting on this

            2   Jury?  Anybody have anything?  Yes, Ms. Taylor.

            3               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I don't have a

            4   reservation.  I just want to let everybody know I do

            5   work with Dr. Hall.

            6               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  In what capacity?

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  She's our medical

            8   director at Lifespan.  We don't work in the same 
office,

            9   but I do see her frequently.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Thank you.  Anyone 
else?

           11   We pass the Jury.

           12               THE COURT:  All right.  Voir dire.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Would you like to address the

           14   questions about cause as they come up or altogether at

           15   the end?

           16               THE COURT:  At --

           17               MR. FEENEY:  I mean, with respect to Ms.



           18   Taylor, Your Honor, I would respectfully ask the Court

           19   to excuse her for cause.  I think that the connection 
to

           20   the -- my wife acts as medical director.  I know what

           21   that means.  It's your boss.  It's the person who 
signs

           22   your checks and signs off on everything --

           23               THE COURT:  Would that make any difference

           24   whatsoever?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No, sir.
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            1               THE COURT:  Actually the check comes from 
my

            2   wife.  Okay.  She works directly with Dr. Thayer and

            3   Mitchell.  It's a separate physical plant.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  And that's fine.  She may 
know

            5   my wife too.  I'll ask her that now.

            6               THE COURT:  She may very well might.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  My wife is Dr. Feeney.  Are 
you

            8   familiar with her?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No, sir.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  All right.  I say that 
because

           11   most people in this particular area know my wife a lot



           12   better than they know me.  She's better looking, she's

           13   smarter and she's much nicer be around.  So does 
anybody

           14   know a Dr. Feeney?

           15               Okay.  All right.  Good morning.  Thank 
you

           16   for coming as if you had a choice.  Thank you for 
coming

           17   again and again and again and again and again.  There 
is

           18   nothing wrong with saying you're tired by the way.  I

           19   don't know how long this is going to take.  You see 
that

           20   notebook right there the one that's about six inches

           21   thick.  That's the evidence they've given me.  Such as

           22   it is.  We're going to talk about what it's worth, but

           23   it's going to take a while to get through that.

           24               If you've been doing this two or three 
times

           25   and you're tired and you just don't think that you can
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            1   sit there and listen to another case without losing 
your

            2   mind, without going completely bonkers and completely

            3   zoning out then I'd like you to say so, please.

            4               Because it doesn't matter to me what you

            5   decide at the end of this case.  I'm a professional.  



So

            6   is Mr. Smith.  We do this day in and day out.  We are

            7   two halves of the same coin.  This is the process that

            8   we go through.  We come, we put on our suit, we do our

            9   best and you make your decision.  It doesn't matter to

           10   us what you decide.

           11               We will keep doing this tomorrow.  What

           12   matters is that you decide in the right way.  What

           13   matters is you give it the proper amount of attention.

           14   That you're able to listen to everything.  That you're

           15   not zoning out because you just heard this same thing

           16   two or three times.  The whole thing about reasonable

           17   doubt.  The whole thing about presumption of 
innocence.

           18   It just starts to kind of fill your head and it 
doesn't

           19   mean anything anymore.

           20               Well, it means something to this man.  It

           21   means everything to him.  Everything and I need your

           22   best effort.  If you can't give it to me, tell me,

           23   please.  All right.  So this is Christopher Knight.

           24   He's a real person.  He's not the Defendant.  He's not

           25   the accused.  He is the guy that woke up on March 10th
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            1   and found his mama dead.  But he's the guy they 
accused.

            2   You're going to hear all about Christopher.

            3               What I'm going to ask you right now is how

            4   you feel about people who have been accused of a 
crime.

            5   I mean, what does it make you think when you see him

            6   sitting there beside me?  What do you think about 
that?

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I believe it's

            8   unfortunate.  I don't know anything about to really 
make

            9   a decision.  I don't remember hearing about it or --

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  All right.  What must 
he

           11   have done to be sitting there?

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  He must have done

           13   something to make it seem like he was around or could

           14   have affected the situation.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  All right.  What do 
you

           16   think about -- I'm usually -- if he's sitting there

           17   everybody on this side of the table thinks he did it.

           18   I'm going to save you the surprise.  They're all going

           19   to say he did it.  What do you think about that?

           20               We're starting off right here at the

           21   beginning.  He's sitting over here beside me.  They've

           22   got all those folks over there, what do you think when



           23   you see him?  He must have done something wrong.

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Fair enough and I 
thank
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            1   you for that.  That is honest.  It's absolutely honest

            2   and that's what I want.  Voir dire, voir dire whatever

            3   means to speak the truth.  Okay.  Speak the truth.  
And

            4   this is the opportunity to do it.  And that's the kind

            5   of thing that I'm talking about.

            6               That's what we want to find out.  Not

            7   everybody that I went to law school wants to do what I

            8   do for a living.  They don't think it's cool.  They

            9   don't think it's right.  They don't even think it's 
very

           10   good for the country.  What do you think about defense

           11   lawyers?

           12               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor.  Objection.  What 
do

           13   you think about defense lawyers?

           14               THE COURT:  I don't care what they think

           15   about defense lawyers or prosecutors or anything else.

           16   It's how it might affect their ability to try this 
case.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely.



           18               THE COURT:  So let's get to the question.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  When you see me as a

           20   defense lawyer sitting over here are you going to 
think

           21   that guy will do anything or say anything to get his

           22   client off?  Show of hands?  Who thinks that's what a

           23   defense lawyer is supposed to do?

           24               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I object.

           25               THE COURT:  He can ask.  Stand when you 
make
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            1   your objection, please.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Yes, sir.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  Who thinks that's what a

            4   defense lawyer is supposed to do?  Do anything, say

            5   anything to get his client off?  Raise of hands.

            6               That's it.  There are some people who 
don't

            7   think that.  That's surprising.  I've been doing this 
a

            8   long time.  That's surprising.  Most people think 
that's

            9   what I do.  Will it surprise you to know that I'm not

           10   allowed to lie or say anything anymore than Mr. Smith 
is

           11   about my client.  Would it surprise you to know that 



I'm

           12   an officer of the Court just like Mr. Smith and just

           13   like Mr. Turnbow.  We are all the same thing here.

           14               So if I'm sitting there beside the guy 
that

           15   must have done something wrong from the get go what 
does

           16   that mean about the presumption of innocence?  What 
does

           17   that mean to you?  What does it mean?

           18               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I mean, I just think

           19   you're going to do your best.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  But what does the

           21   presumption of innocence mean to you?

           22               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Innocent until proven

           23   guilty.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Innocent until proven guilty.

           25   Okay.  So when you look at him right there you go 
that's
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            1   an innocent man?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  No.  Because the presumption 
of

            4   innocence doesn't really mean anything to us.  We 
don't



            5   think about it.  Think about what it really means.  If

            6   he's presumed innocence and he sits here right now an

            7   innocent man until and unless they say something

            8   different.  Not because he's sitting here.  Not 
because

            9   he's sitting by me but because the constitution says

           10   that we presume and we believe him innocent until we

           11   have some reason to say otherwise.  Not just some

           12   reason.  A darn, darn good one.  What do you think 
that

           13   good reason might be?  Anybody.

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Evidence.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Evidence.  What kind of

           16   evidence?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Evidence proving he

           18   didn't do it.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely.  Strong evidence.

           20   Okay.  Do you know what the difference between

           21   circumstantial evidence and direct evidence?  Anybody

           22   ever heard that?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Circumstantial evidence is 
the

           25   kind that suggest something might be true.  I'm in the
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            1   house therefore I might have committed the crime.

            2               Direct evidence is something that directly

            3   links me to it.  My DNA, my blood is on her.  
Something

            4   like that is direct evidence.

            5               So when you consider the evidence in this

            6   case you're going to have to weigh out circumstantial

            7   evidence and maybe even some direct evidence?  Do you

            8   think that you can do that?  Does anybody have a 
problem

            9   with the distinction between those two?  Anybody?  
Okay.

           10   Which is the stronger evidence in your mind?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Mine.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  In your mind.  Direct or

           13   circumstantial?

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I guess direct.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  The Judge is going to

           16   tell you at the end of this case if you don't have any

           17   direct evidence, if all you've got is circumstantial

           18   evidence that the only way you can return a verdict of

           19   guilty is to find that the circumstances could only 
lead

           20   to one conclusion.

           21               Does that make sense?  If I give you a 
bunch

           22   of circumstances and I say this is my proof.  In order



           23   to convince you I have to show you that these

           24   circumstances could not mean anything else.  That's 
what

           25   I expect this case is going to be about.
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            1               Now, the reasonable doubt.  We're all

            2   comfortable with the fact that we can't find anybody

            3   guilty in this country without proof beyond a 
reasonable

            4   doubt.  I'm not sure I understood Mr. Smith's driving

            5   analogy.  So I'm going to give you a little different

            6   one.

            7               We have different levels of proof that are

            8   allowed in our Court system.  When you're in a civil

            9   case you have what's called a preponderance of the

           10   evidence, which means if you weighed out the facts and

           11   you had just a little bit more in this pile than in 
this

           12   pile you'd have a preponderance of the evidence.  
Okay.

           13   Another way of saying that if you look at the facts 
and

           14   they more likely than not suggest that something

           15   happened you've proved it by a preponderance of the

           16   evidence.



           17               The high level of proof is clear and

           18   convincing proof.  Now, who's got kids?  All right.

           19   Clear and convincing proof is the kind of proof, the

           20   strength of proof that the government has to have to

           21   remove your children from your home.  Because you're 
not

           22   a good parent.  Who has kids?  How strong do you think

           23   that proof would have to be?

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Pretty strong.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Pretty darn strong.  I have
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            1   four kids.

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, you do.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  I don't know what they would

            4   have to show.  Proof beyond a reasonable doubt is a

            5   whole another level.  It's whole another level above 
the

            6   level of proof that they need to take your children 
from

            7   you.  This is not deciding to pass a car on a highway.

            8               Proof beyond a reasonable doubt is proof 
to

            9   a moral certainty.  Moral certainty.  The Judge will

           10   tell you that.  If you don't find that when you end up

           11   at the end of this case that you can be morally 
certain



           12   about the outcome what must your verdict be?

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Guilty I guess.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Sir.

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Guilty.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  If you cannot find.

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not guilty.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Not guilty.  Okay.  And until

           19   you are convinced what must your verdict be?

           20               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not guilty.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Not guilty, right?  Now, 
let's

           22   stop and -- I don't want to Bill Clinton you, but 
there

           23   is a big difference between not guilty and innocent.

           24   Okay.  They told you at the beginning here that we 
were

           25   going to be deciding between guilt and innocence and
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            1   that's not what we're here to decide.  We've got 
guilty

            2   and not guilty.  Okay.

            3               It's not my job and it's outside of my

            4   ability to prove to you that Christopher King Knight 
is

            5   a saintly man.  Okay.  That he's never done anything



            6   wrong.  That there is not something in his closet he

            7   would rather not share with you.  Maybe we all have

            8   something like that, but that doesn't make him a

            9   murderer.

           10               I mean, can you get that?  That somebody 
can

           11   have a whole lot going on wrong them and not be a

           12   murderer.  Stop short of killing your mama.  Can we 
get

           13   that?  All right.  So Mr. Curley, do you know Mr.

           14   Knight?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  How do you know him?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  He and my son worked

           18   together.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  All right.  Y'all had

           20   trouble in the past, though, right?

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Your Honor, I would 
ask

           23   that Mr. Curley be excused for cause.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Objection to that.

           25               THE COURT:  His name is Hurley.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Hurley.  I'm sorry.  I'm very



            2   sorry, but the point remains the same.

            3               THE COURT:  Just because his --

            4               MR. FEENEY:  There is a personal 
interaction

            5   where he's had trouble with -- may we approach?  I 
think

            6   that -- I don't want this on the record, but it's

            7   important that Your Honor hear it.

            8               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            9   follows:)

           10               THE COURT:  You didn't even ask him if it

           11   might affect his ability to be fair.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Because I don't want him

           13   telling the other folks what it is.

           14               THE COURT:  He doesn't have to.  You just

           15   ask him if it might affect his ability to be fair.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  I understand that, but the

           17   point is you need to know that he has had personal

           18   trouble with this particular Defendant in the past.  
How

           19   can that not be something that's -- we've got plenty 
of

           20   other jurors.  Why do we need this guy if he's had a

           21   personal interaction with the Defendant?

           22               THE COURT:  Why are you just now bringing 
it

           23   up?



           24               MR. FEENEY:  Well, because he just told me

           25   about it.
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            1               THE COURT:  Well, you've been standing up

            2   for about 25 minutes.  You had to have known that 
long.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  Does it matter if I'm 
bringing

            4   it up now?

            5               THE COURT:  No.

            6               (End of bench conference.)

            7               THE COURT:  Mr. Hurley, would that make 
any

            8   difference to you in this particular case?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No, sir.

           10               THE COURT:  All right.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Mr. Hurley, Mr. Hurley, tell 
us

           12   about this interaction you've had with my client.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, may we approach

           14   before your questions continue?

           15               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

           16   follows:)

           17               THE COURT:  He asked.

           18               MR. SMITH:  This needs to happen outside 



the

           19   presence of the Jury if he's going to ask the 
questions.

           20   (Indiscernible - simultaneous talking.)

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Well, I agree I'd like to 
hear

           22   (indiscernible-simultaneous talking) -- let me 
question.

           23   If you're not going to excuse him for cause I need to

           24   show you why you should.

           25               (End of bench conference.)
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            1               THE COURT:  Mr. Hurley, you stay with me.  
I

            2   want everybody else that's a juror to clear the

            3   courtroom.

            4               I need you people that are in the box to

            5   remember where you are and then you go out that way.

            6               (Whereupon, prospective jurors were 
excused

            7   from the courtroom at 10:00 a.m.; after which, the

            8   following proceedings were had.)

            9               THE COURT:  All right, Mr. Feeney.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  All right.  Mr.

           11   Hurley, sorry about the name before.  Tell the Court 
how



           12   you know my client, Mr. Knight.

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  My son and him worked

           14   for Justin Phillips for a couple of years.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  All right.  And?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  And he spent the night

           17   at my house before.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  The question I asked you 
before

           19   is have you had trouble with my client and you 
answered

           20   yes.  So what were you talking about?

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Well, my son and him 
was

           22   on drugs.  That's the problem I had.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  All right.  Why was 
that

           24   a problem if your son and he were both on drugs?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I contribute him the
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            1   reason my son was on drugs.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  So you blame him for your son

            3   being on drugs?

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  You can say that.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  You banned him from 
your

            6   property?



            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Did you ever tell your

            9   son you banned him from your property?

           10               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I can't remember that.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  But you blamed this man for

           12   your son being on drugs?

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not all of it, just 
part

           14   of it.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Just -- you only partially

           16   blame him?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, respectfully, 
sir.

           19   Somebody can say I'm going to be fair to this person,

           20   but if somebody has helped get my son or daughter or

           21   loved one addicted to drugs or even partially blame 
them

           22   that's the type of thing that should not be in a 
juror's

           23   mind.

           24               THE COURT:  Mr. Hurley, will that affect 
you

           25   in any way?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No, sir.

            2               THE COURT:  All right.  End of it.  Let's

            3   bring everybody back in.

            4               (Whereupon, the prospective jurors reenter

            5   the courtroom at 10:02 a.m.; after which, the 
following

            6   proceedings were had.)

            7               THE COURT:  Be seated.  Continue your

            8   examination.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, sir.

           10               All right.  So again, please, who knows 
what

           11   I'm talking about when I say the burden of proof?

           12   Anybody.  Okay.  I would expect at least the folks 
that

           13   have sat through the criminal case have heard that one

           14   before.  Burden of proof is very simple.  It means I

           15   have nothing to prove.  They've got everything to 
prove.

           16               How do you feel about that?  I mean, if 
they

           17   got all this evidence shouldn't I have to stand up and

           18   say something?  Let me put it this way, if I've got

           19   nothing to hide I should be willing to get up and tell

           20   my side of the story, right?  Show of hands.  Anybody

           21   believe that?  Nothing to hide so I should be willing 
to

           22   tell my side of the story.



           23               It's a perfectly normal human thing.

           24   Absolutely reasonable in every way except of course

           25   unless you're a juror.  Does anybody know why that is?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  You could incriminate

            2   yourself.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  That's right.  Or maybe you

            4   just like you're incriminating yourself.  I like to

            5   speak in public.  I always have.  It's just my thing.

            6   Most people don't.  Do you like to speak in public?

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  How about you?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  You?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  You don't like to speak in

           13   public.  You get nervous.  You stutter.  You forget

           14   things.  And what you're worried about basically is

           15   being embarrassed in public, right?  Don't won't think

           16   I'm smart.  They won't like me.  Whatever.  Imagine if

           17   the stakes were higher.  That if you had to speak in

           18   public and not only did you worry about them not 
liking

           19   you, but if they didn't think you spoke well maybe 



they

           20   think you're a criminal.

           21               How would that make you feel about 
speaking

           22   in public?  How about hey, Ryan if you don't give a 
good

           23   speech today not only will we not clap for you we're

           24   going to throw you in jail.  Would that make you

           25   nervous?  It might make me nervous.  And I'm a
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            1   professional.  I've been doing this a long time.

            2   Everybody reacts differently when they to speak under

            3   stress.

            4               Can everybody understand here that being 
on

            5   trial for murder might be stressful?  Yeah, exactly.

            6   You might ask yourself how you would speak, how you

            7   sound and whether or not you would want your life to 
be

            8   judged on how you speak.  Would you like to be judged 
on

            9   that?

           10               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Well, that is just one

           12   of the reasons, just one that our rules are written 
the



           13   way they are which say that when you're on trial for

           14   your life you don't have to tell your story.  Not

           15   because you don't have a story to tell, but because we

           16   can't make you be judged upon your ability to tell 
your

           17   own story.

           18               All these folks telling the same story.

           19   Now, you tell yours and defend yourself.  That would 
be

           20   unfair and that's why we don't have to do it.  Now, 
you

           21   may hear from Mr. Knight in this case and you may not.

           22   Truthfully I haven't made up my mind about that and he

           23   hasn't made up his because I'm still waiting to see 
the

           24   State's evidence.

           25               I've got that notebook, but I'm still
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            1   waiting to see it.  We'll make our decision, but what 
I

            2   need from you now is your promise that if you do not

            3   hear from Mr. Knight that would you will not give any

            4   weight to that.  That you will say maybe he just 
didn't

            5   want to speak in public, but I can't give any weight 
to

            6   that, I can't hold that against him because that is 



what

            7   our constitution says.  It's the very basic.  The very

            8   basic thing.

            9               You don't have to defend yourself against

           10   the powerful government and you get a lawyer.  Beyond

           11   that that's all you've got.  So he's got the right to

           12   remain silent and he's got me to talk for him.  If I'm

           13   the only person you hear from for his side how is that

           14   going to make you feel?  Are you going say, hey, where

           15   is Mr. Feeney's evidence?  Where is Mr. Feeney's 
proof?

           16   Where is Mr. Feeney's witnesses?  They got all these

           17   folks they dragged in from Memphis and the moon and

           18   everywhere else, where is Mr. Feeney's proof?  What 
are

           19   you going to say?  Will that occur to you?  Ma'am, 
will

           20   you find yourself asking that?

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I haven't thought of 
it.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Well, now that you 
have,

           23   if I don't put on a single -- say a single word, I 
stand

           24   up and go we rest.  What will you think?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Are you not going to?
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  I don't know.

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Well, then I don't 
know

            3   either.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  That's absolutely fair.  The

            5   only problem is we have to decide whether or not 
you're

            6   the appropriate kind of juror before we give you all 
the

            7   secret proof.  You know, we can't show you, unless we

            8   can tell you.

            9               So I need to know and this is about

           10   understanding this process.  If I stand up at the end

           11   and say I'm not putting on anything what are you going

           12   to say?

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  It's really -- to me

           14   it's too hypothetical to answer at this point.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Let me give you some

           16   extra facts then.  Let's say the State puts on a

           17   circumstantial case and you say, well, he might be

           18   guilty and he might not be guilty and I stand up and I

           19   say no evidence, what's your verdict?

           20               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Depends on the 
evidence

           21   that was given against you.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  It's a circumstantial case.  
It



           23   might be guilty, it might not be guilty.  I don't give

           24   any evidence.  What's your verdict?  You're at the end

           25   of the trial.  They've rested.  They've said 
everything
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            1   they're going to say.  You're in your mind he might be

            2   guilty, he might not be guilty and I say no evidence,

            3   what do you say?

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not guilty.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Huh?

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not guilty.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Very good.  Was that a hard

            8   question?  I don't hear anybody else talking is the

            9   reason I'm asking.  If you don't feel convinced at the

           10   end of Mr. Smith's case and I don't say anything, 
folks

           11   there is only one thing you can say.

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  That's right.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  And what is it?

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Not guilty.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Not guilty.  Does everybody

           16   understand that?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  But that's 
hypothetical.



           18               MR. FEENEY:  It is.  It is.  Do you agree

           19   with that?

           20               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  (Nodding of the head.)

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  How is that going to

           22   make you feel if you have to vote not guilty without

           23   hearing me give any evidence, without hearing my side?

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Ain't much I can say.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  How would you vote?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Well, if we didn't 
have

            2   enough evidence to prove completely guilty you'd have 
to

            3   vote not guilty.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Very good.  Thank you.  I'm 
not

            5   looking for anything tricky.  All right.  So we've

            6   covered my burden of proof which is none.  We've 
covered

            7   why that's the case.  The fact that we've got to 
listen

            8   closely and all that.

            9               Last thing I'll ask you, you've got your

           10   dance cards -- you've got your invitation to this 
dance

           11   from the State.  And but folks, make no mistake you 
came



           12   here to protect him.  Okay.  Has anybody ever been

           13   accused of something you didn't do?  Show of hands.

           14               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Raising of hands.)

           15               MR. FEENEY:  All right.  Anybody.  Anybody

           16   can be accused.  Okay.  That's why you're important.

           17   And we need you to be superhuman.  We need you to look

           18   at things in a way that people don't look at things 
all

           19   the time.

           20               I didn't wake up this morning and decide

           21   beyond a reasonable doubt to have Frosty Flakes.  I 
just

           22   made up my mind.  Just a snap decision.  You can't 
make

           23   snap decisions in here.  No.  Okay.  Are all of you

           24   comfortable with that?

           25               Now, you're going to hear testimony I
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            1   imagine about how beloved this lady was.  Not that 
that

            2   shouldn't make a difference, but this lady was beloved

            3   and it may make you want to punish someone somebody 
for

            4   her death.  I understand that.  Can you resist that

            5   temptation?  If I show you over the next couple of 
days



            6   that the State has not one shred, not one shred of

            7   evidence to tie Christopher Knight to the death of his

            8   mother, even though you want to punish somebody that 
you

            9   will do the right thing.

           10               That if this is not the person to punish

           11   that you won't short circuit your responsibility.  You

           12   won't take the easy way out and take the person that's

           13   right there in front of you because the State says 
this

           14   is the guy.  Can you promise me that you will make up

           15   your own decision on that?  That the State of 
Tennessee

           16   you'll listen to them; you will give them your ear and

           17   your respect; then you will make up your own minds.

           18   Remembering that from this point until and unless they

           19   show something that is an innocent man or at least not

           20   guilty.  Thank you.

           21               THE COURT:  All right.  Counsels, you'll 
be

           22   challenging as to the 13 in the box only.  My extra

           23   people will be seated in the order in which people are

           24   excused.  It will be nine peremptory per side because

           25   there will be one built in alternate.
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            1               (Peremptory challenges had.)

            2               THE COURT:  Y'all approach, please.

            3               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            4   follows:)

            5               THE COURT:  I'm not showing anybody by 
that

            6   name.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  The woman on the end on the

            8   back row to my left.  I was struggling to keep up with

            9   all the names.

           10               THE COURT:  The back row far left.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Yes.

           12               THE COURT:  That's actually -- right here.

           13   Okay.

           14               (End of bench conference.)

           15               THE COURT:  I need the following people to

           16   step down.  Katie Harris, Connie Naper, Thomas Hurley,

           17   Betty McCullough.

           18               Ms. Cortez, back row third seat in.  Mr.

           19   March, back row second seat in.  Mr. Shelby, back row

           20   end seat.  And then Ms. Lambert all the way in on the

           21   front row.

           22               (Peremptory challenge continued.)

           23               THE COURT:  All right.  I need the 
following

           24   people to step down.  Robert March, Patsy Cortez, 



Bobby

           25   Lambert.
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            1               Mr. Frazier, as far in as you can go on 
the

            2   back row.  Mr. Richards, other seat on the back row.

            3   Rita Bhakta, Victoria Rainey, Samantha Harvell, Leroy

            4   West, David Whitlow, Larry Kritz, Pamela Burks.

            5               All right.  Ms. Bhakta and the six of you 
on

            6   the front.  I can probably use Mr. Whitlow for a 
model.

            7   You were all the way on the back.  Have you been able 
to

            8   hear alright?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           10               THE COURT:  All right.  Each of you

           11   understand what's for trial?

           12               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of head.)

           13               THE COURT:  Understand the presumption of

           14   innocence and the burden of proof.

           15               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of head.)

           16               THE COURT:  Any reason any of you cannot

           17   take the oath as a juror to fairly and impartially

           18   decide the case based upon the evidence and the law?



           19   Can each of you do that?

           20               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

           21               THE COURT:  Did any of you -- any of the

           22   questions that have been asked did they raise anything

           23   in your mind that you feel like you need to call to 
the

           24   attention of the Court or the attorneys concerning 
your

           25   ability to be completely fair and impartial?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I only heard about 
half

            2   of what went on because I'm deaf in my right ear.

            3               THE COURT:  All right.  They'll be going

            4   back through some of the same thing.  Were you seated 
up

            5   close to the front?  I think you were, weren't you?

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yeah.  I was in the

            7   front.

            8               THE COURT:  Okay.  You understand what's 
for

            9   trial?

           10               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yep.

           11               THE COURT:  You understand the charge and

           12   who the parties are?



           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yep.

           14               THE COURT:  You're not related to any of

           15   these people?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           17               THE COURT:  Do you know anything at all

           18   about the facts of this case?

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           20               THE COURT:  Any reason that you could not

           21   render a fair and impartial verdict based upon the

           22   evidence and the law?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  As long as they talk

           24   loud enough for me to hear them.

           25               THE COURT:  Would it bother you to raise
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            1   your hand and ask them to speak up?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.  I'll tell them I

            3   can't hear you.

            4               THE COURT:  In other words, if you can't

            5   hear it you'll let me know?

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yep.

            7               THE COURT:  Okay.  Good enough.  All 
right.

            8                   STATE VOIR DIRE CONTINUED

            9               MR. SMITH:  Is this B-h-a-t-a?



           10               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  B-h-a-k-t-a.

           11               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  And you work at a local

           12   motel here?

           13               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           14               MR. SMITH:  Have you any prior experience

           15   sitting on a jury?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  (Nodding of head.)

           17               MR. SMITH:  The cases that have been

           18   mentioned?

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           20               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  What type of case did 
you

           21   sit on?

           22               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I got selected but I

           23   didn't stay.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  You were called, but 
you

           25   didn't have to make a decision?
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            1               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  So this is

            3   your -- yes, ma'am.

            4               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I used to know Ms.

            5   Alexander because she used to work for me and also 



know

            6   Chris.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  So the lady that was

            8   murdered, Ms. Alexander at one time worked for you?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           10               MR. SMITH:  In what way?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  She was the desk clerk

           12   at the motel.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  And then you said you

           14   knew Mr. Knight?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           16               MR. SMITH:  How do you know him?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Well, when she worked 
he

           18   used to come to the motel.

           19               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  Now, 
anything

           20   about your acquaintance with him that would sway you

           21   either way in listening to this proof and making a

           22   decision at the end?

           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  To her and to our new

           25   comers, not necessarily new comers, but seated here as
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            1   new comers, any of y'all have any problems in your

            2   families, and family sickness, work, anything that 
would

            3   detract from you being here for two maybe three days 
and

            4   hearing this case?  Anybody with that problem?

            5               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

            6               MR. SMITH:  Now, can you hear me?

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I can hear you.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  That's 
good.

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  But I'm sitting right

           10   here.

           11               MR. SMITH:  I understand.

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  If he talks I might 
have

           13   trouble hearing him.

           14               MR. SMITH:  All right.  Any of you have

           15   prior jury service on the front row?  All right.  
Let's

           16   start with you.  What type case was it?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Theft.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Stabbing?

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Theft.

           20               MR. SMITH:  Theft.  Was that recent?

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Uh-huh.

           22               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  And -- yes, sir.



           23               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I don't really recall 
I

           24   think it was attempted murder.  It was 12 years ago.

           25   Quite a while back.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  In this county or somewhere

            2   else?

            3               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  It was here.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.  And one 
other

            5   person.  Yes, ma'am.

            6               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  It was the drug case.

            7               MR. SMITH:  The drug case.  Okay.  Now, 
with

            8   that we are not going continue to hammer as Mr. Feeney

            9   said, I believe he said these same points about

           10   reasonable doubt and burden of proof and those things 
or

           11   at least I'm not.

           12               But in determining -- you are the sole 
Judge

           13   of what you believe.  You understand that.  You can

           14   believe somebody in totality; you can reject their

           15   testimony in totality; you can believe part; you can

           16   believe all or whatever.  Does everybody understand

           17   that?  That's your prerogative.  That's why we have



           18   jurors.  And we don't have computers where we plug in

           19   information and ask for a result.

           20               Now, in rendering a decision in this case 
it

           21   will require a unanimous decision of the people

           22   ultimately selected to hear the case.  Now, it is your

           23   duty to listen to fellow jurors, to listen to what 
they

           24   heard, what their interpretation of what they heard, 
but

           25   if different from yours would you hold to your own
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            1   conviction if your remembrance, your recollection of

            2   what you heard differs from someone else.  Will you do

            3   that?

            4               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

            5               MR. SMITH:  You won't just be swayed to 
get

            6   out of here or because they claim to have had a better

            7   recollection than you, you will still render a 
decision

            8   based upon your conviction; is that correct?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

           10               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Thank you.  Now, did 
any



           11   of you have any knowledge or close acquaintanceship 
with

           12   some of the local people that I announced that would

           13   more than likely be witnesses in this case that being

           14   members of the Savannah Police Department, Hardin 
County

           15   Sheriff Department, some medical people here as Ms.

           16   Miranda talked about she and Ms. Hall?  Do any of you

           17   have any relationship with any of them?

           18               PROSPECTIVE JURORS:  (Nodding of the 
head.)

           19               MR. SMITH:  Local people at all.  Okay.

           20   Have any of you ever had a serious crime committed

           21   against yourself or members of your family?

           22               PROSPECTIVE JURORS: (Nodding of the head.)

           23               MR. SMITH:  None.  Okay.  I want to pick 
on

           24   you a minute, your uniform.  What type work do you do?

           25               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  A lab in the hospital.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  We will have lab

            2   technicians testify.  More than likely all of them 
will

            3   come from Memphis, Tennessee.  Okay.  They will 
testify

            4   about different things, different tests they 



performed,

            5   results they performed.  And you understand it will be

            6   your duty not to make a decision based on what you 
would

            7   have maybe come up with if you had done that work, but

            8   what they testify to?

            9               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  You won't substitute 
your

           11   judgment for theirs?

           12               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  No.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Yes, ma'am.  What do you -- 
are

           14   you employed anywhere?

           15               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Where?

           17               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Jones Motor Company.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Jones.

           19               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Motor Company.

           20               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Sale cars.

           21               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm the service 
manager.

           22               MR. SMITH:  Service manager.  Okay.  All

           23   right.

           24               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm retired.

           25               MR. SMITH:  You retired.  All right.  From
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            1   what type work?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I was an over-the-road

            3   truck driver for 35 years.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Yes, sir.

            5               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm retired.

            6               MR. SMITH:  From what kind of work?

            7               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I owned a business 
over

            8   in Adamsville.  Self-employed.

            9               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Yes, sir.  You're

           10   retired?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I'm getting old.

           12   Commercial fisherman.

           13               MR. SMITH:  All right.  Okay.  I see the

           14   bass on your shirt there.  Yes, ma'am.  What type -- 
are

           15   you employed outside the home?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.  I'm a manager at

           17   Sonic Drive-in.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Manager at the Sonic.

           19               THE COURT:  All that information should be

           20   on your Rule 24.

           21               MR. SMITH:  It's not.  I don't think

           22   everything is on there.  Some of it is.  Now, in this



           23   particular case that you may be called upon to render 
a

           24   decision will you -- and this is a situation where Mr.

           25   Feeney spent substantial amount of time, it's you that
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            1   determines whether you weigh direct evidence more than

            2   circumstantial or circumstantial more than direct.

            3   Either can account for a verdict of guilty or either 
can

            4   account for a verdict of not guilty.

            5               He talked about my road situation.  I'll

            6   give you one more example.  Tonight after you go to 
bed,

            7   you wake up in the morning with two inch snow on the

            8   ground more than likely you didn't see it snow, but 
you

            9   conclude it snowed.  That's circumstantial proof that 
it

           10   snowed.  You didn't you see it snow more than likely 
you

           11   were asleep.

           12               But you understand that direct and

           13   circumstantial come before you and you have sole

           14   discretion as to what you place the value on.  Do you

           15   understand circumstantial can be just as powerful as

           16   direct and vice versa.  Anybody got any problem with



           17   that?  Any new comers?  Okay.  We'll pass.

           18               THE COURT:  Mr. Feeney, any further

           19   questions?

           20                  DEFENSE CONTINUED VOIR DIRE

           21               MR. FEENEY:  The short, short version.  I

           22   think the question was asked if anybody knew anybody 
and

           23   law enforcement or anything like that.  Does anybody

           24   have any connections, any friends, relatives, part of

           25   Savannah Police Department, part of the Hardin County

                                                                       
72

            1   Sheriff Department, TBI, crime lab, anything like 
that?

            2               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  My neighbor is a cop 
in

            3   Savannah.  But he just lives across the street from 
me.

            4   I don't --

            5               MR. FEENEY:  I'm going to go out on a limb

            6   and say that's probably not going to affect your 
ability

            7   to be fair.

            8               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Nope.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  I mean, you don't really hate

           10   or really love this neighbor?

           11               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Nope.



           12               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Has anybody had any

           13   interactions with the police that would make them 
either

           14   like them or dislike them any more than just a regular

           15   normal person?  Anybody ever been arrested, pulled 
over

           16   anything like that?  Family member arrested, pulled

           17   over, something like that in a way that you now have a

           18   thing against cops.  See what I'm asking you?

           19               Whether anybody has any -- because I want

           20   you to be fair to the State.  I want you to listen to

           21   every single thing and evidence they show you.  
Because

           22   only then will you know exactly what I'm what I'm

           23   telling you is true.  But when you come to the end of

           24   this the only thing that they can show you is that my

           25   client was in the same house and nothing else.  No
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            1   fingerprints.  No DNA.  No blood.  No nothing.

            2               When I show you that will you promise to

            3   give the verdict that you promise to give because that

            4   will mean that Mr. Smith didn't meet his burden of

            5   proof.  It will mean that you were not morally certain

            6   about who killed Peggy Alexander.  Morally certain.



            7               And I quiver with Mr. Smith prosecutors 
and

            8   defense lawyers are always going to disagree about 
what

            9   reasonable doubt means because that's where the game 
is

           10   won for us.  And I hate to call it a game, it's not.

           11   This man's life is on the line.  But we stand up here

           12   and glibly talk about the definitions we want you to

           13   adopt because it matters.  If you wake up and there is

           14   snow on the ground, no, sir that is direct evidence 
that

           15   it snowed.

           16               In law school the example that they teach

           17   us, also it's the best example of why not to ask the

           18   last question, but a fellow was recounting the fight 
and

           19   he said that fellow bit his ear off.  He said did you

           20   see him bit his ear off?  He said, no.  I saw him spit

           21   is out.  Direct evidence.  Okay.  One step removed.

           22               But you're going to hear about all of 
these

           23   things State could do.  I'm sure we've all seen it on

           24   TV.  We've seen crime shows.  We know what the State 
can

           25   do.  We know what science they have.  Now, you're 
going
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            1   to get to find out in a few minutes whether they 
brought

            2   any of that to bear.  You're going to get to find out

            3   whether they actually used any of this knowledge to

            4   bring you any solid evidence.  And you're going to get

            5   to make that decision.

            6               But can you promise me, I've asked 
everybody

            7   else, everybody here, can you promise me, can you

            8   promise him more importantly if you get to the end of

            9   this and you go Mr. Smith I just don't know.  I can't 
be

           10   morally certain about what happened that night.  Can 
you

           11   promise me, can you promise Mr. Knight that you're 
going

           12   to give a verdict that you promised, not guilty?  Can

           13   you do that, sir?

           14               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yep.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Can you do that, sir?

           16               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  Yes.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Ma'am?

           18               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Sir.

           20               PROSPECTIVE JUROR:  I don't know which way

           21   to go.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Very good.  From your lips to



           23   God's ear.  Thank you.

           24               THE COURT:  Complete your forms and pass

           25   them up.
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            1               (Peremptory challenges had.)

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, can we approach a

            3   moment?

            4               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            5   follows:)

            6               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry.  I just want to 
make

            7   sure that I'm writing down the right name.

            8   (Indiscernible - too low)

            9               THE COURT:  The third from the right on 
the

           10   front row.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Seated to the left of her is?

           12   Thank you.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, in a few minutes,

           14   can we take a break?  I need to --

           15               THE COURT:  Y'all need to speed it up is

           16   what you need to do.  We're going to see what we can 
do.

           17   Y'all are beating the horse.



           18               (End of bench conference.)

           19               (Peremptory challenges continued.)

           20               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

           21   follows:)

           22               THE COURT:  Is that who you meant?  Y'all

           23   are killing me.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry, Judge.

           25               THE COURT:  I try to enunciate.  Sometimes 
I
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            1   don't get it.

            2               (End of bench conference.)

            3               THE COURT:  Mr. Kenneth Frazier, Samuel

            4   Richards, step down.  Ms. Bunch and Ms. Crito step 
down.

            5               Ms. Rainey, if you'll go to the back row.

            6   As far in as you can go.  Ms. Harvell, next to her.  
Mr.

            7   West all the way in as far as you can go on the front

            8   row.  Then Mr. Whitlow right next to him.

            9               (Peremptory challenges continued.)

           10               THE COURT:  Ms. Rainey, you may step down.

           11   Mr. Crites, if you'll take that seat.

           12               (Peremptory challenges continued.)



           13               THE COURT:  All right.  Mr. Crites, you 
may

           14   step down and have a seat out there.  Ms. Burks, if

           15   you'll come up and fill that seat, please.

           16               (Peremptory challenges continued.)

           17               THE COURT:  All right.  We've got our 
jury.

           18   Is it satisfactory to the State and the Defendant?

           19               MR. SMITH:  Yes, Your Honor.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, Your Honor.

           21               (Jury selected and sworn.)

           22               (Prospective jury panel Jurors excused.)

           23               THE COURT:  All right.  Let me give you 
your

           24   admonitions.  These are the rules that govern your

           25   conduct during this trial.  Please follow these rules.
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            1   They're rules to assure the parties of a fair trial.

            2               First of all, don't form or express any

            3   opinion until you're instructed by the Court to do so.

            4   In other words, keep an open mind until you've heard

            5   everything that applies to this case and until you go

            6   back and make final deliberations.

            7               Until that time do not discuss the case 
with



            8   anyone or allow anyone to discuss the case with you or

            9   in your presence.  If anyone should attempt to discuss

           10   this case with you I need for you to make me aware of

           11   that fact immediately even if you think it's entirely

           12   innocent so that I can fully explore it.

           13               During the course of this trial do not 
have

           14   any private conversations at all with any of the 
people

           15   that have been identified or listed as witnesses.  
Don't

           16   even say good morning to these people.  They're under

           17   the same instructions not to speak to you.  So don't

           18   think they're being rude if they pass you in the

           19   hallway.

           20               During the duration of this trial I'm not

           21   telling you not to have your cell phone.  I am telling

           22   you not to use it.  In other words, if you do Facebook

           23   or twitter or anything like that don't visit your 
social

           24   media concerning this case.  Don't make any 
independent

           25   investigation of this case.  This alleged crime 
occurred
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            1   fairly close to where we are.  Don't go visit for the



            2   purpose of seeing where it occurred or independent

            3   investigation.  All right.

            4               Do you have any questions?  I'm going to

            5   give you a recess.  You need to go up to the Jury room

            6   first of all then you can go anywhere you want.  
Follow

            7   the rules that I gave you.  She's pretty good to my

            8   juries.  She has doughnuts up there for you or she's 
got

            9   things that are better for you if you don't want to 
get

           10   all the calories and sugars and everything that go 
with

           11   the bad food.  That's upstairs.  There is coffee up

           12   there.

           13               You can go anywhere you want during these

           14   breaks.  Just return to the Jury room.  Look where you

           15   are seated.  What I'm going to tell you right now it

           16   usually takes a Jury two days to figure out if I 
don't.

           17   So we'll just go ahead and make it easy.  When you 
load

           18   the Jury box, Mr. Hardy, if you'll try to come in 
first

           19   that way you won't have to walk over people.

           20               Just kind of do it close to the order that

           21   you're in.  Ms. Bhakia, same on that front row.  And 
if

           22   you do that it will make -- there is not a lot of 
room.



           23   It will make it a lot easier to come and go.  Do you

           24   have questions?

           25               We're going to take about 20 minutes.  It
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            1   might take a little more than that.  I've got some

            2   things I want to go over with the attorneys that

            3   hopefully will streamline this.  I'm going to try to 
get

            4   our pace picked up a little on this and see if we can

            5   get this thing running a little smoother.

            6               I'm not asking the parties to sacrifice

            7   anything in the trial of their respective cases, but I

            8   want to get this thing organized where we can go

            9   forward.

           10               So we'll take 20 minutes or it might

           11   actually take just a little longer than that, but 
we'll

           12   call for you as soon as we can.  By taking a little 
more

           13   time right now hopefully it will make it run smoother.

           14   Okay.

           15               MR. SMITH:  Mr. West, has a hearing 
problem.

           16   We might move him a little closer.

           17               THE COURT:  Mr. Steele does too.  So it's



           18   your problem if you don't speak up.

           19               MR. SMITH:  I will.

           20               THE COURT:  The witnesses will be miked.

           21   We'll try to make sure that they speak up loudly 
enough.

           22   You gentlemen let me know if you're not hearing or

           23   anybody else if you're not hearing, you let me know 
and

           24   we'll get them to speak up.

           25               Sometimes I don't know I don't think we've
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            1   got a lot of young witnesses, but we get young people

            2   that I know are loud in their personal life and they

            3   come in here and want to whisper.  And it drives me

            4   crazy.  I want to shake them and I can't do that.  
Okay.

            5   So we're going to get people to speak up where you can

            6   hear them.

            7               Okay.  Let's go ahead.  Twenty 20 minutes,

            8   please.

            9               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           10   courtroom at 10:52 a.m.; after which, the following

           11   proceedings were had.)

           12               THE COURT:  Okay.  We mentioned in 
chambers,



           13   Mr. Feeney has filed some documents.  Essentially

           14   they're almost Motions in Limine.  They are not styled

           15   that way, but that's essentially what they are where 
he

           16   wants some pretrial determinations before we let

           17   something out that doesn't need to come out.

           18               I'll start with the document that says

           19   Amended and Supplemental Motion for Pretrial written

           20   notice of any impeaching conduct relating to the

           21   accused.

           22               Number 1; statements of Ruben Lester.  I

           23   don't know what IR 19 is.  I never did know what IR 
is.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  That's the investigative

           25   report, Your Honor.

                                                                       
81

            1               THE COURT:  Okay.  It says Mr. Lester is

            2   alleged to have said that he knew that Chris was 
having

            3   money troubles and that Chris was fired six months

            4   before from his job.  It says no foundation is offered

            5   as the basis of this opinion.

            6               I've got it's okay if he's got a basis of

            7   knowledge.  This isn't just something he suspects or



            8   learned off the street.  Okay.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  And it cannot be hearsay 
unless

           10   we are talking about an exception.  But that -- most 
of

           11   what is in here --

           12               THE COURT:  I'm assuming both attorneys 
will

           13   follow the rules of evidence.  Okay.  Sometimes I'm

           14   disappointed and it doesn't happen.  Sometimes 
attorneys

           15   don't know what hearsay is.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  I was going to say put ten

           17   lawyers in a room and ask them what hearsay is you'll

           18   get ten different answers.  So I was just hoping we

           19   might get some direction.

           20               THE COURT:  I've got a working knowledge.

           21   Okay.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Right.  Most of this stuff --

           23   many of the statements from the victim's friends are

           24   going to be statements from the victim.  But they're 
not

           25   dying declarations.  And so my view is that they're
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            1   hearsay and that as a class they would be 
inadmissible.



            2               THE COURT:  I'm not going to let in things

            3   that aren't supposed to come in.  You can rest assured

            4   of that.  And if it starts to become a problem 
somebody

            5   is going to be dealing with my --

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  And I understand.  
I

            7   --

            8               THE COURT:  Number 2; let's listen.

            9   Statements of Winter Simmons.  She's alleged to have

           10   said that there was something fishy about Chris's 
story.

           11   That -- I told you back there we are not going to do

           12   that.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Excellent.

           14               THE COURT:  Okay.  Statements of Debra

           15   Oakley.  And an investigative report is just that.  It

           16   contains all kinds of stuff that are not admissible in

           17   court.  So I'll expect the parties to conform their

           18   evidence to the rules of evidence.

           19               Statements of Debra Oakley.  She's alleged

           20   to have said Chris was trying to get a lot of money

           21   together proceeding the time of murder.  Once again,

           22   they've got to show a basis of knowledge.  Not just

           23   hearsay or something that they might have been

           24   speculating on.

           25               Statements of Tina Dickson.  She is 



alleged
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            1   to have told investigators that Chris was having some

            2   kind of conflict with his mother.  Once again, no 
broad

            3   statements.  You've got to show a basis of knowledge.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  That one also, Your Honor I'm

            5   concerned about propensity evidence when we start

            6   getting into some of those statements.

            7               THE COURT:  We are not offered anything 
for

            8   the propensity.  But having some kind of conflict with

            9   his mother if she's got a basis of that knowledge it

           10   could be clearly relevant.

           11               Statements of Linda Hayes allegedly told

           12   investigators he was stealing from his mother.  You've

           13   got to show a basis of knowledge.

           14               Statements -- some of these people I 
suspect

           15   won't even be called as a witness.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  And that's probably true, but 
I

           17   think -- and we're getting to part of the argument 
here,

           18   Your Honor.  But part of the argument -- also and this

           19   comes as part of the other motion.  There are four or



           20   three objections to be made to this stuff also.

           21               It's my belief based on what I received in

           22   discovery that the State is going to try to draw a 
very

           23   tenuous line of needing money to get to this --

           24               THE COURT:  They're going to have to show 
a

           25   basis of knowledge.  I need money.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely.  Absolutely.  
Well,

            2   I'm saying that even before they get to this base of

            3   knowledge, even if they could show it it's unfairly

            4   prejudicial because it's not probative.

            5               THE COURT:  Your motion is premature at 
this

            6   time.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            8               THE COURT:  But I'm basically -- so that 
we

            9   can speed this thing up I'm telling you where I'm 
going.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  I'm hearing you.

           11               THE COURT:  Statements of Candi Garrison

           12   alleged to have told that she believed Chris was

           13   responsible for a fire that started in the home some



           14   weeks prior.

           15               Number 1) got to be a basis of knowledge;

           16   and Number 2) it's got to be relevant, which I don't

           17   know that a fire in a home two or three weeks prior to

           18   the alleged homicide --

           19               MR. FEENEY:  I can almost bet it's coming

           20   up.  Maybe we should deal with this now.

           21               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, the testimony will

           22   be in substance that the first two officers that 
gained

           23   entrance into to the home were accompanied, if I

           24   understand this right, by the Defendant and the

           25   Defendant took them to two Molotov cocktails that were
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            1   situated in very, very close proximity to the bedroom

            2   door of this Defendant.

            3               And we had a very similar fire in nature 
two

            4   to three weeks prior to this fire at the same 
location.

            5   And it's our position and I believe that one of the

            6   officer's will say that the Defendant stated to him, 
why

            7   don't we let it go ahead and burn.  I don't want to 
see



            8   her coming out or something to that effect.

            9               So we believe it's entirely relevant that 
he

           10   set this up to conceal the crime and the evidence of 
the

           11   crime by burning the house.  And the burning that

           12   occurred prior to the night or the attempted burning 
of

           13   the night in question has got the same pattern as the

           14   attempted fire with the Molotov cocktails.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, there are no

           16   Molotov cocktails.  Let's set that straight first.

           17               MR. SMITH:  That's a factual dispute.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Excuse me.  You've had your

           19   chance to speak.  There are two gas cans.  There was 
an

           20   ATF agent on the scene here.  One can only presume 
that

           21   if a Molotov cocktail, a bomb were produced that there

           22   would be some evidence of that.

           23               There were gas cans.  They were the poor

           24   man's way to store his gasoline.  Two bottles with 
paper

           25   towels in the top there.  That might -- you might
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            1   testify that that's what he did when he brought you 
into



            2   the house.  If they say he's trying to burn up the

            3   evidence fine.  Let them try to prove that.

            4               What they want to do though is use an

            5   incident that happened a couple of weeks before where

            6   their own witness said a can of root beer exploded and

            7   started some kind of fire.  It was put out; no 
complaint

            8   was made; no police were called --

            9               THE COURT:  All right.  Let me say I'm not

           10   going to let the prior fire in unless you can

           11   demonstrate relevance.  What you've stated thus far is

           12   not.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           14               THE COURT:  Statements of John Daniel,

           15   alleged to have been in the company of the Defendant 
on

           16   the date preceding the murder on which day he is 
alleged

           17   to have told investigators that he smoked crack with 
the

           18   Defendant and heard Defendant ask another person for 
an

           19   untraceable gun.  The smoking crack no.

           20               The danger of unfair prejudice is there.  
As

           21   far as an untraceable gun perhaps that very well could

           22   be relevant.  Okay.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  You want to deal with that as



           24   it comes up in the testimony?  Is that what I'm

           25   understanding Your Honor is saying?
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            1               THE COURT:  I'm trying to do what I can.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  I understand.

            3               THE COURT:  But I'm going to say in all

            4   likelihood it's going to be relevant if there are 
other

            5   witnesses ostensibly that are going to say he might 
have

            6   asked for an untraceable gun.  It can go to show 
motive.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely.  And I'll just

            8   state for the record we've talked about this some.  I

            9   think there is a 403 objection here, Your Honor.  I

           10   don't think the relevance is the problem.

           11               THE COURT:  Well, when we get into I will

           12   weigh it and I will make ruling.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           14               THE COURT:  Okay.  Whether the danger of

           15   unfair prejudice outweighs the probative value.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           17               THE COURT:  All right.  The same thing on

           18   Number 8 by Mr. Bryant untraceable gun going to do



           19   something stupid.  That probably will come in under 
the

           20   same type situation.

           21               Statements of Linda Hayes.  She's alleged 
to

           22   have told investigators certain jewelry recovered was

           23   similar that she knew to be carried in her.  So forth

           24   and so on.  In all likelihood that is going to come in

           25   because similar jewelry you can't specifically say 
that
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            1   my watch is the only Bulova watch that exist like 
this.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  That's true, but in a case of

            3   identification, Your Honor, 901 does not allow to

            4   establish identification by similar.  Saying that this

            5   person looks like this person or this watch looks like

            6   that watch.  The purpose -- the point is very 
important

            7   because what they say is that he stole this jewelry, 
her

            8   good jewelry.

            9               They're talking about very specific pieces

           10   of watches and gold that she kept in her purse.  They

           11   say he's stole this, which gives him access to her

           12   purse, which was supposedly in her room.  He then sold



           13   that jewelry they say, and this is all feeding into

           14   this.  Linda Hayes saying that this jewelry is that

           15   specific jewelry that was stolen from her purse in her

           16   room ties him to the crime in a way that is very

           17   significant, which is why base that in saying that the

           18   jewelry is stolen.

           19               They base -- Linda Hayes's statement is 
the

           20   basis for everything.  If she's allowed to say yes, it

           21   looks like the jewelry it's not probative, but it does

           22   suggest to the Jury that it might be this very 
specific

           23   set of jewelry that was stolen or they say is was

           24   stolen.

           25               THE COURT:  They're going to have to lay

                                                                       
89

            1   their foundation and then she can testify this was

            2   similar to what she observed with the decedent before 
or

            3   whatever.  Then it becomes a matter of the weight that

            4   the Jury gives to it.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            6               THE COURT:  Okay.  Then she also alleged 
to

            7   have told the investigators Ms. Alexander always went 
to



            8   bed early.  I don't know what that has to do with

            9   anything.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Time of death.  I don't know

           11   that it's going to matter anyway, but it's the type of

           12   thing that seems to be hearsay based.

           13               THE COURT:  Well, if it is say hearsay and

           14   how.  You got it?

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           16               THE COURT:  All right.  Your other 
document,

           17   amended motion of pretrial disclosure of evidence of

           18   other crimes, wrongs or acts to require prosecution to

           19   disclose pretrial any evidence of other crimes, wrongs

           20   or acts if it intends to offer against the accused in

           21   the event that he chooses to testify.  I don't think

           22   there's been any notice of anything filed has there?

           23               MR. SMITH:  Yes, sir.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  It's just recently filed.

           25               MR. SMITH:  He had a Jury trial as I
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            1   understand it August of '05.  He was found guilty of

            2   theft, aggravated burglary and aggravated assault.  So

            3   if in fact he elects to testify we believe we are



            4   entitled to examine him --

            5               THE COURT:  That was when?

            6               MR. SMITH:  August 3 of 2005.

            7               MR. TURNBOW:  There are four offenses

            8   listed, Your Honor.  They all occurred in '05.  There

            9   are a couple of different months.  I believe there are

           10   some in July and some in August.  It's in the 609

           11   motion.

           12               THE COURT:  I'll have to look at that.

           13   You've got to be in the ten year time frame.

           14               MR. SMITH:  We understand that, Your 
Honor.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  I've looked at it, Judge and 
it

           16   looks to me to be appropriate based upon -- because 
the

           17   way I understand the time frame these were the

           18   conviction dates which look to be inside the ten 
years.

           19   And I know the sentencing date --

           20               THE COURT:  Then it's probably going to 
come

           21   in.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Right.  It's probably --

           23               THE COURT:  On the issue of credibility

           24   only.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  The issue of credibility.  
The
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            1   only thing I'd like to say on that Judge is I don't

            2   think the rule allows them get into the facts of the

            3   underlying circumstances --

            4               THE COURT:  They don't.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Just the fact that he's a 
felon

            6   --

            7               THE COURT:  They don't.  Just the fact 
he's

            8   been convicted.

            9               MR. TURNBOW:  And that's what we'd be 
doing,

           10   Your Honor.

           11               THE COURT:  Right.  Number 3 --

           12               MR. FEENEY:  They would be limited to a

           13   conviction of a felony as opposed to conviction of the

           14   four different elements that they want the Jury to 
hear.

           15               THE COURT:  No.  No.  No.  A felony crime 
or

           16   a crime of dishonesty within ten years.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Right.  But Your Honor, what

           18   I'm asking is that the Jury is allowed to know that 
he's

           19   a felon so they can judge his credibility.  But to 
know



           20   that he has an aggravated burglary, aggravated assault

           21   gets -- is more prejudicial than they need.  They need

           22   to know that he's a felon and that's it.

           23               So they can ask are you a felon and he can

           24   say yes.  But without getting into are you the same

           25   person that's guilty of aggravated burglary and

                                                                       
92

            1   aggravated assault because we know why they'd want 
that.

            2   I think we can protect --

            3               THE COURT:  They're entitled to argue 
that.

            4   Okay.

            5               MR. TURNBOW:  It would be --

            6               THE COURT:  Not argue.  They're entitled 
to

            7   show it.

            8               MR. TURNBOW:  It would be going to the 
point

            9   of honestly, Your Honor.  The very basis the reason we

           10   get to introduce it because there is a theft charge 
and

           11   an aggravated burglary charge, which could be crimes 
of

           12   dishonesty.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  No, it's not.  That 



propensity

           14   -- he's trying to say the old crime means he's more

           15   likely to commit this crime of dishonesty or theft and

           16   that's --

           17               THE COURT:  You can ask him if he's been

           18   convicted of those crimes.

           19               MR. TURNBOW:  Yes, Your Honor.

           20               THE COURT:  B, B, B, B.  Okay.

           21               MR. TURNBOW:  That's what we want to do,

           22   Your Honor.

           23               THE COURT:  That's it.

           24               MR. TURNBOW:  Yes, Your Honor.

           25               THE COURT:  All right.  State on the 
record
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            1   the material issue, the ruling and reason for 
admitting

            2   into evidence material issue exist other than conduct.

            3   Everything has got to be material or it's not coming 
in.

            4               To dismiss the proof outright unless the

            5   Court finds it's clear and convincing.  I don't know

            6   what that means.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  I just take that from the 
rule,



            8   Your Honor.  That's straight from the Rules of 
Tennessee

            9   Procedure.

           10               THE COURT:  To dismiss what proof?

           11               MR. FEENEY:  To dismiss the proof that

           12   they're offering as 404 proof.  They're going to -- 
you

           13   offered an example of motive.  Motive intent means

           14   intent all that stuff.  Yes, they might offer that.  
But

           15   what Your Honor is supposed to do under this is have

           16   this decision now.  Make them put their proof on.  
Make

           17   them show you what other purpose this 404 evidence 
could

           18   have.  And if you don't find that they have a purpose

           19   other than the illegal propensity --

           20               THE COURT:  We might have to have a Jury 
out

           21   hearing.  It gets very distracting to the Jury, but if

           22   we have to have a Jury out we'll do it.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Right.

           24               MR. TURNBOW:  I don't think it would be

           25   appropriate at this time, Your Honor.  I believe the
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            1   rule calls for before it comes up at trial obviously 
we



            2   could do that then instead of right now before trial

            3   starts.

            4               THE COURT:  To exclude the evidence if 
it's

            5   probative value is outweighed by the danger of unfair

            6   prejudice.  That's simply standard.  That deals with 
all

            7   of what you filed.

            8               The State wanted to show the photographs

            9   that you intend to introduce to the Defendant.  How

           10   many?

           11               MR. SMITH:  This is for opening statement.

           12   I think we have five -- I'll hand them to the Court.

           13               THE COURT:  Show them to him.

           14               MR. SMITH:  He's got them.

           15               THE COURT:  I'm sure he's got a bunch of

           16   others.  He might not know which five.

           17               MR. SMITH:  I understand.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Yeah, this is the jewelry

           19   they're going to say was the jewelry.  I object to 
this,

           20   Your Honor.  They are arguing evidence that's not in

           21   front of the Jury yet.  This should not be in front of

           22   the Jury in opening.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Opening is what you expect of

           24   the proof.



           25               MR. FEENEY:  Then you won't have any proof

                                                                       
95

            1   in.

            2               THE COURT:  So then you won't show the

            3   photograph.  You can tell them you intend to show that

            4   he possessed certain things that belonged to her.

            5   You're not entitled necessarily to show them something

            6   that will be later entered as an exhibit.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Under -- if I understand the

            8   rules of opening each side has the liberty to express 
to

            9   a Jury the proof that they expect to present.

           10               THE COURT:  Yes.

           11               MR. SMITH:  And it's their obligation to

           12   present it.

           13               THE COURT:  Correct.

           14               MR. SMITH:  And if they don't present it

           15   then they suffer the consequences.

           16               THE COURT:  Correct.

           17               MR. SMITH:  If you say I'm not letting 
this

           18   in then we suffer the consequences.  But for instance 
to

           19   say this is the home that were this lady lived and 
where



           20   she reside as a result of the --

           21               THE COURT:  Mr. Feeney, what do you object

           22   to?  Which ones?  Just the jewelry.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  I object to the receipts.  I

           24   object to the jewelry.  I object to the dead body.  I

           25   object to all of it actually.  Because if -- that's
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            1   proof.  That's evidence and we're not there yet.

            2               THE COURT:  Then they await introduction.

            3   You cannot show them during opening.  You can show 
them

            4   in closing if they're admitted.  You can still go into

            5   your theory of the case and say that we submit the 
State

            6   will prove that he had certain items of jewelry that

            7   belonged to her.

            8               That the method of death was such and 
such.

            9   You can go into all of that, but you can't show these

           10   prospective exhibits.  Okay.  All right.  What else?

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I think we spoke 
on

           12   it briefly, but I would like to orally move the Court 
to

           13   disallow any mention of a Molotov cocktail during the

           14   proof here.  Unless they can show good proof that it



           15   actually was one they're speculation is prejudicial

           16   highly so.

           17               THE COURT:  I don't know that the term

           18   Molotov cocktail is a term of art.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Well, Your Honor, it's

           20   associated with Middle Eastern terrorist.  I mean, it

           21   has a very bad connotation.  The reason they call it a

           22   Molotov cocktail is not an accident.  They don't say 
two

           23   gas cans sitting there because it doesn't have the

           24   flavor.  The emotional punch that Molotov cocktail 
does.

           25               They can't say the guy built a bomb unless
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            1   they've got somebody who knows what a bomb is and say

            2   this is a bomb.

            3               THE COURT:  I don't think Middle East

            4   terrorist.  It's more associated with organized crime.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Well, Your Honor neither here

            6   nor there.  Then wouldn't be allowed to say that my

            7   client was in an organized crime unit simply because

            8   they saw something --

            9               THE COURT:  They're not suggesting that I

           10   don't think.



           11               MR. FEENEY:  But Molotov cocktail is

           12   powerful, Your Honor.  It makes a difference.  That's

           13   why they want it.  It cannot be used to show simply 
for

           14   emotional effect.  They can say what they saw.  They

           15   can't conclude what it is in a way that's highly

           16   prejudicial.

           17               THE COURT:  Do you have anybody that's 
going

           18   to give that testimony?

           19               MR. SMITH:  Sir.

           20               THE COURT:  Do you have anybody that's 
going

           21   to give testimony of a Molotov cocktail?

           22               MR. SMITH:  It's my understanding, but I

           23   will withdraw that terminology.  We'll let the Jury

           24   decide what it really is.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.
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            1               THE COURT:  All right.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we have one other

            3   matter.  I had filed pretrial pursuant to the rules.  
We

            4   would propose to offer testimony as based on motive

            5   statements from the deceased to members of her staff



            6   that in fact she was aware that the Defendant was

            7   stealing from her.

            8               That she was in the process or had a 
future

            9   intent to change her Will.  We have a witness that 
will

           10   testify that she made this statement in the presence 
of

           11   the Defendant.  And we believe that goes to motive for

           12   his act of brutal murder.

           13               THE COURT:  Why is it not hearsay?

           14               MR. SMITH:  It is hearsay, but it comes 
out

           15   that -- we've got some law that we can gave you.  It

           16   says that it is admissible on the issue of motive.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  I'd like to see that.

           18               MR. SMITH:  We have it.

           19               THE COURT:  All right.  Give us a copy of

           20   it.  All right.  Finish your recess.

           21               (Recess.)

           22               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we call for the

           23   rule.

           24               THE COURT:  All right.  Any witnesses that

           25   are to testify are to be excused from the courtroom.
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            1   You're not to discuss testimony that's given in the

            2   courtroom.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  I'm assuming Agent Faulkner 
is

            4   the State's representative.

            5               MR. SMITH:  No -- yeah, Mr. Faulkner.

            6               (Whereupon, Jury reenters the courtroom at

            7   11:25 a.m.; after which, the following proceedings 
were

            8   had.)

            9               THE COURT:  Those of you that have sat on

           10   juries before you recognize the three ring binder.  
That

           11   book contains the Charge of the Court that I'll be

           12   reading from time to time.  There is a little note pad

           13   in there that if you wish to take notes you've got 
that

           14   and a pencil in your book.  If you don't if you'll let

           15   the Bailiff know he'll make sure that you have the

           16   pencil and pad.

           17               And at this time I'll be reading the 
initial

           18   part of the charge.  Behind that first it's a page 
that

           19   looks like this.

           20               THE COURT:  When I first started doing 
this

           21   the Judge would wait until everything had been put



           22   before the Jury immediately before final 
deliberations.

           23   Then the Judge would read the charge, send one copy 
out.

           24   Different people have different learning models.  Some

           25   people learn better from seeing things.  Some people
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            1   learn better by hearing things.  But the most 
effective

            2   teaching model probably is to be able to both see and

            3   hear.  So you've got that in front of you.

            4               That book is your personal property during

            5   the trial of this case.  You can make notes on the

            6   charge.  You can make notes on your note pad.  
Whatever

            7   you want to do.  That will be your property throughout

            8   the trial.  Then at the end of the trial I'll take up

            9   the notebooks and recycle.  Okay.

           10                      CHARGE OF THE COURT

           11               Members of the Jury, the Defendant,

           12   Christopher King Knight is charged in Indictment 
Number

           13   9776 with the offense of first degree murder.  This

           14   offense may include the lesser offenses of second 
degree

           15   murder, voluntary manslaughter, reckless homicide, or



           16   criminally neglect homicide.  The Defendant pleads not

           17   guilty to each offense embraced in the indictment.

           18               You have been selected and sworn to serve 
as

           19   the Jury in this case.  Prior to the presentation of 
the

           20   evidence I'm going to give you some instructions to 
help

           21   guide you in applying the law and evaluating the

           22   evidence that is presented.

           23               The order in which these instructions are

           24   given is no indication of their relative importance 
and

           25   you should not single out one or more of them to the
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            1   exclusion of another or others, but you should 
consider

            2   each one in light of and in harmony with the entire

            3   charge or set of instructions.

            4               The law which applies to this case is 
stated

            5   in this charge and it is your duty to carefully 
consider

            6   all of the instructions in arriving at your decision.

            7   The indictment in this case is the formal written

            8   accusation charging the Defendant with a crime.  It is

            9   not evidence against the Defendant and does not create



           10   any inference of guilt.

           11               At times during the trial I will rule upon

           12   the admissibility of evidence.  You must not concern

           13   yourself with these rulings.  Neither by such rulings,

           14   these instructions nor any other remarks which I make 
do

           15   I mean to indicate any opinion as to the facts or as 
to

           16   what your verdict should be.

           17               Statements, arguments, and remarks of

           18   counsel are intended to help you in understanding the

           19   evidence and applying the law, but they are not

           20   evidence.  If any statements are made that you believe

           21   are not supported by the evidence you should disregard

           22   them.

           23               You are the executive judges of the facts 
in

           24   this case.  Also you are the exclusive judges of the 
law

           25   under the direction of the Court.  You should apply 
the
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            1   law to the facts in deciding this case.  You should

            2   consider all of the evidence in the light of your own

            3   observation and experience in life.



            4               A person accused of a crime is presumed to

            5   be innocent.  This means that you must start with the

            6   presumption that the Defendant is innocent.  This

            7   presumption continues throughout the trial and 
entitles

            8   the Defendant to a verdict of not guilty unless you 
are

            9   satisfied beyond a reasonable doubt that he is guilty.

           10   The Defendant is not required to prove his innocence 
or

           11   to do anything.

           12               Every crime is made up of parts called

           13   elements.  The State must proof each element of the

           14   crime beyond a reasonable doubt.  If you find that the

           15   State has not proven every element beyond a reasonable

           16   doubt then you must find the Defendant not guilty.

           17               Reasonable doubt is that doubt created by 
an

           18   investigation of all the proof in the case and an

           19   inability after such investigation to let the mind 
rest

           20   easily as to certainty of guilt.  Absolute certainty 
of

           21   guilt is not demanded by the law to convict of any

           22   criminal charge, but moral certainty is required and

           23   this certainty is required as to every element of 
proof

           24   necessary to constitute the offense.

           25               If you find the State has not proven every
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            1   element of the offense beyond a reasonable doubt then

            2   you should find the Defendant not guilty.  The State

            3   must prove beyond a reasonable doubt all of the 
elements

            4   of the crime charged if in the crime if in fact

            5   committed was committed by the Defendant in Hardin

            6   County, Tennessee and that it was committed before the

            7   finding and the returning of the indictment in this

            8   case.

            9               During this trial you may take notes

           10   concerning the evidence presented in Court.  The notes

           11   are simply to assist you in remembering what 
transpired

           12   in Court.  They are not evidence or a transcript of

           13   testimony.  They are not a substitute for your

           14   recollection of the evidence that you saw or heard in

           15   Court.  If you do choose to take notes do not let your

           16   note taking interfere with your attention to the

           17   evidence presented in the case.

           18               You must watch and listen carefully to the

           19   evidence.  You may use your notes during deliberation 
to

           20   the extent that you think that they are helpful.  But



           21   the fact that a particular juror has taken notes does

           22   not mean that juror's views should be given any 
greater

           23   weight than those of any other juror.

           24               During this trial you will hear testimony

           25   from various witnesses.  If after the witness has
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            1   completed testifying you would like to ask the witness 
a

            2   question you may do so under the following conditions.

            3   You should write the question on a blank piece of 
paper,

            4   fold the paper then hand it to the Bailiff who will 
give

            5   it to me.

            6               Your question should be anonymous.  Please

            7   do not sign it or in any way indicate that it is your

            8   question.  I will decide whether to ask the witness 
all

            9   or part of your question.  For reasons that you need 
not

           10   be concerned with I may decide not to ask a witness 
part

           11   or all of a juror's question.  Please don't be 
offended

           12   or even bothered if this happens.  It may have nothing

           13   to do with the quality of the question.  The law is



           14   quite complex and contains many technical rules that 
the

           15   lawyers and I must follow.

           16               Sometimes one of your questions may deal

           17   with topics or be phrased in a way that the law does 
not

           18   allow to be part of a trial or perhaps the questions

           19   deal with a topic that will be covered later in the

           20   proceedings.  Accordingly if I do not ask all or part 
of

           21   your question or if I change the wording of the 
question

           22   please do not draw any inference from this decision

           23   which may be based on legal principles that I must

           24   follow or on facts that are not part of the trial.  Do

           25   not hold my decision against any party in this case.
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            1               It is your job to decide what the facts of

            2   this case are.  You must decide which witnesses you

            3   believe and how important you think their testimony 
is.

            4   You do not have to accept or reject everything a 
witness

            5   said.  You are free to believe all, none or part of 
any

            6   person's testimony.  In deciding which testimony you

            7   believe you should rely upon your own common sense and



            8   every day experience.

            9               There is no fixed set of rules for judging

           10   whether you believe a witness, but it may help you to

           11   think about these questions.

           12               Was the witness able to see or hear 
clearly?

           13               How long was the witness watching or

           14   listening?

           15               Was anything else going on that might have

           16   distracted the witness?

           17               Did the witness seem to have a good 
memory?

           18               How did the witness look and act while

           19   testifying?

           20               Did the witness seem to be making an 
honest

           21   effort to tell the truth or did the witness seem to

           22   evade the questions?

           23               Has there been any evidence presented

           24   regarding the witness's intelligence, respectability 
or

           25   reputation for truthfulness?
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            1               Does the witness have any bias, prejudice 
or



            2   personal interest in how the case is decided?

            3               Have there been any promises, threats,

            4   suggestions or other influences that affected how the

            5   witness testified?

            6               In general, does the witness have any

            7   special reason to tell the truth or any special reason

            8   to lie?

            9               All in all how reasonable does the 
witness's

           10   testimony seem when you think about all of the other

           11   evidence in the case.

           12               Sometimes the testimony of different

           13   witnesses will not agree and you must decide which

           14   testimony you accept.  You should think about whether

           15   the disagreement involve something important or not 
and

           16   whether you think someone is lying or is simply

           17   mistaken.

           18               People see and hear things differently and

           19   witnesses may testify honestly, but simply be wrong

           20   about what they thought they saw or remembered.  It's

           21   also a good idea to think about which testimony agrees

           22   best with the other evidence in the case.

           23               A witness may be impeached by proving that

           24   they have made material statements out of Court which

           25   are ad variance with their evidence on the witness 
sand.
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            1   However, proof of such prior inconsistent statements 
may

            2   be considered by you only for the purpose of testing 
the

            3   witness's credibility and not as substantive evidence 
of

            4   the truth of the matter asserted in such statements.

            5               Further, a witness may be impeached by a

            6   careful cross-examination involving a witness in

            7   contradictory, unreasonable and improbable statements.

            8   However, immaterial discrepancies or differences in 
the

            9   statements of witnesses do not affect their 
credibility

           10   unless it should plainly appear that some witness has

           11   willfully testified falsely.

           12               When a witness is thus impeached the Jury

           13   has the right to disregard their evidence and treat it

           14   as untrue except where it is corroborated by other

           15   credible testimony or by the facts and circumstances

           16   proved on the trial.

           17               The rules of evidence provide that if

           18   scientific, technical or other specialized knowledge

           19   might assist the Jury in understanding the evidence or



           20   in determining a fact in issue a witness qualified as 
an

           21   expert by reason of special knowledge, skill or

           22   experience may testify and state their opinions

           23   concerning such matters and give reasons for their

           24   testimony.

           25               Merely because an expert witness has
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            1   expressed an opinion does not mean however, that 
you're

            2   bound to accept this opinion.  The same as with any

            3   other witness it is up to you to decide whether you

            4   believe this testimony and choose to rely upon it.

            5               Part of that decision will depend upon 
your

            6   judgment about whether the witness's background or

            7   training and experience is sufficient for the witness 
to

            8   give the expert opinion that you heard.  You must also

            9   decide whether the witness's opinions were based on

           10   sound reasons, judgment and information.  You're to 
give

           11   the testimony of an expert witness such weight and 
value

           12   as you think it deserves along with all of the other

           13   evidence in the case.



           14                   One type of evidence is called direct

           15   evidence and the other type is called circumstantial

           16   evidence.  Direct evidence is those parts of the

           17   testimony admitted in Court which refer to what 
happened

           18   and was testified to by witnesses who saw or heard or

           19   otherwise sensed what happened firsthand.  If 
witnesses

           20   testified about what they themselves saw or heard or

           21   otherwise sensed they presented direct evidence.

           22               Circumstantial evidence is all of the

           23   testimony and exhibits which give you clues about what

           24   happened in an indirect way.  It consist of all of the

           25   evidence which is not direct evidence.
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            1               Do not assume that direct evidence is 
always

            2   better than circumstantial evidence.  According to our

            3   laws direct evidence is not necessarily better than

            4   circumstantial evidence.  Either type of evidence can

            5   prove a fact if it is convincing enough.  A Defendant

            6   may be convicted on direct evidence, circumstantial

            7   evidence or both.

            8               It is your duty to decide how much weight 
to



            9   give the direct and circumstantial evidence.  The law

           10   makes no distinction between the weight that you 
should

           11   give to either one or say that one is any better than

           12   the other.  You should consider all of the evidence 
both

           13   direct and circumstantial and give it whatever weight

           14   you believe it deserves.

           15               If the Defendant testifies on his own 
behalf

           16   his credibility will be determined by the same rules 
by

           17   which the credibility of other witnesses is determined

           18   and you will give his testimony such weight as you may

           19   think it is entitled.

           20               If the Defendant does not take the stand 
to

           21   testify as a witness you shall place no significance 
on

           22   this fact.  The Defendant is presumed innocent and the

           23   burden is on the State to prove his guilt beyond a

           24   reasonable doubt.  He is not required to take the 
stand

           25   on his own behalf and his election not to do so cannot
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            1   be considered for any purpose against him nor can any

            2   inference be drawn from such fact.



            3               Where appropriate the following 
definitions

            4   apply in these instructions.  You may refer to these

            5   definitions when considering any of the offenses

            6   embraced in the indictment.  A person acts knowingly 
if

            7   that person acts with an awareness either that his

            8   conduct is of a particular nature or that a particular

            9   circumstance exist.

           10               The requirement of knowingly is also

           11   satisfied if it is established that the person acted

           12   intentionally.  A person acts intentionally when that

           13   person acts with a conscious objective either to cause 
a

           14   particular result or to engage in a particular 
conduct.

           15               Any person who commits the offense of 
first

           16   degree murder is guilty of a crime.  For you to find 
the

           17   Defendant guilty of this offense the State must have

           18   proven beyond a reasonable doubt the existence of the

           19   following essential elements:

           20               Number 1:  That the Defendant Christopher

           21   King Knight unlawfully killed the alleged victim, 
Peggy

           22   Alexander; and

           23               Number 2:  That the Defendant acted



           24   intentionally; and

           25               Number 3:  That the killing was
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            1   premeditated.

            2               A premeditated act is one done after the

            3   exercise of reflection and judgment.  Premeditation

            4   means that the intent to kill must have been formed

            5   prior to the act itself.  It is not necessary that the

            6   purpose to kill preexist in the mind of the accused 
for

            7   any definite period of time.  The mental state of the

            8   accused at the time he allegedly decided to kill must 
be

            9   carefully considered in order to determine whether the

           10   accused was sufficiently free from excitement and

           11   passion as to be capable of premeditation.

           12               If the design to kill was formed with

           13   premeditation it is immaterial that the accused may 
have

           14   been in a state of passion or excitement when the 
design

           15   was carried into effect.  Furthermore, premeditation 
can

           16   be found the decision to kill is first formed during 
the

           17   heat of passion, but the accused commits the act after



           18   the passion has subsided.

           19               If you find the Defendant not guilty of 
the

           20   offense of first degree murder or if you have a

           21   reasonable doubt as to the Defendant's guilt then your

           22   verdict must be not guilty as to this offense and then

           23   you shall proceed to determine his guilt or innocence 
of

           24   the lesser included offense of second degree murder.

           25               Any person who commits second degree 
murder
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            1   is guilty of a crime.  For you to find the Defendant

            2   guilty of this offense the State must have proven 
beyond

            3   a reasonable doubt the existence of the following

            4   essential elements:

            5               Number 1:  That the Defendant Christopher

            6   King Knight unlawfully killed the alleged victim, 
Peggy

            7   Alexander; and

            8               Number 2:  That the Defendant acted

            9   knowingly.

           10               Knowingly means that person acts with an

           11   awareness that his conduct is reasonably certain to

           12   cause the death of the alleged victim.



           13               If you find the Defendant not guilty of 
the

           14   offense of second degree murder or if you have a

           15   reasonable doubt as to the Defendant's guilt then your

           16   verdict must be not guilty as to this offense and then

           17   you shall proceed to determine his guilt or innocence 
of

           18   the lesser included offense of voluntary manslaughter.

           19               Any person who commits voluntary

           20   manslaughter is guilty of a crime.  For you to find 
the

           21   Defendant guilty of this offense the State must have

           22   proven beyond a reasonable doubt the existence of the

           23   following essential elements:

           24               Number 1:  That the Defendant Christopher

           25   King Knight unlawfully killed Peggy Alexander, the
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            1   alleged victim; and

            2               Number 2:  That the Defendant acted

            3   intentionally or knowingly; and

            4               Number 3:  That the killing resulted from 
a

            5   state of passion produced by adequate provocation

            6   sufficient to lead a reasonable person to act in an

            7   irrational manner.  The distinction between voluntary



            8   manslaughter and second degree murder is that 
voluntary

            9   manslaughter requires the killing result from a state 
of

           10   passion produced by adequate provocation sufficient to

           11   lead a reasonable person to act in an irrational 
manner.

           12               If you find the Defendant not guilty of 
the

           13   offense of voluntary manslaughter or if you have a

           14   reasonable doubt as to the Defendant's guilt then your

           15   verdict must be not guilty as to this offense and then

           16   you shall proceed to determine his guilt or innocence 
of

           17   the lesser included offense of reckless homicide.

           18               Any person who commits the offense of

           19   reckless homicide is guilty of a crime.  For you to 
find

           20   the Defendant guilty of this offense the State must 
have

           21   proven beyond a reasonable doubt the existence of the

           22   following essential elements:

           23               Number 1:  That the Defendant Christopher

           24   King Knight killed Peggy Alexander, the alleged 
victim;

           25   and
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            1               Number 2:  That the Defendant acted

            2   recklessly.

            3               Recklessly means that a person acts

            4   recklessly when the person is aware of but consciously

            5   disregards a substantial and unjustifiable risk that 
the

            6   alleged victim will be killed.  The risk must be of 
such

            7   a nature and degree that its disregard constitutes a

            8   gross deviation from the standard of care that an

            9   ordinary person would exercise under all of the

           10   circumstances as viewed from the accused person's

           11   standpoint.

           12               The requirement of recklessly is also

           13   established if it is shown that the Defendant acted

           14   intentionally or knowingly.

           15               Intentionally means that a person

           16   intentionally when it is the person's conscious

           17   objective or desire to cause the death of the alleged

           18   victim.

           19               Knowingly means that a person acts with an

           20   awareness that his conduct is reasonably certain to

           21   cause the death of the alleged victim.

           22               If you find the Defendant not guilty of 
the

           23   offense of reckless homicide or if you have a 
reasonable



           24   doubt as to the Defendant's guilt then your verdict 
must

           25   be not guilty as to this offense and then you shall
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            1   proceed to determine his guilt or innocence of the

            2   lesser included offense of criminally negligent

            3   homicide.

            4               Any person who commits criminally 
negligent

            5   homicide is guilty of a crime.  For you to find the

            6   Defendant guilty of this offense the State must have

            7   proven beyond a reasonable doubt the existence of the

            8   following essential elements:

            9               Number 1:  That Christopher King Knight 
his

           10   conduct resulted in the death of the alleged victim,

           11   Peggy Alexander; and

           12               Number 2:  That the Defendant acted with

           13   criminal negligence.

           14               Criminal negligence means that a person 
acts

           15   with criminal negligence when the person ought to be

           16   aware of a substantial and unjustifiable risk that the

           17   alleged victim will be killed.  The risk must be of 
such



           18   nature and degree that the failure to perceive it

           19   constitutes a gross deviation from the standard of 
care

           20   that an ordinary person would exercise under all the

           21   circumstances as viewed from the accused person's

           22   standpoint.

           23               A requirement of criminal negligence is 
also

           24   established if it is shown that the Defendant acted

           25   intentionally, knowingly or recklessly, which have
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            1   already been defined.

            2               If after considering all of the evidence 
and

            3   the Court's instructions you find beyond a reasonable

            4   doubt that the Defendant is guilty of the lesser 
offense

            5   of criminally negligent homicide then you should find

            6   him guilty.  On the other hand, if you find the

            7   Defendant not guilty of the offense or if you have a

            8   reasonable doubt thereof then your verdict must be not

            9   guilty as to this offense.

           10               These are the elements of the crime 
charged

           11   and possible lesser included offenses.  I will give 
you



           12   further instructions and remind you again of the

           13   elements that must be proven beyond a reasonable doubt

           14   following the presentation of evidence and prior to

           15   final argument of counsel.

           16               That concludes the initial instructions.  
If

           17   the State will read the indictment at this time, 
please.

           18               (Indictment read.)

           19               THE COURT:  All right.  I need to mention

           20   this.  There was some mention that Christopher King

           21   Knight and Tonya Nicole Knight, it named two 
Defendants.

           22   The Court has legally severed the trial of the two

           23   Defendants.  So you're only concerned with the trial 
of

           24   Christopher King Knight.  Okay.

           25               We're going to take a lunch recess rather
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            1   than break up final or opening arguments.  Hopefully

            2   that will give the attorneys a little time to get 
their

            3   thoughts together so that they can be fairly concise 
and

            4   brief and then we'll start taking proof after that.

            5               I'm going to give you one hour and 12



            6   minutes.  I can tell you to be back in one hour, but

            7   most people would round it off anyway.  So be upstairs

            8   ready to go promptly at 1:00 o'clock p.m.  you can 
leave

            9   your notebooks in your seats.  They will not be

           10   disturbed in your absence.  The courtroom will be

           11   secured.

           12               All right.  Follow the rules I gave you 
and

           13   be back and ready to go at 1:00 o'clock.

           14               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           15   courtroom at 11:49 a.m. till 1:06 p.m.; after which, 
the

           16   following proceedings were had.)

           17               THE COURT:  Okay.  At this time we're 
ready

           18   for the opening statements.  I remind you that what 
the

           19   attorneys say during any phase of this trial is not

           20   evidence.  You'll only receive evidence by means of

           21   sworn testimony and exhibits.

           22               They are allowed to go into their theory 
of

           23   the case of what they suggest the proof will show.  
The

           24   State goes first because they have the burden of 
proof.

           25   Opening argument on behalf of the State.
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            1

            2                        STATE'S OPENING

            3               MR. SMITH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  Ladies

            4   and Gentlemen of the Jury, I think you've probably 
heard

            5   this phrase before, but an opening statement we hope

            6   will assist you in following this proof for the next

            7   couple of days because you're going to hear from

            8   different witnesses at different times and they're 
going

            9   to be talking about different subjects and what they

           10   did, what they observed.

           11               So this helps you keep a chronological

           12   things in your mind potentially as to what occurred or

           13   what didn't occur.  The State will offer or expect to

           14   prove that on March 10, 2013 which was the day that 
this

           15   lady met her death by a horrible, brutal murder that 
the

           16   Defendant, Chris Knight at approximately 1:29 a.m. in

           17   the morning makes a call to 911 that he has observed a

           18   prowler trying to steal gas, not from gas containers

           19   like we would use to fill up a lawnmower or a boat or

           20   whatever; but the prowler was attempting to steal gas

           21   from his mother's vehicle, what we commonly used to 
know



           22   as siphoning gas.

           23               And he calls this into 911.  An officer by

           24   the name of Victor Sweet -- excuse me, Victor Cherry

           25   answered that call.  We even have information that Mr.
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            1   Knight called out to an individual as he was running

            2   from the premises called his name.  And this 
individual

            3   then stopped, but he makes some response yeah and 
keeps

            4   running.

            5               There was no warrant ever issued by Mr.

            6   Knight or by the sheriff's department against anyone 
for

            7   any type of trespass or attempting to steal gas at all

            8   from those premises.

            9               Now, after he makes that call we expect to

           10   prove that he is awake most of the balance of the

           11   evening through telephone calls that he was making to

           12   different people.  One of which was this gentleman 
that

           13   called out Josh, Josh.  And he's called him several

           14   times to learn that is in Corinth, Mississippi.  He's

           15   not the prowler, apparently he's not the prowler.

           16               Then after he discovers or believes to be 



a

           17   prowler on the premises he arms himself with a 
crossbow

           18   in an -- I think he's laying on the couch with a

           19   crossbow as an effort to defend maybe himself or 
others

           20   in the household.

           21               Now, we expect the proof to show that in

           22   this household there were three individuals.  His 
mother

           23   had been living there for some time.  Mr. Knight and

           24   Tonya Knight had not gotten married sometime during 
the

           25   month of December of 2012.  Approximately at that same
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            1   time Mr. Knight had been fired from his job.  They 
moved

            2   in with his mama.  So there is three adult occupants 
of

            3   this household.

            4               And after we have the prowler or the 
phantom

            5   prowler then we proceed to have a situation where Ms.

            6   Knight is asleep in the bed and she hears a voice

            7   subject to being characterized in many ways it could 
be

            8   a scream, it could be a holler, it could be something,



            9   but it was a loud voice.

           10               Mr. Knight responds to her and says mama

           11   just fell.  Do not come into her room.  Afterwards, 
Ms.

           12   Tonya Knight goes back to bed.  She is working as a 
CNA.

           13   And she is required to be at work at approximately 
6:00

           14   a.m.  She gets up somewhere I think her testimony will

           15   be around 5:30 to get ready to go to work and she

           16   notices Ms. Alexander's robe, blue in color, that's

           17   placed at the base of Ms. Alexander's door.  Her robe 
is

           18   not in its usual place in the bathroom.

           19               She prepares herself to go to work and she

           20   leaves to arrive at work at about 6:00 o'clock that

           21   morning.  Now, she will testify we expect that during

           22   that time frame he was not sleeping at least in their

           23   bed and that she receives no contact from him until a

           24   series of phone calls begin at somewhere in the 
vicinity

           25   of 11:05, 11:10, 11:13 where he's calling her.
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            1               She does not either know that the phone is

            2   calling.  She's at work and finally she gets a call 
from



            3   him at somewhere after 12:26 and he says please, come

            4   home something bad has happened.

            5               All right.  Now, what happens in the time

            6   frame between the time that she went to work and the

            7   time he attempts to call her?  Well, you're going to

            8   hear various statements from officers that were taken 
by

            9   them of Mr. Knight.  One you will hear that Mr. Knight

           10   went with a credit card of his mother that had a blood

           11   stain of her blood on it to Hardee's Restaurant 
sometime

           12   approximately at 9:15.  I think the receipt will

           13   actually show 9:18.

           14               He buys two different breakfast --  no, 
two

           15   of the same breakfast.  Biscuits and gravy.  We find 
one

           16   in the table inside the home, which hadn't been 
touched

           17   and one is found in his car.  In one statement to

           18   Officer Mitchell we expect Officer Mitchell to testify

           19   that Mr. Knight told him when he brought the breakfast

           20   back he found his mother comatose and cold and that

           21   would have been shortly after he returned from 
Hardee's

           22   when he got the order at 9:18.

           23               However, you will hear that the 911 call

           24   that was made about her death was instigated by Mr.



           25   Christopher Knight and the call came in at 11:45.  You
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            1   will hear another statement from an officer that Mr.

            2   Knight said I discovered the body within minutes of 
the

            3   time I made the call to 911, which would have meant he

            4   discovered the body sometime after 11:00 o'clock.  
When

            5   the call comes in then we have an officer dispatched

            6   there.  That's Mr. Mitchell.

            7               Following Mr. Mitchell's arrival he calls

            8   Investigator Barker on the scene.  Investigator Barker

            9   goes into the dwelling, but is unable to do anything

           10   reference to the body because he's consumed by some 
form

           11   of petroleum fuel such as gas, diesel, et cetera and 
he

           12   can't breathe.

           13               But Mr. Knight took him to an area in the

           14   house directly across or almost directly across from 
his

           15   mother's bedroom and there was two gas containers 
there

           16   with some form of wick or some paper product in the 
hole

           17   where the gas was poured from.  So he shows Mr. Barker

           18   these gas containers.



           19               He is then led from the house because Mr.

           20   Barker says I can't do an investigation.  We've got to

           21   do something to ventilate this, get this gas fume out.

           22   Then Mr. Barker contacts Special Agent Dicus, who at

           23   that time was with TBI, he no longer is.  And then he 
in

           24   touch contacts the medical examiner and they go back

           25   into the house.  You will hear from the medical 
examiner
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            1   about what she saw about Ms. Alexander's body, the 
body

            2   itself, injuries to the body.  And you will hear from

            3   her at time.

            4               Now, Mr. Knight, after being escorted from

            5   the home, on the original entrance with Mr. Barker is

            6   outside and ultimately Mrs. Knight appears based upon

            7   the call that something bad has happened.  Something 
bad

            8   has happened.  And after she arrives at some point in

            9   time on the scene Mr. Knight says to her in substance

           10   someone has broken in the house and hit mother in the

           11   back of the head and killed her.

           12               An officer instructs Mr. Knight do not 
wash



           13   your hands, but in contradiction of those instructions

           14   Mr. Knight, Mrs. Knight go across the road to a

           15   neighbor's home and he ask for something to drink.  
The

           16   neighbor brings him a liquid to drink.  The testimony

           17   will be it looked like an orange something, something

           18   orange in color.  He took a sip or two from that

           19   container and then he poured the rest of it on his

           20   hands.

           21               After the various agencies are in the home

           22   looking at the body, the bedroom, the robe soaked in 
gas

           23   of Ms. Alexander, the gas containers, the fact that 
they

           24   observed no forcible entry into the home, the fact 
that

           25   there were only three people there and Mrs. Knight had
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            1   left at 6:00 o'clock that morning and ultimately it 
was

            2   determined that the Defendant's fingerprints were on

            3   those gas containers.

            4               Now remember that on the prowler call

            5   someone is trying to steal gas out of mother's 
vehicle.

            6   It seems they were trying to steal gas from the gas



            7   containers.  Her car was still there.  It was used by

            8   Mr. Knight the morning of her death.  He used her 
debit

            9   card with her blood imprint on it.  And we will 
attempt

           10   to prove to you that due in part to him losing his job

           11   in December and some other factors he was a desperate

           12   need of money.

           13               So on Saturday, before her death on 
Sunday,

           14   as an act of his with the State's contention that this

           15   constituted planning and premeditation he takes her

           16   jewelry or at least a portion thereof to Randy

           17   Livingston and sales it for $510.  Something happened

           18   the next morning between the two because Mrs. Knight

           19   heard a holler or someone making a loud noise, which

           20   State will argue or attempt to prove a disagreement

           21   between the two.  And he says don't come in here, 
mother

           22   is just fell.

           23               Financial problems, financial 
disagreements

           24   between them.  We will further develop, we believe,

           25   details of why he was in desperate need of money, 
which
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            1   led to a motive for killing his own mother.

            2               Someone brutally killed this lady and we

            3   expect that you will hear proof that she suffered some

            4   25 blows to her head and body.  Mr. Feeney earlier 
this

            5   morning said we'll have no DNA, we will have no

            6   forensic, we will have nothing to tie him to this

            7   murder.  State vehemently disagrees with that.  It's 
not

            8   going to be a CSI TV show.  We will admit that.

            9               But we will offer proof that Ms. Peggy

           10   Alexander had no enemies.  There will be no proof that

           11   anything of value was taken from this woman except her

           12   son, Mr. Knight.  We will offer proof that no one had 
a

           13   motive to kill her.  I think it's without question 
that

           14   she served this community and this county for years 
and

           15   years in the educational system particularly working

           16   with small children.

           17               Opportunity, motive.  And I ask that you

           18   listen to our proof particularly on his inconsistent 
and

           19   contrary statements.  Thank you.  Thank you.

           20               THE COURT:  Mr. Feeney.

           21                      DEFENSE'S OPENING

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Folks, I introduced you to



           23   Chris before.  I want to start this by introducing you

           24   again.  This is Mr. Christopher Knight.  He lives here

           25   in Savannah and I agree with what Carthel said what 
I'm
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            1   about to tell you isn't evidence.  I'm going to tell 
you

            2   what I think the case is going to show.

            3               So, listen to me, please, but make sure 
that

            4   you hear from this chair.  Everything that I'm telling

            5   you and hold it against me if I don't prove to you 
what

            6   I promise I'm going to prove to you.

            7               Now, Mr. Smith has made to you a lot of

            8   promises that we're going to go over in second.  But I

            9   want you to hold us accountable.  We can't just come 
up

           10   here and say whatever we want to.  This man's life is 
at

           11   stake.  So when he tells you -- he promises you I've 
got

           12   this proof and he doesn't show it to you I want you to

           13   hold him accountable because this is what I think the

           14   proof is going to show.

           15               Apparently Mr. Smith doesn't know this

           16   family.  Because Mr. Knight and Mrs. Knight didn't 



move

           17   in with his mother.  Let me tell you how it happened.

           18   Mr. Knight was living with his father until his father

           19   died.  They lived in the house on Pickwick Street.  
His

           20   mother lived in a house on Oak Street.  It was summer

           21   time.

           22               Now, his father had died and Chris is 
living

           23   alone in the house on Pickwick Street.  His mother

           24   doesn't want to run her air conditioner.  It uses too

           25   much money.  She's worried about running up the bill.
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            1   This is about two years ago, by the way.  Christopher

            2   says, mama, come live with me.  You can stay with me.

            3   We'll run one air conditioner and we'll save some 
money.

            4               Tonya comes in after the fact.  Chris got

            5   married to Tonya Knight as they told you in late 2012.

            6   He and his mom were already together living together.

            7   Now, they say who else had a motive to kill his mom.

            8   Who would want to kill their mama.  It's not evidence,

            9   but I've got text from my mama early this morning that

           10   said, hey, good luck.  I hope you do well.

           11               I'm 41 years old, folks and I'm still her



           12   baby.  There is a connection between mothers and sons

           13   just as between fathers and daughters.  There is a

           14   connection that last a lifetime whether it should or

           15   not.  Maybe we know some mamas that are too protective

           16   of their older sons.  Maybe we've seen that before.

           17               You're going to find that this is a case

           18   that -- we are here because they can't figure out who

           19   killed this lady.  Peggy Alexander, not this lady.

           20   Peggy was beloved.  Peggy was an icon around here.

           21   Students loved her.  Administrators loved her.

           22   Everybody loved her.  She gave of herself.  She didn't

           23   have any enemies including Chris.

           24               Now, there is one interesting piece of 
proof

           25   that I know Mr. Smith is not going to mention is that
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            1   Ms. Alexander was discovered wearing her nightgown and

            2   her bra, but no panties.

            3               She had severe defensive wounds, fractures

            4   on both arms in addition to the blows to the head.

            5   They're also not going to mention that one of the 
people

            6   they talked to is a convicted rapist who admits to 
being



            7   in the area that night.  Right about the time.

            8               They may even call him as a witness.  That

            9   fellow's name is Willie Casey and you're going to find

           10   out that he admits to being in the area that night.

           11   You're going to find out he's got a record, a violent

           12   record for rape.  And again, this lady was found 
without

           13   her underwear.  She was not raped, but that's not to 
say

           14   that he didn't try.  You want motive.  That's my best

           15   guess.

           16               But there is not going to be one shred of

           17   proof in this case to say that this man had anything

           18   against his mother.  Where are the violence calls?

           19   Where are the fights?  Where is the history of any

           20   disagreement?  They talked to everybody in this town 
and

           21   there is not going to be one person that step in here

           22   and tell you that Chris and his mama ever fought.  
Ever.

           23   Never ever.

           24               So does somebody go from never fighting 
with

           25   their mother to beating a woman to death.  I'm going 
to
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            1   submit to you that doesn't make any sense.  So what

            2   happened?  Christopher -- let me back up here and tell

            3   you a little bit about the dynamics of this situation.

            4               We've got a young man and his wife living

            5   with his mother.  There is some tension sure.  Tonya

            6   doesn't really get along with Peggy.  So Peggy's

            7   response you're going to find is that she basically

            8   keeps to herself.  She goes back in her room, she 
smokes

            9   her cigarettes, she works on her computer.  And that's

           10   where she stays all the time.  She's something of a

           11   shut-in.  Something of a recluse.

           12               And this is their life.  She gets her 
food.

           13   All of her stuff is taken care of by her son,

           14   Christopher, who the State's witnesses told their

           15   investigators they know that he does the banking as 
much

           16   as she does.  They know that he deposits her checks 
that

           17   he takes out money that he pays bills, that he handles

           18   her finances every bit as much as she does.

           19               So when you find that he's got her debit

           20   card and may find that that's reasonable even their

           21   witness Tonya Knight, we're going to talk about her in 
a

           22   second, her original statement, her first statement 
was



           23   yeah, that card was left out on the table for Chris so

           24   that we could go get breakfast -- go get cash rather.

           25               They had plans to go to the flea market.  
He
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            1   used the debit card to take $60 out of her checking

            2   account knowing that that Monday -- on Monday her 
check

            3   of $1200 would be deposited.

            4               So he took the $60 which left a couple of

            5   bucks left in the account.  He bought breakfast for

            6   himself and his mother and took it home.  Now, we 
don't

            7   know exactly how long past between the time that he

            8   brought the breakfast home because what he would do is

            9   sit it on the table outside of her room and when she 
was

           10   ready for it she would come out and get it.

           11               So some time passes.  He's doing things.

           12   He's messing around with all this stuff and eventually

           13   he finds her.  And I don't know how I would react or 
how

           14   you might, but Christopher freaked out.  His mother 
was

           15   dead.  She was bleeding all over the floor.  He 
freaked.

           16   He called his wife and he called a family member and 



he

           17   called 911.  I expect Mr. Smith is going to try to ask

           18   you to find him guilty because he didn't call soon

           19   enough.

           20               What is it that they think he was going to

           21   do.  This whole thing about the gasoline.  I expect

           22   you're going to find out that the night before when

           23   Christopher is outside he sees somebody on the 
carport.

           24   He has told a friend of his, the friend bought a truck

           25   from him.  But the friend bought a truck and the 
truck's
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            1   tire went out.  He had some old tires on his carport 
and

            2   said come by and get them.

            3               When he heard somebody out on the carport 
he

            4   went out and he said hey, Josh is that you?  The guy

            5   said yeah and he ran.  I doubt it was Josh, but who

            6   knows.  He calls Josh several more times to figure out

            7   if it actually is Josh that's in his carport.  When 
Josh

            8   tells him no it's not him he's at Corinth he calls the

            9   cops.

           10               He called the cops to come to the house



           11   where they want you to believe he's just murdered

           12   somebody.  So he call the cops to come over to the 
crime

           13   scene to catch me doing what they say I'm trying to

           14   hide.  He reports the prowler.  Nobody was arrested.

           15   You're going to find out Mr. Cherry went down the 
street

           16   with his light, he came back they didn't see anybody.

           17   There was no report to file.  There is nobody to be

           18   named.  He knows it's not Josh.

           19               But somebody is there.  And that's about a

           20   half hour before they believe Ms. Alexander was 
killed.

           21   They don't seem to care who that person was.  They 
don't

           22   seem to care.  But a half hour later you will find out

           23   Tonya Knight would initially say that Chris, after he

           24   saw the prowler, was protecting himself with a gun.  
She

           25   will change that to a crossbow later, but her 
statements
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            1   are what they are.

            2               She said he was up in bed, the TV was

            3   blasting and that they were up, they couldn't go back 
to



            4   sleep, but that the TV was blasting.  You're also 
going

            5   to hear that in addition to being something of a 
recluse

            6   Ms. Alexander is a hoarder.  She saves everything.

            7   Papers piled to the ceiling, front to back.  
Insulation

            8   full.

            9               This is the type of house that if 
something

           10   happens in an adjacent room and you happen to have oh,

           11   let's say a big surround sound stereo system that you

           12   turn up in your room just to kind of isolate yourself

           13   especially if you and your wife want to have a little

           14   quiet time, that's your set up.  You wouldn't hear

           15   something in the next room necessarily.

           16               State won't be able to prove to you that

           17   there was anything to hear.  The reason they think

           18   Christopher Knight killed his mother is because they

           19   don't know who else to charge.  They didn't look at

           20   Willie Casey.  They had reason to, you're going to 
find

           21   that out.  You're going to find out that they had all

           22   kinds of leads that they could have followed up on.

           23               You're going to find out from -- I'm 
sorry,

           24   they're not in the courtroom because they're going to 
be

           25   witnesses, but two people you might not expect to be 



on
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            1   Christopher's side, Ms. Alexander's daughters.  They

            2   know him better than anybody.  They know Ms. 
Alexander,

            3   they know their situation.  They tried to get the 
police

            4   to listen to them.  They tried to get the police to

            5   investigate, you're going to hear from the daughters 
of

            6   the victim that they told her to stop calling.  They 
had

            7   their man.

            8               When they walked in and they couldn't 
figure

            9   out how anybody else killed this lady they said it 
must

           10   be Christopher.  Then they start going through all the

           11   test.  DNA.  Officers have previously testified in 
this

           12   case that the killer wore a particular T-shirt.  It's 
a

           13   T-shirt found inside the house.  The killer put the

           14   T-shirt on.  The killer attacked Peggy Alexander, got

           15   the blood all over the T-shirt, took the T-shirt off 
and

           16   discarded it in the backyard.

           17               That's big, isn't it.  Why didn't Mr. 



Smith

           18   tell you about that.  I will tell you why.  Because 
the

           19   DNA evidence on that shirt shows there were two people

           20   wearing it and it was not Christopher Knight.  The

           21   killer is wearing the shirt and it's not Christopher

           22   Knight according to the DNA.

           23               Mr. Smith told you that Ms. Alexander's

           24   blood was found on that card.  He needs to read the

           25   report again.  There is no finding of Ms. Alexander's
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            1   blood on that card.  It's an example of how the State

            2   got this idea early.  It must be him.  He's desperate

            3   for money.  Think about that.  I'm going to ask you to

            4   work that through your minds.

            5               If I need money do I kill the golden 
goose.

            6   Peggy gives him money.  She gave him money that 
morning.

            7   That jewelry you're going to find out was junk jewelry

            8   that she gave to him to sale to pay for a cable bill.

            9   That that's fairly normal activity.

           10               Now, the reason that Mr. Smith was talking

           11   about it is because there was some other jewelry.  A

           12   friend of Ms. Alexander's told the cops about some



           13   special jewelry that she had.  Okay.  They thought he

           14   sold that special jewelry to Randy Livingston.  And 
that

           15   special jewelry would have only be assessable if he 
had

           16   been in her room and going through her stuff.

           17               And they believe that.  And they told one

           18   another that and this lie has continued and continued

           19   and continued and continued until we're still sitting

           20   here today, but you're going to find out today that 
that

           21   special jewelry was sitting right in Ms. Alexander's

           22   purse right on the kitchen table released by the cops 
to

           23   her daughters.  Her daughters are wearing it today.  
The

           24   stuff that was stolen.  The linchpin.  The desperate

           25   evidence.
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            1               I'm sorry that you had to come deal with

            2   this.  This never should have gotten here.  You're 
going

            3   to find that they think this man brutally beat a woman

            4   without getting a spec of blood on him, a spec of DNA 
on

            5   her.  Anything.  What they do have is a very scared



            6   young lady.  You heard that both people were charged

            7   with this.  Christopher and his wife, Tonya.

            8               When they arrested them they said the

            9   evidence meant that both of them were guilty.  This 
case

           10   went on and on and at some point in time we got word

           11   that the DNA was not going to fit.  It was not going 
to

           12   implicate Christopher.  Then something strange 
happened.

           13   After spending a year in jail, his wife, who had said

           14   that she knew nothing before all of a sudden changed 
her

           15   mind.  All of a sudden.

           16               She decided she would rather go home.  And

           17   I'm not asking you to blame her.  If you haven't been 
to

           18   jail you don't know what it's like.  If you haven't 
been

           19   interrogated you don't know what it's like.  Imagine a

           20   year.  Well, after one year of saying she didn't know

           21   anything and she was innocent and so was Chris, Tonya

           22   Knight has now taken a deal.

           23               All that stuff they told you about what

           24   Chris supposedly said about mama are you okay and all

           25   that stuff that comes from his wife after she's made 
her
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            1   deal.  I expect her to tell you that she expects to 
get

            2   off this completely or to get a very, very low level

            3   felony.  Something that basically would be the lowest

            4   class of felony that you can commit.

            5               You're going to have to ask yourself 
what's

            6   changed about this evidence.  They arrested two 
people.

            7   They said two people are guilty.  They've got the same

            8   body of evidence, but now one of them has said I 
didn't

            9   do it and that's enough.  Folks, I submit to you that

           10   you should hold them accountable for that.  Yes, 
you're

           11   allowed to believe her if you want to.  And if you 
find

           12   she's credible then you should.

           13               But I'm going to suggest to you that

           14   somebody with a special reason to lie is going to do

           15   just that.  Especially when it's heard a lot and 
that's

           16   probably the biggest part.  When they started looking

           17   into Tonya and she started telling them her story they

           18   caught her in lies.  We knew she was lying at least

           19   about the little things.

           20               You might find that if somebody lies about



           21   the little things they might tell the truth about the

           22   big ones, but who knows.  Why would you start off the

           23   relationship like that.  They put every bit of trust

           24   they had -- they want you to put every bit of trust 
you

           25   have in this girl who has changed her story after a 
year

                                                                      
137

            1   in jail.  Why?  Because she's got no motivation.  
Folks,

            2   she's got every bit of motivation.  She's the only one

            3   who says anything about Chris being involved in this.

            4   She's just not credible.

            5               It's not about her.  It's what you do with

            6   Chris.  Christopher is innocent and until the prove 
all

            7   this stuff -- I know what Carthel just said hold him 
to

            8   it.  When he can't prove it to you I'm going to be 
back

            9   at the end of this to remind you of the promise you've

           10   made to me and to Christopher, which is when they 
don't

           11   prove what they promised to prove, when they can't 
prove

           12   to you to a moral certainty that this man bludgeoned 
his

           13   mother in cold blood.



           14               When they can't do that then there is only

           15   one way that you can rule, not guilty.  Thank you.

           16               THE COURT:  Call your first witness for 
the

           17   State.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Victor Cherry.

           19               VICTOR CHERRY, after being duly sworn,

           20   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           21                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           22   BY MR. SMITH:

           23      Q.    Please state your name, please, sir.

           24      A.    Sergeant Victor Cherry.

           25      Q.    Mr. Cherry, I can hear you well.  We have a
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            1   couple of people on the Jury that does have some 
problem

            2   in hearing.  So I ask you to constantly speak up and

            3   those mics should be on.  If you'll speak into those I

            4   think they will assist you.

            5               You have on a uniform here today 
indicative

            6   of maybe employment with the police department; is 
that

            7   correct?

            8      A.    Yes.



            9      Q.    And is that the Savannah Police Department?

           10      A.    Yes.

           11      Q.    How long have you been employed there?

           12      A.    Thirty-one (31) years.

           13      Q.    And in the past two years or so what job

           14   status or classification did you have?

           15      A.    Patrol, answering calls.

           16      Q.    All right.  I want to take you to maybe the

           17   night of March 9th or the early morning hours of March

           18   10th and ask you if you were dispatched to a location 
at

           19   70 Pickwick Road or street that evening of the 9th or

           20   the early morning hours of the 10th?

           21      A.    Yes.  It was 1:20 a.m. on the 10th.

           22      Q.    Okay.  And what was the relay to you as to

           23   why you needed to go to that location?

           24      A.    A prowler call.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Do you know who made the call to the
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            1   police department or to 911?

            2      A.    Christopher Knight.

            3      Q.    Did you speak to him on the call or did you

            4   go straight to the location?



            5      A.    I went straight to the location.

            6      Q.    Okay.  When you got there tell the Ladies

            7   and Gentlemen of the Jury what you observed or what 
you

            8   saw when you arrived at that address 70 Pickwick Road 
or

            9   street?

           10      A.    As I was pulling in front of the house I saw

           11   a shadow coming out toward the car and Chris he come 
out

           12   to the car by the time I was getting ready to get out.

           13   So I just shut the door back and he come out and he 
told

           14   me that somebody had been over there at his mother's 
car

           15   and they were trying to get gas out of it.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Now, let me back you up.  Did I

           17   understand you to say when you pulled up you saw some

           18   form of a shadow?

           19      A.    Yeah.  It was walking from the house.

           20      Q.    Walking from what house?

           21      A.    His residence.

           22      Q.    Okay.

           23      A.    And it was him because I never did take my

           24   eye off of him.

           25      Q.    It was him?
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            1      A.    Yes.

            2      Q.    Now, knowing that he had called and said

            3   there is a prowler or I suspect a prowler, correct?

            4      A.    Yes.

            5      Q.    Was he armed with any type of weapon or

            6   anything to defend himself at that time?

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Relevance.

            8               THE COURT:  He can ask.

            9               THE WITNESS:  No.

           10      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Okay.  Now, at some point

           11   you said you talked to him.

           12      A.    Yes, I did.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Repeat again, excuse me, what he said

           14   to you when you first encountered him as far as 
dialogue

           15   between the two?

           16      A.    He told me that somebody was trying to steal

           17   gas out of the vehicle, out of his mama's car.  That 
he

           18   saw some pry marks on it.  So I told him what I'll do 
is

           19   I'm going to go around by the Dodge Store make some

           20   blocks and see if I see anybody walking.

           21               And I went down toward the AT&T office 
there

           22   right across -- well, not directly across the street



           23   from his house, so while I was looking he called

           24   dispatch back and wanted me to come back over there.  
So

           25   I went back and talked to him again.
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            1      Q.    And at that time what did he relay to you?

            2      A.    He told me, he said, he thought it was a

            3   friend that had come to visit him.  And he yelled out,

            4   hey, Josh.  And said, you know, the guy stopped for a

            5   minute and said hey, and then he, you know, he kept on

            6   going.

            7      Q.    All right.  Now, did he at any time take the

            8   keys to his mother's vehicle and start it and see if 
gas

            9   had been withdrawn?

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Lack of 
foundation.

           11   Relevance.

           12               MR. SMITH:  It he says a prowler is 
stealing

           13   gas from his mother's vehicle --

           14               THE COURT:  You can ask.

           15               THE WITNESS:  No, I didn't see him with 
any

           16   keys.



           17      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Did you do

           18   anything to see if there was gas missing from the

           19   vehicle?

           20      A.    No, I didn't.

           21      Q.    Did you see or did you look for any physical

           22   gas containers in the area of where his mother's car

           23   was?

           24      A.    No, I did not.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Now, how was he dressed when he came
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            1   to the location of his mother's car and where you were

            2   parked?

            3      A.    Well, I didn't see him coming from the car.

            4   But when he walked up to my patrol car he had on a 
pair

            5   of short pants and like a pullover shirt with some 
kind

            6   of writing on it.

            7      Q.    Okay.  When you say short pants are we

            8   talking about just typical summer shorts or is it

            9   underwear or what is it?

           10      A.    Well, while he was talking to me a car was

           11   coming down the street and he said, they fixing --  
let

           12   me step in the door I don't want them to see me in my



           13   girlie boxers.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Did he tell you how he made a

           15   determination that some prowler was on his property?

           16      A.    No.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Did he tell you who else was in the

           18   home when he so called heard or saw a prowler?

           19      A.    Not to my knowledge he didn't.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Did he later that night or the

           21   following day approach you or discuss with you about

           22   taking out a warrant for trespasser?

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Irrelevant.

           24   Certainly in light of the circumstances of the next

           25   morning of whether or not he went to seek out a 
warrant
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            1   for trespassing would be just completely irrelevant.

            2               THE COURT:  Against whom?

            3               MR. FEENEY:  That's the question.

            4               THE COURT:  I'm making your point.

            5   Objection sustained.  Whether or not a warrant was 
ever

            6   taken out makes no difference.

            7      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, after you -- did you go

            8   back and report to him where you searched for this



            9   prowler -- what area you searched for the prowler?

           10      A.    Yeah, he called and I went back over there

           11   and I talked to him the second time.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Did that appear to satisfy him that

           13   you had searched a proper area looking for this 
prowler?

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Calls for

           15   speculation.  Appears to satisfy him.

           16               THE COURT:  Sustained.

           17      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Did you do any further

           18   search?

           19      A.    After the second time I talked him?

           20      Q.    Yes.

           21      A.    I went back and I started looking some more

           22   for, you know, anybody that was walking with a gas can

           23   or without a gas can in the neighborhood.

           24      Q.    And?

           25      A.    I didn't find anybody.
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            1      Q.    Okay.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Your witness.

            3                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. FEENEY:



            5      Q.    Officer Cherry, Ryan Feeney.

            6      A.    How are you doing?

            7      Q.    All right.  So you went -- you responded to

            8   the prowler call, right?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    Okay.  That was Christopher calling you

           11   about somebody being over at the house about 1:30 in 
the

           12   morning?

           13      A.    He called dispatch.

           14      Q.    Sure.  I didn't mean he called you.  He

           15   called dispatch, they called you about 1:30, right?

           16      A.    Yes.  1:20.

           17      Q.    1:20.  Okay.  About 40 minutes before the

           18   State believe Peggy Alexander met her end, right?

           19      A.    I have no clue.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  You did see the pry

           21   marks on the side of the car, right?

           22      A.    No.  I didn't go look at the car.

           23      Q.    You didn't go?

           24      A.    No.

           25      Q.    You mentioned pry marks in a report that you
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            1   made.  Why would you mentioned them if you didn't see



            2   them?

            3      A.    That's what he said they were.

            4      Q.    So you didn't verify it?

            5      A.    No.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Why not?

            7      A.    Because I was too busy with my mind on

            8   trying to find out -- find somebody that was in the

            9   neighborhood --

           10      Q.    Sure.  Because whether or not he actually

           11   tried to pry the thing open was not really the point,

           12   right?  It was somebody being out in the night where

           13   they're not supposed to be, right?

           14      A.    Yes.

           15      Q.    So you went looking for them?

           16      A.    Yes.

           17      Q.    You obviously took his complaint credible.

           18   I mean, you felt it was credible enough to 
investigate,

           19   right?

           20      A.    Yes.

           21      Q.    In fact, you probably went over and above

           22   what you were really supposed to do.  You went back, 
you

           23   talked to him, you looked at the pictures, right?

           24      A.    Yes.

           25      Q.    So this gentleman called you out to
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            1   investigate a call and that's exactly what you did?

            2      A.    Yes.

            3      Q.    And you have no other information about

            4   whether he's in anyway involved in this murder?

            5      A.    No.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you very much.

            7               THE COURT:  Step down.

            8               (Witness Excused.)

            9               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Officer Mark Mitchell, I

           11   believe, Your Honor.

           12               MARK MITCHELL, after being duly sworn,

           13   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           14                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           15   BY MR. SMITH:

           16      Q.    Officer, state your name.

           17      A.    Mark Mitchell.

           18      Q.    And it appears from your uniform you're

           19   employed with the City of Savannah; is that correct?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Police department?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.



           23      Q.    What's your tenure there?

           24      A.    I've been there 14 years.

           25      Q.    Okay.  And in 2013 particularly the month of
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            1   March what job description or assignment did you have 
at

            2   that time?

            3      A.    Sergeant on shift, dayshift.

            4      Q.    All right.  And what does that mean?

            5      A.    You actually run your shift.  You answer

            6   calls and make sure everything gets done.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Are you -- do you have some

            8   supervisory responsibilities?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    Of other officers?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Did you personally respond to a call

           13   I believe a 911 call to Pickwick -- 70 Pickwick Street

           14   on that particular day?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.  I did.

           16      Q.    And can you tell the Jury about what time

           17   this call came in to your department?

           18      A.    Right around 11:45 in the morning.



           19      Q.    A.M.?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  How does that work as far as the

           22   documentation of calls and when they come in?

           23      A.    The call comes into the 911 center and then

           24   they start a complaint card.  It automatically logs 
the

           25   time.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Then how did you become aware that

            2   this call had come in?

            3      A.    Dispatcher radioed me.

            4      Q.    All right.  And were you somewhere in the

            5   area or did you have to come from a different 
location?

            6      A.    I was somewhere here in town, sir.  I

            7   responded in four or five minutes I believe.

            8      Q.    Now, did you, yourself go to that scene or

            9   did you send another officer?

           10      A.    I went myself.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Well, tell us in your own words about

           12   what you found and who you saw when you first arrived?

           13      A.    I arrived on the scene, I was the first

           14   officer on the scene.  When I pulled up Mr. Knight was



           15   coming out of the house and he was still on the phone

           16   with 911 at that time.  He told me something bad had

           17   happened to his mother.

           18               He led me back in the house.  First place 
we

           19   went was into the dining room and there was two 
bottles

           20   sitting in the floor had -- there was as strong smell 
of

           21   gasoline in the house when we walked in first of all.

           22               He carried me straight over to where there

           23   were two bottles with what appeared to be gas in it 
and

           24   it had paper towel stuck out the top maybe possibly a

           25   wick and then he carried me to his bedroom door --
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.

            2   Speculation about the wick.  Move to strike that.

            3               THE COURT:  He can describe it.  
Overruled.

            4               THE WITNESS:  He carried me to the bedroom

            5   door of where his mother was staying in.  There was a

            6   blue housecoat or robe pushed up against the bottom of

            7   the door and it had some kind of liquid poured on it.

            8               I moved it away and I could see Ms.

            9   Alexander laying there.



           10      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Was there any odor on the

           11   robe or the piece of clothing that you moved away from

           12   the door?

           13      A.    It smelled like gas in there.

           14      Q.    All right.  Now, when you -- again, repeat

           15   that.  I didn't catch it.  After you moved it away 
from

           16   the doorway or the door facing what did you observe?

           17      A.    I could better see Ms. Alexander laying in

           18   the floor and her right hand was up and under the 
door.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, at that point in time did you

           20   make any attempts -- let me hand --

           21               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, may we approach?

           22               THE COURT:  You don't have to approach

           23   unless there is an objection.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Well, I wanted to be sure that

           25   you didn't see this as being offensive.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  I don't have an objection.

            2               THE COURT:  No.  Let's get on with it.  If

            3   he objects that's when I hear you folks.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Smith) Let me ask you to identify

            5   that.



            6      A.    It looks to be a picture of Ms. Alexander's

            7   bedroom door with a picture of her head at the bottom

            8   right and her hand up and under the door.

            9      Q.    Is that what you just testified you saw that

           10   particular day?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Would you hand that back to me, please,

           13   officer?

           14               MR. SMITH:  I'd like to mark that as 
Exhibit

           15   1.

           16               THE COURT:  Be moved into evidence without

           17   objection, Exhibit 1.

           18               (Exhibit No. 1 marked and entered.)

           19               THE COURT:  Let me say, you'll have the

           20   actual exhibit when you go back for deliberations.

           21      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Officer Mitchell, after

           22   making that observation of what appeared to be a body

           23   laying there at that location of the door did you

           24   undertake to attempt to gain entrance into that room 
or

           25   did you take any action whatsoever as the body was
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            1   concerned?



            2      A.    I felt for a carotid pulse and was unable to

            3   find one.  And then I called for the investigator.

            4      Q.    And who would that be?

            5      A.    TJ Barker.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Now, at the time I believe you said

            7   that Mr. Knight was with you and showed you two

            8   containers of what appeared to be some form of 
gasoline?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Now, when you looked at the area

           11   where apparently Ms. Alexander's room was did he make

           12   any comment to you about when he saw this or 
discovered

           13   it or found her in that condition?

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Leading about 
three

           15   times.

           16               THE COURT:  Overruled.

           17               THE WITNESS:  He said he came back from

           18   getting breakfast and found that in the house.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Did he tell you

           20   approximately when he went to get breakfast or when he

           21   got back from breakfast?

           22      A.    The way I took him, sir he had just gotten

           23   back.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  No foundation.



           25      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  What time was that?
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            1               THE COURT:  The way I took it.  Objection

            2   sustained.

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Did he give you any

            4   indication of when he obtained breakfast?

            5      A.    Just you a few minutes prior.

            6      Q.    Sir?

            7      A.    Just a few minutes prior.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Do you know what time it

            9   was?  Did you denote the time when you were inside and

           10   you saw the body?

           11      A.    It was around 11:50 a.m. when I arrived on

           12   the scene and I went directly into the house.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, let me hand you a photograph

           14   here.  I'm handing you or the Bailiff is a photo of a

           15   portion of what appears to be the interior of that 
home.

           16   Do you recognize what you see in that photograph?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    Do you see anything in there similar to the

           19   gas container that was shown to you by Mr. Knight?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, let's put that up for -- excuse



           22   me.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Let's mark that as Exhibit 2 I

           24   believe.

           25               THE COURT:  All right.  Exhibit 2.
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            1               (Exhibit No. 2 marked and entered.)

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, from where you're

            3   sitting can you as far as this Jury is concerned give

            4   them some idea of where this gas container is?

            5      A.    The gas container is approximately middle

            6   way.  Just slightly to the right on the floor.  Right 
in

            7   front of the table with the chair.

            8      Q.    All right.  That's -- let me ask you this.

            9   Is that piece of apparatus or appliance near a cross 
is

           10   that a heater of some sort?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.  It's a gas heater.

           12      Q.    Now, was it on?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.  It was.

           14      Q.    And what did were you do, if anything, in

           15   reference to that gas heater?

           16      A.    We turned the pilot light off.

           17      Q.    Why?



           18      A.    Because there the smell of -- the gasoline

           19   smell in the house was so bad I was afraid it might

           20   cause an explosion.

           21      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Do you also see in that

           22   particular picture, Exhibit 2, any type of lady's

           23   garment, robe or anything of that nature?

           24      A.    I can't really see from where I'm sitting,

           25   sir.  It looks like it might be to the left-hand side

                                                                      
154

            1   behind the chair.

            2      Q.    Let me hand you another photograph.

            3      A.    Yes, sir.  This is the garment that was up

            4   against the door.

            5      Q.    Okay.

            6               MR. SMITH:  With agreement of Counsel 
we're

            7   going to mark that for identification.

            8               THE COURT:  It will be Exhibit 3 for

            9   purposes of ID only.

           10               (Exhibit No. 3 marked for ID only.)

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, what appears on the

           12   screen is that the same photo except enlargement that

           13   you just identified for identification purposes?



           14      A.    Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    And where was its location when you first

           16   saw it?

           17      A.    Up against the bottom of the crack in the

           18   door on the floor against her bedroom door.

           19      Q.    Did you or Mr. Knight move it?

           20      A.    I moved it.

           21      Q.    All right.  Why?

           22      A.    Where I could see -- have better vision and

           23   better access to the room to see about the body.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Did Mr. Knight comment to you about

           25   that robe in any way as to who it belonged to and why 
it
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            1   might have been there?

            2      A.    No, sir.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Did you ask him?

            4      A.    Not that I recall, sir.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now, if I understood you the only

            6   comment that he made about the body was that he came

            7   back from breakfast and found it is that -- that's the

            8   essence of what he told you?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    And that was just a short time before he



           11   called 911?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, did you see any

           14   evidence of breakfast being located anywhere inside 
the

           15   home?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.  I believe there was a Hardee's

           17   bag on the table.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you look in the bag to see if it

           19   had been eaten or anything of that nature?

           20      A.    Not that I recall, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, the -- could you tell in looking

           22   at Exhibit 1 of the head of this body and the hand 
that

           23   you saw partially underneath the door facing, could 
you

           24   tell where -- if there was any trauma on the skull or

           25   the head area of that body?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.  There appeared to be trauma to

            2   the Defendant or the deceased's head.

            3      Q.    And can you be more specific as to why you

            4   saw trauma to the head?

            5      A.    Her head was covered in blood.  It was all



            6   throughout her hair.  Her hand was covered in blood.  
I

            7   could see through the door there was a large area of

            8   blood on the bed.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Now, had the blood coagulated

           10   anywhere either on her person or on the floor?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Where did you see the coagulation of

           13   the blood?

           14      A.    The blood was coagulated --

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, relevance.  I'm 
not

           16   sure that this is getting us anywhere we need to be.

           17   What's the purpose of coagulation of blood.

           18               THE COURT:  He can ask.

           19               MR. SMITH:  Timing.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Go ahead.

           21      A.    The blood had coagulated on the -- Ms.

           22   Alexander's head and her hand.  It had already started

           23   drying.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Now, at that time did you and Mr.

           25   Knight leave the inside dwelling of the house?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.



            2      Q.    And what did you do when you got outside?

            3      A.    I asked him to sit down in the recliner that

            4   was on the carport and I had an officer standing there

            5   talking to him.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Was he in a position to leave then or

            7   did you tell him to remain there for further 
questioning

            8   or what?

            9      A.    I just asked him to stay there until the

           10   investigator arrived.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, what did, if any -- strike that.

           12               What was his overall demeanor that you

           13   observed either when he first approached you when you

           14   arrived on the scene or during the walkthrough of the

           15   home?  What was his overall demeanor?

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, that's a compound

           17   question.  I think we have to break that up.  Unless 
it

           18   --

           19               THE COURT:  He can ask.

           20               THE WITNESS:  He wasn't -- he didn't seem

           21   overly upset.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Objection for speculation.

           23   This man cannot read minds.  He can say what he saw.  
He

           24   can't say what he thinks a person thought.

           25               THE COURT:  I don't think there is any 



other
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            1   way to express it.  Objection overruled.

            2               THE WITNESS:  He did not seem overly 
upset.

            3   He was not crying.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Did he verbalize anything to

            5   you?

            6      A.    The only thing I remember he said this is my

            7   only mom.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did he give you any

            9   itinerary of where he had been that day other than 
that

           10   house?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.  He stated that he had went to the

           12   bank to get some money and went to get breakfast and

           13   returned to the house.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And upon his return?

           15      A.    He found his mother.

           16      Q.    Okay.

           17               MR. SMITH:  I believe that's all of Mr.

           18   Mitchell.

           19               THE COURT:  Cross.

           20                       CROSS-EXAMINATION



           21   BY MR. FEENEY:

           22      Q.    Officer Mitchell, my name is Ryan Feeney.

           23   We've talked before, right?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Officer, you don't have any training
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            1   in psychology, right?

            2      A.    No, sir.

            3      Q.    Psychiatry?

            4      A.    No, sir.

            5      Q.    Counseling?

            6      A.    No, sir.

            7      Q.    Emotional disturbance in people, anything

            8   like that?

            9      A.    (Nodding of the head.)

           10      Q.    So when you tell the Jury it doesn't look to

           11   me like he was overly concerned what you're saying is 
he

           12   wasn't crying, right?

           13      A.    Right.  He was not crying.

           14      Q.    You've known other men in your life that

           15   can't cry, don't cry, it doesn't matter what happens?

           16      A.    I'm sorry.  I couldn't hear you.  You had

           17   your back turned.



           18      Q.    You've know men in your lifetime that don't

           19   cry, right?  Can't cry, doesn't matter what happens.

           20      A.    Yes, sir.  That's right.

           21      Q.    So not crying doesn't mean that you're not

           22   upset, does it?

           23      A.    No.  Not necessarily.

           24      Q.    Okay.  And you don't have any other evidence

           25   that you can tell this Jury about that tells you that
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            1   Mr. Knight was acting inappropriately, do you?

            2      A.    I didn't say he was acting inappropriately.

            3      Q.    So that would be a yes to my question.

            4   There is nothing you can show this jury that says Mr.

            5   Knight was acting inappropriately when you showed up

            6   after he found his mother, right?

            7      A.    No, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Just he wasn't crying?

            9      A.    Right.

           10      Q.    You moved the blue dress or blue robe or

           11   whatever it was, right?  Was the door closed when you

           12   moved it?

           13      A.    It wasn't completely closed.

           14      Q.    Well, how far open was it?



           15      A.    As it was in the picture.

           16      Q.    Okay.  So the blue robe was sitting there in

           17   front of the doorway, but not pushed up against the

           18   door?

           19      A.    It was up against the door.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Was it inside the room or was it

           21   outside the room?

           22      A.    It was in the doorway.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Well, the door is open.  To be pushed

           24   up against the door you'd have to be in the room.  So

           25   was it in the room or outside the room?
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            1      A.    No, sir you wouldn't have to be in the room.

            2   The door wasn't open far enough.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Eighteen inches you said?

            4      A.    No, sir.

            5      Q.    That's not what you said.

            6      A.    No, sir.

            7      Q.    Okay.  That may be in another report that

            8   I've seen.  Okay.  So I'm showing you Exhibit 1.  How

            9   far is that?

           10      A.    Maybe four or five inches.

           11      Q.    Four or five inches from which point?



           12      A.    From the door jam.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Well, the Jury will be able to make

           14   their own decision about that.  You're saying that in

           15   Exhibit 1 right here the blue dress was up against 
this

           16   door inside the frame of this door, right?  Or was it

           17   sitting over the threshold?

           18      A.    Inside the threshold.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Did you need to move it to get to

           20   her?

           21      A.    Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    Why?  Could you not reach over and feel her

           23   pulse?  Did you need to disturb the scene in order to

           24   take a pulse?  Yes or no?

           25      A.    I felt so.
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            1      Q.    You felt like you needed to move this blue

            2   dress in order to reach across and take her pulse?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Under oath, sir, that's your testimony?

            5      A.    It is.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Why couldn't you reach over the

            7   dress?  Why did you need to move evidence in order to



            8   see if she's alive?

            9      A.    I didn't know if she was dead.

           10      Q.    I know that, but my question is:  Why

           11   couldn't you reach over the dress?

           12      A.    I guess I could have.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  So you moved a piece of

           14   evidence you didn't need to move in order to take her

           15   pulse.  You determined that she was dead, right?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Then you called Officer TJ Barker?  He's an

           18   investigator?

           19      A.    He is.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Did you -- did you have any training

           21   for this job, police academy, anything like that?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    You went to the academy?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    When did you graduate?
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            1      A.    1996.

            2      Q.    1996.  How long have you been in Savannah?

            3      A.    As a police officer?

            4      Q.    Yes.



            5      A.    Fourteen (14) years.

            6      Q.    Fourteen (14) years.  Okay.  All right.  So

            7   you came in I believe he said something else about his

            8   mother.  He said not my only is it my only mother he

            9   said I don't know what I'm going to do, right?

           10      A.    I didn't testify to that.

           11      Q.    Did you take a report where you wrote that

           12   down?  I can show it to you.

           13      A.    That's possible, sir.

           14      Q.    It's possible or did you do it or do you

           15   remember?

           16      A.    I can look at my report.

           17      Q.    Did you review your report, your notes, your

           18   facts before you came here to testify against this 
man?

           19      A.    I did, sir.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Do you recall or don't you recall

           21   writing in there he said this is my only mom.  I don't

           22   know what I'm going to do.  Do you recall that or not?

           23      A.    I don't recall it.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Just a moment, sir.  Would it help

           25   you to have your memory refreshed?
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            1      A.    (No response.)



            2               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, if the record 
would

            3   reflect I'm showing Mr. Smith a report and it's 
labeled

            4   Savannah Police Department preliminary investigative

            5   report signed by Mr. Mark Mitchell dated 3/10/2013.

            6               May I approach?

            7               THE COURT:  You may.

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  All right, Mr. Mitchell --

            9   Officer Mitchell, I'm sorry, would you please review

           10   your report, refresh your recollection and let me know

           11   when you are done.

           12      A.    Yes, sir.  He did say that.

           13      Q.    He did say that.  Okay.  Thank you.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  May I approach, Your Honor?

           15               THE COURT:  You may.

           16      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney) I know it's been a long

           17   time.  I know it's been a long time.  Okay.  Were you

           18   there when evidence was collected against Mr. Knight 
and

           19   his wife, Tonya Knight?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Did you see anything when you were

           22   there that indicated to you which one of them was

           23   guilty, if either?

           24      A.    I was on the outside of the house when the



           25   evidence was collected.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  So you don't know anything about any

            2   evidence that says that Christopher and not Tonya is

            3   responsible for the murder, right?

            4      A.    No, sir.

            5      Q.    You don't have any evidence like that?

            6      A.    I was outside when it was collected.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.  Nothing further.

            8               THE COURT:  All right.  Anything else?

            9               MR. SMITH:  No, Your Honor.

           10               THE COURT:  Step down.  You're free to go.

           11               (Witness Excused.)

           12               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Call Mr. TJ Barker.

           14               THE COURT:  I tell you what, let's take a

           15   15-minute recess.  Follow the rules I gave you at the

           16   outset.  No discussion of the case.  Return to the 
Jury

           17   room after 15-minutes and we'll bring you back.

           18               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           19   courtroom at 2:22 p.m. till 2:42 p.m.; after which, 
the

           20   following proceedings were had.)



           21               All right.  Call your next witness.

           22               MR. SMITH:  The State would call Officer 
TJ

           23   Barker.

           24

           25
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            1        IN THE CRIMINAL COURT OF TENNESSEE AT SAVANNAH

            2                 TWENTY-NINTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

            3   
________________________________________________________

            4   STATE OF TENNESSEE

            5   VERSUS                        NO. 9776

            6   CHRISTOPHER KING KNIGHT

            7               DEFENDANT

            8   
________________________________________________________

            9               This cause came on to be heard and was 
heard

           10   on the 13th, 14th and 15th days of July, 2015 before 
the

           11   Honorable C. Creed McGinley, Judge, holding the 
Criminal

           12   Court for Hardin County, at Savannah, Tennessee, and a

           13   jury of twelve and one alternate jurors.

           14               The jury was selected, impaneled, and duly

           15   accepted by both sides and sworn.  The reading of the

           16   indictment was read; a plea of not guilty was entered 
by

           17   Ryan Feeney, Attorney for the Defendant.

           18               The rule was invoked and the witnesses 
were

           19   excluded from the courtroom.  Opening statements by 
the



           20   respective counsel, and then the following proceedings

           21   were had.  To wit:

           22                        *   *   *   *

           23

           24

           25
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            1               TJ BARKER, after being duly sworn, 
according

            2   to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            3                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. SMITH:

            5      Q.    State your name, please, sir.

            6      A.    TJ Barker.

            7      Q.    Mr. Barker, where are you employed?

            8      A.    Savannah Police Department.

            9      Q.    And what's been your tenure there?  When did

           10   you start?

           11      A.    I started in '92.

           12      Q.    And at the present time and particularly

           13   back in March of 2013 what was your assigned job or 
job

           14   classification?

           15      A.    I was Sergeant Investigator.



           16      Q.    Okay.  That appears to be a normal term, but

           17   tell the Jury as far as law enforcement what you do as

           18   an investigator.

           19      A.    I investigate all criminal charges such as

           20   theft, burglaries, murder, anything in that nature.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Were you employed there and on duty

           22   on March 10 of 2013?

           23      A.    That was on a Sunday.  I was on-call that

           24   weekend, yes.

           25      Q.    Okay.  And did you receive a call?
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            1      A.    I did.

            2      Q.    And the call was requesting your service; is

            3   that right?

            4      A.    That's correct.

            5      Q.    Was it -- what was the location that you

            6   were called to?

            7      A.    It was on North Pickwick Street.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Is that here in Savannah?

            9      A.    It is.

           10      Q.    Is that a residence?

           11      A.    It is.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Let me hand -- when you arrived who



           13   was there besides yourself as far as law enforcement 
was

           14   concerned?

           15      A.    It was Sergeant Mitchell.  He was the

           16   responding officer to the residence.  Also I think 
there

           17   was -- I believe it was Wesley Murphy.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Now, I want to hand you what appears

           19   to be a photograph and ask you if you can identify 
that?

           20      A.    That would be a picture of a house in front

           21   of the house.

           22      Q.    Okay.  And that address is what now?  You

           23   just said.

           24      A.    It's on North Pickwick.  I'd have to --

           25               MR. SMITH:  We want to offer that as 
exhibit
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            1   number, please.

            2               THE COURT:  Be moved into evidence.

            3               THE WITNESS:  It will be 70 North Pickwick

            4   Street.

            5               THE COURT:  Moved into evidence Exhibit 4.

            6               (Exhibit No. 4 marked and entered.)

            7      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Do you see that photograph



            8   on the big screen?

            9      A.    I do.

           10      Q.    Is that the same house that you went to?

           11      A.    Yes.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Now, approximately, if you recall or

           13   if you need to reflect on your record, approximately

           14   what time of day did you arrive at 70 Pickwick Street 
in

           15   Savannah?

           16      A.    I got the call just a little before noon.  I

           17   was at church and I was at Saltillo.  So it was 
probably

           18   a little after 12:00 before I arrived on the scene.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Did you go alone or were you

           20   accompanied by any other officer?

           21      A.    I went by myself and after I got there we

           22   notified Investigator King, the other investigator and

           23   he also came.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Now, when you arrived did you

           25   determine who had been in the house or was in the 
house?
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            1      A.    Yes.

            2      Q.    Who was that?



            3               MR. FEENEY:  Objection as to foundation.

            4   I'd like to know how he determined that.

            5               THE COURT:  Sustained.

            6               THE WITNESS:  Would you like to know who 
--

            7      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Well, let's do it this way.

            8   When you arrived on the scene you said you contacted 
Mr.

            9   Mr. Timmy King, right?

           10      A.    Yes.

           11      Q.    All right.  What specific job or duty did

           12   you do, if anything, prior to his arrival?

           13      A.    After I got there I met with Sergeant

           14   Mitchell.  I went inside the residence, viewed what 
was

           15   there.  And at that point I seen what we had and I 
made

           16   a call to TBI Agent Terry Dicus.

           17      Q.    All right.  So you and Mr. Mitchell went

           18   inside the home?

           19      A.    Yes.

           20      Q.    What did you observe in the home that was

           21   anything of significance to you as far as the

           22   investigation?

           23      A.    Well, first thing that I noticed when I went

           24   into the door there coming off the carport was a very,

           25   very strong odor of gasoline.  That was the first 
thing
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            1   I noticed.

            2               So I went in -- that was the living room.

            3   There before you go into the dining room or the middle

            4   room there was a gas heater, which was lit.  The pilot

            5   light was on.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Hold up.

            7               MR. SMITH:  May I approach, Your Honor?

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Hand you State's Exhibit 2

            9   and see if that appears to be what you're making

           10   reference to.

           11      A.    Yes, that would be the wall heater, the gas

           12   heater.  Yes.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, why was that significant to you?

           14      A.    Because the smell of the gas that was inside

           15   the house.  That concerned me.  And so after seeing 
the

           16   heater it lit I observed two containers sitting there 
in

           17   the dining room there by the table, which was filled

           18   with gasoline and also had like stuff paper towels to

           19   the tops of those.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Are those located in that particular

           21   picture?



           22      A.    They are.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Let's put that back up, please.

           24   Exhibit 2.  Would you first point to the heater, 
please?

           25      A.    (Witness complying.)  There is the heater.
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            1      Q.    Okay.

            2      A.    And then over here are the two containers.

            3   There was also a computer tower sitting there by that,

            4   those two containers.

            5      Q.    What do you mean by a computer tower?

            6      A.    A computer, you know, the tall tower.  You

            7   know the where the hard drive and all is kept.  You

            8   know, just the tower to a computer.  That was also

            9   sitting there with that right in there.

           10      Q.    All right.  Okay.  Now, after you were in

           11   that room did you proceed any further into the house?

           12      A.    After I got to that point I looked to my --

           13   I can show you here.  I kind of -- when I was there at

           14   the containers I looked to my left you could see Ms.

           15   Peggy's bedroom door.  It was partially open.  Maybe 
six

           16   to seven, eight inches maybe something like that and 
you



           17   could see like dry blood at the bottom of the door and

           18   all.

           19      Q.    Okay.

           20      A.    And there was also a blue/green like robe or

           21   some kind of -- it looked like a robe laying there by

           22   the -- kind of close to the door proximity to the 
door.

           23      Q.    Let me hand you State's Exhibit 1 and see if

           24   that accurately portrays what you saw of Ms. 
Alexander's

           25   body and its location.
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            1      A.    That's what I did observe.  Yes.

            2      Q.    Okay.  That picture accurately shows that?

            3      A.    Yes.

            4      Q.    And would you point with your pointer,

            5   please, for the Jury --

            6      A.    You could see her head here and then there

            7   is dry blood here.  And then her hands under the door

            8   kind of like a wedge.  You couldn't get the door open

            9   any further than that.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Was there any blood in and around

           11   that hand or the door facing?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.  Blood in here and on her hand and



           13   also dry blood on her head.

           14      Q.    All right.  Now, after you saw Ms.

           15   Alexander's body what did you do?

           16      A.    At that point we come back out of the house

           17   and that's when I called Terry Dicus.

           18      Q.    TBI?

           19      A.    Yes.

           20      Q.    Okay.

           21      A.    That was me and Mark Mitchell had went in

           22   that time.

           23      Q.    Okay.  So far as far as that initial trip

           24   into the house that concluded what you actually did?

           25      A.    Yes.  At that point, yes.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, take us from there as far as

            2   your next steps of investigation from that point in

            3   time.  Did you wait on Mr. Dicus to do anything or did

            4   you start searching vehicles and property and things 
of

            5   that nature?

            6      A.    At that time of course when we arrived Mark

            7   Mitchell was there I think Patrolman Murphy was there.

            8   Also Chris Knight he was there.  He was told not to

            9   leave, not to wash his hands or anything like that and



           10   that nature.

           11      Q.    Who told him that?

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Your Honor, I'm 
not

           13   sure where that comes from.  I think he said he was 
told

           14   that, but how does he know.

           15               MR. SMITH:  I was about to ask him that.

           16               THE COURT:  He can ask him if he told him

           17   that.  I think you just need to focus and be clear.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

           19               THE WITNESS:  That would be Investigator

           20   King.

           21      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Told him that?

           22      A.    Yes.

           23      Q.    Was that in your presence?

           24      A.    Yes.  We was there.

           25      Q.    Did you hear the statement made?
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            1      A.    Yes.  He was not to wash his hands.  Yes,

            2   sir.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Now, take it from there, did he leave

            4   the premises or did you observe him leave the 
premises?



            5      A.    He walked over to the neighbor across the

            6   road.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm sorry.  I 
just

            8   don't know if that's responsive.  The question was did

            9   you see him leave the premises.  He said he walked 
over

           10   to the neighbor's.  I don't know whether he's relaying

           11   what he heard.

           12               THE WITNESS:  No, I meant he --

           13               MR. SMITH:  Just a second.  Just a second,

           14   Mr. Barker.  The Judge has got a motion before him.

           15               THE COURT:  He needs to be more specific.

           16   If it's something he saw he needs to say I observed.  
If

           17   it's something someone told him it's hearsay.  It's 
not

           18   admissible.

           19               MR. SMITH:  I understand.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith) My question was and maybe let

           21   me do a little better job.  Did you see him leave the

           22   premises of 70 Pickwick?

           23      A.    He went across -- yes, I did.  He went

           24   across the street.  We was outside waiting on Agent

           25   Dicus to get there.  We was all outside.  Yes.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  And what did you see him do?

            2      A.    He went over there to get something to

            3   drink.  That's what he said he was aiming to do.

            4      Q.    All right.  Did you watch him as he went

            5   over there?

            6      A.    At that -- no, I did not.  I did not.  I

            7   watched him go over there, but I didn't watch him 
drink.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Now, at that time do you recall

            9   whether or not his wife at that time, Tonya Knight was

           10   there in the driveway or on the property if you recall

           11   was she there?

           12      A.    I remember her getting there.  I want to

           13   think it was probably somewhere around 2:00.  It could

           14   have been a little after.  She got there and she sat

           15   there at the driveway seem like on the sidewalk.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Did you see her have any verbal

           17   contact with Mr. Knight himself?

           18      A.    Yes, they talked.

           19      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, let's go from the

           20   point that Mr. Dicus, did he ultimately arrive?

           21      A.    He got there just pretty quickly.  And after

           22   he got there he and I both we went back in and I 
showed

           23   him what I --



           24      Q.    Back in where?

           25      A.    Inside 70 North Pickwick.  Inside Ms.
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            1   Peggy's house.  Showed him what we had.  At that point

            2   we came then we called TBI and the crime unit came out

            3   to process the crime scene.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Now, tell the Jury what that means

            5   when you say process a crime scene.  What does that

            6   mean?

            7      A.    Well, they're set up to process -- to gather

            8   the evidence, to photograph the scene, video -- also

            9   they video it.  And what evidence they collect they 
take

           10   with them to the crime lab to process.

           11      Q.    Okay.

           12      A.    They're set up more so than the Savannah

           13   Police Department are to do that.

           14      Q.    All right.  So Mr. Dicus makes the call?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    Okay.  And were you there when that unit

           17   arrived?

           18      A.    I stayed until it was completed, yes.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you see what items, if

           20   anything, they did recover?



           21      A.    I saw some not totally all.

           22      Q.    Okay.

           23      A.    Because we stayed outside while they

           24   processed the scene.

           25      Q.    And that was -- was that primarily done
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            1   inside the dwelling?

            2      A.    The collecting was, yes.

            3      Q.    Okay.

            4      A.    The outside was also searched.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you participate in the

            6   search, if there was one, of Ms. Alexander's vehicle?

            7      A.    I think Investigator King done that.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  And with Mr. Knight being

            9   present, you said he was present?

           10      A.    Yes.

           11      Q.    And he was outside?

           12      A.    Yes.

           13      Q.    Did you have any conversation or question

           14   him in any way about his knowledge of what may have

           15   happened at the home?

           16      A.    He just stated that he had got up that

           17   morning went to get himself and also his mother



           18   breakfast.  He come back and took a nap for a couple 
of

           19   hours.  He got up and found her or found her this way.

           20   That's all that he told me at that point.

           21      Q.    Was he able to give you any time frames as

           22   to when he returned from getting breakfast and when he

           23   may have awoke?

           24      A.    He told us that he had went to the bank to

           25   get money.  And also that he went it Hardee's.  So 
what
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            1   I done was, of course this was on Sunday, but the next

            2   day I went to Home Banking, got video of him at the 
ATM.

            3   I also went to Hardee's and looked and their video and

            4   saw him in his mom's car at Hardee's.

            5               So that gave me a time frame of when he

            6   picked the breakfast up, which was around 9:20 a.m.

            7   I've got --

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, could we approach

            9   real quick?

           10               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

           11   follows:)

           12               MR. FEENEY:  This (indiscernible) -- if it



           13   helps I'll stipulate that he went to Hardee's and 
bought

           14   breakfast.

           15               MR. SMITH:  (Indiscernible) --

           16               THE COURT:  Well, you can stipulate the 
time

           17   on the receipt.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Sure.  Absolutely.

           19               (End of bench conference.)

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Do you have a receipt from

           21   Hardee's in your file?

           22      A.    Actually, TBI has got the original copy.

           23      Q.    Let me hand you this and see if that is a

           24   receipt that you made reference to?

           25      A.    It is.

                                                                      
189

            1      Q.    All right.  Now, where is that a receipt

            2   from?

            3      A.    It's from Hardee's Restaurant.

            4      Q.    What's the date?

            5      A.    The date is March 10th and it was at 9:18

            6   that morning.

            7      Q.    Okay.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, Mr. Feeney has 



been

            9   courteous and nice enough to stipulate --

           10               THE COURT:  If you would stipulate that he

           11   was at Hardee's and that was the time he was there.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  I will stipulate.  There is

           13   just one thing, there is two receipts in this case.

           14   Both from Hardee's, both of the same day according to

           15   State's facts.  I need to know which one this is and

           16   where he recovered it because there is one supposedly

           17   recovered in the house and one in the car.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Go ahead, Mr. Barker.

           19      A.    Okay.  This particular receipt here came

           20   from the dining room table.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           22               THE WITNESS:  There is also another one in

           23   the car.  There is two with his meal.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Let's mark that one as exhibit

           25   next number.
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            1               THE COURT:  It will be Exhibit 5.

            2               (Exhibit No. 5 marked and entered.)

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, for clarification I'm

            4   handing you another photograph and see if you would 
look



            5   at that briefly.

            6      A.    Yes.

            7      Q.    And is that also showing a receipt?

            8      A.    Yes.

            9      Q.    Is that the same receipt that you just

           10   identified?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.  That's the one that was on the

           12   dining room table.

           13      Q.    All right.  And that's the area that it was

           14   found?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    Okay.

           17               MR. SMITH:  Let's mark that as the next

           18   number.

           19               THE COURT:  Exhibit 6.

           20               (Exhibit No. 6 marked and entered.)

           21      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  And would you point that

           22   out?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.  (Witness complying.)  That's the

           24   receipt right here.  And that was her breakfast there

           25   next to it.
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            1      Q.    Now, you had I think were testifying to the



            2   fact that he went to the bank.

            3      A.    Yes.  Home Banking Company is where she had

            4   a -- Ms. Peggy had an account, yes.

            5      Q.    Okay.  And were you able to obtain a

            6   photograph of him or her car being at that facility?

            7      A.    I did.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Did you have that with you?  Do you

            9   have it with you in your file?

           10      A.    No, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, at the time that this photograph

           12   was taken was there any question about the timing that

           13   the car was at that facility?

           14      A.    Yes.  Which the time is going to show to be

           15   about an hour off.  Of course that was during the time

           16   the time changed.  It was when time sprung forward.  
And

           17   the one at Hardee's had the correct time.  The one at

           18   Home Banking should be an hour later if I'm correct.

           19      Q.    Okay.

           20      A.    They were off and closed so they had to

           21   reset their time.

           22      Q.    Do you know what transaction or could you

           23   determine based upon your investigation of what

           24   transaction occurred at the Home Banking Company?

           25      A.    Yes.  He withdraw $60 from the account.



                                                                      
192

            1               MR. FEENEY:  Foundation, Your Honor.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Let's start over.

            3      A.    Okay.

            4      Q.    You identified him and his mother's vehicle

            5   being there?

            6      A.    Yes.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Were you there by where the car --

            8   did it go through what we call the outside window?

            9      A.    It did.

           10      Q.    Okay.

           11      A.    Well, actually the ATM is just a little off.

           12   You've got one aisle between it and the ATM machine I

           13   believe.

           14      Q.    Okay.  So you would not have been able to

           15   see exactly what he did as far as the financial

           16   transaction?

           17      A.    No, I didn't.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you later find any type of credit

           19   card, debit card of Ms. Alexander?

           20      A.    Yes.  It was located inside her vehicle.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.

           22   Foundation.  It's not by this witness.



           23               THE COURT:  He says he found it.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  He didn't.  He said

           25   it was found.
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            1               THE COURT:  He said it was located.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            3               THE COURT:  Objection sustained.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, sir.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  I want to approach and hand

            6   you --

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I think I'm going

            8   to have an objection to this one on the same grounds 
we

            9   just argued.  This is getting into a portion of the

           10   investigation he was not involved in.  He doesn't have

           11   proper knowledge.

           12               THE COURT:  He can ask him if he can 
qualify

           13   it.  I don't know.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Certainly.

           15      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  I had asked you did you find

           16   and locate -- did you find and locate any type of 
credit

           17   card, debit card whatever of Ms. Alexander and you

           18   responded?



           19      A.    Yes.  It was located in her --

           20               THE COURT:  It was located.  That's why I

           21   sustained the objection.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Who located it?

           23      A.    Investigator King.

           24      Q.    All right.  Did you see it yourself?

           25      A.    I did.
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            1      Q.    Did you see it in her car?

            2      A.    In the little console there between the

            3   seats, yes.

            4      Q.    All right.  You saw it?

            5      A.    Yes.  It was photographed.

            6               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I think that's --

            7               THE COURT:  He can testify.

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Let me hand you two

            9   photographs.  All right.  Let's take one at a time.  
If

           10   you would you hold it up so the Jury can see the first

           11   one you're talking about.  All right.  Would you point

           12   to what you see in that picture?

           13      A.    This is the console and it had a little

           14   glove pocket within the console and that would be Ms.



           15   Peggy's debit card right here.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Now, this was located after her

           17   death; is that correct?

           18      A.    Yes.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now -- and you I believe said that

           20   Mr. Knight had driven the car to the Home Banking

           21   Company?

           22      A.    Yes.  And to Hardee's.

           23      Q.    Right.  Right.  But he was using the ATM

           24   machine I believe you said?

           25      A.    Yes.
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            1      Q.    And you could not actually see or visualize

            2   the transaction that he did?

            3      A.    No, but -- I could not actually tell that

            4   was him in the car, but I could tell by the 
description

            5   of Ms. Peggy's car.  You could tell that in the video,

            6   in the picture.

            7      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, is her name on that

            8   debit card?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    Okay.

           11               MR. SMITH:  We would offer that as exhibit



           12   --

           13               THE COURT:  Will be Exhibit 7.

           14               (Exhibit No. 7 marked and entered.)

           15      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  You have a separate

           16   photograph there before you?

           17      A.    Yes.

           18      Q.    Now, what are you holding?

           19      A.    I'm holding a picture of -- a partial

           20   picture of her debit card and it has like a finger,

           21   thumb print of what appears to be like a --

           22               THE COURT:  Don't say what it appears to 
be.

           23               THE WITNESS:  Okay.

           24      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Can you point to

           25   the area you're talking about?
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            1      A.    Yes.  Right in here.

            2      Q.    Okay.  And did this object get turned over

            3   for lab analysis along with others?

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    Okay.

            6               MR. SMITH:  We'd offer that as exhibit 
next.

            7               THE COURT:  Will be Exhibit 8.



            8               (Exhibit No. 8 marked and entered.)

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Officer Barker, that has

           10   been marked as Exhibit 3 for identification only.  Do

           11   you recognize what's in that photo?

           12      A.    It appears to be the robe I believe or what

           13   was laying there at the -- at Ms. Peggy's door close 
to

           14   the dining room table.  Yes.

           15      Q.    Did you see that?

           16      A.    Yes, I did.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Did it have any odor about it?

           18      A.    Had a gas smell to it.

           19      Q.    Okay.  All right.  And that picture

           20   accurately portrays what you saw?

           21      A.    Yes.

           22               MR. SMITH:  All right.  If we could move 
it

           23   in as the next exhibit.

           24               THE COURT:  All right.  Moved into 
evidence

           25   from an ID.  Moved into evidence as Exhibit 3.
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            1               (Exhibit No. 3 marked and entered.)

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, did you, yourself,



            3   along with anyone else actually gain entrance into the

            4   bedroom of Ms. Alexander?  Did you actually get inside

            5   it?

            6      A.    Yes.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Now, what was observed once you got

            8   inside it?

            9      A.    Dr. Hall she was called.  We was kind of

           10   describing a whole ago what all we was doing in step.

           11   Terry got there and of course the ME she was called.

           12   And then we got inside the bedroom after she got 
there.

           13   They was photographs taken and also Ms. Peggy also was

           14   checked.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Were you there and saw the

           16   photographs being taken?

           17      A.    Yes, I was.

           18      Q.    Okay.  I've handed you a photograph.

           19      A.    Yes, sir.

           20      Q.    Are you -- do you recognize and do you know

           21   the contents that's depicted in that photograph?

           22      A.    Yes.

           23      Q.    What is depicted there?

           24      A.    It's shows the -- Ms. Peggy's bed.  It shows

           25   the blood that's on the bed, the pillow and also her
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            1   lying in the floor --

            2      Q.    Okay.

            3      A.    -- there next to the door.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Do you see some black article in the

            5   bed?

            6      A.    Yes.  It's laying between a piece of garment

            7   here and the pillow up toward the head of the bed.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Let's mark that as exhibit 
next

            9   number.

           10               THE COURT:  That will be Exhibit 9.

           11               (Exhibit No. 9 marked and entered.)

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Now, Officer

           13   Barker, with your marker would you now trace just

           14   exactly what you testified to?

           15      A.    (Witness complying.)  Of course there is the

           16   pillow, the blood on the pillow, also her bed here.

           17   There is blood on the quilts, the bedding.  Ms. Peggy 
is

           18   here.  Here is the door right here.  She's facing the

           19   door.  Then here is the black object right there.

           20      Q.    All right.  Now, when you went in with on

           21   this trip Agent Dicus, I believe, correct?

           22      A.    Yes and Dr. Hall.

           23      Q.    And Dr. Hall, correct?



           24      A.    Yes.

           25      Q.    Was that blood still of a liquid force
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            1   nature or had it coagulated?

            2      A.    No, it done started drying.  That word is

            3   hard for me to say.

            4      Q.    Okay.  All right.  At that time had the TBI

            5   unit arrived for the gathering of evidence or did they

            6   show up just shortly after?

            7      A.    It was after that event.

            8      Q.    After that?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    So did you disturb anything there at all?

           11      A.    No.  Just the ME had went in to check her.

           12   And then of course nothing was moved until TBI crime

           13   scene unit got there.

           14      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, following the

           15   entrance into the room, seeing the body, etc cetera 
and

           16   the pictures that we have here, what did you next do 
as

           17   far as you or anybody under your direction or did you

           18   then leave the home and wait for the TBI people?

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  I think that's



           20   leading.  He needs to let the witness answer for 
himself

           21   and not suggest the answer.

           22               THE COURT:  Sustained.

           23               MR. SMITH:  I'll rephrase.

           24               THE WITNESS:  There was pictures made of 
Ms.

           25   Peggy there.  And then also Dr. Hall checked the body
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            1   temp.  Then after all that was done and the 
photographs

            2   were taken she left, but all including myself we 
stayed

            3   there, TBI Crime Unit got there until it was 
completed.

            4   It was later on way in the night there before we ever

            5   left.  I never left the house.

            6      Q.    Okay.  All right.  But basically you were in

            7   the for lack of a better word holding pattern waiting 
on

            8   the crime unit?

            9      A.    Yes.  Everything was secured and it was

           10   roped off there.  And waiting on them to get there.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Following the timing of taking of

           12   this photo, did you gather any further evidence that 
you



           13   recall?

           14      A.    Not at that time.

           15      Q.    Now, I believe you said that Mr. Knight did

           16   speak with Investigator King; is that correct?

           17      A.    Yes.

           18      Q.    Do you know if either one of you spoke with

           19   Tonya Knight?

           20      A.    I don't remember speaking her.  As far as

           21   about asking her any questions at that point.  It was

           22   the next day.

           23      Q.    That you talked to her?

           24      A.    Yes.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Now, you had made what two entries
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            1   into the house?

            2      A.    More.  Probably three.

            3      Q.    Three.  At any location of that home did you

            4   find any evidence of a forced entry?

            5      A.    No, I did not.

            6      Q.    Okay.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Pass the witness.

            8                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

            9   BY MR. FEENEY:



           10      Q.    Afternoon.  Investigator Barker, Ryan

           11   Feeney.  We've done this before.

           12      A.    Yeah, we know one another.

           13      Q.    Yeah.  Okay.  You agree with me though that

           14   no forced entry just may mean that the door is not

           15   locked, right?

           16      A.    That's very well possible.  Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did you ask anybody when

           18   you interviewed Tonya or Christopher about whether 
they

           19   kept their door locked as a matter of course?

           20      A.    I don't recall that.

           21      Q.    Fair enough.

           22      A.    I don't recall.

           23      Q.    It has been a long time, hasn't it?

           24      A.    It's been two years.

           25      Q.    Yes, sir.  Okay.  So if I understand your
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            1   testimony you were called by Sergeant Mitchell?

            2      A.    Yes.

            3      Q.    Because you're kind of his supervisor?

            4      A.    Well, he's patrol sergeant and I'm sergeant

            5   investigator and I was on-call.

            6      Q.    I don't know how the hierarchy works.  Are



            7   you above him?

            8      A.    Well, yes.

            9      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did there come a point in

           10   time where your boss had to show up too or were you as

           11   high as it went on the scene?

           12      A.    At that point I called my boss and told him

           13   what we had, but he never made the scene.

           14      Q.    Got you.  You were in contact?

           15      A.    That's right.

           16      Q.    But for all intents and purposes you were

           17   the lead investigator on the scene there at least 
until

           18   TBI got there?

           19      A.    That's right.

           20      Q.    Okay.  So you go in and you see the events

           21   and you smell gas, right?

           22      A.    First thing.

           23      Q.    Right.  Okay.  And there is a heater on.  So

           24   you turn that off, right?

           25      A.    It was turned off, yes because of the fumes.

                                                                      
203

            1   Yes.

            2      Q.    Right.  Right.  You don't want to blow up?



            3      A.    I sure didn't.

            4      Q.    Okay.  But when you got there Christopher

            5   was hanging out in his house, right?  I mean,

            6   Christopher had been there.  If the whole idea is the

            7   house is about to blow up what I want to get from you 
is

            8   everybody else is still in this house, right?  Before

            9   you turn off the gas, before you find all this stuff

           10   they're living in there?

           11      A.    Supposedly.

           12      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Fair enough.  So you get

           13   there and you see that it is pretty obviously a

           14   homicide.  I mean, that's pretty obvious.  I know we

           15   don't want to jump to conclusions, but that was at 
least

           16   obvious to you.  You called the TBI, right?

           17      A.    That's correct.

           18      Q.    Okay.  You talked to Chris, right?  I

           19   believe you testified just a moment ago --

           20      A.    Just a little, yes.

           21      Q.    Sure.  Sure.  Just right there on the scene.

           22   Not a full interrogation.  You're just getting

           23   information?

           24      A.    Right.

           25      Q.    And Christopher was cooperative with you,
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            1   wasn't he?

            2      A.    He stayed there at the road at the end of

            3   the drive, yes.

            4      Q.    Right.  You asked if you could look around

            5   the house I think there was a waiver given to you or

            6   maybe one of your other officers to search.  Do you

            7   recall that?

            8      A.    No.

            9      Q.    Okay.  How about to search the car?

           10      A.    The car was impounded.

           11      Q.    It was later impounded.  Do you recall him

           12   giving permission to search the car before he was

           13   actually charged with murder?

           14      A.    Investigator King spoke with him more than

           15   I.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.

           17      A.    I was taking care of trying to get

           18   everything together.

           19      Q.    Fair enough.  Okay.  So you spoke to him and

           20   he told you that he had gone to get breakfast and he 
had

           21   gone to the bank?

           22      A.    Gone to the bank first.

           23      Q.    He went to the bank first and then he went



           24   to get breakfast and then he came back, right?

           25      A.    Yes.

                                                                      
205

            1      Q.    And being an investigator you checked on

            2   what Christopher told you, right?

            3      A.    I did.

            4      Q.    And he told you the truth?

            5      A.    I mean, he was there at those places.

            6      Q.    He offered facts to you because you asked

            7   him questions.  And when you went to check up on him 
it

            8   turns out that he was telling you exactly where he 
went?

            9      A.    He did.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So did you see any blood on Mr.

           11   Knight?

           12      A.    At that point no.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Did you see any anything defensive

           14   injuries?  Was he scratched?  Was he hurt?  Was he

           15   breathing heavy?  Was he doing anything that you might

           16   suspect somebody that's just been in a violent

           17   confrontation might have did?

           18      A.    Not at that time, no.

           19      Q.    Okay.  But surely that wouldn't be the end



           20   of the inquiry, right?

           21      A.    No.

           22      Q.    I mean, because who knows he might have

           23   taken a shower, right?

           24      A.    Could have.

           25      Q.    Okay.  That would be when you'd go check for
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            1   blood evidence in his bathroom, right?

            2      A.    It was checked.  Every room in the house.

            3      Q.    It was checked by you or TBI?

            4      A.    TBI.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Well, we'll get to TBI and see what

            6   they found and whether or not they actually checked 
it.

            7   But as far as you are concerned that's the only thing

            8   you can tell us.  You walked in, he told you two 
things

            9   that turned out to be true and he told you he found 
his

           10   mama dead.

           11               Do you have any other evidence for us?

           12   Anything else at all that suggest that a Christopher

           13   Knight killed his mother?

           14      A.    He was there.



           15      Q.    Where?

           16      A.    What concerns me is that.

           17      Q.    Don't tell me --

           18               MR. SMITH:  He asked the question.  Let 
him

           19   finish his answer.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  I asked for evidence.

           21               MR. SMITH:  Let him finish his answer.

           22               THE COURT:  Just hold on.  You answer the

           23   question yes or no then if you wish to make an

           24   explanation you may do so.  It's a yes or no to the

           25   question.

                                                                      
207

            1               THE WITNESS:  What concern me was --

            2               THE COURT:  No.  No.  Ask your question

            3   again.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Do you have any evidence,

            5   not concerns, evidence to show to this Jury, other 
than

            6   what you have stated, to suggest that Christopher 
Knight

            7   is guilty of this crime?  Yes or no.

            8      A.    Time frames just don't add up.

            9      Q.    Is that evidence?  Yes or no, Officer.  Do

           10   you understand the question?



           11      A.    To me I think -- yes.

           12               THE COURT:  Yes or no.

           13               THE WITNESS:  Yes.

           14               THE COURT:  All right.  He said yes.  Now,

           15   then if he wish to make explanation.

           16      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Time frames are

           17   what's troubling you.  That's your concern.  Do you 
have

           18   any physical evidence like fingerprints or blood or 
DNA.

           19               MR. SMITH:  He won't let him answer that.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry.  I thought he was

           21   done.  Do you have more?

           22               THE COURT:  No.  You asked him first of 
all

           23   about time frame.  I don't think that answer was

           24   responding before you started another question.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry.
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            1      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  You're saying time frames

            2   are what bother you about Christopher's relating of 
the

            3   events to you.  You don't think the times add up?

            4      A.    Well, the times, you know, the last place

            5   that we have him at is at Hardee's at 9:20.  Okay.  He



            6   said he returns home.  Okay.  He has his breakfast, he

            7   has Ms. Peggy's breakfast.

            8               His is in the car hers is on the table.

            9   Well, he says he -- you know he made a statement that 
he

           10   goes in and he takes a nap for a couple of hours.  The

           11   house is full of gas, you know.

           12      Q.    So basically that's why you think he's a

           13   murder because he can sleep in a house --

           14      A.    That's just one of them.

           15      Q.    He can sleep in a house that's full of gas.

           16   Okay.  What else?  What else?

           17      A.    Then after the ME, you know, we check her

           18   body temp and it appears that to me --

           19               MR. FEENEY:  You're not going to testify

           20   about what the ME is telling you, are you?

           21      A.    No.  I'm just -- you were just leading me to

           22   it.  And I was trying to explain to you.

           23      Q.    No.  I want evidence, Officer Barker.  I

           24   want evidence.  Not your supposition.  Not your

           25   guessing.  I want evidence.  What is it?
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            1      A.    Okay.  There's some more -- well, you'll



            2   have to ask TBI.  They collected it.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Let me get back to you then.  You

            4   sitting here based on your personal knowledge you have

            5   no other piece of evidence to give to this Jury to

            6   suggest that Christopher Knight is in any way 
connected

            7   with this crime, right?

            8      A.    Well, I mean --

            9      Q.    Nothing other than what you've said.

           10      A.    He was in her car.  He had the debit card.

           11   It had blood on it.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Now, are you sure about that or are

           13   you supposing?  Are you guessing?

           14      A.    I'm saying -- I'm pretty sure.

           15      Q.    You're pretty sure.  Have you seen the

           16   toxicology report?  Do you even care that it came back

           17   and said we can't determine if it's her blood or not?

           18               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I object to the

           19   characterization.  He's testifying now.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, he can answer --

           21               THE COURT:  He can as if he's seen a 
report.

           22               MR. SMITH:  That's not what it says.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Well, we can let the Jury

           24   determine that.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Have you seen this report?
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            1               THE COURT:  Let's -- whoa.  Y'all address

            2   the Court.  Let's don't be making statements.  Voice

            3   your evidentiary why you are objecting, what rule 
you're

            4   relying on.  No speeches to the Jury by either side.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            6               THE COURT:  All right.  Ask your question.

            7      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So -- I'm sorry.

            8   I've lost my train of thought now.

            9      A.    Debit card.

           10      Q.    Debit card.

           11      A.    You just asked me about the proof the lab.

           12      Q.    Yes.  Yes.  You said the debit card had

           13   Peggy's blood on it.  You said that under oath sitting

           14   right there, right?

           15      A.    It appeared.  Yes.  It had blood on it.

           16      Q.    Now, did you just say it appeared or it had

           17   her blood?  Which one?

           18      A.    It had her blood on it.

           19      Q.    It had her blood on it.  Are you sure of

           20   that?

           21      A.    Well, I know it had blood on it, but I said

           22   you would have to ask TBI they gathered that.



           23      Q.    No.  No.  You just sat there and suggested

           24   to this Jury that the reason you think he's guilty is

           25   because you found a card with her blood on it.  That 
was
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            1   what you said.  Are you denying it?

            2      A.    There are a number of things --

            3      Q.    Are you denying making that statement?  You

            4   found a card with her blood on it.

            5      A.    Found a debit card with blood on it.  It

            6   could have been her blood, yes.

            7      Q.    Okay.  You know we're in a murder trial

            8   here, Investigator?

            9      A.    I do know that.

           10      Q.    That could be is not good enough.  That

           11   somebody's blood is not good enough?

           12               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, is there and it's

           13   what's good enough for them.  They make the

           14   determination --

           15               MR. FEENEY:  TBI --

           16               MR. SMITH:  I'm objecting.  They make --

           17               THE COURT:  Read your local rules.  You

           18   stand when you make an objection.  We've been back and



           19   forth on this.  Listen to his question.  You answer 
him.

           20   Okay.

           21               THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  So have we established that

           23   there is no other evidence that you can offer to this

           24   Jury, before I let you go, because you told us you 
went

           25   there, you saw a dead lady, you talked to this fellow
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            1   and he told you two things were true and you came back

            2   and you called somebody else.  Is there anything else?

            3      A.    Not at -- no.

            4      Q.    Thank you.

            5               THE COURT:  Redirect?

            6               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of the head.)

            7               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.

            8               (Witness Excused.)

            9               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Investigator Timmy King.

           11               THE COURT:  You know, I think we've still

           12   got the witness you were going to get 15-minutes 
notice

           13   to waiting in the wings.

           14               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  We will dispense with 



Tim

           15   King and bring her in.

           16               ANJEANETTE HALL, M.D., after being duly

           17   sworn, according to law, did testify as follows, to 
wit:

           18                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           19   BY MR. SMITH:

           20      Q.    Please state your name, ma'am.

           21      A.    Anjeanette K. Hall, M.D.

           22      Q.    Okay.  I assume that the M.D. stands for

           23   medical doctor?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Do you pursue any particular specialty or
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            1   expertise?

            2      A.    Family medicine.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Do you hold any title with the

            4   government of the City of Savannah or Hardin County?

            5      A.    Yes, sir.  I'm the coroner of Hardin County.

            6      Q.    All right.  I think everyone would know what

            7   that is.  And I'd ask you to please speak up.  I can

            8   hear you well, but we've got some people on the Jury

            9   that -- so speak as loud as you can.  Why don't you 
pull



           10   that mic in front of you there.

           11               What's the role of a coroner or a medical

           12   examiner?

           13      A.    The corner goes out to death that has

           14   happened either at home or an untimely death and

           15   investigate the death and decides whether or not the

           16   body needs to be sent for autopsy for a determination 
of

           17   death.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Now, were you in that -- serving in

           19   that capacity in March of 2013?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  And I direct your attention -- did

           22   you get a call to go to 70 Pickwick Street here in

           23   Savannah on March 10th?

           24      A.    I did.  Yes, I did.

           25      Q.    All right.  And did you go to that scene?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.

            2      Q.    All right.  And did you go and locate or see

            3   a deceased corpse or body?

            4      A.    I did.

            5      Q.    Were you able to identify who it was?

            6      A.    I did not have anything to compare -- to



            7   identify the body, no.

            8      Q.    Was anyone accompanying you as you went

            9   through this home to the location of the body?

           10      A.    There were individuals accompanying me in

           11   the hallway of the home, but not into the room where 
the

           12   body was.

           13      Q.    Do you recall who that was?

           14      A.    I do not, sir.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Now, were you able to physically gain

           16   entrance into the room where the body was located?

           17      A.    I was.  Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    Okay.  And tell the Ladies and Gentlemen of

           19   the Jury when you were able to gain entrance into the

           20   room what did you find?

           21      A.    I found the body of a middle elderly woman

           22   lying up against the doorway with blood and feces

           23   smeared around the room.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you do anything medically as

           25   far as any test for yourself at that time?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.  I did.

            2      Q.    What was that?



            3      A.    I took a rectal temperature of the corpse at

            4   that time.

            5      Q.    Okay.  What was that for?

            6      A.    The reason that I took the rectal

            7   temperature was to determine roughly the time of 
death.

            8   The body temperature -- once a person dies the

            9   temperature goes from normal temperature down about 
one

           10   and one-half degrees an hour.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm going to

           12   interpose an objection as to improper opinion.  I have

           13   no problem with Dr. Hall's testimony about the

           14   temperature, but drawing any further conclusions I 
think

           15   goes into the forensic sciences and is beyond her

           16   expertise.

           17               THE COURT:  She can testify.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Does the room temperature in

           20   which the body located is it a variable?

           21      A.    Yes, sir.  It is.

           22      Q.    All right.  And do you recall what the room

           23   temperature was or do you note what the room 
temperature

           24   was?

           25      A.    I do not know exactly what the room
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            1   temperature was.  It was hot in that room -- it was 
hot

            2   in that house.

            3      Q.    What effect would that have on your test or

            4   your conclusion?

            5      A.    It would slow the rate of decline in

            6   temperature.

            7      Q.    Okay.  And what would that mean?

            8      A.    That means that it might be more than an

            9   hour for the temperature to go down one and one-half

           10   degrees.

           11      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, in determining the

           12   body temperature which you did with I guess some form 
of

           13   a thermometer.

           14      A.    A rectal thermometer.  Digital rectal

           15   thermometer.

           16      Q.    Ma'am?

           17      A.    A digital rectal thermometer.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Is there medically -- is there a

           19   reasonable degree of medical certainty as to a way to

           20   determine from that finding the exact time of death?

           21      A.    No, sir.



           22      Q.    Okay.

           23      A.    Not the exact time of death.

           24      Q.    And could you expound on that as to why?

           25      A.    Yes, sir.  There are many variables that
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            1   might affect that.  From instance if someone struggles

            2   right before they died that would raise the normal

            3   rectal temperature right before they died.  Also the

            4   temperature in the room could quicken, hasten it if 
it's

            5   cold in the room or if it's hot in the room could slow

            6   it.

            7      Q.    Did you see any evidence in the room that

            8   would indicate to you that she had struggled?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.  I did.  There was feces and blood

           10   smeared on the floor.  Also on her body itself on her

           11   leg.  You could tell it was on her socks where she had

           12   struggled in it.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I must interpose 
an

           14   objection again.  We're way outside this witness's 
area

           15   of expertise.  She's -- now she's reconstructing the

           16   scene for us.

           17               THE COURT:  She was explaining what might



           18   raise temperature.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  She moved pass that

           20   into whether she struggled.

           21               THE COURT:  No.  She said a struggle could

           22   do it and then she was describing some of the things

           23   that might obviously have been a struggle.  She can

           24   state and give her reasons.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Certainly.  And if I'm wrong 
on
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            1   this I apologize.  But I believe we're on another

            2   question, Judge.  I believe then the question was did

            3   you find evidence that she struggled and that goes --

            4   Your Honor, may we approach?  I don't want to -- 
please.

            5               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            6   follows:)

            7               THE COURT:  Perhaps the question would be

            8   are there signs of a struggle not did she struggle.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Well, the question calls I

           10   think is still outside her opinion, but 
(indiscernible)

           11   -- but if she (indiscernible) -- leads to --

           12               THE COURT:  If she what?



           13               MR. FEENEY:  If she struggled and made 
more

           14   noise then that would mean he may have heard that or

           15   should have heard that.

           16               THE COURT:  I don't think she testified 
what

           17   anybody should have heard.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  No, but if she said she

           19   struggled then the Jury may take that and infer that 
the

           20   struggle leads to noise knocking into stuff.  That's

           21   what I'm worried about.  That's my danger of --

           22               THE COURT:  She can say if there obvious

           23   signs of a struggle and what she says they are.  And

           24   some of them might be medically related, some of them

           25   might just be part of the scene.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  I'm uncomfortable with her

            2   testimony.  Surely they've got a better witness that 
can

            3   testify about that.

            4               THE COURT:  (Indiscernible) -- the feces.

            5   She can -- they can ask.  I don't know.

            6               MR. SMITH:  I want to offer this picture.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  No.  No.  No.



            8               MR. SMITH:  What she found.

            9               THE COURT:  No.  That's not going.

           10               (End of bench conference.)

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Ms. Hall, I

           12   believe we were at the point did you see in your 
opinion

           13   from the room and the contents in the room and the 
body

           14   any signs of struggle of that body?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    What were the signs that you noticed?

           17      A.    I noticed the feces and the blood smeared on

           18   the ground.  I also noticed the hand print on the door

           19   like she was trying to get of the door.

           20      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So with that you still

           21   have a problem in pinpointing exact time of death?

           22      A.    Yes.

           23      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did you look and see the

           24   wounds on the body of Ms. Alexander?

           25      A.    I did not see the exact wounds.  No, sir.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Could you make any determination

            2   based on what you saw if she had been hit with

            3   something, shot with something or what?



            4               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm sorry.

            5               THE COURT:  Sustained.

            6               THE WITNESS:  It looked as though she had

            7   been stabbed with something.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, move to strike.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  You have to abide by the

           10   Court Order.  We have to redo that.

           11      A.    Okay.

           12      Q.    Okay.  The people who do like the

           13   pathologist and the people who do the autopsy is that

           14   within their expertise?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    Okay.  That's not what you normally look

           17   for; is that correct?

           18      A.    No, sir.  I would not disrupt the body until

           19   the TBI come.

           20      Q.    All right.  So you left the body as it was

           21   physically?

           22      A.    Other than obtaining the rectal temperature.

           23               MR. SMITH:  That's your witness.

           24

           25
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            1                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

            2   BY MR. FEENEY:

            3      Q.    Dr. Hall, good afternoon.

            4      A.    Hi.

            5      Q.    I'm sorry.  I may have been looking down and

            6   writing when you said, but what is your specialty?  
What

            7   do you do when you're not performing your duties as a

            8   county medical examiner?

            9      A.    Family medicine physician.

           10      Q.    Okay.  How long have you been practicing?

           11      A.    Almost six years.

           12      Q.    Almost six years.  Okay.  Now, family

           13   practice you go through a three year residency that

           14   covers very basic things to strips and nuts, right?

           15      A.    Yeah.

           16      Q.    From conception up to old age.  It is a

           17   general practice, right?

           18      A.    Correct.

           19      Q.    And certainly there are thousands of

           20   specialties you can go into from there, right?

           21      A.    Yes.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Forensic pathology is also a

           23   specialty maybe even a subspecialty, right?

           24      A.    I'm not aware of that.

           25      Q.    You're not aware of that.  Do you know what
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            1   a pathologist is?

            2      A.    I know what a pathologist is.

            3      Q.    Do you know what a forensic pathologist is?

            4      A.    I do not.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Have you ever -- you've never heard

            6   the term?

            7      A.    I have heard the term, yes.  I cannot define

            8   it for you.

            9      Q.    That's alright.  Okay.  So a forensic

           10   pathologist is somebody that performs autopsies and is

           11   trained to look for certain evidence, right?

           12      A.    Correct.

           13      Q.    They know what that evidence means, right?

           14      A.    Correct.

           15      Q.    That is not your training?

           16      A.    That is not my training.

           17      Q.    Okay.  So just to be clear when you walked

           18   in and you saw the scene and you said it looked like 
to

           19   me people were struggling that's your guess, right?

           20      A.    Yes.

           21      Q.    Okay.  You don't know for instance assuming



           22   there was a struggle, if there was you don't know how

           23   much noise was made, do you?

           24      A.    I do not.

           25      Q.    You don't know whether Ms. Alexander was
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            1   ever allowed to scream out, do you?

            2      A.    I do not.

            3      Q.    You don't know in which order she got her

            4   injuries?

            5      A.    No, sir.

            6      Q.    Okay.  You don't have any evidence to share

            7   with the Jury as to why Christopher Knight should be

            8   suspected of her murder?

            9      A.    No, sir.

           10      Q.    Okay.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           12               THE COURT:  Done?

           13               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of head.)

           14               THE COURT:  All right.  You're excused.

           15   Thank you.

           16               (Witness Excused.)

           17               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Investigator King.



           19               TIMMY KING, after being duly sworn,

           20   according to law, did testify as follows:

           21                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           22   BY MR. SMITH:

           23      Q.    State your full name.

           24      A.    Timmy King.

           25      Q.    And where are you employed?

                                                                      
224

            1      A.    Criminal Investigator City of Savannah

            2   Police Department.

            3      Q.    And how long have you been a member of the

            4   department?

            5      A.    I've been with the City of Savannah for nine

            6   years.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Nine years as an investigator or nine

            8   years total service?

            9      A.    Nine years as an investigator with the City

           10   of Savannah.

           11      Q.    Okay.  How many years of total service?

           12      A.    Around 30.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Have you received in the course of

           14   your employment duties with the Savannah Police

           15   Department any specialized training in any given areas



           16   of law enforcement?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.  I've been to criminal

           18   investigator school, homicide school and various other

           19   trainings classes over the years.

           20      Q.    Now, on March 10th of 2013 were you

           21   designated as an investigator at that time?

           22      A.    I was.

           23      Q.    All right.  Do your recall whether or not

           24   you were called to the scene on Pickwick Street here 
in

           25   Savannah?
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            1      A.    I was.

            2      Q.    And do you know who made that call for your

            3   assistance?

            4      A.    Sergeant Barker.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Do y'all work together?

            6      A.    We do.

            7      Q.    Okay.  And when you arrived at the scene do

            8   you know about what time it was?

            9      A.    It was sometime around dinner.  Maybe a

           10   little -- 12:30 or so.

           11      Q.    Okay.  And who was present when you arrived

           12   on the scene?



           13      A.    Officer Mitchell, former Officer Tim Kelly

           14   and there was another officer there in the roadway.  I

           15   can't remember who it was.  Officer Barker had been

           16   there and had left and was coming back.

           17      Q.    Okay.  When you arrived on the scene did you

           18   locate or see Christopher Knight?

           19      A.    I did.

           20      Q.    Where was he?

           21      A.    He was outside the residence by the carport

           22   area, the driveway area.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Was his wife there at the time or did

           24   she arrive later?

           25      A.    She arrove (sic) later.  She was not there.

                                                                      
226

            1      Q.    Okay.  Did you attempt to question him or

            2   you just engaged in some casual conversation with him?

            3      A.    I did take a preliminary statement from him

            4   just seeing what happened and wrote it down.  By them

            5   calling and finding her and calling her and did we did

            6   talk, you know, throughout the day.

            7      Q.    Tell this Jury, if you recall, what he told

            8   you.

            9      A.    As we were standing there we had been



           10   standing there probably an hour, hour and a half or 
so.

           11   We were just standing there waiting on the crime scene

           12   van to get there.  He walked up and asked me, he said,

           13   what are we waiting on?  I said, we're waiting on the

           14   crime scene van to come from Memphis.

           15               And he said can we not just burn that 
house

           16   down with her in it.  I really hate to see her come 
out

           17   of there.  I thought that was kind of strange being 
the

           18   situation.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Objection as to his opinion

           20   about it being strange.

           21               THE COURT:  All right.  Sustained.  He can

           22   say what he heard.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  He asked you why couldn't

           24   the house be burned?

           25      A.    His statement was:  Can we not just burn
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            1   that house down with her in it because I really hate 
to

            2   see her come out of there.

            3      Q.    And you responded.



            4               THE DEFENDANT:  You swore to tell the 
truth.

            5               THE COURT:  All right.  We're not going to

            6   warn you anymore.

            7               THE DEFENDANT:  I apologize, Your Honor.

            8               THE COURT:  All right.  Let's go.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Your response was, if any,

           10   to him?

           11      A.    My response was we can't do that.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Did that end the conversation about

           13   burning the house?

           14      A.    Yes.

           15      Q.    Okay.

           16      A.    Then I -- I then told Sergeant Barker about

           17   it.

           18      Q.    All right.  Did he comment to you on how he

           19   found the body?

           20      A.    He did.  He said he had gone to Home Banking

           21   Company and I believe to Hardee's and then he come 
back

           22   home and he found her.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Now, did he give you any time frame

           24   to the approximate time that he found the body, if you

           25   recall?
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            1      A.    I believe he told me ten minutes before he

            2   called 911 if I remember.

            3      Q.    All right.  Now, did you engage at that time

            4   in any particular search of yourself or seizure of any

            5   property or evidence at that time?  Did you do any of

            6   that?

            7      A.    I accompanied Agent Faulkner, another agent

            8   to the city garage where the vehicle was towed.

            9      Q.    Who's vehicle?

           10      A.    Ms. Alexander's vehicle.

           11      Q.    Do you recall what you found, if anything,

           12   inside the car?

           13      A.    There was a receipt from Hardee's.  There

           14   was a debit card with a blood stain on it.  And a seem

           15   look it was a chicken and biscuit or something in the

           16   backseat from Hardee's.

           17      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, at that time Agent

           18   Faulkner is of course with the Tennessee Bureau of

           19   Investigation, correct?

           20      A.    Correct.

           21      Q.    So was he and his staff in control of the

           22   investigation at that time?

           23      A.    Yes.

           24      Q.    Okay.  And you were there to just -- in an



           25   assistant type manner?
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            1      A.    Yes.  I was there to represent the City of

            2   Savannah Police Department.  It was in our 
jurisdiction.

            3      Q.    All right.  While you waiting either on TBI

            4   or the lab unit from Memphis did you see at any time 
Mr.

            5   Knight leave the home area, home area being defined as

            6   the home and the yard and go anywhere by foot?

            7      A.    Yes.  He walked across the street to the

            8   neighbor's house.

            9      Q.    All right.  Did you see him do that?

           10      A.    I did not see him -- I just seen him sitting

           11   on the porch at the neighbor's house.  I did not see 
--

           12      Q.    You didn't see him walk over there?  Is that

           13   what you're telling me?

           14      A.    Yeah, I did see him walk over there and sit

           15   on the porch.  But I did not see anything other than

           16   that.

           17      Q.    All right.  You saw him walk over there and

           18   sit on the porch?

           19      A.    Yes.

           20      Q.    Did anyone -- did you or did you designate



           21   anyone to go tell him to come back to the crime scene?

           22      A.    No.

           23      Q.    Do you know about how long he stayed there?

           24      A.    No, I do not.

           25      Q.    Okay.
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            1      A.    It was just directly across the street from

            2   the house.  We was all in a row in front of the house

            3   and the house sits across the street and we was right 
on

            4   top of each other.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Do you know or -- strike that.

            6               Did you ever observe that afternoon any

            7   dialogue between Mr. Knight and has wife?

            8      A.    They -- she showed up and they talked and

            9   then sat in the vehicle out there in the road for a

           10   while.  Other than that no.

           11      Q.    Did you attempt to interview here at that

           12   time?

           13      A.    I did take just an initial statement at the

           14   scene from her like I did him.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Do you recall what she told you?

           16      A.    I think she told me that she got up like a



           17   regular day getting ready to go to work.  He comes 
there

           18   was there at 5:30.  Then he -- basically just nothing.

           19   That they were at home.

           20      Q.    Okay.  How many times did you go into the

           21   home on that particular day?

           22      A.    I never did enter the home.

           23      Q.    You never did enter.  Okay.  All right.  Did

           24   you make any investigation of the outside premises to

           25   see if you could locate maybe evidence of someone else
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            1   being there on the property like a --

            2      A.    I never went pass the carport, driveway

            3   area.

            4      Q.    Okay.

            5      A.    It was actually a dog in the backyard.  At

            6   some time he called one of his friends or something to

            7   come and get it.  It was a vicious dog.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Now, were you present when an arrest

            9   was made in this case?

           10      A.    I was.

           11      Q.    And when was that?

           12      A.    The next day at the Savannah Police

           13   Department.



           14      Q.    And who actually made the arrest?  What

           15   officer?

           16      A.    Investigator Barker and Agent Dicus and

           17   Agent Faulkner was also there.

           18      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, did Mr. Knight ever

           19   volunteer or give you any information about persons 
that

           20   he wanted you to talk to that may have been guilty of

           21   this crime?

           22      A.    No, he did not.

           23      Q.    Okay.  All right.

           24               MR. SMITH:  That's all.

           25               THE COURT:  Cross.
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            1                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

            2   BY MR. FEENEY:

            3      Q.    Investigator King, how are you?

            4      A.    I'm doing good.  You.

            5      Q.    Good afternoon.  I'm doing well, thank you,

            6   sir.

            7               Okay.  So your particular part in this is

            8   you did some interviews when you got there.  I think 
you

            9   spoke with Chris and you also spoke with Tonya, right?



           10      A.    Right.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, I think just a moment ago you

           12   were talking about this timeline after he got his

           13   biscuit and his banking done and he came home.  Now, I

           14   think Mr. Smith was trying to get to how long it was

           15   between the time he came home and the time he found 
his

           16   mom.  Did you answer that?  Did you know that piece of

           17   information?

           18      A.    He told me it was ten minutes before he

           19   called 911.

           20      Q.    Right.  That was after he found her.  I'm

           21   talking about the space of time after he gets home and

           22   before he finds her.  He didn't talk about that time?

           23      A.    No, I don't believe he did.

           24      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So that space of time

           25   passed.  You talked to Christopher and he told you 
about
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            1   his morning.  What he did, going to the bank --

            2      A.    Yes, he went to the bank --

            3      Q.    -- Hardee's and y'all verified that as true?

            4      A.    Yes.

            5      Q.    Okay.  You spoke with Tonya, right?



            6      A.    Yes.

            7      Q.    She gave you some facts about standing up

            8   having trouble with her hip or anything like that.  
Did

            9   you verify those facts by chance?

           10      A.    Yeah, I know she got something wrong with

           11   her hip.  I don't know what it is.

           12      Q.    How did you verify it?

           13      A.    You can tell the way she walks.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Let me -- other than taking her word

           15   for it how did you verify it?

           16      A.    I mean, I didn't talk to any doctor or

           17   anything.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you talk to anybody else that we

           19   haven't heard from so far in your direct testimony in

           20   terms of following up leads and that kind of thing?

           21      A.    It seems like I might have talked to the boy

           22   that took the dog.  I'm not sure.

           23      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Can't quite remember?

           24   To tell you the truth I don't either.

           25      A.    I don't think it was anything significant.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did you talk to a



            2   neighbor that you told she heard the dog barking early

            3   that morning?  Was that you or was that another 
officer?

            4      A.    I don't believe it was me.  I might have

            5   been with them.  But I don't --

            6      Q.    Okay.  Do you recall hearing that from a

            7   person --

            8      A.    I do hear it.

            9      Q.    Okay.  And just to make sure we understand

           10   what we're talking about.  When you went and talked to

           11   the residents who lived in the neighborhood you would 
go

           12   across the street, did you hear anything last night?

           13   And they said yes, last night I heard the dog barking.

           14      A.    Yes.

           15      Q.    Okay.  You were at least one-half of the

           16   team that searched Ms. Alexander's car; is that 
correct?

           17      A.    Correct.

           18      Q.    Okay.  And you say you found the debit card

           19   in there?

           20      A.    The debit card was in the console.

           21      Q.    Okay.  And also a receipt from Hardee's; is

           22   that right?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Now, I'm going to hand you a picture

           25   and see if you recognize that.  Is that a receipt you
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            1   found?

            2      A.    No.

            3      Q.    Okay.  How was the receipt you found

            4   different?

            5      A.    It was duplicate receipts.  We checked on

            6   them.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Did you take the duplicate receipt

            8   when you found it in the car?

            9      A.    No.

           10      Q.    Why not?  That's evidence, right?

           11      A.    Huh.

           12      Q.    That's evidence, right?

           13      A.    It was rightfully TBI crime van.  They come

           14   and got the car.

           15      Q.    So the TBI took it into the evidence?

           16      A.    I don't know who took it.  I didn't take it.

           17   I know it was left in there for that.  I don't know if

           18   some of the other agents got it, but I didn't take it.

           19      Q.    Any idea if we have that piece of evidence

           20   in this courtroom today?

           21      A.    I have no idea.

           22      Q.    Have you seen it again since you turned it



           23   in to TBI?

           24      A.    I have not.

           25      Q.    Okay.
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            1      A.    I didn't turn it in to TBI.

            2      Q.    Well, who did?

            3      A.    You've got it messed up here.  I said I

            4   inventoried the vehicle.  I didn't say I searched the

            5   vehicle.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Let me see if the Jury understands

            7   the difference.  You're saying you wrote down all the

            8   stuff that was in the vehicle, but you didn't search 
it?

            9      A.    We looked in the vehicle.

           10      Q.    Please don't play word games.  Did you

           11   search the vehicle or not?

           12      A.    We inventoried the vehicle --

           13      Q.    What's the difference?

           14      A.    -- I really do think -- no, sir I did not

           15   remove anything.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Fine.  So you wrote down everything

           17   that was in there and you left it in the vehicle, 
right?

           18   So if it was ever there is should still be there or in



           19   evidence here somewhere, right?

           20      A.    Or one of the agents got it.

           21      Q.    Or maybe this receipt is the same one that

           22   got transferred to the car.  The one receipt you got

           23   from Hardee's; isn't that true?

           24      A.    No.

           25      Q.    No.  You're positive of that?  Can you prove
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            1   it?

            2      A.    Yeah, we checked on it.

            3      Q.    Can you prove it?  Can you show me the other

            4   receipt?  Can you prove to me that you didn't take 
this

            5   receipt that you took from the kitchen counter and 
then

            6   put it in the car the very next day along with the 
debit

            7   card?  Can you prove that?  One way would be to show 
me

            8   two receipts.  Can you do that?

            9      A.    If they got the receipt.  I haven't got it.

           10      Q.    Maybe not.  Okay.  So do you have any other

           11   evidence?  Did you -- were you privy to the collection

           12   of any blood on Mr. Knight?

           13      A.    No.



           14      Q.    Were you privy to collecting any evidence

           15   from Mr. Knight that was found on Ms. Alexander?

           16      A.    No.

           17      Q.    Can you explain how somebody bludgeoned a

           18   person to death and gets no DNA and no blood on them

           19   whatsoever, not one spec?  Can you explain that?

           20               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I'm going to 
object.

           21   That calls for a lot of conjecture, speculation.

           22               THE COURT:  Overruled.  I think he's made

           23   his question quite clear.

           24      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Can you explain that

           25   to us?  How do you beat somebody to death, getting 
blood
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            1   and feces everywhere and not spill one single drop on

            2   you?  How does that happen?

            3      A.    That's plenty of time.  They could have

            4   washed themselves off.  They could have done anything.

            5      Q.    Sure.  That would mean that his blood or her

            6   blood or whatever DNA would be somewhere in that 
house,

            7   because you've got a forensic team to search there,

            8   right?



            9      A.    They did come.  Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    Did they find it?

           11      A.    I have no idea.

           12      Q.    No idea.  Okay.

           13      A.    They'll testify to that.

           14      Q.    That's good.  We'll hear from them.  We'll

           15   find out if they found anything.

           16               THE COURT:  Let's don't be making

           17   statements.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.  Yes, sir.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Were you privy to the

           20   collection of any evidence of I don't know skin 
samples

           21   taken from underneath the fingernails of Ms. 
Alexander?

           22      A.    I was not.

           23      Q.    Were you even aware that her fingernails

           24   were not tested?

           25      A.    I was not.
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            1      Q.    Can you explain to the Jury why in that kind

            2   of crime you wouldn't test the material found from 
under

            3   the fingernails of your victim?

            4      A.    You want me to tell you why?



            5               MR. SMITH:  He wouldn't have any basis or

            6   knowledge of that.

            7               THE COURT:  All right.  We're asking the

            8   wrong witness.  He wouldn't know.  You can ask the --

            9               MR. FEENEY:  I can ask if he knows, Your

           10   Honor.  I'm sorry.

           11               THE COURT:  Well, you can ask if I know.  
I

           12   don't.  Okay.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.

           14               THE COURT:  You need to ask the 
appropriate

           15   witness.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.

           17               THE COURT:  When the forensic pathologist

           18   testify you can say did you take any scrapings.  You

           19   could have asked Dr. Hall that.  That's outside his

           20   purview.  Okay.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           22               THE COURT:  All right.  Move on.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Are you aware that

           24   fingernail scrapings are usually taken?

           25      A.    Yes, sir.
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            1      Q.    Are you aware if they were taken in this

            2   case?

            3      A.    I have no idea.

            4      Q.    Would it seem strange to you if they

            5   weren't?

            6      A.    Probably because there have been certain

            7   situations where they haven't been taken.

            8      Q.    All right.  So one day after Ms. Alexander

            9   is murdered you arrested her son, right?

           10      A.    No, I did not.

           11      Q.    Somebody arrested him?

           12      A.    Somebody arrested him.

           13      Q.    Somebody arrested him.  Okay.  You were

           14   there?

           15      A.    I was there.

           16      Q.    Okay.  So one day of investigation.  One day

           17   is what you gave Ms. Alexander.  One day of looking at

           18   facts and evidence before you made up your mind, 
right?

           19      A.    I wasn't the one that arrest him.

           20      Q.    Okay.  He was arrested by somebody.  The

           21   State of Tennessee, somebody in here.

           22      A.    Correct.

           23      Q.    Okay.  One day is all you gave it before you

           24   made up your mind, right?



           25      A.    That's one day when he was arrested --
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            1      Q.    And after that you never looked at anybody

            2   else, right?

            3      A.    I didn't, no.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Didn't look at Willie Casey?

            5      A.    He's been looked at.

            6      Q.    Did you look at him?

            7      A.    No.

            8      Q.    Okay.  How about Tonya's story?  Did you

            9   look into Tonya's story?

           10      A.    She has been talked to.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Didn't you find that she was telling

           12   lies at various points along the way?

           13               MR. SMITH:  Objection to the form about

           14   telling lies.

           15               THE COURT:  He can ask.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Objection about telling lies.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  It's not polite, but it's not

           18   objectionable.

           19               THE COURT:  He can ask the question.

           20               MR. SMITH:  His question was did she tell

           21   you lies.



           22               MR. FEENEY:  No, I asked did he find them.

           23               THE COURT:  Did he find that she had told

           24   lies.

           25               THE WITNESS:  I found out there had been a
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            1   lot of lies told.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Answer my questions

            3   specifically, please, if you would.  Did you find that

            4   Tonya King told you lies?  Yes or no.

            5      A.    Some of them probably.

            6      Q.    Some of them probably.  It's a yes or no

            7   question, sir.  Yes or no?

            8      A.    I can't really say yes or no to that.

            9      Q.    Why don't you want to answer this question?

           10   Did you find she lied to you or not, please?

           11               MR. SMITH:  He said he didn't know.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  I don't know because I don't

           13   know --

           14               MR. SMITH:  He said he didn't know.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  I think he --

           16               THE COURT:  He can say he does not know if

           17   she lied or did not lie.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Did you find evidence --



           19   let me put it a more succinct way.  Did you find

           20   evidence that the statements that she made to you was

           21   untrue?  Did you find evidence that made you want to

           22   disbelieve or perhaps --

           23      A.    Here is what I thought.

           24      Q.    Not what you thought, what you found.

           25      A.    Well, here is what I found then.  For a
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            1   woman to be beaten the way that woman was beaten --

            2      Q.    I'm sorry.

            3      A.    For a woman to be beaten the way this woman

            4   was beaten for both of them to be in the house 
somebody

            5   had to know something.

            6      Q.    Okay.  So if I understand your completely

            7   unscientific theory here because these two people were

            8   there they must be guilty.  Somebody couldn't have 
come

            9   in the back door, murdered Peggy Alexander and gone 
out

           10   the back door that was unlocked.  That's impossible,

           11   right?  Impossible.  Somebody couldn't have come in

           12   through the window and have gone back out through the

           13   window --

           14               MR. SMITH:  Is this questioning or is



           15   this --

           16               THE COURT:  This is theories.  Let's do a

           17   question, question, question.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Fine.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney) Answer, please sir.  Is it

           20   possible a person comes into the unlocked back door,

           21   kills Peggy Alexander and walks out?

           22      A.    That's possible, yeah.

           23      Q.    Did you find any evidence to exclude that

           24   theory?

           25      A.    I found no evidence to include that theory.
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            1      Q.    I get that, but you're supposed to be

            2   looking for all the facts, right?

            3      A.    We did look for all the facts.

            4      Q.    So once you found Christopher did you look

            5   anywhere else?

            6      A.    We never could get past him.

            7      Q.    Never could get past -- you weren't able to

            8   identify any other witnesses like Tonya's co-workers 
at

            9   Hardin Health.  Did you talk to them?

           10      A.    I didn't talk to any of them, no.



           11      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, you are aware that

           12   they were talked to?

           13      A.    I'm aware that was talked to, but I didn't

           14   do it personally.

           15      Q.    All right.  We'll get to that witness.  So

           16   we established that somebody could walk in through the

           17   back door and that's perfectly fine and there is no

           18   evidence to contradict that, right?  I believe you 
threw

           19   it back on me like it's -- now, the question is the

           20   window.  Somebody could come in through the window and

           21   back out through the window, right?

           22      A.    It didn't no signs of forced entry without

           23   getting passed that dog.

           24               THE COURT:  If you will let him answer.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.
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            1      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Please.

            2      A.    If they got passed the dog that was out

            3   there.

            4      Q.    Okay.  The dog was in a pen.

            5      A.    I don't know.  I didn't go past the carport.

            6      Q.    How can you suggest to the Jury that he's

            7   got to get passed the dog if you don't know where the



            8   dog is?

            9      A.    Because I didn't go pass the carport.  I

           10   told you that.

           11      Q.    So you are just guessing?

           12      A.    I wasn't going back there with this dog.  I

           13   didn't get pass the carport and the driveway.

           14      Q.    You've been doing this thirty years.

           15      A.    I did not get pass the carport and driveway.

           16      Q.    You've been doing this thirty years.

           17      A.    And I did not get pass the carport and

           18   driveway.

           19      Q.    The person that you suspected of murdering

           20   his mother you let walk across and sit on the porch of

           21   somebody else, right?  You didn't bag his hands?

           22      A.    I didn't bag his hands.

           23      Q.    You didn't take swabs of his hands?

           24      A.    Nope.

           25      Q.    No.  You didn't clean his fingernails out?
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            1   You just let him walk across the street and sit on his

            2   neighbor's porch?

            3      A.    I'll tell you what he was instructed.

            4      Q.    Please answer my question.  You let him walk



            5   across the street --

            6      A.    No, I didn't let him walk across the street.

            7      Q.    Did you stop him?

            8      A.    He walked across the street.

            9      Q.    Did you stop him?

           10      A.    He was told to come back over there --

           11      Q.    Did you stop him?

           12      A.    No, I didn't stop him.

           13      Q.    Okay.  So he goes over there.  He gets

           14   something to drink.  According to testimony maybe you 
or

           15   somebody else said he washes his hands, right?

           16      A.    I didn't see that.

           17      Q.    That's what y'all are upset about?

           18      A.    I didn't see it.  I don't know.

           19      Q.    But you bring it up for the purpose of the

           20   Jury hearing about him going to wash his hands so that

           21   hopefully you can convince them he washed it all off,

           22   right?

           23      A.    I didn't see it.  I don't know.

           24      Q.    Fair enough.  So you're not even making that

           25   claim?
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            1      A.    I said I seen him sitting on the porch.

            2      Q.    I get it.  You're not suggesting that he

            3   washed off that --

            4      A.    I don't know if he did or not.

            5               MR. SMITH:  Asked and answered for four

            6   times.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  He hasn't answered that.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Yes, he has.

            9               THE COURT:  Ask it one more time.

           10      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Are you asking this Jury to

           11   believe as part of your proof that he washed off

           12   evidence when he went over to his neighbor's house?

           13               THE COURT:  All right.  Improper question.

           14   It's not up to him to tell the Jury what to believe or

           15   not to believe.  He testifies as to what he has seen 
and

           16   what he has heard.  All right.  Improper question.  
Move

           17   on.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So you didn't

           19   collect any physical evidence.  You didn't go into the

           20   yard.  Did you ever find the murder weapon?

           21      A.    (Nodding of the head.)

           22      Q.    Did you ever determine what weapon killed

           23   Peggy Alexander?

           24      A.    I couldn't tell you.



           25      Q.    Okay.  So there is prints of my client on a
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            1   murder weapon, right?  There is no connection to my

            2   client.  There is no connection to anything, right?

            3      A.    I couldn't tell you.

            4      Q.    Fair enough.

            5      A.    I've testified to what I know.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, sir.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Nothing further.

            8               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.  You're

            9   free to go.

           10               (Witness Excused.)

           11               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           12               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I've just been

           13   alerted that we have a Memphis witness that just

           14   arrived.  Can I have just about 5-minutes to touch 
basis

           15   with this witness?

           16               THE COURT:  All right.  Last break of the

           17   day.  So make good use of it.  We'll take 15-minutes.

           18               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           19   courtroom at 4:05 p.m. till 4:21 p.m.; after which, 
the

           20   following proceedings were had.)



           21               THE COURT:  Call your next witness for the

           22   State.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Jessica Marquez.

           24

           25
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            1               JESSICA MARQUEZ, after being duly sworn,

            2   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            3                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. SMITH:

            5      Q.    State your name.

            6      A.    Jessica Lynn Marquez.

            7      Q.    Congratulations.  You're speaking loud

            8   enough I think people can hear you well.  Use that mic

            9   in front of you, if you will.

           10               Where are you employed?

           11      A.    I'm employed with the Tennessee Bureau of

           12   Investigation Memphis Regional Office Crime 
Laboratory.

           13      Q.    And what formal education do you have?

           14      A.    I have a Bachelor of Science degree in

           15   Biochemistry from Mississippi State University.

           16      Q.    And how long have you worked for the TBI

           17   Crime Lab?



           18      A.    I have been working for TBI since 2003

           19   specifically assigned to the DNA serology section 
since

           20   2007.  And the last three years I've been employed as 
a

           21   contract employee.

           22      Q.    What does that mean?

           23      A.    Essentially I have the same duties and tasks

           24   I just am allowed to work part-time instead of

           25   full-time.
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            1      Q.    While you have been under the employment of

            2   the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation have you had

            3   further educational training, on-the-job training 
during

            4   that time frame?

            5      A.    Yes, I have.  Every year we are required by

            6   the Federal Government to undergo at least eight hours

            7   of ongoing training.

            8      Q.    Now, in the course of your professional

            9   duties back in let's see possibly June of 2013 did you

           10   perform some lab analysis or lab test on items that 
were

           11   submitted to you by Terry Dicus on a lady name Peggy

           12   Alexander?



           13      A.    Yes, I have.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Now, I'm not going to go through

           15   every one, but I want ask you were you asked to do 
some

           16   analysis on a debit card that was submitted to your

           17   office?

           18      A.    Yes, I was.

           19      Q.    Now, explain to the Ladies and Gentlemen of

           20   the Jury what this debit card was?

           21      A.    Okay.  I just need to refer to my notes.

           22      Q.    I think it was issued June 25 of 2013.

           23      A.    Okay.  It appears to have been a debit card

           24   from Home Banking Company check card.  I have the 
number

           25   information if you need me to give that.
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            1      Q.    Does it have a name on it?

            2      A.    Yes.  It was Peggy Jean Alexander and it

            3   also had Visa on there.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Now, what test, if you can put this

            5   in laymen's terms, did you perform on that debit card?

            6      A.    The test that I performed on this debit card

            7   were -- basically I was just testing for the presence 
of



            8   blood on this debit card.  Those preliminary test gave

            9   me a positive indication.  And then I took that 
further

           10   and did DNA testing and compared it to the standard 
that

           11   was submitted to the laboratory that was Peggy

           12   Alexander's standard and tested this evidence and

           13   compared to that standard.

           14               And the results were that it was indicated

           15   as a mixtures of genetic material from at least two

           16   individuals.  The major contributor matched exhibit --

           17   our Exhibit 14A, Peggy Alexander at 14 of the 15 areas

           18   that we look at on the DNA molecule.

           19      Q.    Let me stop you.  What did you just say as

           20   to the -- did you find blood or some evidence of blood

           21   on the debit card?

           22      A.    Yes, I did.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Now, were you -- you said you had a

           24   standard is the word you used?

           25      A.    That is correct.
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            1      Q.    A standard of what?

            2      A.    The standard that was submitted was a --

            3      Q.    Was it blood, saliva?  What was it?



            4      A.    It was a known blood sample from Peggy

            5   Alexander.

            6      Q.    Okay.  And you did some tests, you've told

            7   us, correct?

            8      A.    That is correct.

            9      Q.    And did the test results match the standard

           10   of Peggy Alexander's blood?

           11      A.    Yes.  At all of the areas that came up that

           12   our instrument could detect matched her -- those 
areas.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you also have submitted to

           14   you some men's jeans, blue jeans?

           15      A.    Yes, I did.

           16      Q.    Would you try and locate that document,

           17   please?

           18      A.    It was our exhibit number -- TBI Exhibit

           19   Number 18-A.  It was one pair of blue jeans.  They 
were

           20   Levi Strauss and Company, low boot cut.  Waist size 
34,

           21   length 32.

           22      Q.    Were -- when you received them did it

           23   indicate whose jeans they were or who they were taken

           24   from?

           25      A.    On the request for examination form --
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Objection to hearsay.  Chain 
of

            2   custody issue.

            3               MR. SMITH:  It's part of the business

            4   records.  She's not offering that -- she has to 
testify

            5   as to what she received and who she received it from 
in

            6   order to give her --

            7               THE COURT:  She does, but she can't say

            8   where it came from.  She does not know where it came

            9   from.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

           11               THE COURT:  That would be hearsay.

           12               MR. SMITH:  That's true.

           13      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Let's go back.

           14   You have a pair of jeans?

           15      A.    That is correct.

           16      Q.    Okay.  They were sent to the crime lab?

           17      A.    That is correct.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you have identification as to who

           19   they belonged to?

           20      A.    The only identification that I had as to who

           21   the jeans belonged to was --

           22               THE COURT:  All right.  Hearsay.  She can



           23   testify as to what results.  You might have to fill in

           24   your chain of evidence later.  We're trying to

           25   accommodate an out of town witness.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  We are.  We are.

            2               THE COURT:  So I expect some latitude from

            3   all attorneys on some of this.  But he's got a right 
to

            4   object to chain of custody.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Let's do it this

            6   way.  Were the jeans the typical male jeans or female

            7   jeans?

            8               THE COURT:  She's already testified to 
this.

            9   The size to boot cut.

           10               THE WITNESS:  The only thing that I can 
say

           11   about the jeans is that they were low boot cut, waist

           12   34, length 32.

           13      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Okay.  Now, did you find any

           14   substances on those jeans?

           15      A.    Yes.  On these jeans I tested for the

           16   presences of blood those gave me a positive 
indication.

           17   That sample was then taken to DNA analysis and the



           18   results of that was -- the DNA profile matched our TBI

           19   Exhibit Number the known blood standard from Peggy

           20   Alexander at all areas that we look at.

           21      Q.    So your test revealed Peggy Alexander's

           22   blood on these jeans?

           23      A.    That is correct.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Also did you do any type of testing

           25   on fingernails or fingernail clippings of Ms. 
Alexander?
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            1      A.    I did not do any testing on the fingernails.

            2      Q.    Why?

            3      A.    I have in my notes that they were

            4   essentially covered in the victim's blood.  So any

            5   material, small amount of DNA material that might have

            6   been on the fingernail would have been massed by her

            7   blood on the fingernails.

            8      Q.    Okay.

            9               MR. SMITH:  Your witness.

           10               THE COURT:  Cross-examination, Mr. Feeney.

           11                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           12   BY MR. FEENEY:

           13      Q.    Your testimony is that because there is

           14   blood on top of other DNA you can't find DNA?



           15      A.    I'm sorry.

           16      Q.    You said that you didn't test fingernails

           17   clippings of Ms. Peggy Alexander, right?

           18      A.    That is correct.

           19      Q.    Okay.  The fingernail clippings have blood

           20   on them, right?

           21      A.    That is correct.

           22      Q.    So you stopped?

           23      A.    That is correct.

           24      Q.    You're saying scientifically there is no way

           25   to look under that blood and see if anybody else's 
blood
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            1   or skin or whatever DNA is under there.  Impossible?

            2      A.    I'm not saying it's impossible.

            3      Q.    So why didn't you try?

            4               MR. SMITH:  Let -- Your Honor, I think she 
-

            5               THE COURT:  She was going to finish her

            6   question.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  She answered it, Judge.

            8               THE COURT:  She was getting ready to make

            9   explanation, which she's allowed to do.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely.



           11      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Please explain, Ms. Marquez

           12   why you didn't do what was possible in this murder 
case?

           13      A.    Well, based on my experience in working

           14   cases such as this one where extreme amounts of blood

           15   are loss by the victim --

           16      Q.    Ms. Marquez, you don't know how much blood

           17   was loss, do you?

           18      A.    Well, I know that she was --

           19      Q.    Ms. Marquez, you don't --

           20               THE COURT:  No.  No.  No.  No.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Go ahead.  Explain.

           23      A.    Large amounts -- amounts of blood were lost

           24   and based on the amount of blood that was on the

           25   fingernails indicated to me that it was the victim's
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            1   blood.

            2      Q.    So your testimony, you're not a medical

            3   doctor, right?

            4      A.    I'm sorry.

            5      Q.    You're not a medical doctor?

            6      A.    I am not a medical doctor.



            7      Q.    Okay.  You don't know how much blood she

            8   lost, right?

            9      A.    No, I don't know --

           10      Q.    Okay.  So you can't make a comparison in

           11   this case --

           12               THE COURT:  Give a little space.  Okay.

           13      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  You can't make a comparison

           14   saying to the Jury it depends on how much blood she 
lost

           15   and you don't know how much blood she lost.  Do you 
see

           16   where I'm coming from?

           17      A.    I see where you're coming from, but --

           18      Q.    Okay.  So you could run a test on these

           19   fingernail clippings?

           20      A.    I'm just saying based on my --

           21      Q.    Yes or no?  Yes or no?

           22      A.    I could have run them.

           23               THE COURT:  Now then she can make

           24   explanation.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  She did.

                                                                      
258

            1               MR. SMITH:  No, she didn't.

            2               THE COURT:  No.



            3               MR. FEENEY:  We just went through the 
whole

            4   thing about blood coming out and not affecting DNA.

            5   What was that?  That was --

            6               THE COURT:  She can testify.  She said yes

            7   she could have, no she didn't and she was getting 
ready

            8   to make further response.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Certainly.

           10      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Please enlighten us.

           11      A.    I was just saying based on my experience

           12   that --

           13      Q.    Your experience in what?

           14      A.    In cases where the victim had some bleeding

           15   --

           16      Q.    How many cases is that?  What's your

           17   experience?  What are we talking about?

           18      A.    Okay.

           19               MR. SMITH:  Can he not do that and let her

           20   finish and make an intelligent answer.

           21               THE COURT:  He can ask the question he

           22   asked.

           23               MR. SMITH:  But he's interrupting her 
before

           24   she explains her answer.

           25               THE COURT:  No.  He asked a question
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            1   approximately how many cases and then you objected.  I

            2   don't know why.  I think the question is legitimate.

            3   Sit down.  Objection overruled.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So how many cases

            5   are we talking about?

            6      A.    As far as homicide cases I would say in the

            7   -- in between 50 to 75 cases.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Over how many years?

            9      A.    Well, since 2007.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So over eight years.  So something

           11   like seven or eight cases in a whole year you might 
see

           12   of a homicide, right?  Is that what you're saying?

           13      A.    That is correct.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And you don't find out what happened

           15   at the scene of those homicides.  I mean, it's not 
like

           16   you're going through the record.  You get samples and

           17   you test them, right?

           18      A.    Actually in this particular case I did have

           19   a little bit more knowledge about the crime scene

           20   because --

           21      Q.    You did.  Tell me who gave you that

           22   knowledge.



           23      A.    Well, it was the people who submitted the

           24   evidence.

           25      Q.    Please, specifics.  Who gave it to you?
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            1      A.    It would have been Donna Nelson --

            2      Q.    Who is Donna Nelson?

            3      A.     -- who was the crime scene team leader.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So Donna Nelson is sharing

            5   information with you that impact the way that you 
tested

            6   the evidence.  Donna Nelson -- let me put it another

            7   way.  If Donna Nelson hadn't come to you and told you

            8   what she told you would you have tested the 
fingernails?

            9      A.    Basically the information that I --

           10      Q.    Yes or no, please first and then you can

           11   explain.  Would you have tested them had she not come 
to

           12   you and told you whatever it is she told you?

           13      A.    We don't test items unless we know the

           14   circumstances of the case.

           15      Q.    You don't test for evidence unless you know

           16   that there is evidence that's going to be found?

           17      A.    We require --



           18      Q.    You don't test for items you don't expect to

           19   find, right?

           20               THE COURT:  No. No. No.

           21               MR. SMITH:  That's not what she said.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  You don't test for items

           23   you don't expect to find?

           24      A.    We're require the officer to give us a

           25   statement of facts.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Did you get a statement of facts?

            2      A.    Yes, I did.

            3      Q.    Did you know that the lady's forearms were

            4   broken in a struggle?  Did you know that she had

            5   fractured forearms?  Did you know that?

            6      A.    I did not know that.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I object that's 
not

            8   in evidence.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  If you had known

           10   that --

           11               MR. SMITH:  That's not in evidence.

           12               THE COURT:  He can ask a hypothetical.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Sure.

           14      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  If you had known that she



           15   was involved in a defensive struggle would it have 
made

           16   you more or less likely to check underneath her

           17   fingernails?

           18      A.    Like I said, it depends on the evidence in

           19   the case.

           20      Q.    I've just given you the evidence.  The

           21   evidence is she was in a struggle.  Both of her arms 
are

           22   fractured.  Now we know this and that's all you know.

           23   I'm asking you so hypothetically, use your knowledge,

           24   would that have affected your decision to test the

           25   fingernail clippings?
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            1      A.    The amount of blood that was on the

            2   fingernail clippings -- you could have requested that

            3   those fingernail clippings --

            4      Q.    I could have?

            5      A.    Yes, you could have.

            6      Q.    Or they could have.

            7      A.    They could have.

            8               THE COURT:  No.  Let her answer.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry, Judge.

           10               THE COURT:  She's getting ready to say you



           11   or they could have requested.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Well, that would mean 
--

           13               THE COURT:  What I'm saying I don't want 
her

           14   cut off.  I want her to be able to tell her whole

           15   testimony.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  I get it, Judge.  I'm sorry.

           17               THE COURT:  All right.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  You're saying that that

           19   anybody could have requested it and you would have 
done

           20   it?

           21      A.    Well, if I had known.

           22      Q.    Is it yes or no?  If he had requested it you

           23   would have done it, yes or no?

           24      A.    They did request that the fingernails be

           25   tested, but --
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            1      Q.    And you didn't do it?

            2               THE COURT:  Please don't cut her off.

            3               THE WITNESS:  Based on the amount of blood

            4   that was present on the fingernails it was --

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  So if I understand they did



            6   request you test them, but you saw the blood on the

            7   fingernails and decided not to test them, right?

            8      A.    That is correct.  Based on my experience --

            9      Q.    Did you ask a supervisor?

           10               MR. SMITH:  Let her finish her answer.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Judge, we've had this

           12   explanation ten times.  I just need to.

           13               MR. SMITH:  It's not what he wants to 
hear.

           14               THE COURT:  No.  Don't make a statement

           15   about --

           16               MR. SMITH:  That's my objection.  She 
needs

           17   to be able to make her answers.

           18               THE COURT:  You need to be quiet.  Don't

           19   make a statement in front of this Jury as to he's not

           20   getting what he wants to hear or you're not or 
anything

           21   like that.

           22               I'm being very patient and have been up to

           23   this point.  You've asked the question about four 
times.

           24   She has given you explanation why she did not test.

           25   Period.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, Your Honor.  I've got a

            2   new question.  So that's alright.

            3               THE COURT:  All right.  Go.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Why didn't you ask a

            5   supervisor?  Say what do you think I should do?  Let 
me

            6   ask that again.  Did you ask a supervisor?  Did you

            7   question them?

            8      A.    Donna Nelson is my supervisor.

            9      Q.    I know.  Did you say Donna, should I test

           10   this?

           11      A.    I don't recall what conversations I had that

           12   day.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Well, that's perfect.  Do you have

           14   any notes with you that help you recall what you said 
to

           15   Donna?  You seem to remember what she told you.

           16      A.    The only notes that I have are in regards to

           17   the actual fingernail samples that I have and I can 
read

           18   to you --

           19      Q.    That's okay.  We don't know what they were

           20   tested for it doesn't matter, does it?  We'll just 
never

           21   know.

           22               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I have a request.

           23   She says she has her notes about the fingernail



           24   clippings and she's trying to find those.  I want to 
ask

           25   permission of the Court that she be allowed testify as
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            1   to her notes as it relates to the fingernail clippings

            2   which is the subject of his cross-examination.

            3               THE COURT:  She can refresh her

            4   recollection.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  If she needs to, but that

            6   foundation has to be laid through Mr. Smith.  She 
can't

            7   just read from her notes.

            8               THE COURT:  No, she's not going to read 
from

            9   her notes.  She can look at her notes to refresh her

           10   recollection.

           11               MR. SMITH:  Are we going to give her time 
to

           12   do that?

           13               MR. FEENEY:  No.  You can redirect.

           14               MR. SMITH:  Can we give her time to do 
that,

           15   please?

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Judge, there is no question

           17   before us.  So there is nothing to be refreshed.

           18               THE COURT:  Let me say.  I didn't hear



           19   everything because I'm ordering a podium for us.  
We're

           20   too much on this.  I can't -- I don't like the

           21   approaching like we're getting.  Lawyers will remain 
at

           22   the podium.  Starting tomorrow.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  So moving on here.  You

           24   said a second ago that you couldn't find DNA under

           25   somebody else's blood, right?  That's what you said or
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            1   it's really hard.

            2      A.    Well, it's -- when you have large amounts of

            3   victim DNA or victim blood on an item and there is a

            4   small amount of touch DNA on an item the -- in my

            5   experience the blood is going to mass whatever DNA is 
on

            6   that sample, on that item.

            7               And we are given the -- based on this case 
I

            8   opened the item, I looked at the items and I have 
noted

            9   that the fingernails are covered with blood.

           10      Q.    And that doesn't tell us anything about who

           11   killed Peggy Alexander, does it?

           12      A.    Based on the circumstances of this being a



           13   homicide case she was --

           14      Q.    Do you know why fingernail clippings are

           15   tested?

           16      A.    I'm sorry.

           17      Q.    Do you know why we test fingernail

           18   clippings?

           19      A.    Yes, I do know why.

           20      Q.    Why?

           21      A.    In order to see if there was a struggle

           22   between the victim and another individual.

           23      Q.    And if you find DNA of that other individual

           24   then you've got a good suspect?

           25      A.    That is correct.
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            1      Q.    You didn't find Christopher Knight's DNA,

            2   did you?

            3      A.    I did not test the fingernails for --

            4      Q.    Okay.

            5               THE COURT:  We've asked this enough.  All

            6   right.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Okay, Judge.  There is lots 
of

            8   DNA in this case.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  We'll move on to the card.



           10   You say that's Peggy's blood on the card.

           11      A.    That is correct.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Actually what your report says is

           13   that it has human hemoglobin.  So you know it's human

           14   blood, right?

           15      A.    It does say that it's a mixture of

           16   genetic --

           17      Q.    Right.  Right.  A mixture.  It's not just

           18   Peggy's blood it's a mixture of DNA.  How can you even

           19   determine that if Peggy's DNA is already there?

           20      A.    Well, in this particular instance the debit

           21   card -- let me refer to my notes.

           22      Q.    I mean, I've got your report here.  Will

           23   that help you refresh your recollection?

           24      A.    I have my report.  I was just referring to

           25   the notes of my debit -- of the debit card itself.
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            1      Q.    Which would you say was more reliable, what

            2   you reported on your report or what you have in your

            3   notes?

            4      A.    They're both reliable.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Is there any reason they should be

            6   different?



            7      A.    No.

            8      Q.    Is there any reason you wouldn't put your

            9   final and best conclusions in your report?

           10      A.    No.

           11      Q.    Okay.  So in your report what you say is

           12   there is a mixture of two people DNA, right?

           13      A.    That is correct.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Neither of those two people was

           15   Christopher Knight, right?

           16      A.    That is -- that is -- the second individual

           17   I could not make a determination because there just 
was

           18   not enough DNA present to make any determination as to

           19   who it might have come from.

           20      Q.    So you can't say it's Chris?

           21      A.    I can't say anything.

           22      Q.    Okay.  So you also tested a T-shirt, a Relay

           23   for Life T-shirt I believe?

           24      A.    Yes.  That is correct.

           25      Q.    Okay.  The Relay for Life T-shirt was
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            1   spattered with Peggy Alexander's blood, right?

            2      A.    Let me find the note.  Okay.  I did several



            3   different areas on the shirt to try to determine 
Number

            4   1, whose blood it was on the shirt; and Number 2, who

            5   might have possibly been the wearer of the shirt.

            6      Q.    Right.  And we found out it was Peggy

            7   Alexander's blood, right?

            8      A.    The same did indicate that it matched Peggy

            9   Alexander.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Now, you looked for DNA markers from

           11   anybody wearing the shirt, right?

           12      A.    That is correct.

           13      Q.    Now, you found two different people had worn

           14   the shirt, right?

           15      A.    Actually --

           16      Q.    Or was there more?

           17      A.    I found a mixture from at least three

           18   individuals.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Three individuals.  Now, you had

           20   Christopher Knight's DNA, right?

           21      A.    That is correct.

           22      Q.    You tested his DNA against those three

           23   things that you found on that shirt with her blood?

           24      A.    Actually, I was not able to make any

           25   comparison to a nonstandard because of the fact that 
it
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            1   was a complex mixture.  So therefore I did not make 
any

            2   determination as to who may or may not have been on 
that

            3   shirt.

            4      Q.    Are you sure about that?  I'm reading here

            5   Christopher Knight is excluded as a possible 
contributor

            6   to the mixture.  Did I read that wrong?

            7      A.    Where are you reading that from?

            8      Q.    I'm reading it from Laboratory Case Number

            9   133001428 and it is Page 2 of 3 on a report dated

           10   6/25/13.  It's the same one with the debit card on it.

           11   It's the same report we've been talking about for 20

           12   minutes.

           13      A.    Oh, you're talking about the Area One, which

           14   was actually the blood stain that I tested.  On the -- 
I

           15   took a cutting from the blood stain and then I also 
took

           16   a cutting from the neck area of the shirt and I 
believe

           17   the armpit area of the shirt.

           18               The neck area that is the area that came 
up

           19   as a mixture of at least three people.  It was just 
two



           20   complex of a mixture for me to make any determination 
as

           21   to who.  So I did not exclude anybody, I did not 
include

           22   anybody in that mixture.

           23      Q.    Now, the stain Area One, the stain, there

           24   were are three individuals -- the mixture of at least

           25   two individuals maybe more, right?
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            1      A.    That is correct.

            2      Q.    Okay.  So one of them could have been the

            3   murderer, right?

            4      A.    I can't make any determination as to who it

            5   was.

            6      Q.    Yes, but the point of testing the DNA is to

            7   find out who killed the lady.  So if you've got three

            8   DNA samples on there potentially one of them is the

            9   killer, right?

           10      A.    All I was trying to --

           11      Q.    It's a yes or no.

           12      A.    -- test for was the area of the blood.  I

           13   took a cutting from the blood area and --

           14      Q.    Right.  Stain One.  Christopher is excluded

           15   as a contributor, right?



           16      A.    In this particular one Exhibit 21A, which

           17   was a standard from Christopher Knight he was excluded

           18   as a possible contributor to the blood mixture.

           19      Q.    Right.  Now, Tonya's DNA was tested and that

           20   was inconclusive.

           21      A.    It was inconclusive.

           22      Q.    So it might have been Tonya, it definitely

           23   wasn't Christopher?

           24      A.        That is correct.

           25      Q.    Okay.  As far as the rest of the DNA you
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            1   couldn't determine anything, right?

            2      A.    That is correct.

            3      Q.    Okay.  So true or false.  After all of your

            4   testing and all of your experience and everything that

            5   you've heard not one single bit of DNA comes back to

            6   Christopher Knight, does it?

            7      A.    No blood sample or anything matched

            8   Christopher Knight.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           10               MR. SMITH:  First of all, I think I would

           11   like to offer, I'm sure he wants it in too, her report

           12   of 6/25/13.  We've both been questioning her about 
that.



           13               MR. FEENEY:  That's hearsay, Judge.

           14               THE COURT:  It's hearsay.  She can testify

           15   as to her results of what she's done.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Right.  If she is the author 
of

           17   the document --

           18               THE COURT:  She can testify.

           19               MR. SMITH:  -- and -- true.  Okay.  I'll

           20   withdraw that then.

           21                     REDIRECT EXAMINATION

           22   BY MR. SMITH:

           23      Q.    Let me hand you what purports to be a report

           24   dated August 13th and see if this report a referring 
to

           25   the same shirt that you just testified about.
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            1      A.    Yes.  This is the same shirt that I just

            2   testified I actually had done some preliminary testing

            3   and then I was -- then I went and tried again to try 
to

            4   get the determination who was the wearer of the shirt.

            5   On the armpit area I was not able to isolate any DNA.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Now, if I've understood you, this is

            7   for clarification.  The only positive thing that you



            8   could testify to is that there was three potential

            9   persons who had worn the shirt; am I correct?

           10      A.    I don't know that --

           11      Q.    Based on the neck area?

           12      A.    -- it was necessarily three potential

           13   persons who wore the shirt, but three potential 
persons

           14   DNA material was on the shirt.

           15      Q.    Okay.

           16      A.    Or more than three actually.

           17      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, you were able to

           18   identify the DNA profile of at least Peggy Alexander; 
is

           19   that correct?

           20      A.    That is correct.

           21      Q.    All right.  Now, tell the Jury what that

           22   means, please in laymen's terms.

           23      A.    That the DNA matched her.  That the blood on

           24   that shirt -- the major contributor portion of the 
blood

           25   matched her.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, did you also have

            2   sent to you for testing various swabs of body fluids 
one



            3   of which was vaginal swabs from Ms. Alexander?

            4      A.    Yes, I did.

            5      Q.    And did you find any evidence of semen?

            6      A.    I did not find any evidence of semen.

            7      Q.    Okay.  All right.

            8               MR. SMITH:  That's all we have, Your 
Honor.

            9                      RECROSS-EXAMINATION

           10   BY MR. FEENEY:

           11      Q.    Is it common to retest things that you've

           12   already tested for?

           13      A.    Yes, it is.

           14      Q.    Okay.  So the shirt that we're talking about

           15   after you determined you couldn't find the DNA they 
sent

           16   it back and had you try again?

           17      A.    That is correct.

           18      Q.    Okay.  And second attempt no go?

           19      A.    That is correct.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Mr. Smith asked you about some

           21   vaginal swabs and you said there was no presence of

           22   semen?

           23      A.    (Nodding of the head.)

           24      Q.    I'm assuming that comes as part of a rape

           25   kit, right?
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            1      A.    That is correct.

            2      Q.    Okay.  So that happens and the officers take

            3   a rape kit from a potential victim and then they send 
it

            4   in to see if anything can be recovered, right?

            5      A.    That is correct.

            6      Q.    Now, are you aware of whether or not finding

            7   anything or not finding anything indicates whether a

            8   rape actually happened?

            9      A.    All I can testify to is the fact that semen

           10   was not present on the sample.

           11      Q.    Okay.  You certainly don't have any personal

           12   knowledge about what happened at Ms. Alexander's home 
on

           13   the night of the 10th?

           14      A.    That is correct.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you also receive swabs from

           16   the backs of the hands of Christopher Knight and Tonya

           17   Knight?

           18      A.    I did.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Those were not tested either, were

           20   they?

           21      A.    Hold on just a moment.  I believe it's our

           22   Exhibit Number 23A and B I have swabs from the palm 
and



           23   swabs from the back of the hand from Christopher 
Knight.

           24   One swab was cut from the right and left palm.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Now, does it indicate in your report

                                                                      
276

            1   there that the swabs from the backs of the hand were 
not

            2   tested?

            3      A.    Let me refer back to the report.  Yes on the

            4   back of the hand the swabs were not tested.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Did you not test them because you

            6   were directed not to test them or was there some other

            7   reason?

            8      A.    On this particular case I believe I was just

            9   trying to find any sort of DNA material that could 
have

           10   been on his hands.  The best possible area that might 
be

           11   would be probably the palm of the hands.

           12      Q.    Based on what?  I mean, if you're not there

           13   to see how he's using his hands who knows where DNA

           14   ended up.

           15      A.    We have to be based in the lab we do have a

           16   police as to the number of exhibits that we test 
because



           17   we are State funded agency.  So we do have to show 
some

           18   discretion as to what items would be tested and what

           19   items are not tested.  And that's based on just our

           20   policy stating and that this is more items than this

           21   case were tested because of the nature of the case.

           22      Q.    So I get it.  Money is a factor, you work

           23   for the State and everything, but do you make that 
call,

           24   I'm not going to test this because we don't have 
enough

           25   money in our budget.  Do you make that call or 
somebody
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            1   else?

            2      A.    Well, I as the scientist I'm looking at the

            3   evidence and the type of case that it is and 
determining

            4   what might potentially give the best evidence in the

            5   case.

            6      Q.    Okay.  So the cops who are on the scene take

            7   swabs from Christopher Knight and Tonya Knight backs 
of

            8   their hands.  Now, would you agree with that they're 
in

            9   a better position than you would be from your lab to

           10   determine where DNA might be?



           11      A.    I'm sorry.  The officer?

           12      Q.    Yes.  Would you agree that an officer on the

           13   scene taking evidence is in a better position than you

           14   are to determine where the evidence might be found?

           15      A.    If they give me the circumstances of the

           16   case.

           17      Q.    Right.  Or if they send you swabs and say

           18   test these.

           19      A.    In this particular case every item was

           20   submitted to the lab.  Because it was a TBI case all 
of

           21   the items were submitted.  So...

           22      Q.    Right.  It's a murder case.  It's important,

           23   right?

           24      A.    That is correct.

           25      Q.    But you decided there wasn't enough money to
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            1   figure out if DNA was on the backs of their hands?

            2               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I move to strike.  
I

            3   don't think that was her answer.

            4               THE COURT:  Motion to strike sustained.  
She

            5   doesn't know.  She's telling you what her policy is.



            6   Not that she formulated the policy, but she's already

            7   explained that.  You've reworded it.  So if you want 
to

            8   ask one more time.  I think you've asked three or four

            9   times why she did not test the back of the hands.

           10      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  You decided on your own,

           11   even though the State asked, even though they 
submitted

           12   the evidence, you decided on your own, with help from

           13   nobody to not test evidence in a murder case, right?

           14      A.    Well, it's a policy that's given by the TBI,

           15   by my supervisors that we are to determine what items

           16   are more likely to contain the best evidence.  Had I

           17   been told by an investigator or an officer that they

           18   felt like blood was on these swabs I for sure would 
have

           19   tested them.

           20               But we were basically doing a touch DNA

           21   sample and the evidence didn't indicate specifically

           22   that that would the better item to test other than the

           23   palm of a hand.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  All right.  Thank you, Judge.

           25               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.  You're
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            1   free to go.



            2               (Witness Excused.)

            3               THE COURT:  Call your next.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Willie Casey.  Your Honor, may

            5   we approach as he's coming in?

            6               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            7   follows:)

            8               MR. SMITH:  If I recall Mr. Feeney made a

            9   comment in opening that this gentleman was in the area

           10   that night and he was a convicted rapist, et cetera, 
et

           11   cetera, which has opened the door that he possibly 
could

           12   have been the culprit.

           13               And I think I'm entitled to ask him if he

           14   was in the area, what his purpose was.  He's going to

           15   testify (indiscernible) -- before that he was there to

           16   get drugs to Mr. Knight.  He sold drugs and he was in

           17   the area there to deliver drugs to him.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  I don't think it's relevant.  
I

           19   think Your Honor has ruled on this.  If that's his 
only

           20   purpose he shouldn't be on the stand.

           21               MR. SMITH:  He's --

           22               THE COURT:  If you're going to put him in

           23   the area he's got a right to show that he was in the

           24   area and why he was in the area.



           25               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, being in the area
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            1   is circumstantial.  He doesn't have to show -- it's 
not

            2   the Defendant.  Okay.  The Defendant's rights are as 
far

            3   as this goes are the ones that we have to protect.

            4   Willie Casey is just a witness.

            5               Now, if he's -- if Your Honor has already

            6   ruled that one area that we can't talk about that's

            7   prejudicial then Your Honor should stick with that.

            8   Just because I say he's in the area doesn't mean that 
we

            9   can then open the door --

           10               THE COURT:  Well, you've made illusions 
that

           11   this guy is a convicted rapist, was in the area and 
that

           12   her under things weren't on.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Yes --

           14               THE COURT:  So Casey has got a reason to 
say

           15   yes I was in the area, then he's got a reason to 
explain

           16   it.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Well, Your Honor --



           18               THE COURT:  You've opened this door.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  I have not opened 
the

           20   door and I want the record to please reflect my

           21   objection to this because Your Honor has ruled on 
this.

           22   Now, before asking the question I haven't opened the

           23   door.  Saying something in opening, which is not

           24   evidence, is not evidence, does not open the door.

           25               THE COURT:  Then that means we'll have to
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            1   bring this guy back in rebuttal.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Fine.

            3               THE COURT:  All right.  Premature.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Do what?  Excuse me.

            5               THE COURT:  We're not getting into it.

            6               MR. SMITH:  Today.

            7               THE COURT:  Right.

            8               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  But it could be in

            9   rebuttal.

           10               THE COURT:  If we get into it.

           11               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  All right.

           12               (End of bench conference.)

           13               MR. SMITH:  David Alexander.



           14               THE COURT:  Y'all approach.

           15               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

           16   follows:)

           17               THE COURT:  You're going to have to make a

           18   decision.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Well, Judge I see your point.

           20   I just happen to disagree with it.  I see what you're

           21   saying, but I think that --

           22               THE COURT:  But what I'm saying is we will

           23   bring him back tomorrow.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  And if Your Honor does that I

           25   have to live with it.  But what I'm saying is that 
there
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            1   is a fine line that I'm walking here and I think I'm

            2   entitled to walk it.  I can bring in Casey as a matter

            3   --

            4               THE COURT:  But if you make illusions to 
the

            5   fact this guy was in the area, he's a convicted rapist

            6   --

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Let me finish.  Faulkner 
knows

            8   about this, knows about his record and doesn't



            9   investigate him.  The only point of bringing him up is

           10   to show the fault in the police's investigation and 
that

           11   I'm allowed to do without ever bringing him as a

           12   witness.  That's what I'm doing.

           13               THE COURT:  You're walking a real thin 
line.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  I am.

           15               THE COURT:  So you want him brought back

           16   tomorrow?

           17               MR. SMITH:  Yes.

           18               THE COURT:  All right.  Bring him back

           19   tomorrow.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, just for the

           21   record.

           22               THE COURT:  We're not going to cast little

           23   aspersions out there and let them lie.  The State has

           24   got a right.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, and I have to

                                                                      
283

            1   defend my client.  And I'm going to do that --

            2               THE COURT:  I understand.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  -- right up to the line.  And 
I

            4   don't want to step over it, but I think this is right 



on

            5   the other side.

            6               THE COURT:  I don't know.  I've been 
trying

            7   --

            8               MR. FEENEY:  I have to accept your ruling.

            9               THE COURT:  I told you from the front end

           10   I've tried to keep this clean and both sides are 
trying

           11   to march right up to the edge on me.  And I'm not 
going

           12   to try this case again.  We're going to keep it clean.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           14               MR. SMITH:  (Indiscernible) --

           15               THE COURT:  Enough.  Call your next 
witness.

           16               MR. SMITH:  There is another reason for

           17   calling this gentleman.  In addition to 
(indiscernible)

           18   -- he was also prepared to testify that the Defendant

           19   approached him about buying (indiscernible) --

           20               THE COURT:  We're not going to split his

           21   testimony up.

           22               MR. SMITH:  I know, but I think there is

           23   more to it than just the issue of the drugs.  He's got

           24   more to testify other than just the drugs.

           25               THE COURT:  I'm trying to keep drugs out.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  I understand.

            2               THE COURT:  I've told you that from the

            3   outset.  And if we're going to unfairly put them in 
the

            4   position of not being able to show the truth then I'm

            5   going to step in.  Okay.

            6               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            8               THE COURT:  Call your next.

            9               MR. SMITH:  We call David Alexander.

           10               DAVID ALEXANDER, after being duly sworn,

           11   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           12                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           13   BY MR. SMITH:

           14      Q.    State your name.

           15      A.    David Alexander.

           16      Q.    And you have on a shirt that says 911?

           17      A.    That's right.

           18      Q.    Tell us what that means.

           19      A.    Well, I'm the director of Hardin County 911.

           20      Q.    Okay.  And what does that mean?

           21      A.    I supervise the dispatch center where all

           22   the 911 calls for Hardin County are received.  
Dispatch



           23   all of our local law enforcement agencies.

           24      Q.    Are you in control and custodian of the

           25   records that are generated based on those calls and 
the
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            1   reaction to those calls?

            2      A.    Yes, sir.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Have you had a chance to view your

            4   documents and records on March 10th of 2013?

            5      A.    Briefly, yes.  Today I briefly, yes, sir.

            6      Q.    Do you have independent recollection of the

            7   calls on March 10th at approximately 11:56 that day or

            8   do you need to look at documentation to refresh your

            9   memory?

           10      A.    I think I'll be good.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you receive a call at 11:56

           12   on February 10, 2013 from a Christopher Knight?

           13      A.    I did.  Yes, sir.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Tell us what that call and what he

           15   stated to you was, please.

           16      A.    There were two separate calls.  One -- the

           17   first call that came in was a suspected prowler call.

           18   He identified himself as Christopher Knight.



           19      Q.    The second call.

           20      A.    Stated that he lived at 70 Pickwick Street

           21   and that was the one, which dealt with his mother.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Do you recall anything else he told

           23   you?

           24      A.    In the first call he was basically

           25   describing that he thought he heard a prowler outside
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            1   and thought it might possibly be a friend of his, but 
it

            2   wasn't.  So it was just basically what we call 
typically

            3   a prowler call.

            4      Q.    On the second call was he able to get to his

            5   mother?

            6      A.     No.  He stated the door was locked and he

            7   was not able to get to her.

            8      Q.    Okay.

            9               MR. SMITH:  That's all.

           10                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           11   BY MR. FEENEY:

           12      Q.    Mr. Alexander, my name is Ryan Feeney.  Now,

           13   I'm hoping that you don't actually remember everything

           14   that was said to you two years ago.  Excellent memory.



           15   That would make me feel really dumb.  Certainly you

           16   looked at some notes or something?

           17      A.    I listened to the calls again this

           18   afternoon.  Yes, sir.

           19      Q.    Good.  Thank you.  That's extreme.  So you

           20   listened to the calls.  I read the transcript there

           21   about the door being locked.  Is it possible that he

           22   said blocked instead of locked?

           23      A.    No, sir.

           24      Q.    Not even possible?

           25      A.    No, sir.
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            1      Q.    How do you know?

            2      A.    Because it's on the recording.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Do you have a recording here that we

            4   can listen?

            5      A.    Do you have a copy of the --

            6      Q.    No, just your word, huh?

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Thank you.

            8               THE COURT:  Done?

            9               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of head.)

           10               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.

           11               (Witness Excused.)



           12               THE COURT:  Call your next.  You're free 
to

           13   go, sir.

           14               MR. SMITH:  May we approach?

           15               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

           16   follows:)

           17               MR. SMITH:  I'm requesting a recess for

           18   today.  I'm down to one witness we can possibly use.

           19   But this would be a long witness.  It's 5:15 and I am

           20   busted.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  I hear you.  I don't think

           22   you'll want to start Tonya's testimony tonight.  I'm

           23   assuming that's who it is.

           24               THE COURT:  Is that it?

           25               MR. SMITH:  That's it.
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            1               THE COURT:  All right.

            2               (End of bench conference.)

            3               THE COURT:  All right.  We're going to

            4   recess for the evening.  Leave your notebooks with me.

            5   I want to go back over please do not discuss this case

            6   with anyone.  Not even when you go home.  If there is

            7   somebody that says man, tell me about what you're 
doing,



            8   please don't do that because this case must be decided

            9   by the 12 of you that remain, not someone's spouse or

           10   friend.  We don't need outside input.

           11               Once again, no discussion of this at all.

           12   And I've -- it's probably -- I know it's over 20 years

           13   ago I was trying a case, it's a civil case and I gave

           14   this instruction very complex product liability.  And 
I

           15   had a lady on the Jury whose daughter was somewhat of 
a

           16   gossip.  This was before Facebook.  But she burned 
that

           17   telephone up.

           18               Her mother was on the Jury and I got a 
call

           19   that night after I had explained.  Her mother took 
that

           20   duty very seriously.  And the daughter said to me, 
said

           21   you're killing me.  So and so wouldn't say anything

           22   about this case to me.  It was absolutely about to 
drive

           23   her crazy.  But please no discussion of this case with

           24   anyone.  Don't allow anybody to discuss it with you or

           25   in your presence.
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            1               Continue to avoid any independent



            2   investigation of this case.  Don't do anything on 
social

            3   media concerning this case.  I didn't have to use to

            4   make these instructions because they didn't used to 
have

            5   the Internet.  But please follow those rules.

            6               The best thing you can do is as best you 
can

            7   put this out of your mind and I know you can't.  But 
as

            8   best you can try to divert yourself and then we'll 
take

            9   it up tomorrow.  We're actually pretty good shape

           10   time-wise.

           11               So leave your notebooks in here.  They 
don't

           12   have a court meeting, do they?  So this room will be

           13   secured.  Your notes and notebooks will here.  Got any

           14   questions?

           15               MEMBER OF THE JURY:  What time is court,

           16   please, sir?

           17               THE COURT:  Well, I'm debating.  I could

           18   start a little earlier, but I think they tell me we're

           19   doing alright time-wise.  So just be ready to go 
sharply

           20   at 9:00 o'clock.  Okay.

           21               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           22   courtroom at 5:13 p.m. until Tuesday, July 14, 2015.)



           23               THE COURT:  All right.  Two things, two or

           24   three things.  Number 1, Mr. Feeney, you are getting

           25   pretty close to witnesses.  So I think we're going to 
go
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            1   with a podium.  Attorneys will question from the 
podium.

            2               Number 2, let me explain exactly where 
we're

            3   coming from because bench conferences get very

            4   cumbersome and particularly both sides got strong

            5   adversarial feelings that are going and as a result 
I've

            6   had to call you down periodically.  I don't like to do

            7   that.  But we're going to follow the Court rules.

            8               We're going to be polite and respectful to

            9   witnesses.  We're going to give them the opportunity 
to

           10   answer questions, make explanation where they are

           11   necessary.  In its simplest form a trial is a search 
for

           12   the truth.  I told you earlier that we are going to 
try

           13   to avoid the Defendant's drug situation.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           15               THE COURT:  Because I think there is a

           16   danger of prejudice.  However, and I've tried to let 



you

           17   know particularly just a few moments ago I'm not going

           18   to allow information that is expressly misleading to

           19   this Jury to come in without them having the 
opportunity

           20   to explain it.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  And I totally agree with 
that.

           22               THE COURT:  So you said in opening is not

           23   evidence.  They've been instructed.  They will be

           24   instructed again.  But I very clearly heard you say 
why

           25   didn't they check Willie Casey.  He is a convicted
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            1   rapist who was seen in the area.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Right.

            3               THE COURT:  That's why they wish to call

            4   him.  I did not know at that time that his explanation

            5   apparently was going to be he was in the area to sell

            6   drugs.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Well, that is what he says, 
but

            8   just because he says it doesn't it make it any less

            9   prejudicial.  Judge --

           10               THE COURT:  Well, what I'm saying is you



           11   said, well, I want to show the police didn't check him

           12   out closely enough.  If the TBI checked and they found

           13   out he said I was there, I was selling drugs then

           14   they've got a right to show that.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Well, maybe.  But what I was

           16   saying, Judge is that he is a potential murder 
suspect.

           17   We're not talking about a drug deal.  We're talking

           18   about a murder suspect that should have been followed.

           19   The point that I'm making is --

           20               THE COURT:  I think they're saying --

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Judge, I'm sorry.  Can I 
please

           22   put my --

           23               THE COURT:  Yes.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  The point they're trying to

           25   make or the point I'm trying to make is that being a
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            1   murder suspect and being a drug dealer are two 
different

            2   things.  You don't have to say well, I'm a murder

            3   suspect because I'm his drug dealer.  Those things 
don't

            4   follow.

            5               They can put him on the stand if they want



            6   to testify about the gun thing.  You've ruled on that.

            7   Okay.  But I don't even need his testimony because

            8   everything about Willie Casey that I plan to tell the

            9   Jury and respectfully I'm not bound by the truth.  I'm

           10   bound by reasonable inferences.

           11               What they said in their discovery is that

           12   they looked at this guy, they reviewed his statements,

           13   they should have known I will argue, that he was lying

           14   to them.  They didn't look any further.  They didn't

           15   check his DNA sample that's on record.  And all of 
this

           16   stuff I can get through the officer.  So that is --

           17               THE COURT:  I'm telling you, you better

           18   exercise caution because if you open the door it's

           19   opened and you're real close.  So -- and I'm not going

           20   to let false inferences come to this Jury.  They've 
got

           21   a right if the officer didn't check further it's 
because

           22   yes, he said he was there, but he offered an 
explanation

           23   of why he was there.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  I think Your Honor maybe 
giving

           25   the State rights it doesn't -- it's not entitled to.
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            1   The State has the burden of proof.  I have the rights 
to

            2   be protected from their inferences.  It's not the 
other

            3   way around.  I can ask anything --

            4               THE COURT:  I told you on the front end

            5   we're trying to keep drugs out and you're trying --

            6               MR. FEENEY:  And I appreciate that.  
Judge,

            7   I will accept whatever ruling you make.  I have 
prepared

            8   this case to try it whether it comes in or doesn't 
come

            9   in.  So whether Willie Casey says everything he wants 
to

           10   say or not I've got something to say back.  So I

           11   appreciate Your Honor's guidance.  I think I'm right,

           12   but it you rule against me then I'll just have to take

           13   that and move on.

           14               THE COURT:  Well, the door is not yet

           15   opened.  I have ruled that.  But I've said you're

           16   dangerously close.  You might have your hand on the

           17   doorknob.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.

           19               THE COURT:  So you need to be cautious.

           20   I've told you I felt in fairness of you I need to let

           21   you know that you're real close.  Okay.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.



           23               MR. SMITH:  Judge, if I understand what 
he's

           24   saying is because he said that he was in the area 
okay,

           25   what he is saying is Mr. Smith you can ask him was he 
or
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            1   was he not in the area.  And if he says yes I was in 
the

            2   area I can't go any further.  I'm stopped.  I have to

            3   stop.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Well, you ask him if he --

            5               MR. SMITH:  That leaves a confusion with 
the

            6   Jury.  Well, he says he was there.

            7               THE COURT:  I'm not ruling you have to 
stop

            8   there.  I'm saying that I don't know that I would want

            9   to open this by making any further reference to Willie

           10   Casey.

           11               MR. SMITH:  Well --

           12               THE COURT:  If he says yes I was in the 
area

           13   then yeah, I think you have reasonable reason to show

           14   why he was in the area.

           15               MR. SMITH:  Right.  And also there is a



           16   third dimensions to his testimony and that is he was

           17   approached by the Defendant in a short, short 
proximity

           18   at the time of death of his mother trying to find a 
gun

           19   to buy.

           20               THE COURT:  Those are two separate

           21   instances.  I know one of them is close to the scene.

           22               MR. SMITH:  That's it.  I'm sorry.  One 
was

           23   close --

           24               THE COURT:  Was he close to the scene 
that's

           25   one thing.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  Right.

            2               THE COURT:  The supposed gun is a totally

            3   different time and different issue.

            4               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, just for

            5   clarification purposes, you're saying that if he gets 
on

            6   the stand and says he was close to the scene then we

            7   have the right to go ahead and explore why he was 
close

            8   to the scene.

            9               THE COURT:  I think you do because --



           10               MR. FEENEY:  If they call him and ask him

           11   the question why were you on the scene that opens the

           12   door to the drugs?

           13               THE COURT:  No.  No.  No.

           14               MR. TURNBOW:  That's the reason, Your 
Honor.

           15   That's why he was there.  That's it.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Well, that's why he says he 
was

           17   there.  We say he was there to murder Peggy Alexander.

           18   But that's the point.  Just because he's got an

           19   explanation doesn't mean he gets to prejudice my 
client

           20   with something that's not relevant to the case.

           21               MR. TURNBOW:  Mr. Feeney is kind of saying

           22   we have to prove the case, but now we can't prove the

           23   case.  He's saying --

           24               MR. FEENEY:  You have to prove it with

           25   evidence.
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            1               MR. TURNBOW:  I'm talking.  He says you 
have

            2   the burden of proof, but you can't put him on.  I get 
to

            3   say whatever I want to you --

            4               THE COURT:  You can't put him on just to



            5   prove a negative.

            6               MR. TURNBOW:  Yes, Your Honor.

            7               THE COURT:  The only thing -- the only

            8   reason you haven't put him on right now is due to

            9   opening statement and that's not evidence.

           10               MR. TURNBOW:  Yes, Your Honor.

           11               THE COURT:  So potentially it could be

           12   rebuttal or something else.  The door is not yet 
opened.

           13               MR. TURNBOW:  Yes, sir.

           14               THE COURT:  But should that be opened I

           15   don't think you can leave false impression.  Yes, I 
was

           16   at the scene when he's saying yeah the rapist was 
there

           17   so forth and so on, when he says, no I was dealing

           18   drugs.

           19               MR. SMITH:  But the effect is in his 
opening

           20   when he said that this gentleman was there, he was a

           21   rapist and nothing was really done about investigating

           22   him as a potential killer, then what he's saying to 
that

           23   Jury is that is reasonable doubt to basically --

           24               THE COURT:  I believe I would argue it's 
not

           25   in evidence.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  But I'm then eliminated from

            2   answering the question that he raised.  And he said 
hold

            3   Mr. Smith to his promises and hold me to my promises.

            4               THE COURT:  You can say he said that, did

            5   you hear that in evidence.  We're dangerously close to

            6   opening the door.  You can't open it, but he can.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  Well, but --

            8               THE COURT:  It's not relevant at this 
point.

            9               MR. SMITH:  But then if I say that --

           10               THE COURT:  It's not relevant at this 
point.

           11               MR. SMITH:  If I say that then I get hit

           12   from the standpoint well, the defense doesn't have to

           13   offer any proof.

           14               THE COURT:  They don't.

           15               MR. SMITH:  But if I argue to the Jury did

           16   you hear anything about Willie Casey being in the area

           17   that night, objection, we don't have to prove where he

           18   was.

           19               THE COURT:  You can say did you hear any

           20   proof.

           21               MR. SMITH:  Right.



           22               THE COURT:  You can't comment on his 
failure

           23   to testify.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Right.  Exactly.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Or offer proof.
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            1               THE COURT:  Right now it's not relevant.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

            3               THE COURT:  He'll be back tomorrow.  But I

            4   believe I'd stay away from this.  As I said I don't 
want

            5   to try this case but once.  I want a clean trial.  And

            6   I'm not bound to rule in their favor or in your favor.

            7   I'm clearly going to rule as I think I'm required to.

            8               I've basically given you broad, broad

            9   explanation of what I probably will do.  And you might

           10   act accordingly.  They won't real bad to get in this

           11   drug stuff.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  I know.

           13               THE COURT:  We're not going to do 
reversible

           14   error to get in drug stuff.

           15               MR. SMITH:  But it goes to his motive.  
And

           16   motive is an allowable evidentiary ingredient.



           17               THE COURT:  Try a clean case where we 
don't

           18   have to try it more than once.  If your case is so 
weak

           19   that you've got to get in something that was very, 
very

           20   questionable then there is probably a reason.  Okay.

           21               MR. STOWE:  Judge McGinley, I just want to

           22   add this point to what my assistants have been saying.

           23   The only way to understand this man's behavior over a

           24   period of time, I know you've had significant argument

           25   over that, is to understand that during the 24 hours

                                                                      
299

            1   while all this was happening he was high on crack.

            2               He was buying crack.  We've got proof he 
was

            3   buying crack.  This murder was about crack.  It was

            4   about getting money for crack.  The only reason 
someone

            5   kill someone over a trivial sum of money like that is 
to

            6   get a trivial sum of drugs because they need it to 
feed

            7   the habit.  It's essential to the case.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Or if they had an expert that

            9   said that crack did that --

           10               THE COURT:  I was fixing to say you've got



           11   an expert that can testify to what you just said?

           12               MR. STOWE:  Your Honor, I would say common

           13   sense would tell you that, but if we need an expert 
I'll

           14   be happy to try to get one at this date.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  We'll, we're in trial.

           16               THE COURT:  Well, you're going to be a

           17   little late.

           18               MR. STOWE:  Well, if we need a 404B 
hearing

           19   I think that we'd prevail at a 404 --

           20               MR. FEENEY:  We've already had one.  We 
had

           21   a motion before and we've had it.  It's been ruled 
upon.

           22               THE COURT:  You're trying to show he's got 
a

           23   propensity to kill because he was high on crack.

           24               MR. STOWE:  No, Your Honor.  I'm trying to

           25   explain all of his behavior as a function of his
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            1   addiction.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Right.  So every addict acts

            3   the same, so addicts act a certain way therefore this

            4   addict acted this way and was --



            5               THE COURT:  That's exactly one of his

            6   primary objectives that something in conformity with

            7   character.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  That's right.

            9               THE COURT:  We can't go away.

           10               MR. STOWE:  It's no different than 
insurance

           11   money.  When someone's got a big insurance policy

           12   they've got a big motive.  In this case it happens to 
be

           13   drugs.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  You can't mention insurance 
for

           15   a motive either.  I mean, that's -- I think -- I don't

           16   do a lot of civil law, but I'm pretty sure you can't

           17   bring up an insurance policy to show --

           18               THE COURT:  He's talking about when 
somebody

           19   is knocked off and they just got -- taken out a 
$500,000

           20   life insurance.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  I got you.  Well, you know, 
if

           22   --

           23               THE COURT:  All right.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, Judge.

           25
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            1        IN THE CRIMINAL COURT OF TENNESSEE AT SAVANNAH

            2                 TWENTY-NINTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

            3   
________________________________________________________

            4   STATE OF TENNESSEE



            5   VERSUS                        NO. 9776

            6   CHRISTOPHER KING KNIGHT

            7               DEFENDANT

            8   
________________________________________________________

            9               This cause came on to be heard and was 
heard

           10   on the 13th, 14th and 15th days of July, 2015 before 
the

           11   Honorable C. Creed McGinley, Judge, holding the 
Criminal

           12   Court for Hardin County, at Savannah, Tennessee, and a

           13   jury of twelve and one alternate jurors.

           14               The jury was selected, impaneled, and duly

           15   accepted by both sides and sworn.  The reading of the

           16   indictment was read; a plea of not guilty was entered 
by

           17   Ryan Feeney, Attorney for the Defendant.

           18               The rule was invoked and the witnesses 
were

           19   excluded from the courtroom.  Opening statements by 
the

           20   respective counsel, and then the following proceedings

           21   were had.  To wit:

           22                        *   *   *   *

           23

           24

           25
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            1               THE COURT:  Okay.  It's about a minute

            2   until.  I'm going to send for the Jury so that we 
might

            3   start promptly at 9:00 o'clock as I promised them.

            4               (Whereupon, the Jury enters the courtroom 
at

            5   9:02 a.m.; after which, the following proceedings were

            6   had.)

            7               THE COURT:  Ready to recommence this case.

            8   If the State will call their next witness.

            9               MR. TURNBOW:  Terry Dicus, Your Honor.

           10               TERRY DICUS, after being duly sworn,

           11   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           12                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           13   BY MR. TURNBOW:

           14      Q.    Would you state your name for the Jury,

           15   please?

           16      A.    Terry Dicus, Junior.

           17      Q.    Who do you work for now?

           18      A.    I'm employed by the Dicus Firm.  My own law

           19   practice here in Savannah.

           20      Q.    All right.  What do you do as far as that

           21   goes?



           22      A.    I practice criminal and domestic law, some

           23   personal injury.

           24      Q.    How were you employed in 2013, the earlier

           25   part of 2013?
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            1      A.    I was a Special Agent Criminal Investigator

            2   with the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation assigned to

            3   the 24th Judicial Task Force, which was Hardin, 
Decatur

            4   and Benton Counties.

            5      Q.    Okay.  What was your -- how long had you

            6   been doing that?  What was your tenure there?

            7      A.    Between seven and eight years.  About seven

            8   and one-half years.

            9      Q.    What were your duties?

           10      A.    I would -- my primary function was to assist

           11   local law enforcement when they had a major crime.

           12   Normally homicides we'd come and sort of help the

           13   processing of evidence, collecting evidence and

           14   preparing for trial.

           15      Q.    What kind of training had you had in doing

           16   that?

           17      A.    I had been through the basic TBI Academy,

           18   which was I believe at the time 14 weeks.  We had



           19   recurring training, homicide investigations.  Just

           20   pretty much any kind of training that related to a

           21   homicide around this area.  They'd make sure get us 
into

           22   it.

           23      Q.    About how many homicides had you

           24   investigated prior to the one that we're here on 
today?

           25      A.    I would estimate probably around -- between
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            1   20 and 30.

            2      Q.    Were any of those blunt force homicides?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Do you have any idea as to what percentage

            5   or about how many?

            6      A.    I would say about a third probably.  Roughly

            7   a third would be blunt forced homicides.

            8      Q.    So on March 10th of 2013 did you get called

            9   to come and investigate a possible homicide here?

           10      A.    I did.  Sergeant TJ Barker with the Savannah

           11   Police Department gave me a call and told me what they

           12   had.  So I came to 70 Pickwick Street in Savannah.

           13      Q.    And 70 Pickwick Street is that in Hardin

           14   County?



           15      A.    It is.

           16      Q.    All right.  What time did you arrive

           17   approximately?

           18      A.    Just before 1:00 o'clock is when I got on

           19   the scene.

           20      Q.    What did you do when you got there?

           21      A.    I met up with Investigator Barker, confirmed

           22   that no one was contaminated the crime scene, that the

           23   crime scene was secure.  We put on booties and gloves 
to

           24   make a -- go into the scene precursor before we did

           25   anything else to check out what we had.
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            1               So we went into the scene.  We took

            2   photographs.  But the -- we noticed the smell of

            3   gasoline was so strong we were having trouble 
breathing

            4   so we had to pull out and ventilate the house and 
wait,

            5   you know, just wait before we could do anything else.

            6               And while we were waiting I contacted the

            7   Violent Crime Response Team and had them in route to

            8   come and process the crime scene so we could be free 
to

            9   investigate and figure out what happened there while 



the

           10   crime scene processed it, the crime scene team 
processed

           11   the scene.

           12      Q.    If you recall about how long were you in the

           13   house the first time you made entry?

           14      A.    I would say I was in there for less than

           15   five minutes when I started having trouble breathing 
and

           16   I had to get out.

           17      Q.    And that was due to the smell of alcohol,

           18   not alcohol, but gasoline that you just testified 
about?

           19      A.    That's correct.  It was extremely, extremely

           20   strong.

           21      Q.    Okay.  So after you got out of the house and

           22   called the crime scene team what did you do?

           23      A.    At that point we started listening to Chris

           24   and Tonya what they were saying.  We made sure that --

           25   there is certain steps we want to make sure we do
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            1   because we heard from the both of them that they were

            2   present -- they could have been present at the time 
that

            3   Peggy Alexander was killed.



            4               And so we made sure we got all of Chris's

            5   clothes, the clothes he had on.  Investigator Barker

            6   took Chris to the side of a carport a little bit hid,

            7   took off his blue jeans and two green shirts and a 
white

            8   hat.  And then we collected those to get ready to go 
to

            9   the lab in Memphis.

           10      Q.    And did you personally fill out a lab

           11   request for those items to go to Memphis?

           12      A.    I did.

           13      Q.    All right.  Were those sent to Memphis Crime

           14   Laboratory for analysis?

           15      A.    They were.

           16               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach, Your Honor?

           17               THE COURT:  You may.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  If you would, Mr. Dicus,

           19   open that bag and show us what the contents are.

           20      A.    Yes, sir.  (Witness complying.)

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Judge, if we could enter them

           22   before we show them to the Jury I think that may make 
a

           23   little more sense.

           24               MR. TURNBOW:  We offer them as a 
collective

           25   exhibit, Your Honor.
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            1               THE COURT:  Okay.  The contents of the bag

            2   -- the bag and contents will be Collective Exhibit

            3   Number 10.

            4               (Collective Exhibit No. 10 marked and

            5   entered.)

            6               THE WITNESS:  This is one of the shirt 
that

            7   Chris Knight had on.  It was around 1:00 to 1:30 the 
day

            8   that we were investigating.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm going to need

           10   some foundation as to how they know that.  I know that

           11   he just testified he took this from Chris Knight, but

           12   not anything about the times he was wearing them.

           13               MR. SMITH:  He just said --

           14               THE COURT:  He just said around 1:30.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  The foundation is

           16   what I need.  He can't just pull something out and say

           17   he wore it at 1:30.

           18               THE COURT:  I think he said he saw him.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  He didn't get there

           20   until the next morning.  1:30 was the previous night.

           21               THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  1:30 p.m. on 
March

           22   10th.



           23               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           24               THE COURT:  He had previously testified he

           25   got there at 1:00 p.m.
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            1               THE WITNESS:  This is the hat that Chris 
had

            2   on.  This is an over shirt that Chris was wearing and

            3   these are the jeans that Mr. Knight had on.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  If you would tell the Jury

            5   what kind of jeans those are?

            6      A.    These are Levi low cut 34 inch waist, 32

            7   length.

            8      Q.    Okay.  And when he took those off -- when

            9   Mr. Knight took those off did you examine those?

           10      A.    I did.

           11      Q.    All right.  What appears to be on those?

           12      A.    (Indiscernible - simultaneous talking)

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.  Calls

           14   for speculation.

           15               THE COURT:  He can describe what he sees.

           16      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  What appears to be on

           17   there?

           18      A.    Yes, sir.  There are reddish brown stains on



           19   the jeans that appear to be consistent with blood.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.

           21               THE COURT:  Overruled.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  And that was sent to the

           23   crime lab for confirmation, correct?

           24      A.    Correct.

           25      Q.    If you would, Mr. Dicus, put those back in
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            1   the bag, please.

            2      A.    (Witness complying.)

            3      Q.    Mr. Dicus, if I could draw your attention

            4   back to where we in the timeline.  You had left the

            5   residence -- you had gone outside the residence, 
called

            6   the crime lab, what did you do after that?

            7      A.    At that point the information we had got

            8   from Mr. Knight -- we had a whole lot of information 
we

            9   thought we needed to check on it right then.  So 
myself

           10   and Investigator Barker left the crime scene with

           11   Investigator Tim King and other police officers who 
were

           12   there securing it and we started contacting everybody

           13   that we could.



           14               The Josh Jackson guy that supposedly could

           15   have been at the residence that night picking up some

           16   tires.  There were a lot of people we needed to check

           17   on.  We needed to check on if Tonya went to work that

           18   morning and what time she got there.  So a lot of 
stuff

           19   we needed to check on that we couldn't really do at 
the

           20   scene.  So we left and went to the Police Department 
and

           21   started calling everybody to figure out what happened.

           22      Q.    Do you know approximately how many leads you

           23   ran down in that time that you were waiting?

           24      A.    We had two pages of names.  I would estimate

           25   we probably talked to 10 to 15 people combined within
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            1   the time period waiting on the lab to get there.

            2      Q.    All right.

            3      A.    And waiting on the lab to finish as well.

            4      Q.    Did that investigation turn up any solid

            5   leads?

            6      A.    No.

            7      Q.    So what did you do after you talked to

            8   everyone on your list?

            9      A.    By the time we got done it was get dark.



           10   The lab was finishing up.  I came back to the house, I

           11   met with Special Agent Donna Nelson who walked me

           12   through what they had found in processing the house.

           13      Q.    Let me stop you there.  You said Special

           14   Agent Donna Nelson.  Now, what does she do?

           15      A.    She is -- now, she's the supervisor over the

           16   Memphis Lab I believe.  At that time she was Assistant

           17   Special Agent in Charge.  Basically when the -- she's 
a

           18   serologist.  She works in DNA, but she's also in 
charge

           19   of every person on the victim of the VCRT.  Everybody

           20   she's the supervisor of.

           21      Q.    Okay.  You said you were walking through the

           22   house with her.  Tell me what happened when you were

           23   doing that.

           24      A.    She -- we walked through the house.  Then

           25   she went out back to a fenced in area behind the 
house,
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            1   behind the little carport and showed me a -- pulled up 
a

            2   shirt that had a lot of blood spattered on it.  She

            3   showed it to me.  It was hid back there.

            4      Q.    So you said she showed you where a shirt was



            5   out back.  We'll have that in here in a minute.  What

            6   did you do after that?

            7      A.    I don't -- like I said that was getting

            8   pretty close to the end of the night for us.  I 
believe

            9   relatively soon after that we closed -- the crime 
scene

           10   team left and we went home and probably went to bed.

           11      Q.    Okay.  So this was Sunday night, correct

           12   that we're talking about here?

           13      A.    That's correct.

           14      Q.    All right.  So what did you start doing the

           15   next day?

           16      A.    Going back through the -- you know, just

           17   continuing to investigate and figure out what's going

           18   on, what's going on in Chris's life, Tonya's life,

           19   Peggy's life.  Talking to Peggy's friends.  Trying to

           20   find anybody that she had problems with, any exes.

           21   Anybody whatsoever who would want to come in and kill

           22   her in this manner.

           23      Q.    All right.  Now, Monday -- sometime Monday

           24   at the Savannah PD did you interview Chris and Tonya

           25   Knight?
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            1      A.    I did.

            2      Q.    All right.  What happened there?

            3      A.    I spoke to Chris Knight myself and

            4   Investigator Barker.  And at the same time 
Investigator

            5   King and SA Ronnie Faulkner spoke to Tonya Knight.  So

            6   we got them both at the Savannah Police Department and

            7   we're going through sitting down -- because this was 
the

            8   first I talked to Chris and gotten the entire story.

            9   The full entire story with a sit down.  So that's what

           10   we did.  We interviewed them there at the police

           11   department.

           12      Q.    All right.  Now, what did Mr. Knight tell

           13   you at that point?

           14      A.    He said he didn't have anything to do with

           15   it.  He just kept on -- he just went through his 
entire

           16   story everything he was saying.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, at some point did Mr. Knight

           18   blurt out a statement, yelling a statement?

           19      A.    He did.

           20      Q.    Tell me what that was.

           21      A.    When I conduct an interview I let people

           22   talk as much as they will talk.  And then at some 
point

           23   you've got to confront them with --



           24               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.

           25   Nonresponsive to the question.  The question was what
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            1   did he say?

            2               MR. TURNBOW:  He's just laying a 
foundation,

            3   Your Honor for what happened.

            4               THE COURT:  He's laying a foundation.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  He's not responding to the

            6   question, Your Honor.  I think he's narrating at this

            7   point.  The question is very simple, non-
objectionable,

            8   whatever he's making --

            9               THE COURT:  He can say why he did what he

           10   did and what was response to it.  Overruled.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  All right.  Go ahead, Mr.

           13   Dicus.

           14      A.    Okay.  So I let Mr. Knight talk telling

           15   everything he wants to say.  And then at some point 
I've

           16   got to confront him with the facts that I have.  At 
the

           17   point where I did that, at the point where I 
confronted



           18   him the interview stopped at that point.

           19               And as we are backing out I could hear 
Chris

           20   screaming through saying Tonya, don't say nothing.  We

           21   will get a lawyer.  He was trying to communicate to

           22   Tonya --

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Objection as to what he's

           24   trying to do.  He's already testified what he said.

           25               THE COURT:  All right.  Sustained on that.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Just the statement.  What

            3   statement did he make?

            4      A.    He said, Tonya, don't say nothing.  We will

            5   get a lawyer.

            6      Q.    All right.  Let me kind of back up and pick

            7   up some pieces that we may have skipped over.

            8               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach, Your Honor?

            9   Your Honor, if we can mark that as the next exhibit 
for

           10   identification purposes only at this point.

           11               THE COURT:  That will be Exhibit 11.

           12               (Exhibit No. 11 marked for ID only.)

           13      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Mr. Dicus, would you open



           14   that up once it's marked and show us the contents?

           15      A.    (Witness Complying.)

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm going to -- 
if

           17   we could simply for cleanliness of the record I don't

           18   have any objection to it being taken out and shown to

           19   the Jury at this point.  I think it should probably be

           20   admitted under the proper witness, though.

           21               MR. TURNBOW:  That's why we're admitting 
it

           22   for ID right now.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Right.  I just want to make

           24   sure that that's the way we're operating.

           25               THE COURT:  Okay.
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            1               THE WITNESS:  This is the shirt that Donna

            2   Nelson showed me behind the carport.  It was hid 
behind

            3   the carport.

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  So Agent Nelson actually

            5   found that shirt?

            6      A.    I believe she did.  Somebody on her team.

            7      Q.    You weren't there at that point?

            8      A.    Correct.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Put it back in the bag, please.



           10      A.    (Witness complying.)

           11      Q.    All right.  Mr. Dicus, did you personally

           12   write a search warrant for the car of Peggy Alexander?

           13      A.    I did.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Now, kind of tell me how that

           15   happened, how that process that went through there.  
Not

           16   of the search warrant, but what happened after that.

           17      A.    Okay.  When we got the search warrant

           18   Investigator Barker and Billy Marshall, who used to 
work

           19   at the Rock Crusher, he drives a truck on the side 
too,

           20   he drove Peggy Alexander's -- they transported Peggy

           21   Alexander's vehicle to the Memphis Lab.  So the 
Memphis

           22   Lab got there and they could do all their forensics 
and

           23   whatever they needed to do to the car.  So we left

           24   everything in the car the way it was and transported 
it

           25   directly to the lab.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you personally execute the

            2   search warrant or personally search the car I suppose?

            3      A.    No, I didn't.



            4      Q.    That was done at the lab?

            5      A.    Correct.

            6      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, taking you back to

            7   the Sunday when you're at the house, did you ever

            8   personally tell Mr. Knight not to wash his hands?

            9      A.    I did.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Did you personally see what happened

           11   after that?

           12      A.    I didn't.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, at some point was there a

           14   statement made about burning the house down?

           15      A.    Yes.

           16      Q.    Can you tell me who said that and what was

           17   said?

           18      A.    When I told Chris that we had to get the

           19   Violent Crime Response Team down from Memphis, we were

           20   going to have to have them process the scene, you know

           21   we were going to have to have an autopsy.  Chris said,

           22   well, I'd rather the house burn down.  I can't stand 
the

           23   thought of her in there alone.  You know, I'd rather 
the

           24   house burn to the ground.

           25      Q.    All right.  And who was standing there with
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            1   you when that was said?  Do you recall?

            2      A.    Investigator King was beside me.  Timmy

            3   King.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And something I skipped just a second

            5   ago.

            6      A.    And I should say those are approximately

            7   what he said.  That's the gist of what he said.  It 
was

            8   three years ago.  I can't tell you the exact words.  
But

            9   he said something to that effect.

           10      Q.    What was the purpose of telling the

           11   Defendant not to wash his hands?

           12      A.    Well, whenever the lab gets down a lot of

           13   times they will swab to see if there is any gunshot

           14   residue, which gunshot residue can pick up even if 
they

           15   handled a gun but didn't fire a gun, if there was any

           16   blood.  Any kind of trace evidence they can swab it 
and

           17   get it.  So that was the purpose of maintaining the

           18   evidence.

           19      Q.    Is that something you do at most crime

           20   scenes --

           21      A.    Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    -- to people who are potential suspects?



           23      A.    I think it's prudent to do at any crime

           24   scene where, you know, you've got a contained amount 
of

           25   people that could have been involved or may not have
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            1   been involved when you have a definite number of 
people

            2   like that.

            3      Q.    All right.  Now, this crime scene and

            4   everything that we've been talking about did that 
happen

            5   here in Savannah, Hardin County?

            6      A.    It did.

            7      Q.    And do you see Christopher Knight in the

            8   courtroom today?

            9      A.    I do.

           10      Q.    Would you point him out for the Jury,

           11   please?

           12      A.    (Witness complying.)  Yes, sir.  He's

           13   sitting next to Mr. Feeney.

           14               THE COURT:  For the record the Defendant.

           15               MR. TURNBOW:  Just a moment, Your Honor.

           16      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Mr. Dicus, when you went

           17   back into the house how did you get the door to the



           18   bedroom open?

           19      A.    The way the victim was laying with her hand

           20   jimmied underneath the door we had to take it and

           21   basically bull dog into it.  I mean, there was no 
other

           22   way we could get into it.  So we, you know, we had to

           23   squeeze as much as we could.

           24               It wasn't the most forensically sound way 
to

           25   get into a room because we had to jam into the body to
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            1   move it, but that's the way we got in.

            2      Q.    Now, to your knowledge how -- had anyone

            3   been in the room prior to that?

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.  Calls

            5   for rank speculation.

            6               THE COURT:  To his knowledge.  He can

            7   answer.

            8               THE WITNESS:  To my knowledge nobody had

            9   done what we had done, which is move the victim to get

           10   in there.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Could you have gotten into

           12   the room, you personally have gotten into the room

           13   without doing what you did to get in there?



           14      A.    No, sir.  No way.  Nobody could have.

           15      Q.    And during that process did you get any

           16   blood on you?

           17      A.    No, sir.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Now, once you get into the room kind

           19   of describe what you see for me.

           20      A.    It's a small room, but obviously the scene

           21   was a very violent act.  There was blood on the bed,

           22   blood going up the walls.  There is cast off patterns

           23   where the suspect hits with whatever then pulls black

           24   and then blood -- you can just see the blood trailing

           25   it, a number of licks.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Exactly where was Ms. Alexander

            2   positioned in the room?

            3      A.    She was on the floor with her head close to

            4   the door jam and her right hand laying on her stomach

            5   with her right hand actually part of her fingers

            6   underneath the door.  That's right off the bat to open

            7   up you're hitting her hand.

            8      Q.    Now, during your investigation could you

            9   tell where this attack started?

           10      A.    Not really.  Except that a lot of it took



           11   place while she was laying on the bed, while she was 
on

           12   the bed.

           13      Q.    How did you know that?

           14      A.    Because there was so much blood right there.

           15   It was obviously signs where she had bled on the bed.

           16   The middle part of the bed.

           17               MR. TURNBOW:  Nothing further, Your Honor.

           18               THE COURT:  Cross-examination.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, Your Honor.

           20                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           21   BY MR. FEENEY:

           22      Q.    What do I call you know, Agent Dicus,

           23   Attorney Dicus, Mr. Dicus?

           24      A.    Whichever one you want to, sir.

           25      Q.    Okay.  I'm going to call you Agent because
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            1   that's what you were at the time.  All right.  So you

            2   got a call from TJ Barker, right?

            3      A.    Correct.

            4      Q.    And when you got there you said that you

            5   walked in the house and the smell of gas was really

            6   strong, right?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.



            8      Q.    Okay.  Now, you said you were in the house

            9   less than five minutes before you had to leave?

           10   Approximately.

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    So it was not as if you walked into the

           13   house and went whoa, I can't be in here.  You walked 
in,

           14   you moved around, you did some work and after about 
five

           15   minutes or so you said, wow, I smell gas, right?

           16      A.    No, sir.

           17      Q.    That's not --

           18      A.    We smelled it right off the back, but when

           19   we started having trouble breathing that's when we had

           20   to get out.

           21      Q.    It took you five minutes to start having

           22   trouble breathing?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Fine.  So you go in there, you're

           25   having trouble breathing and you come out.  By the way
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            1   this was the same house that Christopher and his wife

            2   had been staying in and Peggy Alexander, right?

            3      A.    Yes.



            4      Q.    Okay.  So no reason to believe that they

            5   hadn't been living in the very same environment

            6   breathing the very same air and having essentially no

            7   problems?

            8      A.    Right.  That would be hard to believe.

            9      Q.    Well, there is no evidence that have that

           10   that's not the case.  Simply they were in the house,

           11   they were fine, you were in the house you say you're 
not

           12   fine.  That's all we have, right?

           13      A.    Yes.

           14      Q.    Okay.  So you go and you get TJ Barker and

           15   y'all leave.  Because he said yesterday he stayed 
there

           16   the whole time, right up to the night, didn't he?  So

           17   which one is true?  Did he stay or did he go with you?

           18               MR. TURNBOW:  Objection, Judge.  He 
doesn't

           19   know what TJ Barker said.  He was under the rule and

           20   couldn't be in here.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  No, he can answer what he 
did.

           22               MR. TURNBOW:  Absolutely, but he can't

           23   testify --

           24               THE COURT:  Yeah, you can say anything you

           25   did.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Sure.

            2               THE COURT:  All right.

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Did you and TJ

            4   Barker leave?

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    Okay.  So you went and you talked to I think

            7   you said two pages of names.  Ten to 15 people.

            8      A.    Correct.

            9      Q.    No solid leads.

           10      A.    Correct.

           11      Q.    That was your testimony.  Okay.  So you go

           12   back and you talk to Donna Nelson.  She shows you the

           13   bloody shirt?

           14      A.    Yes.

           15      Q.    All right.  Now, the bloody shirt we've

           16   talked about before.  Do you recall testifying at a

           17   preliminary hearing in this case ages ago?  You

           18   testified at that hearing that you believe that the

           19   killer was wearing that shirt?

           20      A.    Absolutely.

           21      Q.    You still believe that?

           22      A.    Absolutely.

           23      Q.    All right.  You are also aware that the



           24   shirt was tested for DNA?

           25      A.    Yes, sir.
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            1      Q.    You're aware that Christopher Knight was

            2   excluded?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So the next morning having no solid

            5   leads and having this bloody shirt --  now, to be fair

            6   you didn't know what the shirt had on it at that 
point?

            7      A.    Correct.

            8      Q.    It might have had Chris Knight's DNA on it?

            9      A.    Could have.

           10      Q.    In fact, you probably believed that it did.

           11      A.    Probably.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Which is why when you interviewed him

           13   what you really did was accuse him of killing his

           14   mother?

           15      A.    No, sir.  I didn't.

           16      Q.    Didn't you tell him -- you said you

           17   confronted him with your facts.  Did you not tell him

           18   admit it, you killed your mother?

           19      A.    No, I didn't.



           20      Q.    And if somebody heard you from all the way

           21   outside in the interrogation room then they would have

           22   to be lying because you never said it?  Absolutely

           23   certain.

           24      A.    No.  What I said was when I confronted him

           25   with the facts -- the facts that I'm -- it wasn't 
about
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            1   him.  I asked him is there any possibility that Tonya

            2   was involved in this and he went off the deep end that

            3   way.

            4      Q.    Oh, so you never even accused him?  So when

            5   he went off the deep end it was in protection of his

            6   wife?

            7      A.    It was -- I mean, he just spiraled from then

            8   to all of a sudden I'm going to --

            9      Q.    Okay.  That's when you said --

           10      A.    -- you're accusing us.  What are you talking

           11   about.

           12      Q.    Okay.

           13      A.    It was a benign question.  Is there any

           14   possible --

           15      Q.    (Laughing)  Do you think your wife murdered

           16   your mother?



           17      A.    No.  No.  That's not what I asked.  I said

           18   is there any question that Tonya could have been

           19   involved in this?

           20      Q.    Okay.  So you asked it nicer.  But what

           21   you're still asking is if he think his wife killed his

           22   mother?

           23      A.    Well, I mean, we have to ask them --

           24      Q.    Of course you do.

           25               THE COURT:  Let him finish.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Are you done?

            3      A.    I'm done.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So of course you have to ask the

            5   question, but you do agree with me that if you're a 
man

            6   that loves his wife and maybe who is feeling a little

            7   bit under stress then that question hits you a little

            8   bit raw.  Here it is.  Let me put you in context.

            9      A.    No, I don't follow that because if my mother

           10   was murdered and somebody asked me if my mother -- if 
my

           11   wife had anything to do with it.  I would say heck no.

           12   That what I'm saying.



           13      Q.    All right.  You're saying you never accused

           14   him?

           15      A.    At some point I'm sure I went --

           16      Q.    Well --

           17      A.    Of course I did.  After Tonya then I laid

           18   out all the facts that we had.  And then I said, what 
do

           19   you say to this?

           20      Q.    And you accused him of murdering his mother?

           21      A.    Absolutely.

           22      Q.    Thank you.

           23      A.    And I charged him.

           24      Q.    Thank you.  Thank you.  Thank you.  And

           25   that's when he said I don't want to talk to you 
anymore,
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            1   right?

            2      A.    He started with Tonya, but yes that stopped

            3   it.  That completely stopped it.

            4      Q.    And then he yelled across to his wife don't

            5   say anything we're going to get a lawyer?

            6      A.    Yes.

            7      Q.    Which is pretty good advice you would have

            8   to say from your current position doing criminal



            9   defense?

           10      A.    Absolutely.

           11      Q.    Absolutely.  That's what you would want your

           12   clients to do.

           13      A.    He probably should have got a lawyer the

           14   first time.

           15      Q.    Right.  But that doesn't mean he's guilty of

           16   anything, does it?

           17      A.    That doesn't mean he's guilty.  That

           18   doesn't.

           19      Q.    Right.  Y'all brought out the statement.

           20   Y'all wanted the Jury to hear it, but it doesn't mean

           21   anything, does it?  Let's get a lawyer.

           22               MR. TURNBOW:  It's up to the Jury to

           23   determine what it means.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Well, they brought it out for 
a

           25   purpose, Judge.
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            1               MR. TURNBOW:  And we're allowed to do 
that,

            2   Your Honor.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  For what purpose then?  If 
he's



            4   not saying to the Jury --

            5               THE COURT:  Do you want me to send the 
Jury

            6   out while y'all make your statements.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry, sir.

            8               THE COURT:  All right.  Let's move on.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So having no solid

           10   leads, having the shirt, having accused him of 
murdering

           11   his mother you arrest him that day, right?

           12      A.    Yes.

           13      Q.    One day's investigation that you have

           14   admitted produced no solid leads?

           15      A.    What we found in that day was that nobody

           16   had anything against Peggy Alexander.

           17      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So no evidence.  So you

           18   arrested Christopher Knight because you came up with

           19   nothing better?

           20      A.    I arrested Christopher Knight because of

           21   everything that we had.

           22      Q.    Okay.  And I assume we've heard it, your

           23   evidence?

           24      A.    I don't know what you've heard.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Let me ask you this.  When you found
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            1   Peggy Alexander she was on the floor up against the

            2   door, right?

            3      A.    Correct.

            4      Q.    Puddles of blood around her head and around

            5   her hand I believe was testified to.  The Jury can 
look

            6   at the picture I think it's Exhibit Number 1.

            7      A.    Okay.

            8      Q.    When you moved the door, when you bulldogged

            9   the door, you didn't get down on your knees, did you?

           10      A.    I did not.  No.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Might that be why you didn't get any

           12   blood on your pants?

           13      A.    No.  I would think a good reason probably

           14   the blood was dried.  Blood dries very quickly.

           15      Q.    Right.  And you're an expert on that?

           16      A.    I have seen a lot of blood in my lifetime.

           17      Q.    That's not answering my question.  Are you

           18   an expert on blood?

           19      A.    No.

           20      Q.    Do you know how fast it dries?

           21      A.    No.

           22      Q.    Do you know how well it transfers?  Are you

           23   saying that somebody couldn't get blood on their jeans

           24   by kneeling down to check their mother's pulse?



           25      A.    Twelve hours later it depends on --
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            1      Q.    Do you have any idea when she died?  Had the

            2   time of death been established?

            3      A.    No.  I don't know.

            4      Q.    Okay.  You don't know when she died.  We

            5   don't know when she was attacked.  We don't know when 
he

            6   checked her pulse.  So based on that you really can't

            7   say much.

            8      A.    Blood dries in minutes.

            9      Q.    Minutes?

           10      A.    Minutes.

           11      Q.    It doesn't matter how cold or hot it is?

           12      A.     There are factors --

           13      Q.    Sure.

           14      A.    -- but blood --

           15      Q.    But you don't know the factors.

           16               MR. TURNBOW:  Objection.  He's stepping on

           17   the toes of the witness.  He was still talking, Your

           18   Honor.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Go ahead.  The factors.



           21   Please enlighten us.

           22      A.    Right.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Are you an expert in blood?

           24      A.    I don't think I'm an expert in anything.

           25      Q.    Okay.  You do know enough though that the
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            1   temperature in the room affect the viscosity of the

            2   blood.  That's how it coagulates, right?

            3      A.    Absolutely.

            4      Q.    If it's hotter it's going to be runny.  It

            5   has been testified that it was very hot.

            6      A.    Very hot?

            7      Q.    Very hot.

            8      A.    That's not my memory.

            9      Q.    That's what Dr. Hall testified to.  Do you

           10   agree?

           11      A.    No.  That's not my memory.  It was right at

           12   73 degrees.

           13      Q.    Okay.  So one of you is right?

           14      A.    Yeah -- well, and it was in March.  So I

           15   don't know.

           16      Q.    Okay.  All right.  You said there will cast

           17   off patterns from the blood.  Basically as I 
understand



           18   it there is blood on the instrument and as they reared

           19   back the blood on the instrument flies off?

           20      A.    Correct.

           21      Q.    Okay.  So there is blood slinging all around

           22   here, right?

           23      A.    Not all around.  But it's --

           24      Q.    It was on the pillow?

           25      A.    It's a linear pattern.  Striped.
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            1      Q.    All right.  Now, you can also use that

            2   pattern to figure out how tall an assailant is, can't

            3   you from the spatter?

            4      A.    Sometimes.

            5      Q.    Sometimes.  Did you try in this instance?

            6      A.    I'm not an expert in blood.

            7      Q.    Did you ask somebody who is an expert in

            8   blood to try?

            9      A.    No.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Would you please explain to the Jury

           11   why would not ask an expert from the TBI or somewhere

           12   else to tell you based on the blood splatter evidence

           13   how tall your assailant was or anything else about 
your



           14   assailant?

           15      A.    The way this scene was you couldn't tell

           16   anything about it.  You couldn't tell -- the patterns

           17   were all over the place.  I mean, if she was standing

           18   up, if she was laying on the bed, if she was on the

           19   floor you're going to get a different variation on 
every

           20   one of them.

           21      Q.    Mr. Dicus, are you aware that there are

           22   trained experts in blood splatter analysis that could

           23   have easily dug through those factors and given us --

           24               MR. TURNBOW:  Objection to easily digging

           25   through factors.  We don't know that, Your Honor.
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            1               THE COURT:  He can characterize his

            2   questions as he wishes.

            3               THE WITNESS:  The TBI occasionally use

            4   Paulette Sutton.  And I've talked to her enough to 
know

            5   what she's looking for and what she --

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, move to strike

            7   that.  Talked to her enough to know what she's 
thinking.

            8   I asked was there an expert.  He's going into why he

            9   didn't call her.



           10               THE COURT:  Who can easily do so and so.

           11   You characterized the question.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Fair enough.

           13               THE COURT:  So he can explain.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Certainly.

           15      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Go ahead.  Paula Sutton.

           16      A.    I'm sorry.  What was the rest of it?

           17      Q.    I don't know what else you were going to

           18   say.  You were telling me about why Paula Sutton

           19   wouldn't have been the person to call for this I 
think.

           20      A.    It would have virtually impossible to figure

           21   anything out because you have multiple stripe 
positions

           22   where she's at -- where she's at on the bed, where 
she's

           23   at on the floor, was she standing up.  And the way it

           24   was cast off.  She wouldn't have been able to tell

           25   nothing from it.
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            1      Q.    Wow.  Did you call her and ask her about

            2   that?

            3      A.    No.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Why not?



            5      A.    Because it's my experience with her from

            6   what we got and what we had a blood splatter expert

            7   generally as far as the height, I don't remember ever

            8   having one said well, this guy is six foot one so you

            9   need to look at it.  What a blood splatter expert can

           10   tell you --

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm going to move

           12   to strike.

           13               THE COURT:  No, he's going to be allowed 
to

           14   go into it.  You opened it up.  Go.

           15               THE WITNESS:  Low velocity --

           16               THE COURT:  He's telling you what a blood

           17   splatter expert can find.  You're saying can they

           18   determine height.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Well, Your Honor he's not the

           20   -- he doesn't have that qualification.  He's not one.

           21               MR. TURNBOW:  But he asked him why he 
didn't

           22   use it.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  I know and that asked for his

           24   knowledge not speculating about somebody else's lack 
of

           25   knowledge.
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            1               THE COURT:  Okay.  Officer, go ahead and

            2   finish your testimony.

            3               THE WITNESS:  I'm trained in velocity 
blood

            4   pattern, low velocity, medium velocity and high

            5   velocity.  A blood splatter expert could have looked 
at

            6   the blood and determined that it was either low 
velocity

            7   or medium velocity.

            8               In other words, the blood splatter didn't

            9   come from a gunshot.  And they measure it by seeing 
how

           10   long it is and how deep it is.  That is what a blood

           11   splatter expert can typically do.  I don't know that

           12   there is any way from that room anybody could have

           13   determined anything outside of what we had.

           14      Q.    Fair enough.  What would have been the harm

           15   in trying?  Why not for sake of Peggy Alexander's

           16   justice and Christopher Knight's justice and the State

           17   of Tennessee why not give it a shot even if it might 
not

           18   work?

           19      A.    There wouldn't have been one.

           20      Q.    There would have been what?

           21      A.    No harm.

           22      Q.    There wouldn't have been any harm in harm in



           23   trying?

           24      A.    Correct.

           25      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So this murder we all
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            1   know it was a murder, right.  The weapon was not find,

            2   right?

            3      A.    Correct.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Did you search for a weapon?

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    You search through all of Christopher stuff,

            7   right?

            8      A.    Yes.

            9      Q.    Okay.  You didn't just take the clothes he

           10   was wearing at the time you met him, you took 
everything

           11   you thought might have any evidence on it, right?

           12      A.    Correct.

           13      Q.    Because if he killed her obviously he

           14   wouldn't wonder out with those clothes.

           15      A.    Right.

           16      Q.    You would think he would hide them or try to

           17   wash them or whatever?

           18      A.    If he's smart.

           19      Q.    Sure.  So you checked all those places.  You



           20   got his clothes, you looked in the bathroom, you 
checked

           21   for blood in the sink and all that?

           22      A.    I didn't.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Do you know if anybody did?

           24      A.    I don't know.

           25      Q.    Okay.  So all the blood that you sent
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            1   basically the only thing of Chris's that came back 
with

            2   any blood on it was his pants, right?

            3      A.    Yes.

            4      Q.    And he did tell you that he knelt down to

            5   check his mother's pulse and found that she was cold?

            6      A.    He did not tell me that.

            7      Q.    Didn't tell you that.

            8      A.    No, sir.

            9      Q.    Okay.  That may have been another officer.

           10   Okay.  So no murder weapon --

           11      A.    And Mr. Feeney -- never mind.  Unresponsive.

           12      Q.    No murder weapon, right?

           13      A.    Correct.

           14      Q.    So no connection to any murder weapon to

           15   Chris, right?



           16      A.    Correct.

           17      Q.    Okay.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  I think that's it.  Thank 
you.

           19               MR. TURNBOW:  No redirect, Your Honor.

           20               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.  You're

           21   free to go.

           22               (Witness Excused.)

           23               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Willie Casey.

           25
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            1               WILLIE CASEY, after being duly sworn,

            2   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            3                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. SMITH:

            5      Q.    State your name.

            6      A.    Willie Casey.

            7      Q.    Mr. Casey, it's pretty obvious that you are

            8   presently housed at the Department of Corrections?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    And for crime or crimes that you have

           11   committed?



           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    All right.  Now, you took -- just took an

           14   oath to tell the truth, correct?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    Do you know and have you known for some time

           17   a gentleman by the name of Chris Knight?

           18      A.    Yes, sir.

           19      Q.    Do you see him in the courtroom?  Would you

           20   look around and see if you see him in the courtroom, 
Mr.

           21   Christopher Knight.

           22      A.    Right over there with the glasses.

           23               THE COURT:  For the record the Defendant.

           24      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Do you remember if you had

           25   any contact by phone or personal contact with Mr. 
Knight
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            1   on March 10th of 2013?

            2      A.    Yes, sir.

            3      Q.    Okay.  What type of contact did you have

            4   with him, phone or direct or?

            5      A.    Both.  I had both with him.

            6      Q.    Okay.

            7      A.    Direct and phone.



            8      Q.    All right.  Speak up.  I don't -- they're

            9   probably having a little trouble hearing you.  That 
mic

           10   pull it down in front of you there if you can reach 
it.

           11      A.    I can't reach it.  I'll just sit up closer

           12   to it.

           13      Q.    All right.  Now, you know how you came in

           14   contact, did you contact him or did he contact you?

           15      A.    He contacted me.

           16      Q.    All right.  And did you go see him or just

           17   talk to him by phone?

           18      A.    I talked to him on the phone and then we met

           19   up at McDonald's.

           20      Q.    Okay.  And did he inquire of you as to

           21   whether or not you might find him a weapon, a gun?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Would you tell the Ladies and Gentlemen of

           24   the Jury what you remember him asking you?

           25      A.    Well, we was in his truck and he asked me
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            1   did I have a gun that he could buy.  And I said, what

            2   you need with a gun?  He said, he want to do 
something,

            3   you know.  I told him I ain't have no gun.  I told him 



I

            4   didn't know he was like that.  And then he said it's a

            5   lot of things that you don't know about me.

            6      Q.    Do you know if that conversation occurred

            7   before midnight or after midnight?

            8      A.    It was before midnight.

            9      Q.    Okay.  All right.

           10               MR. SMITH:  That's all the questions I 
have.

           11               THE COURT:  Cross-examination.

           12                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           13   BY MR. FEENEY:

           14      Q.    All right.  Did I understand your name is

           15   Willie Casey?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Okay.

           18               THE COURT:  Willie.  Willie with a W.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Willie T. Casey?

           21      A.    Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Are you the same Willie T. Casey that

           23   spent time TDOC for strong armed rape?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Okay.  And your current crime is?
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            1      A.    Armed robbery.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.  Nothing further.

            3               THE COURT:  Anything else?

            4               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of head.)

            5               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.

            6               (Witness Excused.)

            7               THE COURT:  Are we through with this

            8   witness?

            9               MR. SMITH:  Yes, Your Honor.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           11               THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you,

           12   Gentlemen.  Call your next.

           13               MR. SMITH:  I've got a witness that's

           14   supposed to be here, Mr. Livingston and see if he's

           15   here.

           16               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, we have several

           17   witnesses we informed to be here at 10:00 o'clock.

           18   We're moving a little faster than we anticipated this

           19   morning.  So they won't be here for about 10 to 15

           20   minutes.

           21               THE COURT:  It's a little early to take 
our

           22   break, but I guess we have no choice.  So 15-minutes.

           23   I'm sure you've got goodies.  Follow the instructions 
I



           24   gave you and we'll call for you in 15-minutes.

           25
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            1               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

            2   courtroom at 9:47 a.m. till 10:08 a.m.; after which, 
the

            3   following proceedings were had.)

            4               MR. SMITH:  State will call Randy

            5   Livingston.

            6               RANDY LIVINGSTON, after being duly sworn,

            7   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            8                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            9   BY MR. SMITH:

           10      Q.    Please state your name for the Ladies and

           11   Gentlemen of the Jury.

           12      A.    Randy Livingston.

           13      Q.    Mr. Livingston, where do you live and

           14   reside?

           15      A.    I live at 366 Sommer Loop in Olivet a

           16   community in Savannah.

           17      Q.    Is that in Hardin County?

           18      A.    It is.

           19      Q.    Are you engaged as a sole proprietor or in



           20   some form of business formation of a jewelry business?

           21      A.    I own Livingston Jewelry downtown.

           22               THE COURT:  Podium, please.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, this business would you

           25   tell us generally is it a general inventory of jewelry
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            1   or do you do repair work or what all do you offer as a

            2   service there?

            3      A.    We sale diamond and gold jewelry mainly.  We

            4   do repairs, watch batteries.  You know, anything 
within

            5   the jewelry industry.

            6      Q.    Do you occasionally buy jewelry?

            7      A.    We do.  From time to time we do.

            8      Q.    Okay.  I will ask you do you recall March

            9   10, 2013 seeing Mr. Knight in your place of business?

           10      A.    I believe it was March 9th on a Saturday

           11   2013.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Now, do you remember -- strike that.

           13               Let me hand this to the witness, please.

           14   I've handed you a plastic bag.  Can you tell us right

           15   now without opening what you see in that bag?

           16      A.    Six lady rings and a white gold nugget watch



           17   bracelet.  One lady's ring is white gold the other one

           18   is yellow and the nugget watch bracelet is white gold.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, I want to hand you what appears

           20   to be a photograph.  Tell me know if you recognize 
that.

           21      A.    Same jewelry that's in the bag here.

           22      Q.    Okay.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Mark that, please, exhibit 
next

           24   number.

           25               THE COURT:  Which?
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            1               MR. SMITH:  All of them together.  The

            2   photographs.

            3               THE COURT:  All right.  That will be 
Exhibit

            4   12.

            5               (Exhibit No. 12 marked and entered.)

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, would you now open the

            7   bag, please.  The plastic bag that I originally handed

            8   to you.

            9      A.    (Witness complying.)

           10      Q.    Okay.  Now, would you again please count

           11   those items that's in the bag?



           12      A.    (Witness complying.)  Six rings and one

           13   nugget watch bracelet.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Now, how did you gain possession of

           15   that group of jewelry?

           16      A.    Mr. Knight came in the store wanting to sell

           17   the jewelry for the gold value in it.  And I bought it

           18   for the gold value in it.

           19      Q.    Those items of jewelry are they basically

           20   considered lady or female type jewelry?

           21      A.    They are.  They're lady's rings.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you agree at some point in

           23   time on March 9th to purchase that jewelry?

           24      A.    I did.

           25      Q.    And do you recall what the final negotiated
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            1   price was?

            2      A.    $510.

            3      Q.    Okay.  $510.  And did you pay Mr. Knight?

            4      A.    I did in cash.

            5      Q.    In cash?

            6      A.    I did.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Now, that was on Saturday is what you

            8   said?



            9      A.    It was.  It was Saturday.

           10      Q.    All right.  Now, how long did that remain in

           11   your inventory, those items?

           12      A.    Three or four days I would think.  Maybe

           13   until the first of the next week.  Tuesday to 
Wednesday

           14   of the next week.

           15      Q.    Okay.  At some point in time after you

           16   acquired those items of lady's jewelry from Mr. Knight

           17   did you learn of Ms. Alexander's death?

           18      A.    I did.  I heard about it.

           19      Q.    Did you know her?

           20      A.    She had been in the store.  She wasn't a

           21   regular customer, but I did know her.  She would come

           22   in, you know from time to time.

           23      Q.    Were you aware of the relationship between

           24   Ms. Alexander and Mr. Knight?

           25      A.    I knew that Mr. Knight was her son.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, you said you learned of her

            2   death?

            3      A.    I did.

            4      Q.    All right.  Now, after you learned of that

            5   did you take any action that relate to your jewelry 



that

            6   you had purchased from Mr. Knight?

            7      A.    I actually called the investigators after I

            8   heard of the arrest and told them that -- of the

            9   transaction and I have the jewelry.  I called myself.

           10      Q.    Okay.  I have handed you a document.  Would

           11   you tell us if you recognize that document?

           12      A.    I do.

           13      Q.    And what is on that document itself?

           14      A.    It's listing the items that I called that I

           15   bought from Mr. Knight and told the officers that I 
had

           16   in my possession.  And they filled that out when I

           17   showed it to them and inventory -- they filled that 
out

           18   in front of me.

           19      Q.    Okay.  So you watched them fill it out?

           20      A.    I did.

           21      Q.    Okay.  And is that what we might call a

           22   receipt of property?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  And does it accurately reflect what

           25   you purchased for $510?
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            1      A.    It does.

            2      Q.    Okay.

            3               MR. SMITH:  I'd like to mark that as 
exhibit

            4   next, please.

            5               THE COURT:  It will be Exhibit 13.

            6               (Exhibit No. 13 marked and entered.)

            7      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, Mr. Livingston, if you

            8   would put the jewelry back in the little plastic bag.

            9      A.    (Witness complying.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we would actually

           11   now offer exhibit next number the jewelry itself in 
the

           12   plastic bag.

           13               THE COURT:  Exhibit 14.

           14               (Exhibit No. 14 marked and entered.)

           15               MR. SMITH:  Pass the witness, Your Honor.

           16               THE COURT:  Cross.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           18                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           19   BY MR. FEENEY:

           20      Q.    Good morning, Mr. Livingston.

           21      A.    Good morning.

           22      Q.    I'm Ryan Feeney.  I have a few questions.

           23   You say that you knew Ms. Alexander.

           24      A.    I did.



           25      Q.    Okay.  How long had you known her?
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            1      A.    She had been coming in the store probably 10

            2   or 15 years off and on.  You know, she wasn't a 
regular,

            3   but I knew who she was when she would come in.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So good customer?

            5      A.    She didn't buy a lot.  I mean, I casually

            6   know her.  She would come in for repairs or something

            7   like that.  But I knew her.  I did know her.

            8      Q.    I understand.  How did you know that Chris

            9   was her son?

           10      A.    He had been in there several years ago with

           11   her and you know she would speak that was her son.  I

           12   knew that was her son.

           13      Q.    Okay.  So made sense to you that he would

           14   come to you selling jewelry?

           15      A.    Well, not really.  There is a lot of places

           16   you can sell jewelry.  They have pawn shops.  A lot of

           17   places buy the scrap gold.

           18      Q.    Sure.  Are you the best place to go?

           19      A.    I have no idea.  I don't know if I offer the

           20   best price.  We don't buy that much.

           21      Q.    How do you figure out how much it's worth?



           22      A.    Okay.  There is refinery.  You send gold

           23   through it.  Gold refinery.  They separate the alloys

           24   from the gold.  They give you the amount of money for

           25   the gold the actual gold value.
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            1               Fourteen carat gold is like fifty-eight 
and

            2   one-half percent gold.  There is a chart that they 
give

            3   me for how much I need to pay.

            4      Q.    So basically you put them on a scale --

            5      A.    Put them on the scale and weigh them to get

            6   the weight.  Yes.

            7      Q.    Right.  Look at the carat and then you

            8   figure out how much to pay?

            9      A.    Exactly.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So no part of that $510 was for any

           11   diamonds or jewels or anything like that?

           12      A.    No, because they had -- the stones were

           13   missing already out of the rings.

           14      Q.    All right.

           15      A.    The diamonds and the other are tiny.  You

           16   don't even pay for those because their minimal.  So

           17   that's why.



           18      Q.    I don't know if this is a fair term, but

           19   would you call it junk jewelry?

           20      A.    It's called scrap gold.  I mean, it's kind

           21   of a lose term.  How could gold be scrap.  But it's

           22   turned into refinery for (indiscernible) --

           23      Q.    Sure.  There is value in it?

           24      A.    There is value.

           25      Q.    But it's not the kind of ring or watch or
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            1   bracelet that you would turn around and put on your

            2   shelf and offer for sale to your customers?

            3      A.    No, I don't sale used jewelry.  Just new

            4   jewelry.

            5      Q.    Okay.  If you saw that stuff brand new you

            6   wouldn't put it on your shelf and say here somebody 
buy

            7   this, right?

            8      A.    I don't buy anything for resale.  Only new

            9   items.

           10      Q.    All right.  So Christopher came in and he

           11   said I've got some of my mom's jewelry here I need to

           12   sell it?

           13      A.    He didn't say that.



           14      Q.    What did he say?

           15      A.    He just said I have some scrap gold I would

           16   like to sell.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, this was a long time ago, right?

           18      A.    Yeah.

           19      Q.    How many customers do you think you've see

           20   in a week?

           21      A.    Fifty to seventy-five maybe.  I don't know.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Seventy-five times fifty-two that's

           23   3500.  Okay.  Times two is 7000 if my math is good.  
How

           24   can you remember that well what some guy said to you 
two

           25   years ago?
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            1      A.    I have a good memory.

            2      Q.    That good?

            3      A.    I mean, when something like this occurs I

            4   think it sticks in your mind.  You repeat it over and

            5   over after something like that happens.

            6      Q.    Maybe.  But when you're selling him or when

            7   you're buying the gold you had no idea that anything

            8   wrong was going on, right?

            9      A.    No.  I mean, I don't know anything wrong on



           10   anybody that sales me any gold.  I have no idea.

           11      Q.    Sure.  So when you say you remember this

           12   because it's a special event at the time it was

           13   happening there was nothing special going on.

           14      A.    No.

           15      Q.    So all that happened was after the fact?

           16      A.    Right.

           17      Q.    You contacted the cops?

           18      A.    Uh-huh.

           19      Q.    Okay.  How long after the fact?  When was

           20   it?

           21      A.    Well, I think it was -- it was either Monday

           22   or Tuesday -- after I heard the arrest I think the 
next

           23   day after that I called.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Well --

           25      A.    Whatever day the arrest was I'm not sure.
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            1      Q.    I'm not sure.  This report was written out

            2   on the 13th.  Does that sound right?

            3      A.    That's the day that I called them and they

            4   came right down on that day.

            5      Q.    Okay.  In this report if it says 3/13 that's

            6   the day.



            7      A.    Right.

            8      Q.    That's the day you called?

            9      A.    Yeah.  They came down that day.

           10      Q.    Three days after Peggy Alexander died?

           11      A.    Uh-huh.

           12      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, Chris didn't try to

           13   hide his identify.

           14      A.    He didn't.  He didn't he have his license

           15   with him.  He wrote down his license number from 
memory,

           16   but I knew him anyway.

           17      Q.    Sure.  You trusted him enough, you had seen

           18   him enough, you had seen his mom.  This was not an

           19   unusual transaction.

           20      A.    Well, no I used to buy gold all the time.

           21   We would buy scrap gold all the time.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Peggy Alexander sold you scrap gold?

           23      A.    No.  Never.

           24      Q.    Okay.  How do you know she didn't send Chris

           25   to sell the scrap gold?
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            1      A.    He didn't say.

            2      Q.    Fair enough.



            3               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

            4               THE COURT:  Done?

            5               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of the head.)

            6               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.  You're

            7   free to go.  Thank you.

            8               (Witness Excused.)

            9               THE COURT:  Next.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Tonya Knight.

           11               TONYA KNIGHT, after being duly sworn,

           12   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           13                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           14   BY MR. SMITH:

           15      Q.    First of all let me ask you to scoot up and

           16   pull that mic close to you.  It will help amplify your

           17   voice for everyone in here.  You need to speak up as

           18   best you can.

           19      A.    Okay.

           20      Q.    Tell us your full name.

           21      A.    Tonya Nicole Knight.

           22      Q.    And where do you presently live?

           23      A.    Dyersburg, Tennessee.

           24      Q.    And what is your age?

           25      A.    Twenty.
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            1      Q.    And what type of work -- excuse me, are you

            2   employed?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    What type of work do you do?

            5      A.    I'm a certified nurse assistant.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Now, let's -- let me ask you, were

            7   you at one married to Christopher Knight?

            8      A.    Yes, sir.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Can you tell the Ladies and Gentlemen

           10   of the Jury approximately when the two of you were

           11   married?

           12      A.    December 30, 2012.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Have you been living together prior

           14   to the date of your marriage?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    And what were you physically living prior to

           17   the date of your marriage?

           18      A.    At my mother's.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Did you later move-

           20      A.    I'm sorry.  Prior to the date of my

           21   marriage.

           22      Q.    Yeah.  You said December 30th.

           23      A.    Yes.  We lived on 70 Pickwick Street.

           24      Q.    Did anyone else occupy that home besides the



           25   two of you?
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            1      A.    His mother.

            2      Q.    Okay.  And approximately how long had you

            3   lived there before you were married on December 30th?

            4      A.    Approximately nine months.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now, when you lived there were you

            6   employed while living there at 70 Pickwick Street?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Where were you employed?

            9      A.    When I first lived there I was at Hardee's.

           10   Then I got my license and I worked in the nursing home

           11   there.

           12      Q.    What type license?

           13      A.    Certified nursing assistant.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And you worked where after you got

           15   your license, I didn't understand?

           16      A.    McNairy County Healthcare Center.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, was Mr. Knight working at the

           18   time of your marriage?

           19      A.    No.

           20      Q.    How long had it been, if you know, that he

           21   had not had a job?



           22      A.    From the day that we got married?

           23      Q.    Yeah.

           24      A.    Two or three weeks.

           25      Q.    Okay.  So he had been unemployed for
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            1   approximately two or three weeks before you got 
married

            2   or longer, unemployed is what I'm asking?

            3      A.    Unemployed, yes.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Where had he worked?

            5      A.    American Food Service.

            6      Q.    Okay.  And were you the sole bread winner

            7   after he was no longer employed at American Health 
(sic)

            8   Service?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Now, how did you handle your money?

           11   Did you have a bank account or did you just cash 
checks?

           12   How did you handle the money that you were earning at

           13   the time?

           14      A.    In my bank account.

           15      Q.    Okay.  And where was that account?  What

           16   bank or institution was that money?

           17      A.    Hardin County Bank.



           18      Q.    All right.  And how did you physically pay

           19   bills?

           20      A.    Out of the bank account.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, did Mr. Knight withdraw money

           22   from your account?

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Objection as to relevance,

           24   time, you know, something related to this case.

           25               MR. SMITH:  I'll re-ask the question.
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            1               THE COURT:  All right.  Go ahead.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  After he was no longer

            3   employed did he write checks on that account or 
withdraw

            4   money on that account?

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    Mr. Knight?

            7      A.    Yes.

            8      Q.    Were you aware that he was doing that?

            9      A.    Sometimes.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Was there any particular reason or

           11   did he tell you I'm going to take $50 out or write a

           12   check for this or that?

           13      A.    For some of the transactions.



           14      Q.    Okay.  But some of them you did not know

           15   about?

           16      A.    Correct.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, the layout of the home at 70

           18   Pickwick did you and he occupy a bedroom?

           19      A.    Yes, sir.

           20      Q.    And did his mother have an separate bedroom?

           21      A.    Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    And where was it in location to the bedroom

           23   occupied by you and your husband?

           24      A.    They were side by side.

           25      Q.    Side by side.
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Now, as to the -- let me strike that.

            3               What was your work schedule in or around 
the

            4   time of her death?

            5      A.    I was working 12 hour shifts.  Probably four

            6   or five days week if not more.

            7      Q.    When to when?

            8      A.    6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.

            9      Q.    Okay.  And did you have your own separate

           10   transportation to go to and from work?



           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Did Mr. Knight have a vehicle of any type?

           13      A.    Yes.

           14      Q.    Okay.  What type vehicle was it?

           15      A.    It was a Durango at that time.

           16      Q.    All right.  Now, the -- at one time through

           17   work were you able to acquire some T-shirts?

           18      A.    Yes.

           19      Q.    And tell the Ladies and Gentlemen of the

           20   Jury how you acquired some T-shirts and describe the

           21   T-shirts?

           22      A.    They were several different types of

           23   T-shirts.  They were -- our facility went for Relay 
for

           24   Life and they were some old T-shirts from previous 
years

           25   that they were just trying to get rid of and they give
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            1   me a box of them.

            2      Q.    And did you wear those on occasion?

            3      A.    On occasion.  They were different sizes.

            4      Q.    All right.  Who else wore them besides

            5   yourself?

            6      A.    Chris did.



            7      Q.    All right.  Ms. Alexander ever wear them?

            8      A.    No.

            9      Q.    That you're aware of?

           10      A.    That I'm aware of, correct.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, did Chris or you have any

           12   animals at 70 Pickwick Street in Savannah?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.

           14      Q.    Tell us what they were?

           15      A.    We had a pit bull and --

           16      Q.    Where was he housed?

           17      A.    Outside in the backyard most of the time.

           18      Q.    Was there a doghouse out there?

           19      A.    No.  It was a fenced in backyard.

           20      Q.    Was it fenced in?

           21      A.    Uh-huh.  Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Go ahead.  I didn't mean

           23   to stop you.

           24      A.    We had three or four other dogs, small dogs

           25   that were really just mixed breeds.
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            1      Q.    And where were they housed?

            2      A.    Inside.

            3      Q.    Inside the house?



            4      A.    Yes.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now, I want to basically propose, do

            6   you recall independently events that occurred at 70

            7   Pickwick Street on the late hours of March 9th or the

            8   early morning hours of March 10th of 2013?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Now, who was at the house that night,

           11   late Saturday night or early Sunday morning who was

           12   there at the home?

           13      A.    Me, Chris and his mother.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And did you and Chris go to bed

           15   together that night to go to bed to sleep or how did 
it

           16   happen?

           17      A.    At first we went into the bedroom together

           18   and then he had walked out to go -- he said he was 
going

           19   to go onto the carport and do -- work on something.  
And

           20   I remained in the bedroom to go to sleep.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Did anything or did Chris come back

           22   to you and alert you to any problem at the property?

           23      A.    Yes.

           24      Q.    Tell us what that was.

           25      A.    He come to the bedroom and told me that
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            1   there had been a prowler.  He had seen somebody on the

            2   carport and that he was going to call 911.

            3      Q.    All right.  And did he take any action

            4   himself another than call 911?  Did he do anything?

            5      A.    Not that I know of.  I was in the bedroom.

            6      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, did you learn of any

            7   determination by Chris as to who that prowler might 
have

            8   been or what he had asked the officer to do?

            9      A.    Chris had made a suggestion that it could

           10   have by his friend Josh Jackson coming to get a tire 
or

           11   something off of the carport.

           12      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, did anything else

           13   transpire other than him telling you on two occasions

           14   some statement about this prowler?  Anything else 
about

           15   the prowler?

           16      A.    About the prowler?

           17      Q.    Yes.

           18      A.    No.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, do you have any recollection

           20   time-wise as to approximately when you went to sleep

           21   that night?

           22      A.    Around 10:00 o'clock is when we went to the



           23   bedroom.

           24      Q.    All right.  You said we?

           25      A.    Yes.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you fall off to sleep fairly

            2   soon after that or not?  Did you watch TV?  What did 
you

            3   do?

            4      A.    Well, we had -- when we went to the bedroom

            5   we had engaged in sexual intercourse and we had turned

            6   the television up fairly loud for that.  And after 
that

            7   is when he left the room.  And I drifted off to sleep.

            8      Q.    Was the TV still on when you -- when he left

            9   the bedroom?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, after that did anything unusual

           12   get your attention after you were in the bed alone and

           13   he had left?

           14      A.    I was awoken by a scream.

           15      Q.    Okay.  And did Chris then come to you or say

           16   anything to you after you heard the scream?

           17      A.    Initially I went out to find out what was --

           18   where it come from, what was going on.  I went



           19   originally first to the front door, which was straight

           20   across from the bedroom to go to the carport to see if

           21   it was outside, if it was him or something outside.  
And

           22   I did not see anything.

           23               I then went to -- I went to the left, 
which

           24   I had go through the room that -- her bedroom door was

           25   to the left which I was going to go to the right to go
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            1   out to the back door to look in the backyard.  And 
when

            2   I went and I looked toward her bedroom door I seen 
that

            3   it was cracked open.  And when he seen me he shut the

            4   door and said that mother had fallen, to go on.

            5      Q.    To go on?

            6      A.    He got it.  He was taking care of it.  That

            7   I needed to go back to bed.

            8      Q.    Okay.  But he shut the door as you passed

            9   by?

           10      A.    Yes.

           11      Q.    Correct?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    And that was the door to his mother's



           14   bedroom?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    And told you in essence to go back to bed?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    Did you go back to bed?

           19      A.    I did after asking if I could help in any

           20   way.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, what do you recall was the next

           22   event that caused you to be awake after that event?

           23      A.    The next event was when he come to notify me

           24   about the prowler.

           25      Q.    Okay.  All right.  And do you know about
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            1   what time that was?

            2      A.    Approximately 1:00 o'clock.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Did you ever go back to sleep after

            4   hearing about the prowler?

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    Okay.  And did anything occur after learning

            7   of the prowler that awoke you?

            8      A.    No.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Now, so you remained in your bed

           10   after hearing about the prowler, I'm following you,



           11   until you got up maybe to prepare yourself to go to

           12   work?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.

           14      Q.    All right.  Now, tell us the steps that you

           15   went about in preparation of going to work.  I think 
you

           16   said you generally had to report in at what 6:00 a.m.?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    All right.  Just walk us through what you

           19   did to get ready to go to work?

           20      A.    When I walked out of the bedroom I seen

           21   Chris laying on the couch.  And he had had a crossbow 
or

           22   a bow and arrow one laying on his chest and one laying

           23   beside him.  And I went on proceed to -- I spoke with

           24   him for a minute and I went to go take a shower, which

           25   of course I had to go pass her bedroom door to go to 
the
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            1   shower and --

            2      Q.    Who are you talking about her?

            3      A.    His mother.

            4      Q.    Okay.

            5      A.    And I took a shower, just to get ready for



            6   work, got dressed and everything.  On the way back

            7   leaving the shower passing her room I noticed that 
there

            8   was a blue jacket, robe laying under her door.  And I

            9   went and I turned the light on that was in that middle

           10   room and he told me to turn it off.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, had you seen this robe before?

           12      A.    Yes.

           13      Q.    Had you seen it on Ms. Alexander?

           14      A.    Yes.  If it's the one that I believe it was.

           15      Q.    Ma'am?

           16      A.    If it's the one that I believed that it was,

           17   yes.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you pick it up or attempt to move

           19   it or anything at that time?

           20      A.    No, sir.

           21      Q.    Was he actually physically near his mother's

           22   door when you turned the light on?

           23      A.    No.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Where was Chris when you turned the

           25   light on?
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            1      A.    He was in the area of the living room and

            2   the bedroom door.



            3      Q.    Okay.  Could he see you from his standpoint

            4   of where he was?

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    And did he make any comment about the robe?

            7      A.    No, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Apparently you did turn the light

            9   off?

           10      A.    Yes.

           11      Q.    Is that right?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    Now, anything unusual about the robe other

           14   than it was pushed up against her door?

           15      A.    No, sir.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Now, apparently from there you went

           17   and got dressed; is that correct?

           18      A.    Yes.

           19      Q.    Okay.  And were you at work on time?

           20      A.    Yes.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, during the day of March 10th

           22   while working did you receive a phone call from your

           23   husband?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Can you give the Jury the best idea
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            1   as to when you actually talked to him?

            2      A.    The first time I actually talked to him was

            3   approximately 12:27.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And what did he advise you or tell

            5   you on that telephone call?

            6      A.    He told me that you need to come home

            7   immediately something bad has happened.

            8      Q.    Okay.  He just said something bad had

            9   happened?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Then did you proceed to clock out?

           12      A.    Yes.

           13      Q.    Or leave your work station?

           14      A.    Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    And did you go home?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Now, describe the situation when you arrived

           18   at 70 Pickwick Street here in Savannah.

           19      A.    As soon as I turned down Pickwick Street it

           20   was full of police cars.  And I couldn't even make it 
to

           21   my home.  I stopped on the side of the road as close 
as

           22   I could get to the house.

           23               I seen that it was blocked already roped 



off

           24   with yellow crossing tape and everything and I seen 
the

           25   police standing in the driveway and my husband 
standing
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            1   there also.

            2      Q.    Now, were you able to talk to your husband?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And if you recall could you tell us

            5   what the substance of the conversation was with Mr.

            6   Knight, your husband?

            7      A.    I simply asked what's going on.  And he told

            8   me -- he pointed in the direction of some of the

            9   officers and said ask them.  I don't know.  Ask them.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So basically he did not initially

           11   tell you anything?

           12      A.    Not at that point.

           13      Q.    All right.  Later did he further elaborate

           14   to you?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    What did he say?

           17      A.    He said that it seems as if someone must

           18   have broke into the house and hit her in the head.



           19      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, had he told you that

           20   he had been requested to remain outside the house too

           21   while the officers were doing their investigation?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Now, did he leave the home area, the

           24   driveway area of the house at any time that you were

           25   there?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.

            2      Q.    All right.  Where did he go?

            3      A.    We walked across the -- directly across the

            4   street to the neighbors.

            5      Q.    Do you know who those neighbors were?

            6      A.    I'm not for sure what their names was.  No,

            7   sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  And the two of you went there?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    And what happened when you arrived at the

           11   neighbor's house?

           12      A.    We sat on the porch and his friend, Ruben

           13   was there, we just talked for a minute and then later 
he

           14   asked --

           15      Q.    Whose asking?



           16      A.    Chris, he asked the neighbor that lived

           17   there, the man, if he could have something to drink.

           18   And he brought out a glass of Hi-C or orange Kool-Aid 
or

           19   something.  And he took a sip of it and later poured 
it

           20   on his hands and washed them off.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Was that there on the porch when he

           22   poured the drink on his hands?

           23      A.    It was around the porch, yes, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  And you saw that?

           25      A.    Yes, sir.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Did he tell you why he poured this

            2   drink on his hands?

            3      A.    He said I cannot stand to have my mother's

            4   blood on my hands any longer.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Had you been present when any of the

            6   officers on the scene had talked to him about leaving

            7   the property?

            8      A.    Referring to as if he could leave the

            9   property?

           10      Q.    Yes.

           11      A.    Yes, we did ask them that.



           12      Q.    Okay.  Now, did he tell you whether or not

           13   they had instructed him not to wash his hands?

           14      A.    Yes.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Were you there when they told him

           16   that?

           17      A.    I did hear then advise him not to wash his

           18   hands.

           19      Q.    Okay.  And approximately from the time they

           20   told him not to wash his hands, approximately how much

           21   time had elapsed between then and the time he went to

           22   the neighbor's house and did wash his hands with some

           23   form of a drink?

           24      A.    I would say approximately 15 to 30 minutes.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Do you know whether or not Ms.
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            1   Alexander or Chris had any type of gas containers that

            2   they kept on the property to either at the carport or

            3   around the house or anything of that nature?

            4      A.    Gas container, yes, sir.

            5      Q.    All right.  Where had you seen the gas

            6   container or containers?

            7      A.    The last time I had seen the gas container

            8   was on the carport.



            9      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, I believe, you

           10   yourself, ultimately you were arrested maybe the next

           11   day yourself?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    And charges were placed against you; is that

           14   correct?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    Now, did you -- how did you -- how were you

           17   transported from where to the jail?  Where were you 
when

           18   they -- the officers got you and took you to jail?

           19      A.    It wasn't the police station, but the -- I'm

           20   not sure what that building is called.  But it's at 
the

           21   sheriff department or something.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Where were you when they picked you

           23   up?

           24      A.    There where they took us.  In the building

           25   where they took our statement.
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            1      Q.    I know, but were you at home or at some

            2   location, a motel or something?

            3      A.    We were at a sheriff department or something

            4   here in town where they had took us to question us.



            5      Q.    Okay.  Was that the same day of her death or

            6   was it the following day?

            7      A.    That was the following day on Monday.

            8      Q.    Okay.  So you were transported to there to

            9   the jail or the sheriff office, some law enforcement

           10   building and they had been questioning you; is that

           11   correct?

           12      A.    Yes.

           13      Q.    Now, at that time did you see or have some

           14   contact with Chris?  Did you see him at any time 
during

           15   that period of time where you were being questioned?

           16      A.    We were -- after we entered the building and

           17   we was taken in separate rooms, no I did not see him.

           18      Q.    Okay.  You never saw him to speak to him

           19   later after you were segregated or being may be sent 
to

           20   a holding cell or anything you never saw him again?

           21      A.    Yes.

           22      Q.    You did see him?

           23      A.    I did see him again, yes.

           24      Q.    All right.  Was there any exchange,

           25   discussion, talk, did he say anything to you?
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            1      A.    When I entered the -- when I entered the

            2   jail and he was standing at the booking desk that's 
when

            3   he said don't worry about this baby, we're going to 
get

            4   us a lawyer.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Did he tell you to cooperate or not

            6   say anything or did he even comment about it?

            7      A.    That's what he said.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, when -- you are now

            9   divorced from him; is that correct?

           10      A.    No.

           11      Q.    You're not divorced yet?

           12      A.    It is filed.

           13      Q.    It's filed?

           14      A.    Yes sir.

           15      Q.    Okay.  When did you file it?

           16      A.    In February of 2014.

           17      Q.    Okay.  And have you had any Court

           18   proceedings or anything at all in conjunction with the

           19   divorce?

           20      A.    No, sir.

           21      Q.    What were your grounds -- maybe --

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.  I 
don't

           23   see the relevance.  Grounds for the divorce.



           24               THE COURT:  Sustained.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Do you know when it's coming
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            1   up?

            2      A.    The divorce hearing?

            3      Q.    Yes, ma'am.

            4      A.    It was supposed to be set for this Wednesday

            5   the 15th.

            6      Q.    Okay.

            7               MR. SMITH:  Can I have a moment to 
consult?

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Did Chris own this pit bull

            9   about the time y'all started living together there at

           10   Pickwick Street address or did he acquire it later?

           11      A.    He already had the pit bull when I moved in.

           12      Q.    Okay.  What was the general demeanor of that

           13   dog?

           14      A.    He was a friendly doing --

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.

           16   Relevance and maybe outside her opinion area.  I mean, 
a

           17   dog reacts differently to everybody.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Well, not necessarily.

           19               THE COURT:  Relevance.



           20               MR. SMITH:  Sir.

           21               THE COURT:  Relevance.

           22               MR. SMITH:  As to in the event that there

           23   was a third party on the premises that night trying to

           24   either steal gas or enter the home, what the dog --

           25   based on her prior knowledge of the dog what his
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            1   reaction would have been.

            2               THE COURT:  You can ask.

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Go ahead.

            4      A.    If someone would have entered the --

            5   anywhere where the dog could see the carport or 
anywhere

            6   that he did not know he would have started barking.

            7      Q.    All right.  I had asked you earlier and said

            8   you did have a or there was a container of gas -- type

            9   of container that you last saw on the carport.

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Do you know or can you tell us what the

           12   physical description of it look like?

           13      A.    It was just a regular red gas container like

           14   you used to fill with lawnmower gas or anything.

           15      Q.    Okay.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Thank you, ma'am.  Mr. Feeney



           17   may have some questions.

           18               THE COURT:  Cross-examination.

           19                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           20   BY MR. FEENEY:

           21      Q.    Good morning.

           22      A.    Good morning.

           23      Q.    How are you this morning?

           24      A.    I'm doing alright.  How are you?

           25      Q.    Good.  I notice you were walking a little
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            1   gingerly when you stepped out.  Are you feeling okay

            2   today?

            3      A.    Yes.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Any medical conditions we need to

            5   know about that might affect your testimony?

            6      A.    No, sir.

            7      Q.    Are you pregnant?

            8      A.    No, sir.

            9      Q.    Okay.  All right.  You are however engaged,

           10   right?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Still being married to Mr. Knight can

           13   you explain to me how that happens?



           14      A.    I filed a divorce well over a year ago.

           15      Q.    Okay.  All right.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, if I could pass

           17   these up.

           18               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we would have

           19   objection.  We would object to the picture as being

           20   irrelevant to the cause.

           21               THE COURT:  What's the relevance?

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, the relevance are

           23   her motivation to testify.  She wants to ditch her

           24   husband and marry somebody else that's motivation.

           25               MR. SMITH:  Motivation to testify.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely.

            2               THE COURT:  I'll let you go into it.  It's

            3   very marginal.  One can get a divorce in this day and

            4   age without a whole lot of problems.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Absolutely they can.

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Do you recognize

            7   those photos?

            8      A.    Yes.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Who is that in the photos?

           10      A.    That's my fiance' and myself.



           11      Q.    Okay.  Now, I notice your hair is a

           12   different color in there.

           13      A.    Yes.

           14      Q.    Did you change your hair for today's Court

           15   or did you get it done sometime before?

           16      A.    No, my hair I died my hair previously.

           17      Q.    Okay.  How long ago?

           18      A.    February.

           19      Q.    All right.  Six months ago?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Four months ago.  Looking really well.  So

           22   this fellow in the picture, who is this?

           23               THE COURT:  Let's try to avoid comments.

           24   Just ask question.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Who is he?  The fellow in
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            1   the picture who is he?

            2      A.    My fiance'.

            3      Q.    Who is he?

            4      A.    Christopher Hammond.

            5      Q.    Christopher Hammond.  When did you meet Mr.

            6   Hammond?

            7      A.    I met him in August of last year.



            8      Q.    August of last year.  Okay.  How long -- you

            9   just met him August of last year?

           10      A.    Yes.

           11      Q.    When did you get engaged?

           12      A.    February.

           13      Q.    Of this year?

           14      A.    Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Could wait to be divorced?

           16      A.    Didn't know when it was going to happen.

           17      Q.    Okay.  What's the rush?

           18      A.    (No audible response.)

           19      Q.    Now, let me ask-- there is no rush?

           20      A.    Not really.

           21      Q.    Okay.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Those pictures I'd like those

           23   admitted as the next numbered exhibits.

           24               THE COURT:  How many?

           25               MR. FEENEY:  There are three of them.
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            1      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  I didn't actually have you

            2   identify all of them.  The next picture, I probably

            3   should do that.  The next picture is?

            4      A.    Is me and my fiance'.



            5      Q.    Right.  Next picture.

            6      A.    That is the day that we got engaged.

            7      Q.    Okay.  You posted those all on your Facebook

            8   page?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    That you and he have together?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Just proclaiming to all the world that

           13   you're no longer married to Christopher and you're 
going

           14   to marry this guy?

           15      A.    Yes.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  Now, has Christopher

           17   done anything to you while he's been in jail that 
makes

           18   you want to divorce him?

           19      A.    The realization of --

           20      Q.    Let me ask the question again.  Has Chris

           21   done anything to you while he's been in jail that made

           22   you want to divorce him?

           23      A.    No.

           24      Q.    You didn't want to divorce him the day he

           25   was arrested, did you?
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            1      A.    No, sir.

            2      Q.    Okay.  And the day they arrested you too?

            3      A.    Correct.

            4      Q.    Okay.  You talked about Chris being out of

            5   work.  Now, the reason that he was out of work is he

            6   fell asleep at work, right?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    The reason he fell asleep at work is because

            9   he was staying up nights taking care of you after your

           10   miscarriage?

           11      A.    That's correct.

           12      Q.    Okay.  So when we talk about Chris being out

           13   of work we're not trying to say that this guy is a

           14   freeloader, are we?

           15      A.    No, sir.

           16      Q.    He was a hardworking good man, right?

           17   That's why you married him?

           18      A.    Yes, sir.

           19      Q.    Okay.

           20               THE COURT:  You never did move them in as 
an

           21   exhibit.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, sir.

           23               THE COURT:  That will be Collective 
Exhibit

           24   15, which is the three photos.



           25
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            1               (Collective Exhibit No. 15 was marked and

            2   entered.)

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So you got arrested,

            4   right and you went to jail just like Christopher, 
right?

            5      A.    (Nodding of the head.)

            6      Q.    Okay.  How long did you stay in jail before

            7   you got out?

            8      A.    Ten months and ten days.

            9      Q.    A month?

           10      A.    Ten months and ten days.

           11      Q.    Ten months and ten days.  That's a long,

           12   long time, isn't it?

           13      A.    Yes.

           14      Q.    Have you ever been to jail before?

           15      A.    No, sir.

           16      Q.    Was it horrible?

           17               MR. SMITH:  Objection.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  It goes to motivation, Judge.

           19               THE COURT:  He can ask.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  It was horrible, wasn't it?



           21   The food is terrible.  The company is terrible.

           22               MR. SMITH:  He's testifying now.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  This is cross-examination.

           24               THE COURT:  Yeah, let's ask one question 
at

           25   a time.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  All right.  Please, we'll

            3   go through as fast as we can.  It was terrible, wasn't

            4   it?

            5      A.    I wouldn't say terrible.

            6      Q.    You wouldn't say being in jail was terrible?

            7      A.    It was not wonderful.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Food was good, was it?

            9      A.    Not necessarily.

           10      Q.    Terrible, isn't it?

           11      A.    Not necessarily.

           12      Q.    The bedding -- how thick was your mattress?

           13   About an inch thick?

           14      A.    Five or six maybe.

           15      Q.    Maybe.  Terrible.  Hard, lumpy, right?

           16   Nothing like you've ever experienced before?

           17      A.    Correct.



           18      Q.    Right.  Well, now that you're out of there

           19   it doesn't seem so bad, right?  Looking back I could 
do

           20   it again.  But when you were there you would do 
anything

           21   to get out, wouldn't you?

           22      A.    Not that wasn't the truth.

           23      Q.    Not if it wasn't the truth.  And you know

           24   the truth, right?  You know who killed Peggy 
Alexander?

           25      A.    Not for fact.
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            1      Q.    Not for fact.  But you're willing to say

            2   that your husband did it.  Please answer the question.

            3      A.    I say that due to the information in the

            4   file that I read.

            5      Q.    What file?

            6      A.    The case file.

            7      Q.    The case file that the State gave you?

            8      A.    Yes, sir.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Did you tell actually in a sworn

           10   statement previous to this that you made the decision 
to

           11   testify against your husband after reading the file 
that



           12   your lawyer gave to you?

           13      A.    Repeat that, please.

           14      Q.    Didn't you testify in a sworn statement

           15   previous to this day that the reason you chose to

           16   testify against Chris, where you had not thought he 
had

           17   anything to do with it before, the reason you chose to

           18   change your mind because you read a file given to you 
by

           19   your lawyer?

           20               MR. SMITH:  Objection to the form of the

           21   question.

           22               THE COURT:  He can answer.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  All right.  Isn't that

           24   true?

           25      A.    Yes, sir.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  So you've been in jail.  I believe

            2   the first thing you told the officers when you went in

            3   is that you remember Chris getting up, about the 
prowler

            4   call, you remember the dog barking, you remember all 
of

            5   that.  That's what you first tell the officers the 
very

            6   first day they talked to you, right?



            7      A.    Yes.

            8      Q.    Okay.  You didn't say anything about a

            9   scream, right?

           10      A.    Correct.

           11      Q.    You didn't say anything about a blue robe,

           12   right?  You didn't say anything about being suspicious

           13   at all, correct?

           14      A.    Correct.

           15      Q.    You did tell the officers though that Chris

           16   does his mother's banking, makes her deposits, right?

           17      A.    Some of the time, yes, sir.

           18      Q.    You did tell them that she left her debit

           19   card out for him the night before she was killed, 
right?

           20      A.    I might have.

           21      Q.    You mean, you might have told them or you

           22   told them she might have?

           23      A.    I told them that it might have been there.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Well, either you saw it or you

           25   didn't.  Can you be any more certain than that?

                                                                      
394

            1      A.    No, sir.  I cannot be any more certain.

            2      Q.    Okay.  But you're absolutely certain that



            3   ten months and ten days after you had been in jail the

            4   next time you got to talk to the cops that everything

            5   you said you're absolutely certain about all of that,

            6   right?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  You're absolutely certain that you

            9   heard a scream?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  What kind of scream?

           12      A.    Just --

           13      Q.    High pitched, low pitched?

           14      A.    A scream.  It wasn't really high pitched.

           15   It was --

           16      Q.    Okay.  Really high pitched scream.

           17               THE COURT:  No. No.  You need to listen to

           18   her.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.

           20               THE WITNESS:  It was not really high

           21   pitched.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Not really high pitched.

           23   So it was an average scream?

           24      A.    It was a loud deeper scream.  It did not

           25   have a high tone to it.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  So more like a man or more like a

            2   woman?

            3      A.    Hard to tell.

            4      Q.    Hard to tell.  So you didn't know who was

            5   screaming?

            6      A.    Correct.

            7      Q.    But you tell the Jury that you heard a

            8   scream hoping they will believe that it was Peggy?

            9               MR. SMITH:  Objection.

           10               THE COURT:  Sustained.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Why are you telling the

           12   Jury this?  Why?

           13      A.    I'm telling them what I know.

           14      Q.    Why?  Why didn't you tell them what you knew

           15   the day you were arrested?  That would have made a lot

           16   more sense.

           17      A.    Yes, it would have.

           18      Q.    So why didn't you do it?

           19      A.    Because Chris had told me not to.

           20      Q.    Chris told you not to.  You just testified

           21   that Chris never told you what to say.  In fact, you

           22   mentioned it again in your interview right before you

           23   gave your sworn statement.  You said that Chris never

           24   told me what to say, didn't you?  In your oral 
interview



           25   with your lawyer present to Ronnie Faulkner.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, he's looking at a

            2   document --

            3               MR. FEENEY:  I am.

            4               MR. SMITH:  And I think she should be

            5   allowed to see if it's quoting her or her statement 
when

            6   he ask her about it.

            7               THE COURT:  Okay.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  I can ask her first if she

            9   remembers though.

           10               THE COURT:  All right.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Do you remember that?

           12      A.    Do I remember saying what you're stating?

           13      Q.    Yes.  That he never told you what to say.

           14      A.    No, I do not remember stating that.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Now, I'm going to pass you up

           16   something.  This is in evidence.  These are notes that

           17   were given to me by the officer who took your 
statement.

           18      A.    Okay.

           19      Q.    So I'm going to have you read them and see

           20   if you disagree with the way the officer characterized



           21   it.  I have put in brackets it's at the bottom 
paragraph

           22   on Page 2.

           23      A.    (Witness reading.)

           24      Q.    Do you see where I'm talking about, Tonya?

           25      A.    Yes, I'm reading it.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  It says there, does it not, that

            2   Chris never told me what to say?

            3      A.    He never told me what to --

            4      Q.    Please answer my question then you can

            5   explain.  Does it say there he never told me what to

            6   say?

            7      A.    Yes.  That is what it says on this paper.

            8               THE COURT:  All right.  Now, if you wish 
to

            9   make explanation you can do so.

           10               THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Thank you.  He never

           11   told me what to say, but he said not to say something.

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Along with, it's

           13   okay baby, we're going to get ourselves a lawyer, 
right?

           14      A.    That's what he said.

           15      Q.    Right.  And then you got yourself a lawyer,



           16   right?

           17      A.    Yes.

           18      Q.    Then he handed you a file.  And then after

           19   ten months and ten days you decided it was time to go

           20   home?

           21      A.    No, sir.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Can you give me any other explanation

           23   or forget me, can you give them any other explanation 
as

           24   to why you tell this story ten months and ten days

           25   later?
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            1      A.    Because I did not know the fact --

            2      Q.    Right.

            3      A.    -- until I had seen the file, the case file.

            4      Q.    The same case file we are seeing?

            5      A.    The original case file and that was what was

            6   placed in front of me.  Then I read every page of it 
and

            7   I seen the lies and I seen what he said in everything

            8   and that is why.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Have you been shown other documents?

           10               THE COURT:  Eh eh.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  I'm so sorry, Judge.  I'm



           12   moving too fast and I apologize.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Let her finish her response.

           14               MR. FEENEY:  I got it.

           15      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  You saw the lies and?

           16      A.    I saw how he was in one statement said one

           17   thing, in one statement was another thing and --

           18      Q.    Oh, you -- are you done?

           19      A.    No, sir.

           20      Q.    Go ahead.

           21      A.    And I just -- I seen the facts that they had

           22   on him.

           23      Q.    What else?

           24      A.    That's how I -- that's when I made the

           25   decision.
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            1      Q.    The facts on him did they show you the DNA

            2   profile from the shirt?

            3      A.    The DNA profile?

            4      Q.    Right.

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Did you see where it excluded him,

            7   but maybe you're still possible?  Did you see that?  
Is

            8   that part of the State's file they showed you?



            9      A.    I know of that, yes.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Now, you drive a Denali, right?

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    State never searched your car, did they?

           13      A.    Not that I know of.

           14      Q.    No, they did not.  Can you explain to me why

           15   your car would be free from search?

           16      A.    No, I cannot.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, the real question is what are

           18   you getting for your testimony.  I see you're out of

           19   jail.  You've been out of jail.

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, your bond was originally

           22   $300,000, right?

           23      A.    Yes.

           24      Q.    And what -- how much did you have to pay to

           25   get out?
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            1      A.    It was reduced down to twenty-five thousand.

            2      Q.    Twenty-five thousand dollars.  On a murder

            3   charge.  So essentially instead of costing you -- what

            4   was your bond three hundred thousand, so instead of

            5   costing you $30,000 with a bondsman for a mere $2500 



now

            6   you get to hit the street, right?

            7      A.    Correct.

            8      Q.    Only from looking at their file and telling

            9   them what they wanted to hear, right?

           10               MR. SMITH:  Objection to telling them what

           11   they wanted to hear.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Oh, goodness.  It's cross.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Well, it's cross, but --

           14               THE COURT:  That's maybe an unfair

           15   characterization.  But I'm going to allow you to ask 
it.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, sir.

           17               THE COURT:  You can fully disclose what 
the

           18   agreement is if there is an agreement.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Right.

           20               THE COURT:  Characterizing with lay terms

           21   perhaps is not the best way.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Now, you tell me if this is

           23   wrong.  I've been told that based on what you testify

           24   today that you're either going to get a dismissal,

           25   complete wipe clean or an aiding and abetting, which 
is
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            1   an E felony.  Is that your understanding?

            2      A.    Yes.

            3      Q.    So either you get to go home as if nothing

            4   happened or you get the lightest felony conviction 
under

            5   the law, right?

            6      A.    I'm sorry.  I misunderstood what you said.

            7   I don't know what you're saying about the whatever

            8   felony E.

            9      Q.    You don't understand any of that?

           10      A.    I don't know -- no, no one has said that to

           11   me.

           12      Q.    Sure.  You probably relied upon your lawyer

           13   who said if you tell them this you get to go home?

           14      A.    I was told if I told the truth that that's

           15   what I was supposed to do.

           16      Q.    Right.  Okay.  And the truth is I don't know

           17   nothing.  It's all him and by the way I just happen to

           18   see him standing over his mom the night it happened.

           19   Sorry, I forgot that.

           20               THE COURT:  Are you going to ask a 
question.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  That's your statement.

           23   That's the truth to you as you know it?

           24      A.    Could you reword that for me, please?



           25      Q.    Do you understand the question?
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            1      A.    Would you reword what you just asked?

            2      Q.    If you don't understand I'll certainly

            3   reword it.  But I'm not going to ask again just 
because

            4   you want it a different way.  So if you don't 
understand

            5   let me know I'll ask it again.

            6      A.    That's why I'm asking you to say it again,

            7   please.

            8      Q.    Okay.  You say you decided to tell them this

            9   because it's the truth, right?  And I'm asking you, 
your

           10   version of the truth includes you finding out that you

           11   don't have to go to jail.  That the truth is that if 
you

           12   tell them you don't know nothing, but you did happen 
in

           13   fact to see him doing something then you get to go 
home.

           14   That's your truth, right?  That's the truth as you 
know

           15   it.

           16      A.    No, sir.

           17      Q.    Okay.  So the truth would have been



           18   available to you the night that you were arrested,

           19   right?

           20      A.    Correct.

           21      Q.    It would have been available to you at any

           22   point during those ten months, correct?

           23      A.    Correct.

           24      Q.    And you're saying you didn't know any of

           25   this stuff that they told you.  Like, we don't have a
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            1   murder weapon.  Did you know that?

            2      A.    Correct.

            3      Q.    But they didn't find -- well, it may be in

            4   your car for all we know, right?  Who knows, right?  
Did

            5   you know the backs of your hands weren't tested by 
lab?

            6   They took swabs, but did you know they weren't tested?

            7      A.    All I know is they took the swabs on my

            8   hands.

            9      Q.    Sure.  Sure.  So no testing your hands, no

           10   testing of your car.  Oh, right.  Would it be 
convenient

           11   for you if Christopher were out of the picture and you

           12   just got to go off and do your own thing with your new

           13   man?  Wouldn't that be convenient for you?



           14      A.    Convenient.  Sure, but --

           15      Q.    Okay.  When you saw Christopher supposedly

           16   standing over his mother where was the blood?

           17      A.    I didn't see any.

           18      Q.    You didn't see any blood.  She's lying on

           19   her bed, she screams, you've gone out there, she's 
lying

           20   in the floor, but no blood?

           21      A.    Correct.

           22      Q.    The light was on, right?

           23      A.    I do not recall if the light was on or not.

           24      Q.    Do you recall making a statement where you

           25   said the light was on?  The same statement you looked 
at
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            1   before.  It's actually a cop statement of what you 
said.

            2      A.    It -- if I said it then that would be --

            3   this has also been a long time.  So if that's what I

            4   said then the light was probably on if that's what I

            5   said.

            6      Q.    Well, I'm reading here it says I'm sure the

            7   bedroom light was on in Peggy's home.  Do you dispute

            8   that?



            9      A.    I do not dispute that.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So he's standing over, the light is

           11   on.  Did you see any injuries while he's supposedly

           12   standing over his mom?

           13      A.    I did not get to see in the room, but for a

           14   couple of seconds because he closed the door as soon 
as

           15   he seen me.

           16      Q.    Right.  So that would have been at the point

           17   you called the cops, right?

           18      A.    If I would --

           19      Q.    You hear a scream --

           20               THE COURT:  Eh eh.  She was starting to

           21   answer.

           22               THE WITNESS:  If I would have thought that

           23   any such was going on at that point yes, I would have.

           24   But I believed my husband.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  And you didn't see
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            1   any blood then, right?

            2      A.    No, sir.

            3      Q.    No reason to call the cops she may not even

            4   be injured.  So you go back to bed?

            5      A.    Correct.



            6      Q.    Let's fast forward to the next morning.  Now

            7   you know in fact that mother is in fact dead and was

            8   beaten to death in this room.  The same room you say 
you

            9   saw your husband standing over here.  So even if she

           10   wasn't bloody then she's gotten bloody.

           11               Now, certainly it should have occurred to

           12   you at that point that that's what must have happened

           13   after I went back to back to bed and pretended like I

           14   didn't see anything, right?  You knew that day that

           15   Christopher must have done it, right?  That he must 
have

           16   finished the job after you went back to bed, right?

           17      A.    That day no, sir.

           18      Q.    Yes, that day.  How long did it take you to

           19   put those things together because just told me you

           20   didn't call the cops because you didn't know anything

           21   was wrong.  But the next day you knew something was

           22   wrong and there were lots of cops.  Why not tell them

           23   then?

           24      A.    Because he told me not say anything about

           25   her falling that night.
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            1      Q.    Oh, is that something new?  Where did you



            2   mention that previously?

            3      A.    There are statements where I have said that.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Do you have -- hang on just a moment.

            5   Okay.  I'm going to ask that this be passed up to you.

            6   Ms. Knight, I've handed you a copy of a statement that

            7   you gave after reading your lawyer's file.  Does that

            8   appear to be fair and accurate?

            9      A.    I'm still reading.  What part exactly are

           10   you wanting me to look over.

           11      Q.    Okay.  First thing I need to know if that's

           12   the statement because I need to know if I'm looking at

           13   the right document.  I believe that to be your sworn

           14   statement.  I think your electronic signature is at 
the

           15   back.  We've got other documents we can use, but I -- 
if

           16   that is fair and accurate I want to use that.

           17      A.    (Witness reading.)

           18      Q.    These are your words.  You either recognize

           19   them or you don't.

           20      A.    There is three pages.  I'm taking my time to

           21   read over to make sure that each word is what I said.

           22      Q.    Very good.

           23      A.    (Witness reading.)  Okay.  I'm through

           24   reading.  Yes, it's my statement.

           25      Q.    Okay.  I don't see anywhere in there a
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            1   statement that Chris told you not to say anything.  
Can

            2   you find one for me?

            3      A.    Right here.

            4      Q.    Read it out for me.

            5      A.    This says Chris said I found here like that

            6   and I asked him why he didn't call for help.  Chris 
said

            7   that he didn't want to tell me because they might give

            8   me a lie detector test.

            9      Q.    He didn't want to tell you is what you said?

           10      A.    Correct.

           11      Q.    He did not say to you don't tell anybody

           12   else, right?

           13      A.    Well --

           14      Q.    It's a yes or no question, Tonya.  Did he

           15   tell you that or didn't he?

           16      A.    He told me what I said in this statement.

           17      Q.    So the statement you made before to the Jury

           18   that the reason you didn't tell the cops is because

           19   Christopher told you not to, that statement is not 
true?

           20      A.    He told me not to tell them because they



           21   might -- that he did not want to tell me because they

           22   might give me a lie detector test.

           23      Q.    Oh, I understand that's what he told you.

           24   But what I'm getting at is whether or not you have any

           25   reason to be fearful of your husband because that's 
the
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            1   implication I got.  Going back to my previous 
question.

            2   When you told the Jury that the reason you didn't tell

            3   the cops was because he told you not to that was not

            4   true, was it?

            5      A.    That was true.  He told me not to tell them

            6   about her falling that night because they might give 
me

            7   a lie detector test.

            8      Q.    Fine.  Let me ask it another way, Tonya.

            9   Are you afraid of Christopher?  Is that what you're

           10   trying to say?

           11      A.    Are you asking previously or right now?

           12      Q.    At the time that you were holding onto this

           13   information, were you afraid of Christopher?

           14      A.    After I received the information, yes.

           15      Q.    After you got the file ten months and ten

           16   days after you were in jail, right?



           17      A.    I received it I believe I had been in there

           18   eight months when I received it.

           19      Q.    Fine.  Eight months afterwards.  I'm talking

           20   about the day this happened.  You're talking to 
officers

           21   all throughout the day.  You were interviewed by

           22   Investigator King, right?

           23      A.    Yes.

           24      Q.    That was the that -- that was the day Peggy

           25   Alexander died.  It was the 10th, right?
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            1      A.    Officer King and Faulkner interviewed me the

            2   next day on Monday.

            3      Q.    Okay.  They did not talk to you the day on

            4   the scene?

            5      A.    Oh, yes.  Yes, sir.

            6      Q.    They did?

            7      A.    They did talk to me that day also.

            8      Q.    Sure.  So you could have said Officer King I

            9   need to speak with you privately.  I saw something 
last

           10   night you need to know about and I'm scared.  You 
could

           11   have done that.



           12      A.    I could have.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Could have done it later on at the

           14   police station when he's not even around.  You're in

           15   separate rooms, you've got the entire police 
department

           16   there to protect you.  This would be the point to say

           17   listen, I saw something, but I was afraid to say

           18   something earlier because he was around, but now I can

           19   be frank with you.  Here is what I know.  You could 
have

           20   done that.

           21      A.    I could have.

           22      Q.    But you didn't?

           23      A.    Correct.

           24      Q.    Why not?

           25      A.    Because at that point I didn't have reason
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            1   to believe.

            2      Q.    Not because you were scared, but because you

            3   didn't have reason to believe?

            4      A.    Correct.

            5      Q.    Okay.  And standing over his mother after

            6   hearing her scream isn't reason to believe that he 
might

            7   have been involved in the murder?  I mean, if that was



            8   true anyway.

            9      A.    It would have been, but I just -- I believed

           10   him at that point.

           11      Q.    But you no longer believed him after

           12   speaking to your lawyer eight months later?

           13      A.    After reading the file and seeing consistent

           14   lie, seeing the facts that they have, other facts in

           15   that file.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Okay.  And after seeing that you

           17   decided to tell this outrageous story, right?

           18               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor --

           19               THE COURT:  Sustained.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  After you told your

           21   story you got to go home, right?  You got to go home.

           22      A.    Yes, I went home.

           23      Q.    And you're going to stay at home because you

           24   come to Court today and you've told them what you were

           25   supposed to say.
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            1      A.    I told them the truth of what I know.

            2      Q.    Why didn't you tell them the truth sooner if

            3   that's the truth, if there is value in truth and 
that's



            4   what brings your heart to justice why not give it 
sooner

            5   and save yourself eight months in jail?

            6      A.    Because I believed my husband until I seen

            7   the facts that officer and whoever investigated had

            8   gathered and realized and knew the facts of which they

            9   had.

           10      Q.    Well, the investigators finished their

           11   investigation about two days after Peggy Alexander's

           12   death.  What took you so long?

           13      A.    That's when I received the file.

           14      Q.    Isn't it true that you tried to wait it out

           15   because you knew that Christopher nor you had anything

           16   to do with Peggy Alexander's death?

           17      A.    That's right.

           18      Q.    You tried to stick it out.  You tried to

           19   wait for the justice system to do its job, for them to

           20   find out that there wasn't any connection between you 
or

           21   he to Peggy Alexander's death, right?  You waited for

           22   them to figure it out, right?

           23               THE COURT:  Is that a question?

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           25               MR. SMITH:  Which one is the question?
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            1               THE COURT:  You've asked about four or 
five.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.

            3               THE COURT:  Frame a question, let her

            4   answer.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  I would just say

            6   that I've asked several questions and she doesn't seem

            7   to have an answer to so I go into another one.

            8               THE COURT:  You didn't give her 
opportunity

            9   to answer.  We've plowed and replowed.  If you want to

           10   ask one more time do so.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  No.  I think I'm done with 
this

           12   one, Judge.  Thank you.

           13               THE COURT:  All right.  Done?

           14               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of the head.)

           15               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.  You 
may

           16   be excused.

           17               (Witness Excused.)

           18               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           19               MS. SMITH:  Lisa (sic) Hayes.

           20               LINDA HAYES, after being duly sworn,

           21   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           22                      DIRECT EXAMINATION



           23   BY MR. SMITH:

           24      Q.    Ma'am, would you please speak into the

           25   microphone.  Our acoustics aren't the best here in the
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            1   world and begin by telling us your name.

            2      A.    My name is Linda Hayes.

            3      Q.    Just a little bit louder.

            4      A.    Linda Hayes.

            5      Q.    Great.  Ms. Hayes, do you live here in

            6   Hardin County?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.  I do.

            8      Q.    Where do you live?

            9      A.    On Cumberland Street.

           10      Q.    During -- well, what has been your

           11   occupation or job outside of the home?

           12      A.    I work at Paris South Elementary.

           13      Q.    Do you still work there?

           14      A.    Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    And about how many years have you been

           16   there?

           17      A.    Since '94.  About 22 years.

           18      Q.    What is your actual job duties?

           19      A.    Secretary, bookkeeper.



           20      Q.    Okay.  Were you acquainted with Peggy

           21   Alexander as you worked there at the school?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Okay.  How did you meet her?

           24      A.    Outside of school is when I met her.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Now, tell the Jury, the Ladies and
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            1   Gentlemen of the Jury what do you mean by outside the

            2   school?

            3      A.    At a football game.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And so you became acquainted with her

            5   at a football game?

            6      A.    Yes, sir.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you later learn or did she

            8   at some point in time also become an employee of the

            9   school?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Did you work with her or have any

           12   overlapping duties together with Ms. Alexander?

           13      A.    I spoke with her almost daily.

           14      Q.    Okay.  About school functions and

           15   activities?

           16      A.    We were friends.



           17      Q.    Okay.  Did you -- in addition to your school

           18   work and your connection based upon the school did you

           19   have a -- did you get together socially, go out to eat

           20   or go to the movie, or watch TV together?  Anything

           21   outside the school.

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Could you give us examples of that?

           24      A.    We went out to eat.  She -- I broke my leg

           25   one time and she got me to school every day because I
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            1   couldn't drive.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Did you ever have an occasion to see

            3   her wearing any jewelry or see any jewelry in her 
home?

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    Okay.  I'm going to hand you two exhibits.

            6   One is Exhibit 12 photograph followed by Exhibit 14.

            7   I'm going to ask you some questions.  All right.  
Let's

            8   begin with Exhibit 12 that being a photograph.  Do you

            9   see that?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    And what do you see in that photograph?

           12      A.    Rings and a watch.



           13      Q.    Do you recognize any of those pieces of

           14   jewelry?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    And do you know who at least at some point

           17   in time they belonged to?  Do you know who they 
belonged

           18   to?

           19      A.    They belonged to Peggy.

           20      Q.    Peggy?

           21      A.    Peggy Alexander.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you see her wear those?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Now, if you would look at the plastic

           25   bag Exhibit 14 I believe.  Would you look in there and
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            1   see what you see in that bag?

            2      A.    (Witness complying.)  It looks like the same

            3   that's in the picture.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So in your opinion Exhibit 12 and

            5   Exhibit 14 are the same pieces of jewelry?

            6      A.    Yes, sir.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, sorry.  He's

            8   leading the witness.  And I don't believe proper

            9   foundation --



           10               THE COURT:  In your opinion.  You can ask

           11   her if it's the same.

           12               MR. SMITH:  Right.  Okay.

           13      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  I think you've already

           14   testified that you saw this jewelry being worn by 
Peggy

           15   Alexander.  Did you say that, ma'am?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.  I did.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, what you're looking at are those

           18   the same jewelry pieces that you saw her wearing?

           19      A.    Well, not all of it.  But yes, some.

           20      Q.    All right.  Can you tell us what some you're

           21   referring to?

           22      A.    Well, it's hard to tell because the cuts are

           23   out of it.  I know I've seen two of these rings on her

           24   before.

           25      Q.    Two rings?
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            1      A.    Uh-huh.  These two.  I know one hundred

            2   percent sure of this.  These look familiar, but she 
had

            3   a lot of jewelry.  So they look familiar, but I 
wouldn't

            4   say one hundred percent all of it.  No, sir.



            5      Q.    Okay.  The question is would you circle the

            6   ones that you are -- you said were one hundred 
percent?

            7      A.    (Witness complying.)

            8      Q.    Okay.  Would you hold that up, the document,

            9   the photograph and point to the ones that you circled 
as

           10   being worn by Ms. Alexander.

           11      A.    (Witness complying.)  That one and that one

           12   and that one.

           13      Q.    Let's do this.  Now, this is a laser type

           14   pen.  If you'll use the top button.  And do you see 
the

           15   picture enlarged there, can you point to the -- I 
think

           16   you said there may be two that you were one hundred

           17   percent of.

           18      A.    I don't know how to use this.

           19      Q.    The top button.

           20      A.    That one.

           21      Q.    Okay.

           22      A.    That one.

           23      Q.    So you're pointing to a ring and a watch?

           24      A.    Yes.  The ring, the watch and that one.

           25      Q.    Okay.
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            1      A.    That I'm sure of.

            2      Q.    All right.  Okay.  Would you do that again.

            3   I was standing in front of everyone.  I'm sorry.

            4      A.    That one, that one and that one.  That I'm

            5   one hundred percent sure of.

            6      Q.    Okay.

            7      A.    She had a lot of jewelry.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Now, would you hand those back to the

            9   Bailiff, please, ma'am?

           10      A.    (Witness complying.)

           11               MR. SMITH:  That's all we have.

           12               THE COURT:  Cross.

           13                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           14   BY MR. FEENEY:

           15      Q.    Good morning, Ms. Hayes.

           16      A.    Morning.

           17      Q.    I'm Ryan Feeney.  About this jewelry, I know

           18   this was a long time ago, but I just heard you testify

           19   that you're absolutely certain that those pieces you

           20   have just identified were in fact Peggy Alexander's?

           21      A.    Yes.

           22      Q.    Is it true when you spoke to Agent Terry

           23   Dicus back on April 3rd of must be 2013, he's written

           24   2103 here, but I'm going to assume that's in error,



           25   April 13, 2013 do you recall telling Agent Terry Dicus
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            1   that the items we're viewing were similar to those?

            2      A.    Yes.  I do.

            3      Q.    Okay.  So there is a difference between

            4   being similar and being the ones, correct?

            5      A.    Correct.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Which is it?

            7      A.    Well, I couldn't tell because the settings

            8   were out of them and I just said they looked familiar.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Well, your --

           10      A.    That's why I signed it because I said it

           11   looked familiar.

           12      Q.    Well, according to Agent Dicus he said that

           13   there were three pieces, the ones you just identified,

           14   they took a picture of them.  Says Hayes identified 
two

           15   rings and a watch as being similar to the jewelry to

           16   that she had seen Peggy Alexander wear.

           17               Now, I need you to adopt one of these

           18   statements.  We have agreed that both statements have

           19   been made.  I need to know whether this one is true,

           20   that the jewelry you saw is similar to that that 
you've



           21   seen Peggy Alexander wear or the jewelry you just

           22   identified is actually Peggy Alexander's jewelry.  
Which

           23   is true?

           24      A.    I didn't want to be -- I didn't want to say

           25   one hundred percent when I was asked first.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  You weren't one hundred percent at

            2   first or you were one hundred percent?

            3      A.    I didn't want to put my name on it saying

            4   that I was one hundred percent sure.

            5      Q.    Why not?

            6      A.    Because I was under duress.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Why would that affect your memory?  I

            8   mean, you're saying you didn't remember or you just

            9   didn't want to be involved?  I'm sorry, I don't

           10   understand why you wouldn't want to come right out

           11   with --

           12      A.    I don't understand -- I don't understand

           13   what you're asking me.

           14      Q.    I will rephrase it.  Why were you feeling at

           15   that time that you should hold back from telling him

           16   exactly what you thought?

           17      A.    Like I said there was settings missing out



           18   of it and it didn't look the same.

           19      Q.    There are still settings missing out of it.

           20      A.    Right.

           21      Q.    So they still look the same as they did the

           22   day you identified them sort of?

           23      A.    It was different.  It was different.  That

           24   was a picture.

           25      Q.    Okay.  So they didn't have the jewelry?
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            1      A.    Yeah, the actual jewelry.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Now, are you aware if this -- you

            3   said Peggy had a lot of jewelry.  She had good jewelry

            4   and junk jewelry, right?

            5      A.    Yes.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

            7               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down, you're

            8   free to go.

            9               (Witness Excused.)

           10               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           11               MR. SMITH:  Short bench conference, Judge.

           12               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

           13   follows:)

           14               MR. SMITH:  We plan on calling the lady 



from

           15   the crime lab.  She said she'd be here at noon.  She's

           16   not here.  I can start one witness, but I think he's

           17   going to be pretty long.  That's Mr. Faulkner.

           18               THE COURT:  Let's do something.

           19               MR. SMITH:  Okay.

           20               (End of bench conference.)

           21               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           22               MR. SMITH:  Ronnie Faulkner.

           23

           24

           25
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            1               RONNIE FAULKNER, after being duly sworn,

            2   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            3                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. SMITH:

            5      Q.    State your name, please, sir.

            6      A.    Ronnie Faulkner.

            7      Q.    And are you in any way involved in law

            8   enforcement?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.  I'm currently a Special Agent for

           10   the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation.



           11      Q.    Okay.  Where is your primary office?

           12      A.    Our primary West Tennessee Office is out of

           13   Jackson, Tennessee, but we also have satellite offices

           14   in different locations in West Tennessee.

           15      Q.    Where is your particular jurisdiction?

           16      A.    I'm assigned on I guess you can say on paper

           17   to McNairy County, Hardeman County and Fayette County,

           18   but we work different areas depending on the needs.

           19      Q.    Okay.  At some point in time through the

           20   proper channels were you requested to perform 
activities

           21   on the Peggy Alexander case?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.  I was.

           23      Q.    And how did that come about?

           24      A.    I first became involved on it on I believe

           25   it was March 11 of 2013 the day after Ms. Alexander's
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            1   body was found.  I was requested to come down and see 
if

            2   I could assist Agent Dicus with the case.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Now, you arrived the day after; is

            4   that correct?

            5      A.    Yes, sir.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Now, on the date that you arrived



            7   were you given any special instructions as to your

            8   duties or was that something that you and he worked 
out

            9   together?

           10      A.    When I arrived or I don't remember to be

           11   honest if I was talked to Agent Dicus before I got 
here

           12   or afterwards, but the first thing Agent Dicus asked 
me

           13   to assist with was -- he asked me to assist 
Investigator

           14   Timmy King with the inventory of Ms. Alexander's

           15   vehicle.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Now, in fact did you do that?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.  Myself and Timmy King with the

           18   Savannah Police Department went to the location where

           19   Ms. Alexander's car had been secured and just did an

           20   inventory of the car.

           21      Q.    Do you remember or does your file reflect

           22   what type of car she had?

           23      A.    It was a Nissan.

           24      Q.    Excuse me.

           25      A.    The brand was a Nissan, smaller four door
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            1   type vehicle.



            2      Q.    All right.  Now, so you actually

            3   participated in an inventory of that vehicle, correct?

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    All right.  Now, do you now have any

            6   documentation as to what you found or saw in that

            7   vehicle?

            8      A.    Yes, sir.  That would be -- in a case file

            9   that would be documented under Investigator Report

           10   Number 32.

           11      Q.    What was it?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    What was inventoried?

           14      A.    Okay.  I'm sorry.  You just want to read out

           15   what we found?

           16      Q.    Yes.

           17      A.    Okay.  From my report it says inventory of

           18   the vehicle included miscellaneous coins in the 
driver's

           19   side front door handle area.  Miscellaneous CDs in the

           20   driver side front storage area.  Multiple cigarette

           21   butts in the floor board and console area.  Multiple

           22   Marlboro Cigarette packs in the center console area.

           23               LG AT&T cell.  Two pair of sun glasses and

           24   Home Banking card in the name of Peggy Alexander 
Number

           25   148529420230045308 in the center console area.  
Hardee's
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            1   receipt --

            2      Q.    Let me stop you there?

            3               MR. SMITH:  Can I approach, Your Honor?

            4               THE COURT:  Yes.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  I hand you State's Exhibit 7

            6   and ask you if you can identify that?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.  This is a photograph taken by --

            8   at the time of the inventory of the vehicle and it is 
a

            9   picture of the Home Banking credit card as it was

           10   sitting in the console of the vehicle.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Would you hold that up please for the

           12   Jury to see exactly what you're looking at?

           13      A.    (Witness complying.)

           14      Q.    Now, as you were conducting this inventory

           15   let's refer to the Home Banking Company I believe it's 
a

           16   debit card, did you remove that card or was it left in

           17   the same location as you found it?

           18      A.    At the time of the inventory it was left in

           19   the same location?

           20      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, would you go ahead

           21   with your inventory?



           22      A.    Okay.  Next after the Home Banking credit

           23   card was a Hardee's receipt dated 3/10/13 with the 
time

           24   of 9:20 a.m. in the front passenger floor board area.

           25   Miscellaneous paperwork in the glove box including
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            1   vehicle registration to Peggy Alexander, Hardee's bag,

            2   miscellaneous books and magazines, clothing items, 
house

            3   shoes, bottles of water and two gallons of water were 
in

            4   the backseat area of the vehicle.

            5               Miscellaneous clothing, books and trash in

            6   the trunk area of the vehicle.  And also I have a note

            7   that Investigator King did take the photographs of the

            8   inventory.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Now, after you did this inventory and

           10   said that nothing was removed from the vehicle; is 
that

           11   correct?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    What physically happened to the car?

           14      A.    The will car was secured in a I believe it

           15   was a City of Savannah facility inside a locked 
building



           16   and it was held there to be secured until it could be 
--

           17   from the best of my recollection and knowledge it was

           18   held there until it could be transported to the TBI

           19   Crime Lab.

           20      Q.    In Memphis, Tennessee?

           21      A.    Yes, sir.  That's what I was told.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Now, after you assisted in the

           23   inventory of the vehicle I believe you said you did 
that

           24   on March 11th?

           25      A.    Yes, sir, it was March 11th.  We started at
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            1   about 11:02 a.m. that morning.

            2      Q.    Okay.  When -- did you note when you

            3   concluded your inventory?

            4      A.    No, sir, I didn't note the conclusion.  It

            5   would have taken, you know, I'm guessing 30 to 45

            6   minutes maybe.

            7      Q.    All right.  What did you embark upon as far

            8   as the formal investigation after the vehicle was

            9   inventoried?

           10      A.    After the vehicle was inventoried we went

           11   back and talked to Agent Dicus again.  And we talked



           12   about -- the best of my recollection we talked about

           13   that he wanted to interview Tonya Knight and also

           14   interview Christopher Knight that day.

           15      Q.    Okay.  So did I understand you that you were

           16   physically present and participated in the interview 
of

           17   both Christopher and Tonya?

           18      A.    No, sir.  We formed -- we decided that Agent

           19   Dicus and TJ Barker were going to interview Mr. 
Knight,

           20   Christopher Knight and myself and Investigator King 
were

           21   going to interview Tonya Knight.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Is that what actually wound up

           23   happening?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, at some point in
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            1   time did Mr. Knight or some member of his family 
contact

            2   you about talking or interviewing other persons?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Who contacted you?

            5      A.    It would be Mr. Knight's sisters, which were

            6   Ms. Alexander's -- Ms. Peggy's daughters.



            7      Q.    Okay.  And what service or what job did they

            8   ask you to do?

            9      A.    I had received phone calls from them and

           10   they were giving me information, giving me names of

           11   people that they had heard that was possibly 
responsible

           12   for Ms. Peggy's death.

           13      Q.    Did you follow up on the -- did they

           14   identify certain individuals?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.  They did.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Can you tell the Ladies and Gentlemen

           17   of the Jury who they identified that they wanted you

           18   speak to?

           19      A.    The main person that they both interviewed

           20   or they both identified that they thought was

           21   responsible was Willie Casey.

           22      Q.    Okay.  And did you interview Mr. Casey?

           23      A.    Yes, I did.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Based on that interview did you

           25   believe you had probable cause to arrest him for the
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            1   murder of Ms. Alexander?

            2      A.    No, sir.

            3      Q.    Okay.  And would you detail why that was



            4   your conclusion?

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor as to

            6   relevance.  If he didn't think he had the person he

            7   didn't think he had the person.

            8               MR. SMITH:  He states both in opening and

            9   voir dire that Willie Casey was in the area and he's a

           10   rapist and nothing was done --

           11               THE COURT:  We're getting real close to

           12   something I told you folks about yesterday.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  That's my concern.

           14               THE COURT:  He can say he excluded Mr.

           15   Casey.

           16      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  That's a fair statement.

           17      A.    Yes, sir.  After I interviewed Mr. Casey and

           18   was able to corroborate through other interviews some 
of

           19   the statements that he made I felt that there was no

           20   further need to do anything else to follow up on what

           21   Mr. Casey had told me or the leads that the sisters 
had

           22   given me.

           23      Q.    All right.

           24      A.    The sisters -- I'm sorry.

           25      Q.    Go ahead.
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            1      A.    I was just going to ask if its proper if you

            2   wanted me to identify the sisters or give the names?

            3      Q.    Yes.  I think you need to for the record.

            4      A.    Okay.  Ms. Debbie Broyles I believe it's

            5   pronounced.  B-r-o-y-l-e-s lives in Laredo or at the

            6   time lived in Laredo, Texas.  I'm not for sure where 
she

            7   lives now.

            8               And the second sister was Elizabeth 
Waller,

            9   who lives in Hampshire, Tennessee.  The address she 
gave

           10   me was Hampshire, Tennessee.

           11      Q.    All right.  Now, you mentioned Mr. Casey as

           12   being one of the individuals they asked you to look 
at,

           13   correct?

           14      A.    Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    All right.  Did they give you any other

           16   persons besides him?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.  One of the names of the people In

           18   interviewed was Renee Jackson.

           19      Q.    And did you do that?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.  And based upon your investigation did

           22   you find probable cause to arrest her?



           23      A.    No, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Continue on.

           25      A.    Another -- there was a couple of more names
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            1   that they gave me names of people to interview was

            2   Jennifer Doyle and Allison Todd.  And I did interview

            3   both Ms. Doyle and Ms. Todd and their interviews were

            4   documented in my case file.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now, how did you report back to these

            6   ladies who requested that you look at these various

            7   individuals?

            8      A.    Well, I had spoken to both of the ladies,

            9   Ms. Waller and Ms. Broyles multiple times.  I don't 
know

           10   exactly how many times.  I did document a couple of

           11   times.  But they would call to my office and leave

           12   messages asking for me to call them.  And I know there

           13   was at least one or two times where I would call one 
of

           14   them back and return their message and they would want

           15   to wait and get the other sister in a three way call 
so

           16   that we could all talk at the same time.

           17               So there was multiple instances where I



           18   talked to them.  I did ask after they gave the

           19   information I relayed back to them that I had

           20   interviewed all the people that they had asked me to 
and

           21   I mean, I couldn't give them details about what we had

           22   talked about, but I did let them know that they 
weren't

           23   going to be arrested basically.

           24      Q.    And did they accept what work you had done

           25   and the fact that you were not going to arrest them or
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            1   did they complain to you about your job?

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Leading the witness.  Sorry.

            3   Leading the witness.

            4               THE COURT:  Overruled.

            5               THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure of the exact

            6   date.  Sometime a month or two after I had talked to

            7   them and did the interviews and relayed back to them

            8   that these persons weren't going to be arrested I was

            9   informed by my next boss I guess you would say, my 
ASIC,

           10   that's Special Agent in charge Mark Lewis that one of

           11   the sisters had called a State Senator and complained

           12   saying that I wasn't doing my job.

           13                   And I was asked by Mark Lewis that the



           14   next time that they contacted me that I not speak to

           15   them anymore and that I refer them to the district

           16   attorney office if they had further questions or 
further

           17   information about the case.

           18                   So the next time I got a call I 
advised

           19   -- if my recollection is right I got the call from Ms.

           20   Waller and advised her what I had been told that I

           21   shouldn't speak to them anymore because of the

           22   complaint.  And she told me that she wasn't aware of a

           23   complaint.  But I told her I couldn't talk to her

           24   anymore.

           25                   Later, I don't remember if it was that
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            1   day or the next day I had another message from her and

            2   she did say that she had talked to her sister and

            3   confirmed that she was aware that there had been a

            4   complaint.

            5      Q.    Now, at any time when you were discussing

            6   these individuals that they requested that you

            7   interview, did they ask you anything that you had

            8   discovered or any portions of your investigation that

            9   related to Christopher Knight?



           10      A.    They asked, but I wasn't at liberty to give

           11   them any information about the case.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Why is that?

           13      A.    Well, because it's ongoing investigation.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And that's against your rules,

           15   correct?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Now, after you followed up with the

           18   request of these ladies, okay, I believe you 
identified

           19   them as daughters?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.  They were Ms. Peggy's daughters

           21   and Mr. Knight's sisters.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Were you involved in any other aspect

           23   of this overall investigation and we want to talk 
about

           24   a time frame up to the arrest of either of them, 
either

           25   Mr. Knight or Mrs. Knight?
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            1      A.    Up until the arrest?  Well, the only thing I

            2   was involved in prior to the arrest was just the

            3   inventory of the vehicle and also the interview of 
Mrs.

            4   Tonya Knight.



            5      Q.    Okay.  Then afterwards is when you went to

            6   these individuals, correct?

            7      A.    Well, I didn't -- yes, sir.  Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, when you finished

            9   interviewing the requested persons on behalf of Ms.

           10   Alexander's daughters were you assigned any further 
role

           11   as far as the completing this investigation or closing

           12   the file on this investigation?

           13      A.    Well, when Agent Dicus resigned from the TBI

           14   to go into private practice I was reassigned as the 
case

           15   agent.  Agent Dicus had been the case agent prior to

           16   that.  And since I was somewhat involved the case was

           17   reassigned to me I believe on October 10th of 2013.

           18      Q.    Okay.  And then what, if anything, did you

           19   do after you became the primary agent after his

           20   resignation?

           21      A.    Well, it was after that when I began getting

           22   the phone calls from Ms. Waller and Ms. Broyles.  
After

           23   that is when I done the interviews that we had spoke

           24   about before.  Was also involved with the statements 
--

           25   taking the sworn statement from Tonya Knight on 
January
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            1   20th of 2014.

            2      Q.    Is that the same statement that Mr. Feeney

            3   has been making reference to this morning?

            4      A.    Yes, it is.

            5      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Go ahead.

            6      A.    Which also became, you know, just

            7   responsible for, you know, being sure that the reports

            8   and documentation whatever came up were properly

            9   submitted to the case file.  You know, just daily 
stuff

           10   like that.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Is your file technically open or

           12   closed?

           13      A.    It's open.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And does it generally most files like

           15   this remain open until disposition by a Court or

           16   something that concludes the case?

           17      A.    Yes.  With the Tennessee Bureau

           18   Investigation death investigation file stays open for

           19   pretty much forever until there is some resolution to

           20   the case.

           21      Q.    Okay.  All right.

           22               THE COURT:  We're going to take a lunch

           23   recess.  Let's take until 1:00 o'clock.  Follow the



           24   rules I gave you at the outset.  We'll take

           25   cross-examination at 1:00 o'clock.
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            1               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

            2   courtroom at 11:57 a.m. till 1:05 p.m.; after which, 
the

            3   following proceedings were had.)

            4               THE COURT:  Okay.  Mr. Feeney,

            5   cross--examination.

            6                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

            7   BY MR. FEENEY:

            8      Q.    Good afternoon, Agent Faulkner.  I'm Ryan

            9   Feeney and we've met before.

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    All right.  So you came into this

           12   investigation you were -- if I understand your

           13   testimony, let's just review a little bit, you were

           14   pretty much part of the investigation from the start

           15   though you weren't the lead investigator; is that 
right?

           16      A.    Well, I came down -- pretty much my

           17   involvement in the beginning was just that one day.

           18      Q.    Okay.  All right.  That's the day that you

           19   searched Peggy Alexander's car?



           20      A.    We did an inventory of Peggy Alexander's

           21   car.

           22      Q.    Okay.  So basically so the Jury understands

           23   the search is different from the inventory how?

           24      A.    Was asked that per Savannah PD policy when

           25   they impound a vehicle they would inventory what's in
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            1   there just to document what's in there so that -- it's

            2   done sort of as a blanket policy so that somebody 
can't

            3   come back and say I had something in there that was

            4   really valuable and now it's gone.

            5      Q.    Sure.  Sure.  But then after the inventory

            6   search a more thorough search is done?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Did you participate in the more

            9   thorough search?

           10      A.    No, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Who did?  Do you know?

           12      A.    From my understanding, I didn't witness it

           13   or from my understanding from the case file it was

           14   transported to the TBI Crime Lab in Nashville -- I'm

           15   sorry in Memphis and the search of the vehicle was



           16   conducted in Memphis at the TBI lab.

           17      Q.    All right.  So you don't know what the

           18   results of that were?

           19      A.    Well, it's in my case file.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  But you weren't

           21   involved?

           22      A.    No, sir.  I was not involved.

           23      Q.    Okay.  I'm wondering if you can testify with

           24   knowledge to the results and what I'm hearing you say 
is

           25   that you can't; is that right?
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            1      A.    Well, other than what's in my file.

            2      Q.    Sure.  Okay.  Other than reading what

            3   somebody else wrote?

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So you're involved in the

            6   investigation.  Now, you said it was just that one 
day,

            7   but if I'm reading my file correctly at some point 
Agent

            8   Dicus left TBI and you became the lead investigator on

            9   this?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.  The case agent.

           11      Q.    Case agent.  All right.  So you looked into



           12   a number of people mentioned.  Now, let me back up for

           13   just a second.  When you say you inventoried Peggy

           14   Alexander's car was it locked?

           15      A.    No, sir.  I don't believe it was.

           16      Q.    It wasn't.  You didn't retrieve the keys

           17   from Mr. Knight?

           18      A.    I did not.

           19      Q.    You did not.  Okay.  Where did you get the

           20   keys if you had keys?

           21      A.    I didn't have the keys.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Who else was with you?

           23      A.    Timmy King.

           24      Q.    Timmy King.  Okay.  Did you ask where he got

           25   the keys?
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            1      A.    No, sir.  I don't recall if I ever saw the

            2   keys.  The vehicle was unlocked.

            3      Q.    Okay.  All right.  You inventoried the car,

            4   you didn't find any weapons?

            5      A.    Well, I read earlier if you want me to

            6   reread the inventory.

            7      Q.    No, sir.  That will be fine.  You didn't

            8   find any weapons?



            9      A.    No, sir.

           10      Q.    Okay.  You didn't see blood stains on seats?

           11      A.    I didn't visually see any blood stains.

           12      Q.    You didn't visually see any blood stains on

           13   the gear shift?

           14      A.    Not visually just looking.  I didn't perform

           15   any kind of test or anything.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Are you aware of any tests that were

           17   ever performed on the inside of that car?

           18      A.    I am not aware of it.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, State's theory would be that

           20   Christopher Knight killed his mother and then got in 
her

           21   car and drove to the bank and Hardee's, right?

           22      A.    Is that after?

           23      Q.    Yes, sir.

           24      A.    Sometime after.

           25      Q.    Okay.  So he kills a person and then you say
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            1   got into a car and I believe State's theory is he left

            2   one bit of blood on the debit card, right?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So the State's theory is he gets in



            5   the car, touches the debit card in one place and 
leaves

            6   one spot and one spot only in the entire car?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Doesn't that seem a little unusual?

            9      A.    Well, may I explain.

           10      Q.    Well, I'm just asking the question.  Doesn't

           11   it seem a little unusual that somebody would have just

           12   enough blood on them to get on one spot on a car and 
not

           13   anywhere else in the car.  Doesn't that seem unusual?

           14      A.    Well, depending on the circumstances where

           15   the car was when he touched it.

           16      Q.    Okay.  But my question to you is how does

           17   somebody beat somebody to death, bludgeoned them, 
okay,

           18   blood all over the ceiling.  We've heard about it.  
Then

           19   they go through and they sit in a car and they don't 
get

           20   blood anywhere except on the one little dot on a card

           21   where we heard that was mixed DNA.  That's what we're

           22   talking about.

           23      A.    It's very well possible if they took a

           24   shower or had changed clothes and had time to change.

           25      Q.    Okay.  You're aware that the clothes were
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            1   all seized, right?

            2      A.    They were seized that afternoon after the

            3   police were called.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Right.  Right.  So his whole house

            5   was searched?

            6      A.    I wasn't present during the search.

            7      Q.    You're aware as the case agent that the

            8   house was searched?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    Okay.  You're aware as the case agent that

           11   nothing was found in that house on his clothes or

           12   anything to indicate that he had tried to dispose of

           13   evidence, right?

           14      A.    Well, there was a T-shirt that was found.

           15      Q.    Excellent point.  But that T-shirt was

           16   tested and it was excluded from Christopher Knight?

           17      A.    I would have to look at the report.

           18      Q.    We've heard other officers testify.  So that

           19   one T-shirt.  Anything else?

           20      A.    There was lots of evidence gathered, but...

           21      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So no weapons, we've

           22   established, no blood.  Okay.  You at some point start

           23   receiving phone calls from Ms. Alexander's daughters,

           24   right?



           25      A.    Yes, sir.
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            1      Q.    And they weren't happy about the fact that

            2   nobody seemed to be looking for their mother's killer?

            3      A.    That was their opinion.

            4      Q.    Right.  Of course you had a different

            5   opinion?

            6      A.    Yes, sir.

            7      Q.    Okay.  So these people that she told you --

            8   I'm sorry, who was it you spoke to?  Do you remember?

            9   Was it Ms. Waller or Ms. Broyles?

           10      A.    Both.

           11      Q.    Okay.  They were on a conference call with

           12   you?

           13      A.    I'm not sure the first time that they gave

           14   me the information.  The best of my recollection the

           15   first time they gave me information I talked to one of

           16   them in the morning and then later that afternoon

           17   received a call and talked to the other one.

           18      Q.    Okay.  So they were very involved in trying

           19   to find their mother's killer?

           20      A.    Yes.

           21      Q.    Okay.  They gave you several names to talk



           22   to?

           23      A.    Yes.  They also gave me -- told me that they

           24   had some recordings and different things that they had

           25   gathered and I asked them to send me copies of them 
and
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            1   I never received it.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Did you follow up on that?

            3      A.    Well, after I was told not to have any other

            4   contact with them.  Then I didn't.

            5      Q.    Actually what you were told was if they

            6   contacted you to refer them to the DA's office?

            7      A.    Yes.

            8      Q.    Your supervisor never said you can't contact

            9   them to follow up on another lead?

           10      A.    Well, I was -- I assumed that it was told I

           11   shouldn't contact them neither.

           12      Q.    You assume?

           13      A.    Well, when you're told by your boss not to

           14   have contact with somebody then you don't call them.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Did your boss also tell you to tell

           16   them we got our man?

           17      A.    No, sir.



           18      Q.    You just added that on your own?

           19      A.    I don't recall saying that.

           20      Q.    Are you denying saying it or you're saying

           21   you don't remember saying it?

           22      A.    I do not remember saying that.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  All right.  So you

           24   talked to a number of people.  You ended up talking to

           25   Willie Casey, right?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.

            2      Q.    You said that there was not probable cause

            3   to arrest him?

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    Were you aware when you spoke with Willie

            6   Casey that he was a convicted felon?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Do you know that convicted felons are

            9   required to submit their DNA to a State and nationally

           10   maintained data base?

           11      A.    Depending on when the conviction was.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Did you check and see when his

           13   conviction was?

           14      A.    I don't recall.



           15      Q.    Did you even think about taking his already

           16   obtained DNA sample with the State of Tennessee and

           17   asking the lab to check that against your evidence to

           18   see if one of the unknown samples was in fact him?

           19      A.    To the best of my knowledge from what I

           20   reviewed there was no unidentified DNA that they could

           21   identify from any other sample.

           22      Q.    So let me get to the answer of my question.

           23   That's a no, you didn't ask anybody to --

           24      A.    No, sir.  I didn't see any reason to.

           25      Q.    You didn't see any reason to?  What would
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            1   have been the harm?  Seeing as this is a murder case 
and

            2   we've got DNA out there we can't identify, what would 
be

            3   harm in asking them to check?

            4      A.    To answer your question there wouldn't be

            5   harm and I'm not -- I don't know to be honest if it's 
--

            6   if someone -- if DNA is collected if they're already 
in

            7   the data base I just assume that they would run 
against

            8   all other DNA.

            9      Q.    You assumed?



           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Probably would have been more prudent to

           12   check?

           13      A.    That's possible.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  Thank you.  All right.

           15   So you also got the names Renee Jackson?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Okay.  You spoke to Renee Jackson on

           18   2/6/2014 is that right?

           19      A.    Give me just a second.  February 6 of 2014.

           20      Q.    February 6, 2014.  Renee Jackson told you

           21   some very distressing things about Tonya, didn't she?

           22      A.    I don't know that I would characterize it as

           23   being distressing.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Let me read this and see how you

           25   characterize it.  Do you recall her saying this?
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            1               MR. TURNBOW:  Objection to hearsay, Your

            2   Honor.

            3               THE COURT:  Sustained.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, may I be heard?

            5               THE COURT:  Take the Jury out.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  We can come to the bench.



            7               THE COURT:  All right.

            8               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

            9   follows:)

           10               MR. FEENEY:  It's not for the truth, Your

           11   Honor.  I don't think these statements are true.  In

           12   fact, I think she made them up.  (Indiscernible-too 
low)

           13   the fact is that he didn't write it down and that's 
the

           14   only purpose for which it's offered.

           15               MR. TURNBOW:  Why don't you just ask him 
if

           16   he wrote down the statements?

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Because the statements are

           18   probative of why he should have written them down.

           19               MR. TURNBOW:  Only if it's for the truth.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  No.  No.  It can't for the

           21   truth.  That's what hearsay means.

           22               THE COURT:  You're trying to get the truth

           23   of what she was or is I assume.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  I'm asking him why 
he

           25   didn't run down the suspect when he had this 
information
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            1   in front of him true or not.

            2               THE COURT:  I don't know what he's going 
to

            3   say the distressing things.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  I've got it on paper.  I 
mean,

            5   I have -- he's already submitted.  I'm going to ask 
him

            6   if he put that in his report.

            7                   MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor

            8   (indiscernible-too low) it's already (indiscernible-
too

            9   low) -- insinuating the truth that he says is

           10   distressing.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Insinuating the truth is not

           12   (indiscernible-coughing) -- you can instruct the Jury 
to

           13   not accept it for the truth but only for his 
subsequent

           14   investigation.  That's what this is about.  This is

           15   about --

           16               THE COURT:  Go ahead.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           18               (End of bench conference.)

           19               THE COURT:  The matter stated in the

           20   statement are not being offered for the truth of what

           21   they represent.  Okay.

           22      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Do you recall Renee



           23   Jackson telling you Tonya Knight made the following

           24   statement during this conversation.  We kind of messed

           25   up, I messed up.  Well, I killed it.  I felt the pulse
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            1   and it wasn't breathing.  I kind of mess -- I fucked 
up.

            2   I fucked up.  I fucked up.  I apologize, Judge, but

            3   those are the words and I checked for a pulse.  Do you

            4   recall her telling you that?

            5      A.    Yes, sir.

            6               THE COURT:  That's not being offered for 
the

            7   truth.

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  All right.  What

            9   further investigation did you do into Tonya Knight 
after

           10   hearing those things, if anything?

           11      A.    The statements -- this statement was given

           12   to the district attorney at the time and they were 
made

           13   aware of the statement.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Answer my question, please.  What

           15   investigation after hearing these statements did you 
do

           16   further into Tonya Knight?



           17      A.    Tonya Knight had already been charged with

           18   the --

           19      Q.    Well, okay.  Now Tonya Knight is not being

           20   charged.  She's apparently been given a deal.  Did you

           21   somehow --

           22               MR. TURNBOW:  Objection to the

           23   characterization of that.

           24               THE COURT:  All right.  Tonya is charged.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.
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            1               THE COURT:  She is a co-defendant.  I

            2   instructed the Jury at the outset the cases have been

            3   severed.  She is a co-defendant.  So she is charged.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Are you aware that she's

            6   been offer a deal?

            7      A.    No, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Thank you very much.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Nothing further.

           10               THE COURT:  Anything else?

           11               MR. TURNBOW:  No, Your Honor.

           12               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.

           13               (Witness Excused.)
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            1                 TWENTY-NINTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

            2   
________________________________________________________

            3   STATE OF TENNESSEE

            4   VERSUS                        NO. 9776

            5   CHRISTOPHER KING KNIGHT

            6               DEFENDANT

            7   
________________________________________________________

            8               This cause came on to be heard and was 
heard

            9   on the 13th, 14th and 15th days of July, 2015 before 
the

           10   Honorable C. Creed McGinley, Judge, holding the 
Criminal

           11   Court for Hardin County, at Savannah, Tennessee, and a

           12   jury of twelve and one alternate jurors.

           13               The jury was selected, impaneled, and duly

           14   accepted by both sides and sworn.  The reading of the



           15   indictment was read; a plea of not guilty was entered 
by

           16   Ryan Feeney, Attorney for the Defendant.

           17               The rule was invoked and the witnesses 
were

           18   excluded from the courtroom.  Opening statements by 
the

           19   respective counsel, and then the following proceedings

           20   were had.  To wit:

           21                        *   *   *   *

           22

           23

           24

           25               THE COURT:  Call your next.
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            1               MR. TURNBOW:  Donna Nelson, Your Honor.

            2               DONNA NELSON, after being duly sworn,

            3   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            4                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            5   BY MR. TURNBOW:

            6      Q.    Would you state your name for the Jury,

            7   please?

            8      A.    Donna Nelson.

            9      Q.    Where do you work?



           10      A.    I'm employed by the Tennessee Bureau of

           11   Investigation.

           12      Q.    What is your title there?

           13      A.    I'm a Special Agent Forensic Scientist.  I'm

           14   also the crime laboratory regional supervisor for the

           15   Memphis lab.

           16      Q.    So the supervisors for the regional lab in

           17   Memphis.  What are kind of your day to day duties?

           18      A.    Making sure that everything runs smoothly.

           19   Just operating the lab.

           20      Q.    You also perform some crime scene analysis

           21   and DNA analysis?

           22      A.    Yes, I do when I have time.  Yes.

           23      Q.    What's your education and experience to do

           24   that?

           25      A.    I have a Bachelor of Science in Biology with
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            1   a minor in Chemistry from Union University in Jackson,

            2   Tennessee.  I've also completed a one year training

            3   program at the TBI under the supervision of ten Court

            4   qualified serologist and DNA analyst.

            5               I also attend DNA training every year, 
which

            6   a federally mandated.  And I've done lots of seminars



            7   and I'm also an auditor for a national accrediting 
body.

            8      Q.    How long have you been in your capacity with

            9   the TBI?

           10      A.    August will be 17 years.

           11      Q.    All right.  I want to take your attention to

           12   March 10 of 2013.  Did you get a request on that day 
to

           13   go visit a crime scene?

           14      A.    Yes, I did.

           15      Q.    Would you tell me who gave you that and

           16   about what time you got there?

           17      A.    I received the initial request from our

           18   Assistant Special Agent in charge Mark Lewis.  And the

           19   request was to assist Special Agent Terry Dicus at a

           20   crime scene in Savannah, Tennessee.

           21               I then called and received permission from

           22   my boss, who is the Assistant Director.  He's

           23   responsible for the forensic division at TBI.  And the

           24   team left Memphis at I believe we left at 5:15 p.m. 
and

           25   we arrived on the scene at 7:25 p.m.
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            1      Q.    So once you got to the scene what's the



            2   first thing that you did?

            3      A.    The first thing I normally do is make a note

            4   of who is at the scene when we arrive and then I spoke

            5   with our field agent, who at the time was Special 
Agent

            6   Terry Dicus to get the information that's pertinent to

            7   the case.

            8      Q.    After you got that information what did you

            9   proceed to do?

           10      A.    After receiving that information I started

           11   what we call a walk through, which is an initial 
survey

           12   of the scene, going through the scene with the field

           13   agent to determine potential items of evidence.

           14      Q.    Before we get too far into the story, at

           15   some point did you create some diagrams of the scene?

           16      A.    One of the team members, yes, she did create

           17   diagrams of the scene.

           18      Q.    Is that something you do at most crime

           19   scenes?

           20      A.    Yes.  That is done at each crime scene.

           21               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach, Your Honor?

           22               THE COURT:  You may.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Could you identify what

           24   I've just handed you?

           25      A.    These are copies of three of the sketches
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            1   that were creased from the crime scene.

            2      Q.    Were those created during the course of your

            3   investigation of this scene?

            4      A.    Yes, it was.

            5      Q.    And those are not to scale; is that correct?

            6      A.    That is correct.

            7      Q.    Do you just kind of -- what did you use

            8   those for?

            9      A.    This is just used to depict what the scene

           10   appeared like when we were at the scene and where

           11   different items of evidence were possibly located.

           12               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to make

           13   those the next exhibit.

           14               THE COURT:  All right.  It will be Exhibit

           15   16.

           16               (Exhibit No. 16 marked and entered.)

           17      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  All right.  Now, we were

           18   -- you had just done your initial walk through.  What 
do

           19   you do after that?

           20      A.    After I normally go out and speak to the

           21   crime scene team members, let them know what the scene

           22   entails, the specifics of the scene and then everyone



           23   start their individual tasks because we work the scene

           24   as a team.

           25               And the first person I had was doing
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            1   photography and there was another person doing a 
video.

            2   Sketches were also being completed and we had

            3   documentation and evidence collection as well.

            4      Q.    All right.  What was your capacity in doing

            5   this?

            6      A.    I was there as the team leader.  So organize

            7   everything that was going on and I also did the 
serology

            8   where I did some presumptive testing to determine if

            9   there was a potential that blood was on any of the 
items

           10   at the scene.

           11      Q.    When you say a presumptive testing for blood

           12   can you break that down for the Jury just a little bit

           13   more?

           14      A.    That's just giving you an indication if the

           15   item might have blood on it.  It helps us knowing

           16   whether or not we should collect an item.

           17      Q.    So if your test turns up that might have



           18   blood on it what do you do with it after that?

           19      A.    We will collect the item, package it and

           20   submit it to the lab and it will undergo further 
testing

           21   once it arrives at the lab.

           22      Q.    And just to kind of pause up again a minute,

           23   did you actually perform any of the testing that was

           24   done in this case?

           25      A.    I only did presumptive testing at the scene.
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            1   I did not issue any lab reports or do any official

            2   testing, no.

            3      Q.    So your role in this case was mainly to

            4   supervise the crime scene team that was at the scene; 
is

            5   that correct?

            6      A.    Correct.

            7      Q.    Okay.  After you got everybody assigned to

            8   their particular jobs, what happened next?

            9      A.    The scene each one completed the tasks that

           10   were assigned and once the obvious evidence was

           11   collected another thing we will do is also search the

           12   entire home for any additional items that may have 
been

           13   used as a weapon or anything of interest that we felt



           14   needed to be collected.

           15      Q.    And I'm going to go through just a few items

           16   with you?

           17               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach, Your Honor?

           18               THE COURT:  Yes.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Would you open that and

           20   tell me what's inside?

           21      A.    There is a package with a swab and a debit

           22   card.

           23      Q.    All right.  I believe I got a little out of

           24   order here.  So let me kind of jump ahead just a 
little

           25   bit.  After your team finished the crime scene did 
y'all
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            1   perform any other searches when you got back to 
Memphis?

            2      A.    Yes.  We also processed the vehicle, which

            3   is just searching it to collect evidence just like we

            4   did the home.

            5      Q.    And was that card found in the vehicle?

            6      A.    Yes, it was.

            7      Q.    Was it then submitted to the crime lab for

            8   testing?



            9      A.    Yes, it was.

           10      Q.    All right.

           11               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to make

           12   that the next exhibit.

           13               THE COURT:  It will be Exhibit 17.

           14               (Exhibit No. 17 marked and entered.)

           15               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach, again, Your

           16   Honor?

           17               THE COURT:  You may.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  I've handed you two other

           19   bags.  Would you open those up one at a time and show 
us

           20   what's inside?

           21      A.    This is a bottle that says isopropyl

           22   alcohol.

           23      Q.    Okay.  And if you could, I've know I've got

           24   a lot of stuff up there for you, could you show on the

           25   crime scene diagram where that was found?  Would that 
be
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            1   marked on there?

            2      A.    I'm not seeing it on the diagram that you

            3   gave me.

            4      Q.    Okay.  If you would look at the -- open the



            5   other bag for me and show us what's in there?

            6      A.    (Witness complying.)  But I do have it on

            7   another one if you need it.

            8               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach, Your Honor?

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  You said you have it

           10   marked on a separate diagram?

           11      A.    Yes, I do.

           12      Q.    Would you -- first let me ask you this.  Is

           13   that on -- was that diagram also made in the course of

           14   these events for the purposes of the crime scene?

           15      A.    Yes, it was.

           16      Q.    Is it to scale?

           17      A.    It's not to scale as well.

           18      Q.    Okay.  If you would just hold that up and

           19   show the Jury where it was found?

           20      A.    (Witness complying.)  This is a diagram of

           21   the dining room.  It was Number 2 located here.

           22      Q.    I'm going to hand you a sheet of paper.  Can

           23   you tell me what that is?

           24      A.    This is the diagram that I just showed you

           25   where Item 2 was located at the bottom.
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            1               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to make



            2   that the next exhibit.

            3               THE COURT:  Exhibit 18.

            4               (Exhibit No. 18 marked and entered.)

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  What is that?

            6      A.    This is an apple juice container.

            7      Q.    Was that collected from the crime scene as

            8   well?

            9      A.    Yes, it was.

           10      Q.    And if you could put that back in the bag

           11   and show the Jury on the diagram where it was 
collected.

           12      A.    (Witness complying.)  That was located next

           13   to the first item that I showed you right here.

           14      Q.    Were both of those items submitted to the

           15   crime lab for testing?

           16      A.    Yes, they were.

           17      Q.    Did they also go to Nashville for further

           18   testing for the lab there?

           19      A.    Yes, they did.

           20      Q.    Why were they transported from Memphis to

           21   Nashville?

           22      A.    They required latent, which is fingerprint

           23   testing and microanalysis and we do not have those two

           24   disciplines in the Memphis lab.  We have those only in

           25   our Nashville lab.
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            1               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to make

            2   both of those the next exhibit collectively.

            3               THE COURT:  It will be 19 and 20 the two

            4   bags and the contents.

            5               (Exhibit Nos. 19 and 20 marked and 
entered.)

            6               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd like to

            7   retrieve a prior exhibit marked for ID purposes.

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow) Special Agent Nelson, I'm

            9   going to hand you one more.  If you would tell the 
Jury

           10   what's in there?

           11      A.    This is a T-shirt.

           12      Q.    Was that collected from the scene?

           13      A.    Yes, it was.

           14      Q.    Would you put that back in the bag and then

           15   show the Jury where it was found on the diagram?

           16      A.    (Witness complying.)

           17               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, may I approach.

           18      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Hand Agent Nelson Exhibit

           19   Number 16 back.  In Exhibit Number 16 Special Agent

           20   Nelson if you would show the Jury where that shirt was

           21   found?

           22      A.    This item was located -- this is the carport



           23   and there was like a source unit here and a table 
behind

           24   it.  This is where it was located.

           25      Q.    Could you bring that up just a little bit
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            1   more, Special Agent?

            2      A.    Sorry.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, could I move so I

            4   could see?

            5               THE COURT:  You may.

            6               THE WITNESS:  It's sort of like on the 
back

            7   porch.  There is a porch like area at the back and

            8   that's where it was located.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  If you recall Special

           10   Agent Nelson, was there also a dog house that was by 
or

           11   near where the shirt was located?

           12      A.    Yes.  The dog house was just below -- there

           13   is like a table, a microwave and the dog house was on

           14   the floor by the table.

           15               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to move

           16   the bag and contents as the next exhibit, please.

           17               THE COURT:  All right.  Go from 13 for ID 
to



           18   Exhibit 13.  Eleven, I beg your pardon.

           19               (Exhibit No. 11 marked into evidence.)

           20               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach again, Your

           21   Honor?

           22               THE COURT:  You may.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  Agent Nelson, if you would

           24   open that up and tell us what's inside.

           25               While they're getting there, Agent Nelson
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            1   I'll move on to some other questions.  You collected 
or

            2   your team collected several exhibits from the house; 
is

            3   that correct?

            4      A.    That's correct.

            5      Q.    All those would have been submitted to the

            6   lab for testing, right?

            7      A.    That is correct.

            8      Q.    All right.  I specifically want to ask you

            9   about the shower.  Was the shower in the house tested

           10   for blood?

           11      A.    Did look at the shower and the only item in

           12   the shower that looked as though it could have had

           13   something on it was a shower curtain.  And that was



           14   tested with the presumptive test that I mentioned for

           15   blood and it was negative.

           16      Q.    Special Agent Nelson, if you would kind of

           17   go through I guess the highlights for lack of a better

           18   word of kind of what you do when you're looking for

           19   things to test.

           20      A.    A lot of times it's just going to be visual

           21   observation with respect to blood.  Just taking a look

           22   and then if there is something, a standard, that looks

           23   like it could be we'll go ahead and do the presumptive

           24   test on that item to determine if it should be

           25   collected.
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            1      Q.    You said the shower curtain was

            2   presumptively tested?

            3      A.    Yes, it was.

            4      Q.    And that was negative?

            5      A.    That's correct.

            6      Q.    Was any further testing done on the shower?

            7      A.    No.  There was nothing else that appeared to

            8   have anything that needed to have the presumptive

            9   testing completed.

           10      Q.    Okay.  One question from -- kind of going in



           11   a different direction.  In your capacity as the

           12   supervisor of the regional lab are you privy to

           13   obviously the policy and procedures that go on there?

           14      A.    Yes, I am.

           15      Q.    When there is a large amount of blood left

           16   on an item from a bleeding victim would that normally 
be

           17   tested for DNA?

           18      A.    If it's looking for the victim's blood it

           19   can be tested, but if it's looking for DNA that 
belongs

           20   to someone other than the victim, if it's covered in 
the

           21   victim's blood it would not normally be tested.

           22      Q.    Can you tell us why, please?

           23      A.    It's -- say if you have a can of Coke and

           24   you put one drop of Sprite in there.  You're not going

           25   to find that drop of Sprite because there is so much
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            1   Coke in there.  It's overpowering the Sprite and we're

            2   not able to detect the Sprite.

            3      Q.    Is that a policy of the lab or just kind of

            4   something that's normally done at the lab?

            5      A.    That's something -- it's analyst discretion



            6   whether or not they choose to do that as well as years

            7   of experience that have taught us that it's not going 
to

            8   yield anything.

            9      Q.    Okay.

           10      A.    It will give you DNA.  It will give you the

           11   victim's DNA because that's what's predominately 
there.

           12      Q.    Moving on just a little further.  After all

           13   the evidence was collected what did you and your team

           14   do?

           15      A.    After the evidence collection was completed

           16   the scene was turned over to our Special Agent who is

           17   Terry Dicus and then we headed back to the lab.

           18      Q.    Once you got back to the lab was there

           19   anything other than the testing of these items that 
your

           20   team was involved in?

           21      A.    The packaging and submitting of the items to

           22   our evidence receiving unit.  And once that was

           23   completed whoever did the DNA testing they took the

           24   evidence and processed it.  And the other items I

           25   mentioned were sent to our Nashville lab for testing.

                                                                      
474

            1      Q.    Okay.  Then sometime after that I presume



            2   your team searched the vehicle?

            3      A.    That's correct.

            4      Q.    All right.  We talked about the credit card

            5   that was found in the vehicle.  Were there several -- 
go

            6   ahead and do that, Agent Nelson.  If you will pull out

            7   what is in there and show it to the Jury, please.

            8      A.    (Witness complying.)  This is a dress and a

            9   jacket.

           10      Q.    Was that recovered from the crime scene?

           11      A.    Yes, it was.

           12      Q.    Would you put that back in the container,

           13   please and show the Jury where it was recovered from.

           14      A.    (Witness complying.)  That item was located

           15   right here also in the dining room.

           16      Q.    Would you just kind of tell us -- describe

           17   generally where that is in the diagram for those who 
may

           18   not be able to see?

           19      A.    It's close to the opening for Bedroom Number

           20   2.  There is a bedroom just off the dining room -- 
what

           21   we call the dining room area.  And there is a table in

           22   the center and it was off to the left of the table.

           23      Q.    If you would tell us where Ms. Peggy's body

           24   was located on the diagram, if you would.



           25      A.    It was over here.
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            1      Q.    Is that in Bedroom Number 2?

            2      A.    Yes.  Just inside the door of Bedroom Number

            3   2.

            4      Q.    All right.

            5               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to make

            6   that the next exhibit.

            7               THE COURT:  All right.  It will be 21.

            8               (Exhibit No. 21 marked and entered.)

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow) Agent Nelson, while we're

           10   waiting on this to be opened.  Could you tell us why

           11   those items were in a can versus in a regular evidence

           12   bag?

           13      A.    Those items we believed could potentially

           14   have what we refer to as accelerants on them.  So in

           15   order to not let any of the vapor escape they're 
placed

           16   in a can to keep whatever is on there in the can.

           17      Q.    Were they ever tested for accelerants?

           18      A.    I believe they were.

           19      Q.    Were there sent to Nashville or to Memphis

           20   to do that?

           21      A.    Those were sent to Nashville.  That was our



           22   microanalysis unit.

           23      Q.    Let me just kind of run through the things

           24   that were sent to those labs and let you corroborate

           25   that.  The wicks, the blue dress were both sent to
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            1   Nashville, correct?

            2      A.    Yes.

            3      Q.    All right.  As well as the juice bottle, the

            4   alcohol container and the debit card?

            5      A.    That's correct.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Would you show the Jury what's in

            7   there, Agent Nelson?

            8      A.    (Witness complying.)  These are paper towels

            9   that have a very distinct odor.  They were inside one 
of

           10   the bottles and these were removed and placed in the 
can

           11   so that if it had any accelerant it would remain in 
the

           12   container.

           13      Q.    You said it had a very distinct odor.

           14   What's that commonly associated with?

           15      A.    To me it smells like if I'm at the gas

           16   station.



           17               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, I'd ask to move

           18   these in as separate exhibits.

           19               THE COURT:  All right.  The last one will 
be

           20   Exhibit 22.

           21               (Exhibit No. 22 marked and entered.)

           22               THE WITNESS:  This also has paper towel 
like

           23   material.  It has that same smell as the other one.

           24               MR. TURNBOW:  The next exhibit, please, 
Your

           25   Honor.
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            1               THE COURT:  It will be Exhibit 23.

            2               (Exhibit No. 23 marked and entered.)

            3               MR. TURNBOW:  May I approach?

            4      Q.    (By Mr. Turnbow)  I would ask you if you

            5   would point out -- would you point out where those

            6   containers were found in this picture if you can?

            7      A.    It looks to me like these two containers

            8   right there.

            9      Q.    All right.  Is this a picture of the crime

           10   scene as you remember it?

           11      A.    Yes, it is.

           12               MR. TURNBOW:  Just a moment, please, Your



           13   Honor.  Your Honor, did we make the blue dress an

           14   exhibit?

           15               THE COURT:  Yeah.  It was 21.

           16               MR. TURNBOW:  Nothing further, Your Honor.

           17                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           18   BY MR. FEENEY:

           19      Q.    Good afternoon, Ms. Norris, Mrs. Norris, Dr.

           20   Norris?

           21      A.    Ms. Nelson.

           22      Q.    Nelson.  So sorry.  So I want to talk a

           23   little bit about so I understand a little bit more 
about

           24   your qualifications.  You have an undergraduate 
degree?

           25      A.    Yes, I do.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  In what?

            2      A.    Biology with a minor in Chemistry.

            3      Q.    Okay.  No graduate degree though?

            4      A.    No.  I do not.

            5      Q.    Okay.  So no Master's degree?

            6      A.    That's correct.

            7      Q.    And no PhD?

            8      A.    That's correct.  No graduate degree.



            9      Q.    All right.  Have you done any specific work

           10   publishing-wise with DNA?

           11      A.    I published -- was cited in a publication

           12   for a validation that was done for DNA testing, yes.

           13      Q.    What does that mean?

           14      A.    We participated at my lab in a validation

           15   for a company that provides DNA typing kits and they

           16   published our results.

           17      Q.    They published your results?

           18      A.    Yes.

           19      Q.    Okay.  You are not suggesting that you're an

           20   expert on DNA, are you?

           21      A.    I'm an expert in DNA testing.

           22      Q.    You're an expert in DNA testing?

           23      A.    Yes, I am.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Maybe you can help me understand some

           25   things.  We've had testimony here about mixed samples.
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            1   DNA being from two or three different people.

            2   Apparently your labs are sophisticated enough to pick

            3   that out, correct?

            4      A.    Correct.  If there is enough DNA from it,

            5   yeah.



            6      Q.    Okay.

            7               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, he's not letting

            8   her finish.  Let's not start that again.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  I heard yes and I went on.  
I'm

           10   sorry.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So you can find DNA

           12   amongst mixed multiple samples, right?

           13      A.    Yes, depending on the type of sample you're

           14   working with, yes.

           15      Q.    Right.  You can't see DNA?

           16      A.    That is correct.

           17      Q.    So you have to test for it to see if it's

           18   there?

           19      A.    That is correct.

           20      Q.    Okay.  You said that you collect items at

           21   the scene that might have DNA on them, right?

           22      A.    That's correct.

           23      Q.    You collected the fingernails?

           24      A.    We did not collect the fingernails at the

           25   scene.
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            1      Q.    Why not?



            2      A.    Because the medical examiner does that.

            3      Q.    I see.  So the medical examiner sent you the

            4   fingernail clippings?

            5      A.    Sent our lab the fingernail clippings, yes.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you tell your subordinate

            7   not to test those fingernail clippings?

            8      A.    No, I did not.  An analyst has --

            9      Q.    You've answered my question.

           10               THE COURT:  If she wishes to make

           11   explanation she may.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, the question

           13   doesn't call for an explanation.  It's a yes or no

           14   question.  To allow her to narrate additional 
portions,

           15   which she wants on the record is not fair.

           16               MR. TURNBOW:  She has the right to do 
that.

           17               THE COURT:  She has the right to make

           18   explanation.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Please explain the yes or

           21   no question I just asked.

           22      A.    The analyst does have discretion when

           23   dealing with specific types of evidence.  They have

           24   their diversion as to whether or not an item will be

           25   probative and can be tested and yield results that are
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            1   helpful.

            2      Q.    Thank for all of that.  Now, back to my

            3   question, did you instruct your subordinate not to 
test

            4   the fingernail clippings?

            5      A.    No, I did not.

            6      Q.    Okay.  So that was her decision, right?

            7      A.    That is correct.

            8      Q.    Is she an expert in DNA?

            9      A.    Yes, she is.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So the experts get to make up their

           11   minds about when they test and when they don't, right?

           12      A.    That it not a correct portrayal of what I'm

           13   trying to explain.  There are situations where you

           14   expect -- if someone's hand is covered in blood -- say

           15   one person's blood is on their hand and it's two types

           16   of blood that are on there, if that person their hand 
is

           17   soaked in it for several hours, if that person has 
come

           18   in contact with someone else, just casual contact or

           19   even rough contact with someone else, if you swab that

           20   person's fingernails you -- we have not seen where you

           21   have been capable of getting a profile from the second



           22   person because there is so much DNA from the initial

           23   person that's there and it's overpowering the DNA of 
the

           24   other person and you're not able to get a profile.

           25               If it were not blood then we would have 
had
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            1   a better chance.  If it were just maybe some type of

            2   liquid we would have had a better chance.  But blood 
is

            3   extremely powerful and I know this from years and 
years

            4   of doing DNA testing.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Thank you for all of that.  Again,

            6   the discretion to test or not test comes down to the

            7   individual scientist, right?

            8      A.    To a certain degree, yes it does.

            9      Q.    Did you testify that it did or did not?

           10   Certain degree -- a moment ago you said the individual

           11   scientist gets the discretion on whether to test, 
right

           12   or wrong?

           13      A.    That is correct.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Thank you.  Now, so she had the

           15   discretion to tests the fingernail clippings if she



           16   wanted to?

           17      A.    Yes, she did.  And if I may be allowed to

           18   explain that.

           19               THE COURT:  You may.

           20               THE WITNESS:  If someone -- after you've

           21   tested and completed with your case work your case is

           22   given to another analyst to review.  If that person

           23   feels that there should have been something else 
tested

           24   they will discuss that with the analyst who did the

           25   testing and that person will go back and do additional
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            1   testing.

            2               You also have the option if one -- any of

            3   the attorneys involved in this, if they see the report

            4   and it says no testing was done on this item they can

            5   also request that an item be tested.

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So you're suggesting

            7   that maybe I should have tested it?

            8      A.    That -- I simply stated a fact.

            9      Q.    Right.  But the fact you stated was for a

           10   purpose.  It didn't just come to your mind for no

           11   reason.

           12      A.    Yes.



           13      Q.    So you're suggesting that if I wanted to

           14   know whose DNA was under the fingernail clippings it 
was

           15   my job to come to your lab, get those things and then

           16   test them?

           17      A.    No, it's not his job to have that tested.

           18   If --  like I said if anyone reads the report and 
there

           19   is an item that they would like to have tested it be

           20   requested and TBI will perform the testing for them.

           21      Q.    Let me ask it this way.  Didn't TBI actually

           22   request that?  Did you get a request for an 
examination

           23   of all of these items?  All of these items.  They sent

           24   you and requested to be tested, right?

           25      A.    There was a request and --
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            1      Q.    Thank you.  And that --

            2               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor.  She's still

            3   trying to explain and he's jumping over her again.

            4               THE COURT:  I don't think she was through.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.

            6               THE WITNESS:  There was a request.  And as 
I

            7   mentioned before there is analyst discretion that is



            8   also involved in this.

            9      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Thank you.  Okay.  So other

           10   analyst discretion.  Let's talk about the swabs and 
the

           11   backs of the hands.  All right.  Are you familiar with

           12   those?

           13      A.    No, I'm not familiar with that.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Can you explain to the Jury why those

           15   weren't tested?

           16      A.    I do not know why those were not tested.

           17      Q.    Do you have a policy that says you can only

           18   test so many things in a kit?

           19      A.    We do have a policy that says that.  And

           20   that is also -- I will also have to defer to analyst

           21   discretion.

           22      Q.    Right.  Well, she deferred to your

           23   discretion is the reason I'm asking you.  She says you

           24   told her all of this there is a policy she couldn't do

           25   it.
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            1      A.    There is no -- she did not say that I told

            2   her to do that.

            3      Q.    Were you in here?



            4      A.    There is no -- she would not tell -- Jessica

            5   knows the rules.  She knows our protocols and she 
knows

            6   --

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I move to strike

            8   this as speculative.

            9               MR. TURNBOW:  He asked the question.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  I asked was she in here.

           11               THE COURT:  All right.

           12               THE WITNESS:  No, I was not here.

           13      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  All right.  So you hope she

           14   said that, but you don't know what she said, right?

           15      A.    I do not know what she said, but I do know

           16   that she knows what our protocol is.

           17      Q.    Okay.  So when you realize there is too many

           18   items in the kit even though something as important as 
a

           19   murder case do you ever call the investigator back and

           20   say look, you guys have got 12 things here, we can 
only

           21   test 10.  I need to know which ones you think, since 
you

           22   investigated, which ones you think are the most

           23   important to test?  Did you do that?

           24      A.    That is something that can be done.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Did you?
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            1      A.    I did not do the DNA testing on this case.

            2      Q.    So your shirking responsibility for

            3   following up because you didn't do the testing.  I 
mean,

            4   what are you telling me --

            5               MR. TURNBOW:  Objection.  He's just asked

            6   two questions again.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  And she's not prepared to

            8   answer either of them.  I'm sorry.

            9               THE COURT:  Let's just -- one at a time.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.

           11               THE COURT:  Number one was are you 
shirking

           12   your responsibilities?

           13               THE WITNESS:  The responsibility is the

           14   person -- the person who is doing the DNA testing it's

           15   their responsibility to do the testing.  It is not my

           16   responsibility.

           17      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.

           18               THE COURT:  The second question.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  I'm sorry.  I forgot

           20   the second question.  I will go on.  Ms. Marquez had 
the

           21   responsibility to call the officers and say which 
items



           22   do you want me to test?

           23      A.    That is something that she can do if she has

           24   a question as to what needs to be done, yes.

           25      Q.    Okay.  So you and she had a conversation
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            1   about the fingernail clippings and the swabs, though,

            2   right?

            3      A.    I don't recall having a conversation about

            4   the fingernail clippings and the swabs.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Or you didn't have any conversations

            6   about the fingernail clippings?

            7      A.    I do not recall having a conversation about

            8   fingernail clippings and the swabs.

            9      Q.    So if she said she called you specifically

           10   that wouldn't be right?

           11      A.    I have -- like I said I do not recall having

           12   a conversation about that.

           13      Q.    All right.  So you were worried about

           14   accelerants on the things that you found in the home,

           15   right?

           16      A.    That's correct.

           17      Q.    Now, that blue dress that was found pretty

           18   much in the middle of the room on the floor and the



           19   jacket I believe you said.

           20      A.    Yes.

           21      Q.    Okay.  The bottles of whatever it was on the

           22   other side of the table well away from Ms. Peggy's 
room,

           23   right?

           24      A.    All of that space was not very far from each

           25   other.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Would you agree with my

            2   characterization though if the room were divided into

            3   portions this would be on the far side of the room 
from

            4   Peggy Alexander's room?  Just split it in half.

            5      A.    The dining room portion it was closer to the

            6   portion that went into the entry way to the kitchen.

            7      Q.    Okay.  So the dress was not up against the

            8   door?

            9      A.    It was not up against the door, but it was

           10   not far from the door.

           11      Q.    It was in the middle of the room, wasn't it?

           12      A.    It was on the right side of the table.  It

           13   was here.  The room door was here and those other two

           14   containers were over here.



           15      Q.    All right.  I'm sorry can I have the

           16   Bailiff's bring me that.  I want to look at that.  I

           17   don't see anywhere where you marked where this is on

           18   this diagram.  Did you mark that?

           19      A.    It has the numbers on there.

           20      Q.    I see number for the containers.  Where is

           21   the number for the dress?

           22      A.    That's Number 3.

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, could examine

           24   Exhibit Numbers 1 and 2, please?

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney) I'm going to pass up Exhibit
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            1   Number 2 to you, please.  Ms. Nelson, I want you to 
look

            2   at that photograph and tell me if that is a fair and

            3   accurate representation of what you saw?

            4      A.    For items 1 and 2?

            5      Q.    No.  For Item Number 3.

            6      A.    Yes.  It is.

            7      Q.    Okay.  In that picture you see the blue

            8   dress or jacket or whatever it is laying to the left 
of

            9   the table; is that right?

           10      A.    Yes, it is.



           11      Q.    Looking at your diagram here you have the

           12   blue dress sitting in front of the table.

           13      A.    Okay.  This is -- it may be easier for me to

           14   show you on your diagram.

           15      Q.    Neither of them are mine, but I'll take your

           16   word.

           17      A.    I'll show you first then I'll show the Jury.

           18   This is -- the bedroom is over this way.

           19      Q.    That door we see in there is the bedroom.

           20      A.    Let me get my orientation.  Hang on just a

           21   second.  Sorry.  This is the same.  So putting these 
two

           22   pictures together this is where the dress is.  This is

           23   the dress here.

           24      Q.    Right.  But the table is what I'm concerned

           25   about.  Looking from the position that you were in if

                                                                      
490

            1   the dress were as you marked it on your diagram the

            2   picture wouldn't have caught because it would be 
hidden

            3   by the table.  But in that picture we see the blue 
dress

            4   lying left of the table and not in front of it.

            5      A.    Which I have it to the left of the table in

            6   the diagram.



            7      Q.    Well, you have it to the left if you're

            8   looking at it going left to right like that.  But the

            9   perspective of that picture is going sideways, going

           10   into the bedroom.  Do you see what I'm talking about?

           11   If you turn that -- your diagram up on its side to the

           12   right you'll have the same view.

           13      A.    And my understanding this is the identical

           14   view if you look at this.  Because the dress is here,

           15   the dress is here, the bedroom is that way, the 
bedroom

           16   is also that way.

           17      Q.    Okay.  I don't know that it makes much of a

           18   difference.  I wanted to make sure that our diagram 
and

           19   our pictures are saying the same thing.

           20      A.    They are.

           21      Q.    All right.  So you say you believe that

           22   those items were sent off to Nashville?

           23      A.    They were, yes.

           24      Q.    Well, do you know they were or you believe

           25   they were?
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            1      A.    Each of the cans that I opened have the

            2   initials of an analyst from our Nashville lab on the



            3   cans.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Move to strike that as

            5   nonresponsive/HA a non upon /SEUF.

            6               MR. TURNBOW:  He asked her --

            7               THE COURT:  We're getting ticky here.  
She's

            8   explaining why she said it got to Nashville.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  Right.

           10               THE COURT:  So she can do that.  We're

           11   getting real ticky.

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Sorry.

           13               THE COURT:  She said yes she knew it went 
to

           14   Nashville and she was explaining why.

           15      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  Do you know what a

           16   chain of custody is, Ms. Nelson?

           17      A.    Yes, I do.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you follow chain of custody?

           19      A.    Yes, I did.

           20      Q.    Who did you release this to?

           21      A.    These items were submitted to our

           22   laboratory.  Hang on a second.

           23      Q.    I should ask did you send these out?

           24      A.    I had to submit them to the TBI Laboratory

           25   in Memphis first.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  So you sent them to Memphis, right?

            2      A.    I brought them back to our lab in Memphis,

            3   yes.

            4      Q.    Now, I heard from Investigator King that he

            5   transmitted samples to Memphis lab; is that not true?

            6      A.    Those were different samples.  Those were

            7   not the crime scene samples.

            8      Q.    Why not?  Why don't you take them all?

            9      A.    I could collected what was present at the

           10   scene and transported those and whoever collects the

           11   other items they transfer those to make chain of 
custody

           12   as simple as possible.

           13      Q.    Okay.  But in your instance you took them

           14   back.  Okay.  So you took them from the crime scene to

           15   the lab in Nashville, right?

           16      A.    I took them from the crime scene to the lab

           17   in Memphis and I gave them to one of our forensic

           18   technicians.

           19      Q.    Which one?

           20      A.    Her name is Phalen Howard.  And I gave it to

           21   her on the 13th at 11:00 o'clock a.m.

           22      Q.    Okay.  And that's the last you know of them?



           23      A.    That's the last contact that I had until

           24   today, yes.

           25      Q.    You can't testify about what happened to
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            1   that piece of evidence after it left your hands and

            2   before the time it came back to today's court case?

            3      A.    I can testify to where each item was and who

            4   it was with up until the time it left the lab when it

            5   was picked up by the agency.

            6      Q.    Now, Ms. Nelson, really what you're saying

            7   is that you can read documents that suggest to you who

            8   had possession of it, right?

            9      A.    Yes, I can read documents that have all of

           10   the chain of custody documented.

           11      Q.    Right.  From your personal knowledge though,

           12   you don't know what happened to this?

           13      A.    No, I don't follow every piece of evidence

           14   in the lab.

           15      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, I noticed that the

           16   dress and the wicks were in steel containers but the

           17   bottles weren't.  Why not?

           18      A.    That was the item that had the strong odor

           19   associated with it.  So those were the items that we



           20   placed in the cans.

           21      Q.    Didn't you find fuel in bottles?

           22      A.    I don't recall that.

           23      Q.    You don't remember.

           24      A.    I do not remember that.

           25      Q.    So there was such -- we heard testimony that
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            1   there was an enormous odor of gasoline so powerful 
they

            2   couldn't even stand in there.  And from what I

            3   understand from you the only thing that was smelling

            4   like gas was this dress?

            5      A.    I mentioned the two sets of paper towels

            6   that I logged.

            7      Q.    The sets of paper towels that were in the

            8   bottles?

            9      A.    Correct.

           10      Q.    Do you remember if there was any liquid

           11   under those paper towels?

           12      A.    I have to sit here and read for a second.

           13      Q.    That's okay.  If you don't know you don't

           14   know.

           15      A.    I don't recall.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Fair enough.  So we don't have



           17   testing that you know of what was in the bottles or?

           18      A.    I do not recall.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           20               THE COURT:  Anything else?

           21               MR. TURNBOW:  Just very quickly, Your 
Honor.

           22               THE COURT:  All right.

           23

           24

           25
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            1                     REDIRECT EXAMINATION

            2   BY MR. TURNBOW:

            3      Q.    Special Agent Nelson, what time did you say

            4   you arrived at the crime scene?

            5      A.    We arrived at the crime scene at 7:25 p.m.

            6      Q.    Now, that would be several hours after the

            7   police got there and Special Agent Dicus got there,

            8   correct?

            9      A.    I would think so.

           10               MR. TURNBOW:  Nothing further, Your Honor?

           11               MR. FEENEY:  No recross.

           12               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.  You're



           13   free to go.

           14               (Witness Excused.)

           15               MR. TURNBOW:  Your Honor, can we approach?

           16               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

           17   follows:)

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I concerned the

           19   chain of custody as long as it's been in evidence and 
I

           20   probably should have made an objection --

           21   (indiscernible-too low) -- what she said about an

           22   entirely (indiscernible-too low) --

           23               MR. TURNBOW:  I asked about the dress --

           24   (indiscernible-too low) --

           25               MR. FEENEY:  I (indiscernible) -- talk 
about

                                                                      
496

            1   the dress, but I don't think they get to have the 
dress

            2   in front of the Jury unless they can prove that --

            3   (indiscernible-too low) --

            4               MR. TURNBOW:  He missed his opportunity.

            5   It's untimely.

            6               THE COURT:  She testified that she took 
the

            7   dress into custody.



            8               MR. FEENEY:  She testified she sent it off

            9   to another lab, but she could read the report.  She 
can

           10   read --

           11               THE COURT:  Then it could come in under

           12   business records.  Neither side asked.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, if you would note

           14   my objection.

           15               THE COURT:  All right.

           16               MR. SMITH:  A couple of things before we

           17   leave.  The next witness I have this lady who did the

           18   autopsy.  Now, in this report she has attached several

           19   photographs of the deceased.  Do we need hearing about

           20   those before she's brought in before this Jury to see 
if

           21   the Court feels they're okay?

           22               THE COURT:  Normally I'm not going to have

           23   autopsy pictures unless there is a specific reason for

           24   it.

           25               MR. SMITH:  Sir, what did you say?  I'm
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            1   sorry.

            2               THE COURT:  Autopsy pictures are pretty

            3   gruesome.  Unless there is a particular point that 
that



            4   illustrates we're not just bringing in autopsy 
pictures.

            5               MR. SMITH:  Well, I was thinking she wants

            6   to (indiscernible-too low) -- of the bullet to the 
back

            7   of the head, the head is shaved and it shows this.  So 
I

            8   was just --

            9               MR. FEENEY:  It's not probative.  I mean,

           10   (indiscernible-too low) the back of the head and

           11   (indiscernible-too low) -- testify before.

           12               THE COURT:  Let's hear her testify before 
we

           13   get into photos.

           14               MR. SMITH:  Final thing is this.  I should

           15   have brought this to the Court's attention.  When Mrs.

           16   Knight testified he asked her about certain provision 
or

           17   two in her statement or the statement that was taken 
of

           18   her back in January of 2014.

           19               She was asked to read from that statement.

           20   She was asked questions.  I want to propose that that

           21   statement be entered as evidence because it was

           22   specifically referred to in her questioning on

           23   cross-examination.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, that's hearsay.

           25   The only way it comes in is if I offer --
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            1               THE COURT:  Are you objecting?

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            3               THE COURT:  Well, it's too late.  Period.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, it's a statement.

            5               THE COURT:  Yeah.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  He's offering a statement 
into

            7   evidence.

            8               THE COURT:  I know.  It's not coming.  You

            9   won unless you keep talking.

           10               (End of bench conference.)

           11               THE COURT:  Take 15 minutes.  Okay.  
Follow

           12   the rules I gave you.

           13               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           14   courtroom at 2:13 p.m. till 2:32 p.m.; after which, 
the

           15   following proceedings were had.)

           16               THE COURT:  Call your next witness for the

           17   State.

           18               MR. SMITH:  State calls Dr. Erica Curry.

           19               ERICA CURRY, after being duly sworn,

           20   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:



           21                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           22   BY MR. SMITH:

           23      Q.    We have a microphone in front of you there.

           24   Please be sure to use that.  The acoustics aren't the

           25   best in the world here.  Now, let's begin.  State your
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            1   name.

            2      A.    Dr. Erica Curry.  E-r-i-c-a; C-u-r-r-y.

            3      Q.    And you are a medical doctor; is that

            4   correct?

            5      A.    That's correct.

            6      Q.    Would you give us -- the Jury a short

            7   history of your educational background?

            8      A.    I attended the University of Tennessee at

            9   Chattanooga where I obtained a degree in Chemistry.

           10   After doing so I attended the University of Tennessee

           11   College of Medicine in Memphis, Tennessee where I

           12   obtained a degree -- a medical degree.

           13               I went to pathology residency.  Pathology 
is

           14   the study of the disease.  More importantly most 
people

           15   know us for we are the doctors that make the diagnosis

           16   of cancer.  When people have things biopsied we put 
them



           17   on slides and look under a microscope and we make the

           18   diagnosis that way.

           19               I finished residency at Northwestern

           20   University at Chicago.  After doing so I did a

           21   fellowship for a specialty in pathology called 
Forensic

           22   Pathology, which is the study of disease to determine

           23   the cause and manner of death.

           24               And after doing so I have been working at

           25   the West Tennessee Regional Forensic Center in 
Memphis,
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            1   Tennessee as a forensic pathologist.

            2      Q.    Have you been called upon to testify in

            3   Courts of record such as this?

            4      A.    I have.

            5      Q.    Okay.

            6               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we submit that she

            7   --

            8               THE COURT:  She can express her opinion.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  I'm satisfied with her

           10   credentials.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Dr. Curry, would you give us

           12   a short summary of the protocol in performing an



           13   autopsy?

           14      A.    I'm employed at the West Tennessee Regional

           15   Forensic Center in Memphis where we do all cases in

           16   Shelby County.  But we also do cases around Shelby

           17   County.  Therefore we are a regional forensic center.

           18               In this case the decedent's body was in

           19   Hardin County where they have their own county medical

           20   examiner, Dr. Anjeanette Hall.  She has the authority 
to

           21   order an autopsy and for the body to be transported to

           22   Memphis, Tennessee for a forensic pathologist to do an

           23   autopsy, which was done in this case.

           24               So the body was transported by our

           25   transportation services to our office.  The body was
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            1   logged in and the body bag was initialed and secured.

            2   After -- it was done on the same day of death, which 
was

            3   March 10th.  The next day the body was examined by me.

            4   It taken out of the cooler and secured.  We take

            5   photographs.  We document any evidence, trace 
evidence,

            6   hair blood, fingernail clippings.

            7               We take -- continue to take photographs.  
We



            8   clean the body up.  We examine the body completely to

            9   determine any kind of wounds, scars, any kind of

           10   injuries at all.  We do that in the form of a body

           11   diagram, which just mix narrations of all the 
injuries.

           12   We also at that time, if we see fit, take X-rays of 
the

           13   body, if there are injuries that calls for us to take

           14   X-rays.  We look for any kind of fractures, any kind 
of

           15   bullet or anything of that nature.

           16               After doing so we do a complete autopsy or

           17   examination of the body from the inside where we do a 
Y

           18   incision on the chest all the way down to pass the 
belly

           19   button.  We look at each organs to determine if they

           20   have any kind of injuries or any kind of natural

           21   diseases including their head.

           22               We take toxicology samples and samples of

           23   tissue to look underneath the microscope if necessary.

           24   We also take a little bit of tissue to save for future

           25   reference, if that's necessary as well.
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            1      Q.    Now, you mentioned you usually prepare a



            2   body diagram; is that correct?

            3      A.    That's correct.

            4      Q.    Are we talking about a drawing?

            5      A.    It is --

            6      Q.    An anatomical type drawing?

            7      A.    That's correct.  We have various versions.

            8   We have male and female.  Their anatomy is on a piece 
of

            9   paper and we draw any kind of injuries that we 
document

           10   or see at that time.

           11      Q.    Do you have and did you prepare a body

           12   diagram on this particular subject, Ms. Alexander?

           13      A.    I did.

           14      Q.    Do you have it with you today?

           15      A.    I do.

           16      Q.    Would you produce it for us?

           17      A.    Yes.  (Witness complying.)  I did one of the

           18   general body and then I did one that was concentrated 
on

           19   different angles of the head.

           20      Q.    Okay.  If you would let's talk about first

           21   the one on the head.

           22      A.    Okay.

           23      Q.    Now, would you -- does it help you in your

           24   testimony to illustrate or refer to the body diagram?

           25      A.    Yes.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, let's begin with that -- let's

            2   mark that first.

            3               MR. SMITH:  The body diagram, let's mark

            4   that as an exhibit.

            5               THE COURT:  Any objection, Mr. Feeney?

            6               MR. FEENEY:  No objection.

            7               THE COURT:  All right.  The body diagram

            8   will be 24.

            9               (Exhibit No. 24 marked and entered.)

           10               THE COURT:  The head diagram will be 25.

           11               (Exhibit No. 25 marked and entered.)

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Dr. Hall, feel free to --

           13               THE COURT:  No.  No.  No.

           14      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Excuse me.  Dr. Curry, feel

           15   free to take Exhibit 25 and hold it up.  Try to hold 
it

           16   where the Jurors can see it.

           17      A.    (Witness complying.)

           18      Q.    Now, what type of injuries, if any, did you

           19   find to the head or skull area of Ms. Alexander?

           20      A.    There were numerous lacerations or tearing

           21   of the skin to her head.  They are illustrated on the



           22   body diagram where both sides of her forehead and on

           23   numerous cases on the back and sides of her head.

           24      Q.    Can everyone see that?  Okay.  All right.

           25   Now, from that diagram, are you identifying each and
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            1   every area of injury that you find?

            2      A.    That's correct.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Now, did the areas of injury or

            4   trauma were they of various degrees in size and depth 
of

            5   the injuries?

            6      A.    That's correct.  They range from small as

            7   sixteenth of an inch I believe, very small.  Like half

            8   the size of your nail of your pinky to as large as 
four

            9   inches.

           10      Q.    Would that be in like length?

           11      A.    Yes.

           12      Q.    Four inches in length?

           13      A.    Yes.

           14      Q.    Did you measure depth of the injury or the

           15   cut?

           16      A.    Yes.  For the head we do terms called

           17   partial thickness or full thickness.  And partial



           18   thickness means that it has not gone in.  It's gone

           19   halfway through the thickness of the scalp.  And full

           20   thickness means that it has gone all the way through 
the

           21   scalp and you can see the underlying bone.

           22      Q.    Do you find any of those cuts, if I can

           23   refer to that in general, that went close to the bone 
or

           24   to a point where you can see the bone?

           25      A.    I did.  Several of those.
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            1      Q.    Would you tell us how many, if you can, by

            2   the -- Exhibit 25, the diagram?

            3      A.    Yeah.  So there was one on the left side of

            4   the head that went all the way to where you could see

            5   the bone.  There was one on the left side in the back 
of

            6   the head that went all the way to where you could see

            7   the bone.

            8               There is one to the right kind of top side

            9   of the head.  It was all the way where you could see 
the

           10   bone.  And those were the three were all the way where

           11   you could see the bone.

           12      Q.    Based on the configuration, if you will, of



           13   the wounds, okay, was there anything consistent in the

           14   appearance or the configuration of the wounds

           15   themselves?

           16      A.    We try to look for patterns or things that

           17   could give us any etiology to what caused the wound.

           18   Any kind of tool or instrument.  Most of -- well, 
there

           19   is a variation of wounds on the head.  Some were

           20   circular.  Some were stellar or star shaped.  Some 
were

           21   horizontal.  Some were vertical.

           22               So it was very difficult to determine if 
one

           23   specific instrument or fist or hands or anything was

           24   used.  There were no tool marks, which gives us a clue

           25   of if some kind of instrumentation was used.  There 
were
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            1   no tool marks on the skull at all.

            2      Q.    In looking at the wounds do you also concern

            3   yourself with like abrasions or bruising of the tissue

            4   in the area in which you find the wound itself?

            5      A.    That's correct.  You're referring to the

            6   head and the body.  In general we look for around the

            7   laceration or tearing of the skin any kind of scraping



            8   around those lacerations or tears.  And a few of them

            9   had some scraping or abrasions, but most of them did

           10   not.

           11      Q.    Okay.  What significance does that -- is

           12   that to you in performing the autopsy?

           13      A.    For the most part sometimes tearing of the

           14   skin can sometimes look like sharp force injuries or

           15   things used with knives.  So if see that sometimes it

           16   can lead us toward one type or other.  And then again 
if

           17   we have some kind of idea about the instrument used 
then

           18   we can try to match that up with the instrument used

           19   without the technology at the time.

           20      Q.    So if I understand if something appeared to

           21   be like the shape of a golf club --

           22      A.    Yes.

           23      Q.    Then you could look at the wound and compare

           24   it to what might be the tool that caused it?

           25      A.    That's right.
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            1      Q.    Is that right?

            2      A.    That's right.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Now, is that -- in what you have just



            4   testified to at this point in time I think you

            5   enumerated some of these wounds as going almost to the

            6   skull, correct?

            7      A.    That's correct.

            8      Q.    Now, the others would they be referred to in

            9   layman's language as superficial or medium cuts to the

           10   skull?

           11      A.    Most of them were not superficial.  They

           12   actually would have gone through the skin and pretty

           13   deep into the tissue underneath the skin, but not all

           14   the way through where you could see the bone.

           15      Q.    Now, did you do any examination of the boney

           16   portion of the skull?

           17      A.    I did.

           18      Q.    All right.  Would you tell us what

           19   examination you performed on the boney portion of the

           20   skull?

           21      A.    After doing so we were looking at all the

           22   wounds to the head including the ones on the face, 
which

           23   were documented in the report and on the ears.  We do

           24   what's call reflecting the scalp.  Meaning we pull 
back

           25   the scalp to look at the skull underneath.
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            1               And we saw there that there was hemorrhage

            2   all throughout the scalp or soft tissue and muscle

            3   underneath that covers the brain or the skull.

            4      Q.    Now, hemorrhage are you talking about

            5   bleeding?

            6      A.    Yes.  Bleeding.

            7      Q.    Are these type injuries prone to produce

            8   excessive bleeding?

            9      A.    That's correct.  A single laceration or a

           10   tear can bleed enough to actually cause death.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Continue on.

           12      A.    So there was a small fracture or break in

           13   the bone on the right side of the bone, on the right

           14   side of the head.  There was actually also on the left

           15   side in the same area, which is the temporal bone, was 
a

           16   fracture or a break in the bone of the skull.

           17               And there was a fracture on the back of 
the

           18   skull on the left side.  There -- and the outside of 
the

           19   skull, we call that the calvarium, but the inside of 
the

           20   skull we call that the skull base.  And three bones on

           21   the left side were all fractured on the skull base.

           22               The brain was bruised on both the right 
and



           23   left sides in the front.  And also the brain on the

           24   right and left side, kind of in the middle and on the

           25   were bruised as well.
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            1               There was bleeding around the brain.  The

            2   brain has tissue covering it and there was bleeding 
all

            3   underneath that tissue.

            4      Q.    Did I understand you to say that the

            5   bleeding produced in the head from wounds similar to

            6   what you described, can that in and of itself cause

            7   death?

            8      A.    Yes.

            9      Q.    How does that happen?

           10      A.    The scalp is very vascular and has a lot of

           11   blood vessels.  So when you damage those blood vessels

           12   they can bleed very profusely or a lot and it can

           13   actually bleed so much that you lose a lot of your 
blood

           14   that's circulating in your body and it will cause 
death.

           15      Q.    Can you, based upon the number or do you

           16   know the number of wounds that were detected in the 
head

           17   or skull?



           18      A.    I would have to count them on the body

           19   diagram.  But I can do that.

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm not sure I 
see

           21   the relevance to the number of wounds.

           22               THE COURT:  He can ask.

           23               THE WITNESS:  There were at least 25

           24   lacerations or those tears of the skin in addition to

           25   there being scratches of the skin and bruising of the
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            1   face as well.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Now, would it be

            3   a proper characterization to say that based on your

            4   autopsy of the skull that this individual suffered 
some

            5   form -- some form of blunt trauma?

            6      A.    That's correct.  Based on the

            7   characterization of the wounds that I referred to 
before

            8   the irregularity of them there is a thing called 
tissue

            9   bruising meaning that there are small little points of

           10   tissue coming out that makes us say this is blunt 
force

           11   trauma or from tearing of the skin.



           12      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, let's move to I

           13   think to possibly Exhibit 26, which was the overall 
body

           14   diagram.  Am I correct, Dr. Curry?

           15      A.    Twenty-four.

           16      Q.    Twenty-four?

           17      A.    Yes.

           18      Q.    Okay.  To you in assessing priority was the

           19   head and skull area your primary focus at least

           20   initially in doing this autopsy?

           21      A.    I can't say that.  We do things

           22   sequentially.  So we work from -- at least the way I 
do

           23   autopsies from the top to bottom.  So when I'm done

           24   doing the head then I move to the other parts of the

           25   body.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  What did you move to here?

            2      A.    So after examining the head then I examined

            3   the chest or the torso actually.  And I was able to

            4   document a bruise to the left side of the chest and 
then

            5   a scratch on the middle of the chest.  And they're 
here

            6   in the body diagram as a bruise right here.  And then



            7   this is the scratch.

            8      Q.    Did the chest examination reveal wounds or

            9   lacerations in any way similar to what you found in 
the

           10   head or skull area?

           11      A.    There are no lacerations on the torso at

           12   all.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, you said you found I believe one

           14   bruise?

           15      A.    One bruise.

           16      Q.    And maybe a scratch?

           17      A.    A scratch or abrasion.

           18      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Was this scratch

           19   something that was minor or would under normal

           20   conditions maybe be required to be sewn up?

           21      A.    It's minor.  It wouldn't have caused death.

           22      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So you discounted any

           23   injury to the chest as being producing of a death,

           24   correct?

           25      A.    That's correct.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you then look at her

            2   extremities?

            3      A.    I did.



            4      Q.    Okay.  Now, by extremities are we talking

            5   arms and legs?

            6      A.    That's correct.

            7      Q.    Feet and hands?

            8      A.    Yes.

            9      Q.    All right.  Would you summarize your

           10   findings?

           11      A.    So there was a bruise on the left upper arm.

           12   There were scratches to the left elbow, the back of 
the

           13   forearm and the back of the hand and fingers.  There 
was

           14   a laceration to the back of the hand and to the left

           15   middle finger.

           16               And one of the bones in the left forearm 
was

           17   broken.  There was a bruise or contusion to the right

           18   upper arm on the outside or lateral aspect.  There 
were

           19   scratches or abrasions to the right elbow.  There were

           20   some abrasions or scratches to the right forearm on 
the

           21   back and on the outside.

           22               And there were some to the back of the 
hands

           23   and all the digits or fingers and thumb to the right

           24   hand.  There was large bruising or contusions to the

           25   whole right and left forearms from kind of the middle
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            1   aspect going down to cover both the hand and fingers.

            2      Q.    Now, I believe you earlier said that you

            3   performed this autopsy March 11; is that correct of

            4   2013?

            5      A.    I did.

            6      Q.    The testimony thus far of what you found as

            7   far as wounds to the skull area, chest and now the

            8   extremities, did they appear to you to be fresh?

            9      A.    Yes.

           10      Q.    Okay.  You didn't see anything that would

           11   have stood out as an old cut, old laceration or wound?

           12      A.    The only one that could theoretically have

           13   been older were the scratch on the chest.

           14      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, as to the injuries

           15   that you have referred to the extremities and you have

           16   that set out in Exhibit 24, correct?

           17      A.    Yes.  And there were also a bruise to the

           18   right, the outside and a bruise --

           19      Q.    Would you hold that up and show that.

           20      A.    I'm sorry.  Bruise to the right side on the

           21   outside.  There was one to the I guess the lower part 
of



           22   the right.  And then there was one on the left.  This

           23   one on the right on the outside was yellow-ish color,

           24   which could indicate that it could have been an older

           25   one as well.
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            1      Q.    All right.  Now, how would you classify the

            2   injuries or abrasions as you call them, bruising as 
you

            3   call them to the extremities as far as the severity of

            4   those?

            5      A.    They were severe wounds that would have

            6   needed medical attention, but likely would not have

            7   resulted in death.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Were you able in the actual

            9   examination of these bruises, abrasions and cuts able 
to

           10   determine what might have caused that?

           11      A.    Blunt force trauma.

           12      Q.    Blunt force trauma.  Same thing that we

           13   dealt with the skull?

           14      A.    That's right.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Now, in the -- did that conclude your

           16   actual physical examination of the body?

           17      A.    After looking at the outside I examined all



           18   the organs on the inside as well and weighed them and

           19   described them.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Did you find anything in there that

           21   would have contributed to death?

           22      A.    No.

           23      Q.    Okay.

           24      A.    She had findings of hypertensive heart

           25   disease.  Meaning she had changes of the heart due to
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            1   hypertension, but she was at the age of 71 years old.

            2      Q.    Would you consider that truly abnormal for

            3   her age?

            4      A.    If she wouldn't have had all these other

            5   findings of the blunt trauma we do diagnosis

            6   hypertension heart disease as a cause of death, but 
the

            7   findings of the trauma definitely led to her death.

            8      Q.    Okay.  So you're saying the blunt trauma

            9   injuries in your professional opinion was the cause of

           10   death?

           11      A.    That's right.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Would you also classify, based on

           13   your examination and findings and prior experience 
that



           14   this was a homicide?

           15      A.    Based on the information that was given to

           16   this office and the severity and location of the of 
the

           17   wounds, yes this is a homicide.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Was there anything else in your

           19   examination, other than what you've testified to, that

           20   in your opinion contributed to her demise?

           21      A.    As previously alluded to having hypertension

           22   changes due to hypertension in your heart definitely 
was

           23   not helpful in a situation with all the blood loss, 
but

           24   the cause of death definitely was the blunt trauma.

           25      Q.    Okay.
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            1                   MR. SMITH:  You may have some 
questions

            2   from across the aisle here.

            3                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. FEENEY:

            5      Q.    Good afternoon, Dr. Curry.  I'm Ryan Feeney.

            6   Now, if I ask you anything that you can't hear, I 
don't

            7   usually stand next to a microphone, but if I ask you

            8   anything that's unclear just ask me to rephrase it.



            9   I'll be happy to do so.

           10               Now, as if I understand basically what the

           11   pathologist -- what the purpose of the autopsy is to

           12   establish to major things.  Manner of death and cause 
of

           13   death?

           14      A.    That's correct.

           15      Q.    Okay.  And we are very sure in this case

           16   that the manner of death was homicide?

           17      A.    Based on the investigative information that

           18   I was told and the severity and locations of the 
wounds

           19   that's correct.

           20      Q.    Right.  The 25 lacerations and all that and

           21   the broken arm.  There is no doubt in your mind the

           22   woman was murdered?

           23      A.    That's correct.

           24      Q.    Okay.  And the cause of death was blunt

           25   force trauma?
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            1      A.    That's correct.

            2      Q.    But that's as specific as you could get?

            3      A.    That's right.

            4      Q.    There was nothing to tell you what type of



            5   blunt force trauma?

            6      A.    That's right.

            7      Q.    There was nothing to tell you whether it was

            8   a smooth or a not smooth object?

            9      A.    That's correct.

           10      Q.    Okay.  So basically after all that you found

           11   there was nothing to indicate what the murder weapon

           12   was?

           13      A.    That's correct.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Now, the injuries to the arms, now,

           15   would you describe those as defensive wounds?

           16      A.    Defensive wounds is a technical term that we

           17   don't generally use.  So I wouldn't describe it as

           18   defensive.

           19      Q.    Fair enough.  When you look at somebody and

           20   they have been beaten about the head and they also 
have

           21   a -- you said left arm was broken, right?

           22      A.    Yes.

           23      Q.    The left ulna.  Which one goes -- is that

           24   the front bone or the back?

           25      A.    So the thumb side is the radius and the
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            1   piggy side is the ulna.

            2      Q.    So this on the outside.  If I'm going like

            3   this where would I would be hit?

            4      A.    That's right.

            5      Q.    Okay.  We have a broken arm here.  We have

            6   bruises and contusions all up and down both arms all 
the

            7   way down to the elbows I think your report says?

            8      A.    Well, almost -- to the middle, yes.

            9      Q.    Okay.  So would that suggest to you that the

           10   victim might have been trying to defend herself?

           11      A.    That could be consistent with that.

           12      Q.    Okay.  In those situations do you gather

           13   evidence from the body in order to test whether the

           14   victim might have gotten some of the attackers DNA on

           15   her?

           16      A.    We look for trace evidence.  We -- in this

           17   case, I think we had hair fibers that we collected.  
And

           18   we do collect blood samples from the deceased.

           19      Q.    What about fingernail clippings?

           20      A.    We do that.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you do that in this case?

           22      A.    Let me refer to my notes.  Yes, we did.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Did you notice that they had blood on

           24   them?



           25      A.    Yes.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, you've done this a lot.  Have

            2   you ever sent in clippings, fingernail clippings with

            3   blood on them before?

            4      A.    We take the fingernail clippings how they

            5   come.  However they come that's the way we take them.

            6   We don't clean or not clean fingernail clippings.

            7      Q.    I understand.  You may not be able to answer

            8   this, but because you're my expert in here, I'll ask 
you

            9   have you ever heard about fingernail clippings not 
being

           10   able to be tested because they have blood on them?

           11      A.    I don't know.  I don't test fingernail

           12   clippings so I cannot answer that question.

           13      Q.    Fair enough.  Fair enough.  After all of

           14   your exhaustive investigation did you find anything 
that

           15   connects the murder of Peggy Alexander to Christopher

           16   Knight?

           17      A.    I did not.

           18               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           19               THE COURT:  Done?

           20               MR. SMITH:  (Nodding of the head.)



           21               THE COURT:  Thank you, Doctor.  You're 
free

           22   to leave.

           23               (Witness Excused.)

           24               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           25               MR. STOWE:  Your Honor, may we approach?
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            1               (Whereupon a bench conference commenced as

            2   follows:)

            3               MR. STOWE:  Your Honor, my next witness we

            4   may need to have a Jury out on.  I'm concerned about a

            5   juror's qualifications  (indiscernible-too low) --

            6               MR. FEENEY:  (Indiscernible) before we

            7   started our proof.

            8               MR. STOWE:  Well, I would too, but I just

            9   found out at this time less than thirty minutes ago.

           10               THE COURT:  What's the issue?

           11               MR. STOWE:  The issue is whether or not

           12   Juror Number 12 and the Defendant in this case we 
think

           13   may have stayed at her hotel the night of the murder.

           14   We asked her very clearly if she had knowledge this 
case

           15   or anything else.



           16               MR. FEENEY:  Well, I mean I guess if she

           17   lied about I'm sure that would be a problem, but 
having

           18   stayed at the hotel doesn't mean the person who owns

           19   that hotel knows whose staying there.

           20               THE COURT:  I don't see that as an issue.  
I

           21   just don't.

           22               MR. STOWE:  Could you give me one more

           23   second to see what else we -- this has come to me

           24   secondhand.  Let me see what else is --

           25               THE COURT:  She's actually Number 8.
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            1               MR. STOWE:  Give me one second to verify

            2   that.

            3               (End of bench conference.)

            4               THE COURT:  Call your next witness.

            5               MR. SMITH:   Your Honor, our next witness 
is

            6   coming from Nashville and he's about ten minutes away

            7   and he's our last witness.

            8               THE COURT:  All right.  Enjoy ten minutes,

            9   folks.  Okay.  Follow the rules I gave you.

           10               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           11   courtroom at 3:06 p.m. till 3:27 p.m.; after which, 



the

           12   following proceedings were had.)

           13               THE COURT:  Call your next witness.

           14               MR. SMITH:  David H. Hoover, please.

           15               DAVID HOOVER, after being duly sworn,

           16   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           17                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           18   BY MR. SMITH:

           19      Q.    Mr. Hoover, I do need to talk as best you

           20   can into that mic.  It will amplify your voice and the

           21   people here of course the Jury they need to able to 
hear

           22   you as well.  A little short, personal history.  Your

           23   name and where you reside, sir.

           24      A.    My name is David Hoover.  I actually live in

           25   Springfield, Tennessee.
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            1      Q.    What is your educational background?

            2      A.    My educational background is a Bachelor of

            3   Science degree from David Lipscomb University in 
Biology

            4   with a minor in Chemistry.  Do you want me to go into 
my

            5   training at the Bureau?

            6      Q.    Yes.



            7      A.    In 2000 I joined the Tennessee Bureau of

            8   Investigation and I was in the -- and I'm in the 
latent

            9   fingerprint section within the Bureau.  During that 
time

           10   I underwent a two year training period where I 
actually

           11   trained under Court qualified examiners with over a

           12   hundred years of experience.

           13               During that time period they taught me how

           14   to develop fingerprints on pieces of evidence.  How to

           15   capture those fingerprints and then use those

           16   fingerprints to compare to individuals and then write

           17   reports as well as testify in courts of law.

           18               I've also had training in palm print

           19   examination from the Mississippi State Crime 
Laboratory

           20   as well as other fingerprint training in the Florida

           21   Department of Law Enforcement.

           22               I have continuous yearly proficiency 
testing

           23   as well as other training, more like classroom 
training

           24   throughout -- when we have a chance through the 
Bureau.

           25      Q.    Have you testified in Court throughout the
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            1   State of Tennessee concerning your expertise?

            2      A.    Yes, sir.  I have.

            3      Q.    Okay.

            4               MR. SMITH:  We submit he's an expert in 
the

            5   --

            6               THE COURT:  He can give an opinion.

            7      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Mr. Hoover, the course of

            8   your duties on or about March 13th of 2013 did you

            9   receive some exhibits from Donna Nelson I believe at 
the

           10   Memphis office?

           11      A.    The laboratory did, yes.

           12      Q.    Okay.  And the laboratory is that located in

           13   the area where you work?

           14      A.    The laboratory -- I believe on the 13th of

           15   March; is that what you asked?

           16      Q.    Yes.

           17      A.    They were submitted into the Memphis

           18   laboratory.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, if I may impose 
an

           20   objection of hearsay and improper opinion.  I believe

           21   he's just reading from that document to say that they

           22   were received by somebody on that date.  He's not a

           23   person with knowledge or the keeper of the records.



           24      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Mr. Hoover, did you embark

           25   on or about March 13th of 2013 to test certain 
exhibits
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            1   that were submitted which ultimately came to your

            2   attention, to your desk for your examination?  If you

            3   did tell us what those exhibits were?

            4      A.    I did receive exhibits to process for latent

            5   fingerprints.  The time that I -- at the time period

            6   that I got them in my hand was May 21st --

            7               THE COURT:  You have to lay more 
foundation.

            8               MR. SMITH:  I'm --

            9               THE COURT:  Ms. Nelson said that they had

           10   them at Memphis and that they sent them to Nashville.

           11   You've got to show the chain of custody.

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Where were you when you

           13   received these exhibits?

           14      A.    I would have been in the laboratory in

           15   Nashville, Tennessee.

           16      Q.    Okay.  And do you known how they came to be

           17   received in Nashville, Tennessee?

           18      A.    Exhibit 5 was a juice bottle.  And according

           19   to our chain of custody --



           20               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, my object is him

           21   testifying about what he's reading before he 
establishes

           22   chain of custody.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Smith) Do you understand the

           24   objection?

           25      A.    I believe so.
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            1      Q.    Okay.

            2      A.    My I refer to it as Exhibit 5?

            3      Q.    Yes, you can.  How did you come in

            4   possession of that particular exhibit?

            5      A.    According to our chain of custody, which is

            6   built into the computer system within our 
laboratories,

            7   Donna Nelson delivered it to Phalen Howard at the

            8   Memphis Crime Laboratory.  That was on March 13, 2013.

            9               From Phalen Howard it went from the 
Memphis

           10   -- excuse me it went from him into the Memphis Crime

           11   Laboratory Vault.  That was also on March 13, 2013.  
On

           12   March 15, 2013 it went from the Memphis Evidence Vault

           13   to Diane Garguilo; G-a-r-g-u-i-l-o.  On March 15 it 
went



           14   from Diane to Tasha Mashad.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, could I interrupt

           16   here for a moment.  I think the objection is still the

           17   same.

           18               THE COURT:  He needs to state who these

           19   people are if he's familiar.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  The people that you've made

           21   reference to do they work in Memphis or Nashville?

           22      A.    The ones that I have just referenced

           23   predominantly work in Memphis.  The last one Tasha

           24   Mashad worked in the Nashville Crime Laboratory.

           25      Q.    Okay.  And do you know how the exhibits came
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            1   to that person's possession?

            2      A.    To the best of my knowledge they would have

            3   been delivered to them either -- they would been

            4   delivered via the person before.

            5      Q.    Okay.  So it was a personal delivery --

            6      A.    To the best of my knowledge.

            7      Q.    -- to Nashville?

            8      A.    Correct.

            9      Q.    And that's how you got the connection?

           10      A.    There were a few other people in between,



           11   but yes.

           12      Q.    Okay.  And that's just transferring it to

           13   the proper person to do the fingerprint analysis; is

           14   that correct?

           15      A.    It is our policy to be transferred to the

           16   individuals in the evidence receiving unit who then

           17   store the evidence until I can come and get it.

           18      Q.    Okay.  All right.  When did you obtain it?

           19   When did you get it?

           20               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm --

           21               THE COURT:  There has been sufficient

           22   evidence of trustworthiness between these chains of 
the

           23   technicians that the Court is going to let him 
testify.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  May I approach and put my

           25   objection on the record?
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            1               THE COURT:  Take the Jury out.

            2               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

            3   courtroom at 3:36 p.m.; after which, the following

            4   proceedings were had.)

            5               THE COURT:  Perhaps he could have been

            6   clearer saying these people are technicians that work



            7   for the Tennessee Bureau of Investigation.  I know 
that

            8   from my personal knowledge.  He did not testify as to

            9   that.

           10               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  He didn't come 
close

           11   to chain -- respectfully, sir, just saying that I read 
a

           12   computer printout that says that this person got it 
and

           13   then this person got it, then this person got it 
realize

           14   upon the computer.

           15               We cannot do that.  We have to have a 
person

           16   with knowledge at least that says this is our computer

           17   program and it is reliable because I'm the person with

           18   knowledge of that program and I can state how it 
works.

           19   I maintain it.  I set it up.  That's would be an

           20   exception.

           21               But the indicia of reliability is only 
based

           22   upon a computer printout.  Of course he knows the

           23   people.  I'm sure they're fine people.  But the 
computer

           24   is not a person.  It cannot be cross-examined and they

           25   cannot show a chain of custody by saying a computer 
says
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            1   it went from A to B to C.

            2               THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you.  I wish it

            3   were clearer.  I think there is sufficient indicia of

            4   reliability.  Alright.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

            6               THE COURT:  Bring the Jury back in.

            7               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom

            8   at 3:38 p.m.; after which, the following proceedings

            9   were had.)

           10      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Mr. Hoover, I thought you

           11   and I want to clarify that that you actually work in 
the

           12   latent fingerprint section?

           13      A.    That is correct.

           14      Q.    I think we all know the -- pretty much the

           15   definition.  But tell us what it means in your field 
of

           16   work of latent fingerprint?

           17      A.    Latent fingerprint.  Let's start with a

           18   fingerprint.  If you look at your hand you'll see that

           19   your hand and the fingers and the tips of the fingers

           20   all have ridge formation on them.  You've see them

           21   whenever you touch a mirror at your home or other 
places



           22   where you've seen a fingerprint being left behind.

           23               A latent fingerprint is that fingerprint

           24   when it's left behind on an object after it's been

           25   touched.  Latent is Latin for hidden, meaning you 
needed
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            1   to do something to try to develop it.  It may even be 
as

            2   simple as photographing something with regular white

            3   light.  But that's how you have to do it to see it

            4   because it's usually hidden.

            5               In our situation a latent fingerprint 
would

            6   be considered the unknown.  It's the fingerprint or 
it's

            7   the thing that was left behind on an object that we

            8   don't know who left it behind.

            9      Q.    All right.  Now, I want hand you --

           10               THE COURT:  It was 20 and the little one 
is

           11   19.

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Mr. Hoover, I've handed you

           13   a bag.  There's a little blue sticker on the back that

           14   says exhibit.

           15      A.    Yes.

           16      Q.    Could you tell us what that exhibit number



           17   is?

           18      A.    Exhibit 20 in the blue sticker.

           19      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, on the outside of

           20   the bag would you identify the information on the

           21   outside of the bag?

           22      A.    The information on the outside of the bag is

           23   our computer laboratory barcoding system.  It contains

           24   the laboratory case number that we -- the unique

           25   laboratory case number that we assign to a piece of
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            1   evidence coming into our system.

            2               In this case the case number was 
133001428.

            3   And it also contains the exhibit number that we assign

            4   to each individual exhibit that comes in.  Each

            5   individual piece of evidence.  It is Exhibit 005-A.

            6      Q.    All right.  Now, would you take from that

            7   bag the article that's contained therein?

            8      A.    (Witness complying.)

            9      Q.     All right.  Now, that appears to me to be a

           10   container with a label of maybe apple juice or some 
form

           11   of apple sauce or whatever.  Is that what that is?

           12      A.    In my opinion it is a clear plastic



           13   container that is labeled Food Club 100% apple juice

           14   from concentrate.  One hundred -- excuse me, one 
gallon.

           15      Q.    The fact that it is a plastic component or

           16   made from plastic is that a factor in your analysis in

           17   trying to located a potential fingerprint?

           18      A.    Yes, it is.

           19      Q.    Explain that to the Jury, please.

           20      A.    In general we separate fingerprints or

           21   evidence -- pieces of evidence, types of evidence to

           22   develop fingerprints in two separate categories.

           23               Force and nonforce.  Plastic would be a

           24   nonforce category in that the fingerprint would sit on

           25   the surface of the plastic container.  It would not 
soak
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            1   into that surface.

            2               So I would then have to use certain

            3   procedures or certain processes to try to develop that

            4   print as it sits on top of the surface of the 
container.

            5   There would be different processes if it was something

            6   that was so dense such as in paper.  That would be a

            7   poor surface.



            8               Again, in this case it's a nonforce 
surface.

            9   I was using processes that you develop fingerprints 
with

           10   on top of an object.

           11      Q.    Now, did you locate, in your professional

           12   opinion, any latent print on 5A as you call it and

           13   Exhibit 12 in this trial?

           14               THE COURT:  It's not Exhibit 12.

           15      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Excuse me.  Twenty.  I

           16   apologize.  Exhibit 20.

           17      A.    On our Exhibit Number 5A the plastic apple

           18   juice bottle I developed areas of smudging, a few 
areas

           19   of ridges.  I developed one fingerprint.

           20      Q.    And did you have anything to compare that

           21   print to in order to make a comparison?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.  I did.

           23      Q.    All right.  What did you use to compare it

           24   to?

           25      A.    I had the known finger impressions of
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            1   Christopher Knight.

            2      Q.    All right.  And when you compared what you

            3   lifted from that plastic container to the known print 



of

            4   Christopher Knight what was your result?

            5      A.    I was able to identify it to the Number 3

            6   finger, which would be the middle finger on the right

            7   hand of Mr. Knight.

            8      Q.    Are you saying that his middle fingerprint

            9   was on 5A, Exhibit 20?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.  I am.

           11      Q.    In layman's language is that what you're

           12   saying?

           13      A.    From my report the developed latent prints

           14   from Exhibit 05A in this case was the handle of the

           15   plastic apple juice bottle.  And that one identified 
to

           16   his right middle finger.

           17      Q.    All right.  Now, if would you hand that back

           18   to the Bailiff.  Hand you another bag.  You gave 
earlier

           19   a number generated from your office 05A the one you 
just

           20   testified to.

           21      A.    Correct.

           22      Q.    Okay.  What number is that?

           23      A.    This one is Exhibit 06-A.  That's our

           24   laboratory number.

           25      Q.    06-A?
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            1      A.    Yes.

            2      Q.    Okay.  And read in the blue again the

            3   exhibit number.

            4      A.    In the blue it is your Exhibit Number 19.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now, would you remove that article

            6   from the bag, please, sir.

            7      A.    (Witness complying.)

            8      Q.    All right.  Now, what are you holding in

            9   your left hand?

           10      A.    I'm holding an alcohol, a plastic alcohol

           11   bottle.  On this hand -- excuse me that was just my 
left

           12   hand.

           13      Q.    Okay.  When you say alcohol bottle are we

           14   talking about alcohol used as an antiseptic or Jack

           15   Daniels or what type of alcohol are we talking about?

           16      A.    From my personal experience this is an

           17   antiseptic such as you would have in your kitchen or

           18   bathroom at your home.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, what are you holding in your

           20   right hand?

           21      A.    In my right hand I'm holding a three by five

           22   index card that contains the label I removed from the



           23   front of this plastic alcohol.

           24      Q.    And why did you remove it?

           25      A.    Some of our processes involve photography.
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            1   One of them does a much better result if I can stretch

            2   it out and make it flat so that I can get a good image

            3   of whatever I have developed.  In this situation 
that's

            4   what I did.  I cut it out, I put it onto the cards so

            5   that I could get a flat image, take the picture and 
then

            6   I write the information and have the piece contained

            7   back on the card so that it can stay with the actual

            8   piece of evidence I took it from.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Now, were you able to do any

           10   fingerprint analysis on 006A?

           11      A.    Yes, I was.

           12      Q.    All right.  Describe what analysis you did

           13   and from what you were able to compare.

           14      A.    Similar to the apple juice bottle earlier

           15   this is a plastic bottle.  It's not as clear, it is 
more

           16   of a opaque type of surface.  However, the same rules

           17   apply.

           18               If it's a nonforce surface then your 



prints

           19   would be on the surface of the bottle.  In this

           20   situation I also had labels front and back.  They tend

           21   to be a smoother surface than the bottle itself.  The

           22   bottle itself has a slight texture to it.

           23               That can be a situation or a part of our

           24   process, part of our examination because fingerprints 
do

           25   not do as well on a textured surface as they do on a
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            1   smooth surface.

            2               I then process the bottle with a lot of 
the

            3   same type of processes examinations that I did with 
the

            4   apple juice bottle.  In this situation I did the 
visual

            5   examination.  I did what we call a crime site image

            6   examination that's actually RALIS System.  It stands 
for

            7   Reflective Ultraviolet Light Imaging System.  That's 
the

            8   type of actual process.

            9               I did a superglue fuming test.  I did 
again

           10   the KSI test I mentioned earlier, photography, dust 
and



           11   alternate light source with fluids and dyes.

           12               In doing all of those processes I 
developed

           13   areas of ridges, some with detail and finally 
developed

           14   one identifiable fingerprint.

           15      Q.    And do you know where the fingerprint was

           16   actually located on 006A?

           17      A.    It was developed on the label, the front

           18   label of the alcohol bottle.

           19      Q.    All right.  Now, after you extracted that or

           20   developed that print did you then start looking or

           21   trying to analyze it from the standpoint of comparing 
it

           22   to a known print?

           23      A.    I did.

           24      Q.    And what was the known impression that you

           25   were comparing it to?
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            1      A.    Again, the known impression were of Mr.

            2   Christopher Knight.

            3      Q.    And what finger were you able to identify of

            4   Mr. Knight appeared on the alcohol labeled bottle?

            5      A.    His left little finger.

            6      Q.    Okay.  You can give that back to the



            7   Bailiff.

            8      A.    (Witness complying.)

            9               MR. SMITH:  That's all the questions.

           10               THE COURT:  Cross.

           11               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.

           12                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           13   BY MR. FEENEY:

           14      Q.    Mr. Hoover.

           15      A.    Yes.

           16      Q.    Ryan Feeney.  Nice to meet you, sir.

           17      A.    Nice to meet you.

           18      Q.    Okay.  So you are an expert in fingerprint

           19   analysis.  We've all agreed upon that.  As an expert

           20   when you get something and you're asked to see if 
there

           21   is fingerprints on it you can't always see if there 
are

           22   fingerprints on it, right?

           23      A.    That's correct.

           24      Q.    So you have to actually test.  You have to

           25   your job to find out if there is fingerprints on it,
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            1   right?

            2      A.    Correct.



            3      Q.    You went through rubis and superglue -- I'm

            4   sorry.  I don't want to make a compound question.  You

            5   went through all these processes, rubis, superglue,

            6   photographs, dust, UV light any others?

            7      A.    Other than the straight up visual

            8   examination none that I can think of.

            9      Q.    Right.  Right.  Did your visual examination

           10   reveal fingerprints?

           11      A.    Like the visual the very first one?

           12      Q.    Right.

           13      A.    On which piece of evidence?

           14      Q.    Either one.

           15      A.    On the plastic apple juice bottle on the

           16   visual the very first thing I did I found a few broken

           17   up ridges on the grip and spine of the bottle.

           18      Q.    Okay.  You could see those?

           19      A.    Yes.

           20      Q.    All right.  What about the alcohol bottle?

           21      A.    No, I did not.

           22      Q.    Okay.  So one you had some at least decent

           23   visual evidence that told you, you were going to find

           24   something there?

           25      A.    True.
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            1      Q.    And on the alcohol bottle you had to be a

            2   real scientist.  You had to tests?

            3      A.    If you want to put it that way, yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Right.  And you did everything you were

            5   supposed to do to find out the scientific result that

            6   you were asked to find?

            7      A.    We did everything that we normally do per

            8   procedures in our laboratory.

            9      Q.    Right.  And what you found was that two

           10   bottles taken from Mr. Knight's home had his

           11   fingerprints on them?

           12      A.    That's correct.

           13      Q.    All right.  Thank you.

           14               THE COURT:  Done?

           15               MR. SMITH:  I'm done.

           16               THE COURT:  All right.  Leave the exhibits

           17   before you go, sir.

           18               (Witness Excused.)

           19               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           20               MR. SMITH:  State rest, Your Honor.

           21               MR. FEENEY:  I think we're going to need a

           22   minute without the Jury, Your Honor.

           23               THE COURT:  All right.  Take the Jury out.

           24



           25
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            1               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

            2   courtroom at 3:53 p.m. till; after which, the 
following

            3   proceedings were had.)

            4               MOTION FOR JUDGMENT OF ACQUITTAL

            5               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, predictably I'm

            6   here to move the Court for a directive verdict

            7   understanding that this is a case -- a situation where

            8   directed verdict is not usually granted.  We're 
looking

            9   at a very tough burden in terms of meeting its 
standard.

           10   Even if taken as true all the facts in evidence that

           11   they have put forward if we assume all credibility

           12   issues in their favor then they have to be able to 
prove

           13   the elements of the case.

           14               In this particular case use to take all

           15   facts in light of the State a woman was murdered at a

           16   time that we cannot determine.  We have heard from

           17   officers that they investigated and found nobody else

           18   they could determine had a motive to kill this woman.

           19   We know that they arrested the two Defendants the day



           20   after the murder.

           21               We know they let one of them go ten months

           22   afterward and doesn't intend on prosecuting 
apparently.

           23   We know that their best evidence is that a -- two

           24   bottles that had maybe some kind of alcohol in them 
had

           25   his fingerprints on them.  They spent a ton of time on

                                                                      
540

            1   that.  I don't know where it gets us in the murder.  
The

            2   blue dress, another red hair, ton of time on that.  It

            3   gets us nowhere in the murder.

            4               There is nothing that connects Christopher

            5   Knight by DNA, by physical evidence, by even

            6   circumstantial evidence to the killing of Peggy

            7   Alexander other than being present in the home.  And 
we

            8   all know mere presence is not evidence of a crime.

            9               Except for being there, there is 
absolutely

           10   nothing that the State has put on that a reasonable

           11   juror could find meets the element of first degree

           12   murder.  I won't belabor the point, Judge, but this is 
a

           13   -- I'll say an exceptionally weak case.



           14               I think that if ever Your Honor were to 
find

           15   that one should not go to a Jury simply because it

           16   doesn't even get close this would be the one.

           17               THE COURT:  I've actually done that 
before,

           18   but in this case taking all proof in the light most

           19   favorable to the State, it's not the strongest case 
I've

           20   seen.  But circumstantially particularly when you

           21   consider the testimony of the co-defendant along with

           22   the evidence that was gathered at the scene, she heard 
a

           23   scream in the middle of the night.  When she went by 
the

           24   decedent's bedroom the Defendant stepped out and 
closed

           25   the door.
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            1               And I think you can draw inference

            2   circumstantially.  Like I said it's not the strongest

            3   case I've seen.  But I think at this stage of the

            4   proceeding where we take everything in the light most

            5   favorable for the State the Defendant's motion must be

            6   overruled.

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.



            8               THE COURT:  Do you intend to put on proof?

            9               MR. FEENEY:  I do, sir.

           10               THE COURT:  All right.  Let's bring the 
Jury

           11   back in.

           12               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom

           13   at 3:57 p.m.; after which, the following proceedings

           14   were had.)

           15               THE COURT:  Ladies and Gentlemen of the

           16   Jury, the State has rested their case and chief.  As I

           17   told you at the outset and at the Charge at the

           18   beginning the Defendant is not required to prove his

           19   innocence or to prove anything.  The burden of proof 
is

           20   on the State.

           21               But the Defendant can offer such proof as

           22   they wish or desire.  Mr. Feeney has indicated that 
they

           23   do wish to present proof.  So you may call your first

           24   witness.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, Your Honor.  We 
call
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            1   Elizabeth Waller to the stand.



            2               ELIZABETH WALLER, after being duly sworn,

            3   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            4                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            5   BY MR. FEENEY:

            6      Q.    All right.  Ms. Waller, I know this is going

            7   to be difficult.  If you would, please, try to speak 
up

            8   and speak into that microphone in front of you.  If 
you

            9   need a minute let me know.  Please tell the Jury who 
you

           10   are.

           11      A.    Elizabeth Waller.  Ms. Peggy Alexander was

           12   my mother.  Chris is my brother.  I was 18 when he was

           13   born.

           14      Q.    Where do you live, Ms. Waller?

           15      A.    I live in Hampshire, Tennessee.  Just a

           16   little bit to the west of here -- east of here.

           17      Q.    All right.  And I want to take you back to

           18   the day that you found out that your mother had died.

           19   Do you remember when that was?

           20      A.    I do.

           21      Q.    When was that?

           22      A.    It was a Sunday.  I thought it was the 9th,

           23   but it might have been the 10th.  I was in church and 
I

           24   don't always take my phone into church with me, but 
for



           25   some reason I had it laying on my bible.  I kept -- I
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            1   noticed that I was getting a call, which was extremely

            2   unusual.

            3               Then I noticed I had missed a call from

            4   Chris and from my sister, which was also unusual.  So 
as

            5   my sister was calling me back I stepped out into the

            6   lobby and answered -- no, no.  It was my husband.  I'm

            7   sorry, y'all.  It was my husband first.  And he said, 
I

            8   said what's up sweetie.  And he said, you need to call

            9   your brother something happened to your mama.  You 
need

           10   to call Chris.  Something happened to your mama.

           11               So I said okay.  So I hung up.  I go back 
in

           12   and get my bag and stuff.  And as I'm going back to my

           13   car my sister calls me Debbie and she's just 
squalling.

           14   And so I said, is she gone.  And I had had two very

           15   traumatic experiences the last two years before.  So I

           16   tend to handle trauma very well.

           17               And she said, yeah, she's gone.  So I 
said,

           18   okay.  Okay, Debbie.  We got this.  You know, we can



           19   handle this.  And I had to driving myself home to

           20   Hampshire, which is about 20 miles from my church.  
And

           21   I just calling my husband and telling him to get my

           22   stuff together and calling family members, my 
children.

           23               And my grandmother, mother's mother is 
still

           24   alive.  She lives in Nashville.  So I called my uncle

           25   and told him he said, well, I'll call mama and tell 
her.
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            1   I said, no, we're not going to call and tell her.  
She's

            2   already lost two sons.  And so my husband and I made a

            3   way to Nashville to my grandmother and we told -- I 
may

            4   be rambling.

            5      Q.    Let me stop right there and break it up a

            6   little.

            7      A.    Okay.  I'm sorry.

            8      Q.    It's perfectly okay.  So at some point you

            9   came to Savannah?

           10      A.    Absolutely.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Why did you do that?

           12      A.    Well, to be -- because my mother had died.



           13      Q.    Okay.

           14      A.    I didn't know any of the details at that

           15   time.

           16      Q.    Okay.  At what point did you start to learn

           17   some of the details?

           18      A.    Okay.  As we turned, my husband of course

           19   was driving me, and we come from -- anyway as we turn

           20   onto Pickwick Street there was the yellow tape and 
blue

           21   lights flashing and it was duskier, hazier, drizzling,

           22   raining or something.  And I was shocked at that.

           23               I didn't -- I wasn't expecting that.  
There

           24   was -- so we pulled up into the parking lot of what is

           25   now Factory Connection and parked and got out.  And
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            1   Chris and Tonya got out of her daddy's truck and they

            2   had two or three dogs in there with them that they had

            3   gotten out of the house.

            4               And I still want to know what -- you know,

            5   what's going on.  Why are police at my mama's house.

            6      Q.    Did you go up and talk to the police?

            7      A.    Well, yes, I did.  I made my way up and I've

            8   since learned I think it's Kings King was the officer.



            9   And I'm like what is going on?  And it's surprised me

           10   because the first thing he said to me was how did your

           11   mom and Chris get along?  And Chris nickname that I 
call

           12   him is Brat.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I'm going to 
object

           14   about statements made by Mr. King or the dialogue.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, it's not for the

           16   truth.

           17               THE COURT:  No you can go into it.  I'm

           18   worried about a narrative rather than question and

           19   answer though.

           20               THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.

           21               THE COURT:  You're fine.  You're fine.

           22   Okay.

           23               THE WITNESS:  But he just -- the first 
thing

           24   he said was how did your mom and Chris get along?  I'm

           25   like what in the world are you talking about.  He said
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            1   -- I said fine, why.  At that time at some time after

            2   that he I think and if I'm not -- he told me that she

            3   had been murdered.



            4      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  All right.

            5      A.    And that she was still in the house.

            6      Q.    Okay.  So after you found out that your

            7   mother had been murdered, what did you do then?

            8      A.    Cried.  My sister lives in Laredo and she

            9   wasn't here yet.  I pondered how and when to tell her

           10   this.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Let me ask you did there come a point

           12   in time in which you were allowed to go into the 
house?

           13      A.    It was a couple of days after maybe when

           14   they released the house to us.  I believe it was the 
two

           15   city policemen that called my sister and I and told us

           16   that they were going to release the house and did they

           17   want -- did we want them to walk through it with us.

           18      Q.    Right.

           19      A.    And not knowing any better, never having

           20   seen any such we said sure.  We wanted to know

           21   everything of what could have possibly happened.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Now, that was a few days after Ms.

           23   Peggy died?

           24      A.    It was -- yeah, it was.  Well, y'all

           25   probably know when it was.  I can't remember exactly.
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            1      Q.    I want to back up to a day and so before

            2   that.  Now, the night this all happened you say you 
got

            3   there in the evening time?

            4      A.    I think it was early afternoon.  Because I

            5   get the call about 11:00 and it's about two hours to

            6   Nashville.  We probably sat with my grandmother for a

            7   couple of hours.

            8      Q.    Okay.  So after you left -- at some point

            9   obviously -- at some point you left Pickwick Street.

           10   Where did you go?

           11      A.    We rented a room and there was some kind of

           12   something going on that the paper mill and there were

           13   very few rooms to be had.  And so my husband rented us 
a

           14   room and I believe Tonya and Chris were going to stay 
in

           15   the room with me, but my niece Jessica had come in 
from

           16   Atlanta and she hand rented a room at Savannah Motel 
for

           17   Chris and Tonya.

           18      Q.    Okay.  So they stayed there that night?

           19      A.    They stayed there.  We stayed -- Debbie

           20   didn't did get there until the next day.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Chris and Tonya stayed together?

           22      A.    As far as I know.



           23      Q.    Okay.  So the next day did you have

           24   opportunity to interact with the police department on

           25   that day?
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            1      A.    Well, yes because the day before Debbie got

            2   here Chris, Tonya, Jessica, my niece, a friend of hers

            3   and my husband and I had gone to Hickory Pit to eat.

            4   And the police had called on Tonya's phone and asked 
if

            5   we -- if they -- well, I didn't know it didn't mean 
all

            6   of us.

            7      Q.    Let me stop you there for just a moment.

            8   They called on Tonya's phone?

            9      A.    They called on Tonya's phone.

           10      Q.    They hadn't taken her phone like they took

           11   Chris's?

           12      A.    No.  They did not take Tonya's phone.

           13      Q.    Okay.  So they call on Tonya's phone and

           14   they tell you what?

           15      A.    Asked if we could come down and answer some

           16   questions to the police department.

           17      Q.    Okay.  Did they indicate that anybody in

           18   your group was a suspect?



           19      A.    Not that I was aware of.

           20      Q.    Okay.  So when you got there what happened?

           21      A.    Well, when we got there we all went in -- I

           22   may be adding.  I was extremely anxious to answer some

           23   questions and ask some questions.  But when we walked 
in

           24   they took Chris to one side and Tonya to the other 
side.

           25               And Jessica and I are sitting there and 
they
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            1   said, we'll be back with you.  And so we wait.  We 
just

            2   sit in the hallway waiting.

            3      Q.    So the very first thing that happened is

            4   they split up Christopher and Tonya and take them into

            5   where?

            6      A.    I don't know.  Separate rooms on each side

            7   of the city police.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Could you hear anything from where

            9   you were standing?

           10      A.    Well, at first it took a few minutes.

           11      Q.    What happened after a few minutes?

           12      A.    I could hear Chris back there just screaming

           13   you're talking about my mama.  You are talking about 



my

           14   mama.  Just from his gut.

           15      Q.    Okay.

           16      A.    And Jessica got up and threatened and she's

           17   tiny and threatened and said y'all need to stop asking

           18   him questions right now.  He deserves a lawyer.  And

           19   Chris was saying this was not a dog.  This was my 
mama.

           20      Q.    And --

           21      A.    And then sometime later one of them I think

           22   Dicus as I have learned later came out and told us 
that

           23   they were charging Chris with first degree murder.  
And

           24   Tonya with something else.  Y'all know what it is.  I

           25   don't know.
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            1      Q.    And this was the night after -- the day

            2   after your mother was killed?

            3      A.    Yes.  Debbie wasn't even here yet.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So how did you feel about that?

            5   Hearing that your brother was charged with murder of

            6   your mother?

            7      A.    Oh my gosh.  Words -- there are no words for

            8   how I felt about that.



            9      Q.    Okay.  All right.  At some point did you

           10   consider the question whether or not Chris was going 
to

           11   need legal representation?

           12      A.    There was so much to consider.

           13      Q.    Okay.

           14      A.    There was so much going on.

           15      Q.    All right.

           16      A.    I assumed that at some point they would

           17   figure out that no that was not Chris.

           18      Q.    Okay.  It's fair to say though that that did

           19   not happen?

           20      A.    Huh-huh.

           21      Q.    Okay.  What did you do after it became clear

           22   to you that nothing else was going to happen?

           23      A.    There were so many things we had to do.

           24      Q.    Did you try to find out facts on your own?

           25      A.    We did.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  How did you do that?

            2      A.    Spoke to everybody I could think to speak of

            3   who knew Chris and Tonya.

            4      Q.    Did you hire an investigator?



            5      A.    We did.  My sister paid for it.  I didn't,

            6   but we did.

            7      Q.    Okay.

            8      A.    We are a team together.

            9      Q.    So you hired an investigator to go looking

           10   for facts?

           11      A.    We did.

           12      Q.    Did you transmit those -- let me ask you

           13   this.  Did you find anything?

           14      A.    We did.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Did you give those facts to the TBI?

           16      A.    We did.

           17      Q.    I want to talk about your communication with

           18   the TBI.  Agent Faulkner has already testified that he

           19   was told to tell you he couldn't tell you anything 
more.

           20   Do you recall that conversation?

           21      A.    I do.

           22      Q.    Okay.  From the best of your recollection

           23   exactly what did he tell you?

           24      A.    We had somewhat bothered Mr. Faulkner

           25   because when the previous TBI guy retired or whatever 
he

                                                                      
552



            1   did we got so excited that perhaps this one would 
look.

            2               And so when Mr. Faulkner and I don't know

            3   which one that is here, but I called him on more than

            4   one occasion and told them of holes that they needed 
to

            5   look at and got no response other than we've

            6   investigated and we have our man.

            7               And my sister says that I think -- because

            8   we always did it with conference calls.  We always

            9   three-way so that we were having the conversation.  
Most

           10   of it because I can't remember things.  This has just 
--

           11   anyway.

           12               And I think that we may have called his 
boss

           13   and asked that he take another look at how the

           14   investigation was handled.  And so yes, Mr. Faulkner

           15   said that he would no longer talk with us.  That we 
need

           16   to call the DA office if we had any questions.

           17      Q.    Did he express his opinion that they had the

           18   right guy?

           19      A.    Absolutely.  And I think and -- we've got

           20   our man.

           21      Q.     Okay.  Was that before or after you had

           22   sent him the information from the investigator?



           23      A.    I believe it was after.  But I'm not

           24   swearing to that.

           25      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, I want to ask you
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            1   about some of your mother's jewelry.

            2      A.    Good.

            3      Q.    All right.  We've heard a lot of testimony

            4   about jewelry that may have belonged to your mother.

            5      A.    Yes.

            6      Q.    When the house was released to you --

            7      A.    Yes.

            8      Q.    -- did you find jewelry in that house?

            9      A.    We did.  We found it.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Where was the jewelry that you found?

           11      A.    In a purse on the table beside the

           12   breakfast.  In a baggy.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Out in the middle of the house?

           14      A.    On the dining room table in the middle of

           15   the dining room by the breakfast.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Was this her good jewelry?

           17      A.    It was is.

           18      Q.    Okay.

           19      A.    I've got one and my sister has the best.



           20      Q.    Okay.  So if there were ever a question

           21   about your mother's good jewelry being sold that's not

           22   true?

           23      A.    It's not true.

           24      Q.    Because you're wearing it?

           25      A.    No, it's not true.
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            1      Q.    Did you tell the TBI that their whole theory

            2   about this jewelry being stolen was a bunch of bologna

            3   that you had it?

            4      A.    We tried to.

            5      Q.    Okay.

            6      A.    But we had the jewelry.

            7      Q.    I think that's it, Ms. Waller.

            8      A.    Hallelujah.

            9               MR. FEENEY:  It's not over yet.

           10               THE COURT:  Cross-examination.  Do you 
have

           11   any questions?

           12               MR. SMITH:  Yes, we've got some.

           13               THE COURT:  One of these gentlemen might

           14   have cross-examination for you.

           15               THE WITNESS:  Okay.  I'm good.  The truth.

           16               THE COURT:  You don't need to be making



           17   comments.  You need to just respond to questions.

           18               THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.

           19               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we respectfully 
have

           20   no questions.

           21               THE COURT:  All right.  You can step down

           22   and remain in the courtroom if you wish.

           23               (Witness Excused.)

           24               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  I call Debbie Broyles, Your
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            1   Honor.

            2               DEBBIE BROYLES, after being duly sworn,

            3   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

            4                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

            5   BY MR. FEENEY:

            6      Q.    Good afternoon, ma'am.  Would you please

            7   state your name for the record.  Introduce yourself to

            8   the Jury.

            9      A.    My name is Debbie Broyles.

           10      Q.    How do you spell your last name?

           11      A.    B-r-o-y-l-e-s.

           12      Q.    Thank you.  Okay.  Are you related to a



           13   Christopher Knight or Peggy Alexander?

           14      A.    Chris is my little brother and Peggy was my

           15   mother.

           16      Q.    All right.  Now, how old are you?

           17      A.    Honestly.

           18      Q.    I'm sorry.  How much older than Christopher

           19   or you?  Let me ask it that way.

           20      A.    All right.  I have a daughter that's a week

           21   older than Chris.  I'm about -- I'm actually I'm 56.

           22      Q.    Okay.  I'm sorry.  I know that's impolite.

           23      A.    I'm sorry.  I had to do math.

           24      Q.    I should have just asked is he your baby

           25   brother?
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            1      A.    That's my baby brother, yes.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Now, obviously you're very close to

            3   Christopher?

            4      A.    I am.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Would you offer your testimony here

            6   today if you had anything belief that he was guilty of

            7   this?

            8      A.    No.  No.

            9      Q.    Okay.  So we've heard testimony from your



           10   sister about arriving in Savannah.  Now, when did you

           11   get to Savannah after you heard that your mother had

           12   been killed?

           13      A.    I live in Laredo, Texas.  So we got the news

           14   on Sunday afternoon.  And then my granddaughter and I

           15   got on the airplane on Monday and we flew to Memphis.

           16               And then we drove from Memphis to 
Savannah.

           17   So it was -- I guess it would have been Monday 
afternoon

           18   when we got here.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Do you remember what you did when you

           20   got here?

           21      A.    Well, my family was calling me asking me if

           22   my husband was with me.  So I -- they had all

           23   congregated at the hotel.  So we went straight to the

           24   hotel.

           25      Q.    Okay.  All right.  We heard that a couple of
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            1   days after your mother's murder the house was released

            2   to you?

            3      A.    Yes.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Did you walk through it?

            5      A.    Yes.



            6      Q.    Okay.  Can you describe the condition of the

            7   house when you saw it?

            8      A.    Well, my mother kept everything.  My mother

            9   was a hoarder.  So there was a lot of stuff, but there

           10   was pertaining to the murder?

           11      Q.    No, ma'am.  Not necessarily.  I just want to

           12   know kind of the general condition.

           13      A.    Everything was in a state of disarray.  And

           14   one thing in particular my nephew's picture was on the

           15   living room floor with a humongous boot print on it 
like

           16   all the stuff had been pulled out of the cabinets.  
And

           17   everything was just really tossed and...

           18      Q.    Okay.  Like it had been searched?

           19      A.    Yeah.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Now, when you went into your mother's

           21   bedroom can you describe what kind -- you said she had 
a

           22   lot of stuff.  Does she have a lot of stuff in her

           23   bedroom?

           24      A.    Yeah.  She had clothes and she had her

           25   computer in there.  She was an author.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  What about the clutter in the room?



            2      A.    Yeah.  The room was full of stuff.

            3      Q.    Were there things up against the walls?

            4      A.    Yeah.

            5      Q.    Like what kind of things?

            6      A.    The furniture.  The bedroom was against one

            7   wall.  There was a desk with a TV against this wall.

            8   And the closet and then her desk was here against this

            9   door.  This door was brocaded and that's where her

           10   computer was.  That's where she spent most of her 
time.

           11      Q.    Okay.  I know this is difficult, but what

           12   did you find pertaining to the murder when you looked 
in

           13   your mother's room, if anything?

           14               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I object to that.

           15               THE COURT:  He can ask what she observed.

           16               MR. SMITH:  But as to the murder.

           17               THE COURT:  Well, that's his way of

           18   clarifying.  I don't know.  This lady can testify to

           19   what she observed in that bedroom.

           20               THE WITNESS:  There were -- I found a 
dirty

           21   pillow.  And I found -- I found several bags of things

           22   that were in like red bags.

           23      Q.    Biohazard bags?

           24      A.    Yeah.  And of course there was some blood on



           25   the floor.  But the bloody pillow was there, yeah.
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            1      Q.    This was after the police had already left

            2   the scene and weren't collecting anything else?

            3      A.    Yeah.

            4      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did y'all clean up the

            5   house?

            6      A.    I didn't want anybody else cleaning up my

            7   mother's stuff.  So I got all of her things out of her

            8   room and my husband cleaned up the blood.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Now, did you have an opportunity to

           10   look around anywhere outside?

           11      A.    Yeah.  We cleaned up -- I was here for four

           12   months and we cleaned up the whole place.

           13      Q.    Right.  And the type of cleaning just so the

           14   Jury understands is that you were selling the house?

           15      A.    We were.

           16      Q.    Okay.  So did you clean up in the backyard?

           17      A.    We did.

           18      Q.    Did you find anything unusual in the

           19   backyard?

           20      A.    We found a long black metal rod.

           21      Q.    Okay.



           22      A.    That seemed out of place.

           23      Q.    Did it appear to have any blood or anything

           24   on it?

           25      A.    I don't know.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  What did you do with it?

            2      A.    I brought in the house and I called

            3   somebody.  I'm not sure if it was the sheriff or the

            4   police.  I don't know.

            5      Q.    But again, this is after the police have

            6   already searched the backyard or so they said?

            7      A.    Yes.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  I'm sorry to have to put

            9   you up here, Debbie.  I think that's all I have.  
Thank

           10   you.

           11               THE COURT:  Cross.

           12               MR. SMITH:  No questions.

           13               THE COURT:  All right.  You can step down

           14   and have a seat out there.

           15               (Witness Excused.)

           16               THE COURT:  Call your next.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, we're going to 
need



           18   a moment without the Jury.  That's -- Your Honor, may 
I

           19   approach.

           20               THE COURT:  I think I know.  Take them in

           21   the hallway for a few minutes.

           22               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           23   courtroom at 4:24 p.m.; after which, the following

           24   proceedings were had.)

           25               THE COURT:  Mr. Feeney, I suspect what you
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            1   were wanting to take up is his election to testify or

            2   not to testify.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.  I'd like a Momon

            4   hearing real briefly.

            5                         MOMON HEARING

            6               THE COURT:  All right.  Let me -- stand,

            7   please and I'll put you under oath.

            8               CHRISTOPHER KNIGHT, after being duly 
sworn,

            9   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           10               THE COURT:  What we're discussing

           11   essentially there are various constitutional rights 
that

           12   people have.  I've already charged the Jury that if 
you



           13   take the witness stand your credibility will be judged

           14   by the same standards of any other witness.

           15               You'll be subjected to cross-examination.

           16   But you've got the absolute right to take the witness

           17   stand on your own behalf if you wish.  The other side 
of

           18   that is it's guaranteed by our Fifth Amendment that 
you

           19   cannot be required to take the witness stand.

           20               I've already charged the Jury that if you 
do

           21   not that they cannot hold that against you.  I don't

           22   know if you recall hearing me tell them or not, but I

           23   covered both of those issues.  Whether you take the

           24   stand is your decision.  It belongs to you and you

           25   alone.
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            1               You can obviously consult with your 
attorney

            2   in making that decision, but ultimately it will be 
your

            3   decision.  Do you understand everything I've told you?

            4               THE DEFENDANT:  Yes, sir.

            5               THE COURT:  Is it your desire to take the

            6   witness stand --

            7               THE DEFENDANT:  Yes, sir.



            8               THE COURT:  -- or not to?

            9               THE DEFENDANT:  Yes, sir.  I'm going to.

           10               THE COURT:  You realize you're be 
subjected

           11   to cross-examination.

           12               THE DEFENDANT:  Yes, sir.  I'm fine with

           13   that.

           14               THE COURT:  Okay.  Are we ready to proceed

           15   then?

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           17               THE COURT:  All right.  Does that cover

           18   everything you wanted to cover, Mr. Feeney?

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           20               THE COURT:  All right.  Let's bring the 
Jury

           21   back in.

           22               MR. SMITH:  Judge, just a second.  I want 
to

           23   ask the Judge a question.  How far do you plan to go?

           24               THE COURT:  We're going to take this 
witness

           25   up and then that should take us to the end of the day

                                                                      
563

            1   and it should take us where we'll do a short charge,

            2   closing arguments, another short charge and the Jury



            3   will have it I'm assuming.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Judge, I'm failing due to my

            5   diabetes condition and I want to announce to the Court

            6   that I'm not in a position to cross-examine this late 
in

            7   the day.  I'm very fatigue and it's 4:30 now.

            8               So I would expect that this, Mr. Feeney 
and

            9   I discussed this, that we're looking at an hour to an

           10   hour and a half probably anyway.

           11               THE COURT:  I wouldn't suspect we are, but

           12   alright.  Bring them in.  I'm going to give them a

           13   recess.

           14               MR. SMITH:  Thank you, Your Honor.

           15               THE COURT:  We'll be starting earlier in 
the

           16   morning.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  I would point out, Judge that

           18   there is three lawyers over there.  I don't want to --

           19               MR. SMITH:  But I've been the one to 
assume

           20   control over the case.

           21               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom

           22   at 4:27 p.m.; after which, the following proceedings

           23   were had.)

           24               THE COURT:  All right.  Despite my best



           25   efforts we've had a few flaws while we've waited on
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            1   witnesses which have not pleased me greatly.  But 
we've

            2   now come to the portion of the trial where we have one

            3   more witness.  I'm not going to break up between 
direct

            4   and cross-examination.

            5               And this could change.  I've told you that

            6   the Defendant cannot be required to take the witness

            7   stand if they don't wish to and you can draw 
absolutely

            8   no inference.  The other side of that issue is they've

            9   got an absolute right to testify.

           10               The election presently is that the 
Defendant

           11   will take the witness stand, which I'm not sure how 
long

           12   the testimony will be, but we're in good shape to take

           13   the case to its conclusion.  If it changes between now

           14   and the morning then he does not have to take the 
stand.

           15   I've told you you can't hold that against him, but 
right

           16   now the election is and I'm going to recess for the

           17   evening.

           18               Once again, no discussion of this case 



with

           19   anyone.  Don't allow anyone to discuss the case with 
you

           20   or in your presence.  Make no independent 
investigation

           21   of this case.  In other words, don't go to Google and

           22   check on DNA or some other thing that might have come 
up

           23   in this trial.  That would not be appropriate.  You've

           24   got to decide this case based upon what you've heard 
in

           25   the courtroom.
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            1               As best you can as I told you last night 
and

            2   you can't put it out of your minds, I know that.  I

            3   can't put it out of my mind, but I probably can do a

            4   better job of putting it out of mine than y'all ca

            5   because I hear cases on very frequent basis.

            6               We're going to start at 8:30 in the 
morning.

            7   Then we should have the case to the Jury by noon.  So

            8   any question up to this point?  Will that give you

            9   enough time to do your McDonald's run?

           10               JUROR:  Yes, sir.

           11               THE COURT:  So we'll be ready to go at 
8:30.



           12   Leave your notebooks in here the courtroom will be

           13   secured.  Okay.

           14               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           15   courtroom at 4:30 p.m.)

           16               (Court was adjourned at 4:35 p.m.)

           17

           18   END OF PROCEEDINGS HEARD IN THIS CAUSE ON JULY 14, 
2015.

           19

           20

           21

           22

           23

           24

           25

                                                                      
566

            1

            2

            3

            4

            5

            6

            7



            8

            9

           10

           11

           12                        END OF VOLUME 4

           13

           14

           15

           16

           17

           18

           19

           20

           21

           22

           23

           24

           25

                                                                      
567

            1        IN THE CRIMINAL COURT OF TENNESSEE AT SAVANNAH

            2                 TWENTY-NINTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

            3   
________________________________________________________

            4   STATE OF TENNESSEE



            5   VERSUS                        NO. 9776

            6   CHRISTOPHER KING KNIGHT,

            7       DEFENDANT

            8   
________________________________________________________

            9                    TRANSCRIPT OF EVIDENCE
                                      VOLUME 5 OF 5
           10                    WEDNESDAY, JULY 15, 2015
                
________________________________________________________
           11

           12

           13

           14

           15

           16
                       THE HONORABLE C. CREED MCGINLEY, PRESIDING 
JUDGE
           17

           18

           19

           20

           21

           22
                                      Reported By:
           23                        Melissa D. Byrd
                                 Licensed Court Reporter
           24                        P.O. Box 12183
                                    Jackson, TN 38308
           25                        (731) 695-5546

                                                                      
568



            1                         APPEARANCES:

            2

            3   FOR THE STATE:

            4      Josh Turnbow, Esq.
                   Carthel Smith, Esq.
            5      Assistant District Attorney General
                   P.O. Box 686
            6      Huntingdon, Tennessee 38344

            7   FOR THE DEFENDANT:

            8      Ryan Feeney, Esq.
                   Attorney at Law
            9

           10

           11

           12

           13

           14

           15

           16

           17

           18

           19

           20

           21

           22

           23

           24



           25

                                                                      
569

            1                             INDEX

            2   Cover Page                                          1

            3   Appearances                                         2

            4   Index Page                                          3

            5   Exhibit Page                                        4

            6   Caption Page                                        5

            7   MONDAY, JULY 13, 2015

            8   Voir Dire                                           10

            9   Charge of the Court                                 
100

           10   State Opening                                       
118

           11   Defense Opening                                     
125

           12   STATE'S PROOF:

           13   Victor Cherry

           14      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
137

           15      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
144

           16   Mark Mitchell

           17      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
146

           18   T. J. Barker



           19      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
176

           20      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
201

           21   Dr. Anjeanette Hall

           22      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
212

           23      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
221

           24

           25

                                                                      
570

            1   Timmy King

            2      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
223

            3      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
232

            4   Jessica Marquez

            5      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
249

            6      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
255

            7      Redirect Examination by Mr. Smith                
272

            8      Recross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                
274

            9   David Alexander

           10      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
284



           11      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
286

           12   TUESDAY, JULY 14, 2015

           13   Terry Dicus

           14      Direct Examination by Mr. Turnbow                
311

           15      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
329

           16   Willie Casey

           17      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
347

           18      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
349

           19   Randy Livingston

           20      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
351

           21      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
356

           22   Tonya Knight

           23      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
362

           24      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
384

           25

                                                                      
571

            1   Linda Hayes

            2      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
412



            3      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
418

            4   Ronnie Faulkner

            5      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
422

            6      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
436

            7   Donna Nelson

            8      Direct Examination by Mr. Turnbow                
460

            9      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
477

           10      Redirect Examination by Mr. Turnbow              
495

           11   Dr. Erica Curry

           12      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
498

           13      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
516

           14   David Hoover

           15      Direct Examination by Mr. Smith                  
521

           16      Cross-Examination by Mr. Feeney                  
536

           17   STATE RESTS

           18   Motion for Judgment of Acquittal                    
539

           19   DEFENSE PROOF:

           20   Elizabeth Waller

           21      Direct Examination by Mr. Feeney                 
542



           22   Debbie Broyles

           23      Direct Examination by Mr. Feeney                 
555

           24

           25

                                                                      
572

            1   WEDNESDAY, JULY 15, 2015

            2   Christopher Knight

            3      Direct Examination by Mr. Feeney                 
576

            4      Cross-Examination Mr. Smith                      
597

            5      Redirect Examination by Mr. Feeney               
658

            6      Recross-Examination by Mr. Smith                 
666

            7   DEFENSE RESTS

            8   Charge of the Court                                 
668

            9   State's Closing                                     
670

           10   Defense's Closing                                   
676

           11   State's Rebuttal Closing                            
697

           12   Final Charge of the Court                           
704

           13   Jury out to begin Deliberations at 1:11 p.m.



           14   Jury Question at 2:14 p.m.

           15   Jury in with verdict at 4:12 p.m.

           16   Verdict                                             
708

           17   Motion for Judgment of Acquittal                    
710

           18   Certificate of Reporter                             
712

           19

           20

           21

           22

           23

           24

           25

                                                                      
573

            1                       INDEX OF EXHIBITS

            2   NO.  STATE/DEFENSE   ID/EVIDENCE  TO/DESCRIPTION  PAGE

            3   1    State           Evidence     M. Mitchell/
                                                  Photograph        
150
            4
                2    State           Evidence     M. Mitchell/
            5                                     Photograph        
153

            6   3    State           ID           M. Mitchell/
                                                  Photograph        
154
            7



                4    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
            8                                     Photograph        
178

            9   5    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
                                                  Receipt           
190
           10
                6    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
           11                                     Receipt           
190

           12   7    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
                                                  Photograph        
195
           13
                8    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
           14                                     Photograph        
196

           15   3    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
                                                  Photograph        
197
           16
                9    State           Evidence     T. Barker/
           17                                     Photograph        
198

           18   10   State           Evidence     T. Dicus/
                                                  Bag-clothing      
316
           19
                11   State           ID           T. Dicus/
           20                                     Bag-shirt         
323

           21   12   State           Evidence     R. Livingston/
                                                  Photograph        
353
           22
                13   State           Evidence     R. Livingston/
           23                                     Receipt           
356

           24   14   State           Evidence     R. Livingston/
                                                  Jewelry           
356
           25



                                                                      
574

            1                  INDEX OF EXHIBITS CONTINUED

            2   NO.  STATE/DEFENSE   ID/EVIDENCE  TO/DESCRIPTION  PAGE

            3
                15   State           Evidence     T. Knight/
            4                                     Photograph (3)    
390

            5   16   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
                                                  Diagram           
463
            6
                17   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
            7                                     Card and swab     
466

            8   18   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
                                                  Diagram w-bottle  
468
            9
                19   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
           10                                     Alcohol bottle    
469

           11   20   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
                                                  Apple juice
           12                                     Bottle            
469

           13   11   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
                                                  Bag-shirt         
470
           14
                21   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
           15                                     Can w-dress       
475

           16   22   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
                                                  Can w-paper
           17                                     Towel             
476

           18   23   State           Evidence     D. Nelson/
                                                  Can w-paper



           19                                     Towel             
477

           20   24   State           Evidence     E. Curry/
                                                  Diagram-body      
503
           21
                25   State           Evidence     E. Curry/
           22                                     Diagram-head      
503

           23   26                                Verdict Form      
709

           24

           25

                                                                      
575

            1        IN THE CRIMINAL COURT OF TENNESSEE AT SAVANNAH

            2                 TWENTY-NINTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT

            3   
________________________________________________________

            4   STATE OF TENNESSEE

            5   VERSUS                        NO. 9776

            6   CHRISTOPHER KING KNIGHT

            7               DEFENDANT

            8   
________________________________________________________

            9               This cause came on to be heard and was 
heard

           10   on the 13th, 14th and 15th days of July, 2015 before 
the

           11   Honorable C. Creed McGinley, Judge, holding the 
Criminal



           12   Court for Hardin County, at Savannah, Tennessee, and a

           13   jury of twelve and one alternate jurors.

           14               The jury was selected, impaneled, and duly

           15   accepted by both sides and sworn.  The reading of the

           16   indictment was read; a plea of not guilty was entered 
by

           17   Ryan Feeney, Attorney for the Defendant.

           18               The rule was invoked and the witnesses 
were

           19   excluded from the courtroom.  Opening statements by 
the

           20   respective counsel, and then the following proceedings

           21   were had.  To wit:

           22                        *   *   *   *

           23

           24

           25
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            1               (Whereupon, the jury enters the courtroom 
at

            2   8:41 a.m.; after which, the following proceedings were

            3   had.)

            4               THE COURT:  Good morning.  You folks 
alright

            5   today?  All right.  We're going to finish the case



            6   today.  That's the good news.  We got some more yet to

            7   go.  Mr. Feeney, you want to call your next witness.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, Your Honor.  We call 
Chris

            9   Knight.

           10               CHRISTOPHER KNIGHT, after being duly 
sworn,

           11   according to law, did testify as follows, to wit:

           12                      DIRECT EXAMINATION

           13   BY MR. FEENEY:

           14      Q.    Good morning, sir.

           15      A.    Good morning.

           16      Q.    Tell the Jury your name, please.

           17      A.    My name is Christopher King Knight.

           18      Q.    How old are you, sir?

           19      A.    Thirty-four.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Are you married?

           21      A.    Yes, I am.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Any children?

           23      A.    Yes, two.

           24      Q.    Okay.  How old are they?

           25      A.    One is 3, one is 6.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  Now, would those be children with



            2   your current wife, Tonya Knight?

            3      A.    No, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Children of a previous marriage?

            5      A.    No, sir.  It's not a previous marriage.  It

            6   is a fiance'' and a girlfriend that I had previously.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Now, Chris have you ever been in

            8   trouble?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.  I have.

           10      Q.    Okay.  When did you get in trouble?

           11      A.    Around ten years ago.

           12      Q.    Okay.  What did you get in trouble for?

           13      A.    I got in trouble for breaking and entering

           14   and I got in trouble for an aggravated assault.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Now --

           16               THE COURT:  Let me stop just a minute.

           17   Ladies and Gentlemen, if you find that the Defendant 
has

           18   previously been convicted of a prior crime or crimes 
you

           19   can consider such only for the purpose of its effect, 
if

           20   any, on his credibility as a witness.

           21               It cannot be considered by you as evidence

           22   of his guilt of the offense for which he is now on

           23   trial.  Do each of you understand that?

           24               MEMBERS OF THE JURY: (Nodding of the 
heads.)



           25               THE COURT:  Just for purposes of
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            1   credibility.  All right.

            2               THE WITNESS:  I also did six years of 
parole

            3   and did that very well.  And had no other incidents

            4   since then.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So in the last ten

            6   years you haven't been in any trouble?

            7      A.    No, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Now, obviously you've been here this

            9   whole time when we're here talking about your mother,

           10   Peggy Alexander.

           11      A.    Yes, sir.

           12      Q.    Would you tell the Jury about your

           13   relationship with your mother?

           14      A.    It was a very good relationship actually.

           15   Can I start with my father?

           16      Q.    Sure.

           17      A.    My father got lung cancer and needed someone

           18   to take care of him.  So I moved in with my father and

           19   actually he wound up dying.  He did chemo and did that

           20   for a year or so and he died.

           21               So I was very distraught.  And I didn't 



take

           22   that so well.  My mama moved in with me because I 
wasn't

           23   doing so well with losing my dad.  She moved in with 
me

           24   a couple of years ago.  Well, now it's been what five

           25   years ago I guess because I been locked up almost 
three
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            1   years because of this incident.

            2               She moved in with me to kind of help me 
get

            3   through at 70 Pickwick Street.  And I wound up moving

            4   Tonya in with us.  We wound up getting married.  I had 
a

            5   great relationship with my mom.  Tonya moved in, 
things

            6   started getting a little strained.

            7      Q.    Let me stop you there.  Why were they

            8   getting strained?

            9      A.    Well, mamas and I guess daughter-in-law's

           10   probably don't -- that's not a great thing to have.  
We

           11   were looking for another house.  We were trying to buy

           12   our own house like a lease to own type deal.  We had 
the

           13   income taxes coming in.



           14               I had a great job.  I wound up losing my 
job

           15   because Tonya had a miscarriage.  I worked a lot of

           16   hours at work, 60-70 hours a week at American Food

           17   Service.  And I was up all night with Tonya.  I wound 
up

           18   losing my job because I fell asleep at my desk one

           19   night.  And I lost my job.  That's what happens when

           20   somebody falls asleep at their desk.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, it was mentioned by the State in

           22   their opening statement they were going to put on 
proof

           23   that you were desperate for money.

           24      A.    I had an income tax coming of someone that

           25   makes around $40,000 to $50,000 a year.  So I mean, I
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            1   wasn't in desperate need of money.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Were your bills getting paid?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  You had vehicles to drive?

            5      A.    A Denali and a four wheel drive Durango.

            6      Q.    Is that in addition to your mother's

            7   vehicle?

            8      A.    Yes, sir.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Was there food to eat?



           10      A.    Always.

           11      Q.    Clothes to wear?

           12      A.    Always.  You can check the text messages.  I

           13   mean, we ate at Subway.

           14      Q.    All right.  Now, we heard from a Mr.

           15   Livingston that you sold some scrap gold a day or two

           16   before your mother's murder.  Can you tell the Jury 
what

           17   that was all about?

           18      A.    That was for a cable bill.  We had high

           19   speed capable.  We have all the works on cable from 
when

           20   I worked for American Food Service.  I play Xbox.  I

           21   play online video games.  I play computer games.  It

           22   needs high speed capable, high speed Internet.

           23      Q.    So you had a big bill?

           24      A.    Huh?

           25      Q.    You had a big bill?
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            1      A.    Big bill.  We had large bills.  We have

            2   Cinemax, HBO, Cinemax.  So we had like a $350 cable

            3   bill.

            4      Q.    Okay.

            5      A.    That's what that was for.



            6      Q.    Let me stop you there.  Did Peggy know that

            7   you were going to sale the scrap gold?

            8      A.    Absolutely.

            9      Q.    Did she give you permission to sell her

           10   scrap gold?

           11      A.    Absolutely.  Had they looked further the

           12   watch band that was at Livingston, the watch that Mr.

           13   Livingston pried out of that watch band the watch was 
in

           14   her purse.

           15      Q.    Okay.

           16      A.    Because it didn't work.

           17      Q.    So that part of the property which they seem

           18   to think you stole from Peggy ended back up in Peggy's

           19   purse?

           20      A.    Absolutely.

           21      Q.    Okay.  So --

           22      A.    My sisters have her good watches.  The watch

           23   that she gave to -- my sister gave to her, which is a 
I

           24   don't know what kind it is.  My sister can tell you.

           25   It's a very good watch.  She used to be a 
dermatologist.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  So you didn't have any problems with

            2   your mother and you didn't have any desperate need for

            3   money.  Okay.  Let's talk about what happened leading 
up

            4   to the murder from what you know, from your 
perspective.

            5   Let's start back at about 8:00 o'clock on the 9th.  Do

            6   you remember what you were doing about that time?

            7      A.    Sure.  I was at that time -- I think I went

            8   to get us something to eat.  I probably stopped by a

            9   liquor store I think it's called Pickwick Package and 
I

           10   was playing the video games.

           11               I wound up going out and working on the 
four

           12   wheeler for a while.  I have a four wheeler on my

           13   carport.  It's kind of in disarray.  It's in the 
middle

           14   of taking apart.  Lots of parts are off of it.  Rear

           15   end, you know, gas tank, suspenders are off of it.

           16               And I went back in after a little while 
and

           17   my wife was kind of griping at me through not being in

           18   with her.  And long story short I wound up going in

           19   staying with her.  That's probably about 10:00 
o'clock.

           20   We wound up -- she went to sleep.  I started playing

           21   video games.

           22      Q.    Let me stop you there for just a minute.  So



           23   I didn't hear you talk about the part that Tonya

           24   mentioned in her testimony about coming wanting to go

           25   have marital relations.  Did that happen?
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            1               MR. SMITH:  Object to the leading, Your

            2   Honor.

            3               MR. FEENEY:  I'm sorry.  It's a yes or no

            4   question.

            5               THE COURT:  It's not leading.

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Did that happen?

            7      A.    I don't remember if it did or not.  It's

            8   been a long time.  I'm not sure.

            9      Q.    Okay.

           10      A.    I don't think so.

           11      Q.    To the best of your recollection.

           12      A.    Not sure.  I'm not sure y'all.

           13      Q.    Okay.  All right.  I think she testified

           14   that took place in about ten minute space of time.

           15   Anyway --

           16      A.    That seems like a very short time.  I'm

           17   sorry y'all.  I apologize.

           18      Q.    It's okay.  That's truthful.  So after you

           19   went to work on your four wheeler, you said you came



           20   back and you played video games.  How do you play 
video

           21   games.  Tell me about what the sound is like and the

           22   picture?

           23      A.    I have a big screen.  I have like a

           24   50-something inch big screen on my wall.  Like I have 
a

           25   king size bed with a 70 gallon finish tank in my room.
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            1               It's got like two pumps going.  You know 
it

            2   sounds like a waterfall.  There is a box fan going in

            3   our room all the time.

            4      Q.    How big is the box fan?

            5      A.    It's a big box fan.  I don't know.  Like

            6   that big.  I've either got like a jaw bone.  I don't

            7   know if you know what a jaw bone is.  It's like a --

            8      Q.    Headphone?

            9      A.    No.  It's not really a headphone, but it's

           10   like an earbud that goes in your ear that's hooked up 
to

           11   my Xbox or computer or my telephone.  And I've also 
got

           12   like surround sound hooked up in our room.  It's like

           13   right beside the bed.



           14               So it's like I can hear my TV, you know 
what

           15   I mean, so not to wake the rest of the house up I can

           16   turn my -- I can play my video games without just 
being

           17   blatantly loud throughout the rest of the house.  You

           18   know what I mean?

           19      Q.    Or to turn up your music to keep anybody

           20   else from hearing something?

           21      A.    Right.

           22      Q.    Like mom?

           23      A.    Yeah, pretty much.  I didn't want to just

           24   say it like that.

           25      Q.    I understand.  You live in close quarters
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            1   with your mother?

            2      A.    Pretty much.

            3      Q.    Okay.

            4      A.    She's a bedroom -- yeah.

            5      Q.    Let's talk about that for a minute.  Where

            6   did your mom generally stay when she was at home?

            7      A.    She stayed in her bedroom.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All the time?

            9      A.    She was a writer.  Yes, pretty much.  Well,



           10   she stayed in her bedroom.  Occasionally she would go

           11   with me to a buddy of mine house, Rubin Lester and

           12   Winter Simmons.  She would go with me there because

           13   Rubin is our cousin.  She had gone with me there 
because

           14   they've known her a long time and they knew me.

           15      Q.    Okay.

           16      A.    They knew me.

           17      Q.    Was it common for her to stay in there for

           18   long periods of time hours on end?

           19      A.    Yes.  She was writing books.  She wrote

           20   several books actually.  Very good books.  She wrote a

           21   lot of books.  Christian books.  She wrote westerns.

           22   Ones that we plan to publish.

           23      Q.    So mealtime things like that how did that

           24   work in the household?

           25      A.    I usually brought meals home with me.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  And how would you get food to her?

            2      A.    I would give it to her or I you know, say,

            3   hey mom, if she's asleep I'll be like hey, mom food is

            4   out here or she'd come out and get it, you know when 
she

            5   got ready.



            6      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So on the night of the

            7   9th do you remember if have you spoke to your mom that

            8   night at any point?

            9      A.    I do remember it.  I did speak to my mom.

           10   We brought home Subway I think.  And I gave her Subway

           11   -- I don't know if it was Subway or McDonald's.  It's

           12   one of the two.  It's been a long time.

           13      Q.     Do you remember about what time that was?

           14      A.    I'm not sure.

           15      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Was that the last time

           16   that you saw her alive?

           17      A.    I think maybe saw, but I think I heard her

           18   later on letting her little dog out to use the 
bathroom.

           19   I think.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Where were you when you heard that?

           21      A.    I'm not -- yeah, I think I was in my room.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Now, the wall that faces your

           23   mother's bedroom is that the wall that the big screen 
TV

           24   hangs on?

           25      A.    No.
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            1      Q.    Is that the wall that the fish tank is on?



            2      A.    No, but it's the wall that the surround

            3   sound is on.

            4      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Okay.  So after 9:00

            5   o'clock you worked on the four wheeler.  Take me 
through

            6   what else happened that you remember.

            7      A.    I working on the four wheeler and I came in

            8   and kind of teased Tonya a little bit.  And she wound 
up

            9   going to sleep.  So I played video games for a while 
and

           10   the dog started barking.

           11               So I kind of went out, went to the back 
door

           12   and I looked and there was somebody out on my carport.

           13   So I was like a buddy of mine was supposed to have 
come

           14   by and got some tires because he borrowed my Durango

           15   that night to take his family down to Corinth.

           16               And this guy's name was Josh Jackson.  I'm

           17   sure that -- I think he's on our list of --

           18      Q.    Just tell us what you know.

           19      A.    Okay.  Josh Jackson borrowed my Durango and

           20   he had a flat.  So my spare tire was underneath my

           21   carport.  So he mentioned he would probably come by 
and

           22   get it and he would change it.  So that happened.  And

           23   he said -- I hollered out, I said, hey, Josh is that



           24   you.  And he said yeah and the guy took off running.

           25               So I was like okay.  I went back and got 
my
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            1   phone and I called Josh.  I was like -- I couldn't get

            2   him so I called him again I think.  And his wife

            3   answered or his girlfriend and I said, where y'all at?

            4   I mean, what's Josh up it?  She was like we down in

            5   Corinth at the monster truck show.

            6               I said really.  I was like, you sure.  She

            7   was like yeah, yeah.  I was like okay.  So I go out

            8   there and look and there is like this siphoning hoes 
and

            9   a jar and you know right by my four wheeler.  I go

           10   looking around.  And so I finally called the cops.  So 
I

           11   was like I think there is somebody out here stealing

           12   gas.

           13      Q.    Let me break that up for you Chris.  So you

           14   called the cops and you make a report.  We've heard

           15   about the 911 call.  What time was that?

           16      A.    Between 12:00 and 1:00 o'clock.

           17      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So Officer Cherry was the

           18   officer that came out to respond to the call I believe

           19   we heard?



           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Do you remember speaking with him?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Did you tell him what you've told us?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Okay.  What did he do then?
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            1      A.    He said I'm going to go around and look for

            2   him.  So he had his bright lights on the side of his

            3   car.  So he drove around one lap.  So I called him, I

            4   was like, hey, can you have him come back.  I did a

            5   little investigation there, you know, I looked around

            6   and I saw some pry marks on mom's car, like some real

            7   pry marks, like the paint was chipped off.

            8      Q.    Where were the pry marks?

            9      A.    Right around her gas tank.  Because you have

           10   pry -- I mean, you have to pull a little lever up in 
her

           11   car to like get her little lid open.  There was paint

           12   chipped off her little rig there.  Paint chipped off.

           13               So I showed him that.  I was like, you 
know,

           14   you might want to come and check this out.  He was 
like



           15   just save those pictures and if we find him we will 
come

           16   back.  I was like okay.

           17      Q.    So you invited the officer to come closer

           18   into your property.  You let him come onto your 
property

           19   to look and he didn't look?

           20      A.    He said just save those pictures.  If we

           21   find anybody we'll come back.

           22      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So what happened after

           23   that?

           24      A.    Nothing really.  I was just kind of -- I was

           25   like well, okay.  Whatever.  What did he say.  So I 
kind
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            1   of gathered up everything there that I thought was

            2   valuable, tools and whatnot and brought them inside.  
I

            3   took some gas and poured it in a jar, that jar that 
you

            4   saw.  I poured it in that.  I stuffed the -- because 
--

            5   I stuffed the paper towel that I had, I had a roll of

            6   paper towels there I -- it's not supposed to be what

            7   they say it is.

            8      Q.    Just tell us what you did.



            9      A.    I stuffed a piece of paper towel in it and

           10   set it inside the door.

           11      Q.    Why would you sit the gasoline containers

           12   inside the door?

           13      A.    So they would steal it.

           14      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Keep going.

           15      A.    All right.  So -- and anyway let me say

           16   this.  When I was there it wasn't stinking reeking 
like

           17   gasoline.

           18      Q.    Okay.  So you had those gasoline containers

           19   inside your house the entire night you were there?

           20      A.    Absolutely.  Absolutely.

           21      Q.    Okay.  All right.  So after you cleaned up

           22   and you brought the gasoline containers in to keep 
them

           23   from whoever was trying to steal gas from the carport,

           24   you make the call to the cops.  Do you go to sleep at

           25   that point?  Do you go back to your room?  What do you
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            1   do?

            2      A.    I go back and start, you know, I'm trying --

            3   I don't know.  The dog was kind of restless.  So I'm

            4   kind of hanging out a little bit, playing video games.



            5   I got my blinds up at this point kind of you know

            6   looking out.

            7               I've got my blinds up kind of looking out.

            8   Eventually I fall asleep a little bit.  You know, I'm

            9   calling Josh, calling around.  I probably sleep two or

           10   three hours there.  Then Tonya gets up to go to work.

           11   Tonya gets up to go to work at I don't know, at 4:30 -

           12   5:00 o'clock.  And she's like I'm scared.  Walk me out

           13   to my truck.

           14      Q.    Did Tonya say anything about the smell of

           15   gasoline?

           16      A.    No.  You couldn't smell it.  I mean, I had

           17   it wedged in there.  That's the reason they're so 
fluffy

           18   there.  They're sticking out of the top because 
they're

           19   not touching the gas.

           20      Q.    Okay.  So Tonya goes to work about 5:00

           21   o'clock?

           22      A.    Something like that.

           23      Q.    Something like that.

           24      A.    It's was early.  I know that.  It's still

           25   dark.
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            1      Q.    You walked her out to her truck?

            2      A.    Yes, sir.

            3      Q.    Because she was scared?

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    All right.  Now, she has testified and I'm

            6   sure you heard her testimony?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    All right.  She has testified that at some

            9   point she heard a scream and that when she went to

           10   investigate the scream you were in your mother's room.

           11   Did that happen?

           12      A.    No, sir.  Absolutely not.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Did you ever strike your mother?

           14      A.    Absolutely not.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Was there ever a scream?

           16      A.    Absolutely not.

           17      Q.    When was the first time that you heard this

           18   fantastic tale?

           19      A.    Today.

           20      Q.    Or yesterday?

           21      A.    Yesterday.  Sorry.  I apologize.  Yesterday.

           22      Q.    Do you blame her, Chris?

           23      A.    In a way, yes, I do.  Absolutely I do.  But

           24   there is a small part of my heart that jail is tough,

           25   y'all.  If nobody -- if none of y'all have ever been 
to
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            1   jail she sat in jail for almost a year.  And she told

            2   the truth for almost a year and her truth was that --

            3               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, I object to what 
--

            4               THE WITNESS:  Well, I'm sticking to her

            5   first --

            6               MR. SMITH:  -- characterizing as true or

            7   untrue and what she said.

            8               THE WITNESS:  Her first statement.

            9               THE COURT:  Your objection is?

           10               MR. SMITH:  It's hearsay Number 1.

           11               THE WITNESS:  Her first statement --

           12               THE COURT:  No, you need to be quite.

           13   Hearsay sustained.

           14      Q.    (By Mr. Feeney)  Okay.  So what she had told

           15   the investigators the day they arrived March 10th was

           16   the same thing that you told them, right?

           17      A.    Exactly.

           18      Q.    When you got to the sheriff department or

           19   the police station and you gave a statement and she 
gave

           20   a statement y'all told them the same thing, right?

           21      A.    That was the truth.



           22      Q.    You were arrested on the same day?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    With the same evidence?

           25      A.    Yes, sir.
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            1      Q.    And so --

            2      A.    And I understand what they thought at the

            3   time because they had -- they said they had a bloody

            4   shirt that was in our backyard.  And I can understand

            5   where they would think that you know I might have 
jumped

            6   to some conclusions had I come across -- I might have

            7   done that.  Sure.  Absolutely.

            8               But when the crime lab came back that that

            9   wasn't mine they should have -- that ain't mine.  
That's

           10   not mine.

           11      Q.    Okay.  So the shirt that they have testified

           12   on more than one occasion the killer wore, we know

           13   wasn't yours, right?

           14      A.    That's not mine y'all.

           15      Q.    Okay.  Now, I know that they took several

           16   items from your house.  They took all your clothes,

           17   right?  They took the clothes you were wearing at the



           18   time they got there.  They also took clothes from your

           19   closet and all in the house; is that right?

           20      A.    (No audible response.)

           21      Q.    Now, when they got there did you give them

           22   permission to search the house for anything they 
wanted?

           23      A.    Absolutely.  Absolutely.

           24      Q.    Okay.  When they wanted to search your

           25   mother's car, did you allow that?
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            1      A.    I gave them the keys.  They called me that

            2   night for the keys.

            3      Q.    Okay.

            4      A.    I drove down there or my wife -- I sent my

            5   wife down there because I was exhausted.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Have you ever --

            7      A.    We gave them the keys.

            8      Q.    -- tried to hide anything from them?

            9      A.    They asked for my phone.  I mean, I don't

           10   give my phone out freely because I mean, my phone is

           11   like my lifeline.  You know what I mean.  I'm not -- I

           12   gave them my phone right there.  He said, we need your

           13   phone and I was like that was kind of suspicious to 
me.



           14   I mean that really kind of unsettled me a little bit.

           15   And I was like okay.  Here.

           16      Q.    Okay.  So you let them search the house.

           17   You gave them the phone.  You gave them the keys to 
the

           18   car.  When they said they wanted to come talk -- they

           19   wanted you to answer some questions the next day did 
you

           20   go?

           21      A.    Absolutely.  Went straight there.

           22      Q.    All right.  Did you answer their questions?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.  Absolutely.

           24      Q.    At what point did you stop answering their

           25   questions?
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            1      A.    When Dicus pounded on his desk and said I

            2   know you killed your mother.  I flipped out.

            3      Q.    Okay.

            4      A.    I flipped out and said I want a lawyer.  And

            5   he said, that's suspicious right there.  That's

            6   suspicious to me.  And I just -- I went -- I don't 
even

            7   know what I said.

            8      Q.    Same gentleman who is now a lawyer?



            9      A.    The same gentleman who is now a lawyer.

           10      Q.    All right.  So after they accused you and

           11   you decided to stop cooperating with them and get a

           12   lawyer, right?

           13      A.    (No audible response.)

           14      Q.    You did hire an investigator though through

           15   your family?

           16      A.    I did.  I did.

           17      Q.    Okay.  And what became of the facts that the

           18   investigator sent to the prosecutor or sent to the

           19   investigators?

           20      A.    Absolutely nothing.

           21      Q.    All right.  Maybe not nothing, one of the

           22   people we gave them actually turned out to be a 
witness

           23   against you.

           24      A.    Yeah.  There you go.

           25      Q.    All right.
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            1      A.    Nothing to help.

            2      Q.    All right.  I've explained to you that this

            3   process -- this is your day in Court.  This is when 
they

            4   have to put their proof on.  We don't have to say



            5   anything, right?

            6      A.    (No audible response.)

            7      Q.    Did you understand that by getting on the

            8   stand you're putting yourself at risk of being

            9   questioned by these prosecutors?  Maybe you don't look

           10   so good.  You understand that's a risk?

           11      A.    I didn't care.  I wanted y'all to hear what

           12   I had to say.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Thank you.

           14               THE COURT:  Cross-Examination.

           15                       CROSS-EXAMINATION

           16   BY MR. SMITH:

           17      Q.    Mr. Knight, I don't think you need a

           18   microphone.  And I don't think I need one either.  But

           19   if I ask you a question and you don't hear me well or

           20   you don't understand my question, please ask me to

           21   repeat it.  Will you, sir?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Mr. Knight, you indicated that you were

           24   living in a home on March 10th of 2013 with your wife,

           25   Tonya and your mother Ms. Peggy Alexander, correct?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.



            2      Q.    And who actually owned the home?

            3      A.    My mother did.

            4      Q.    And you had lived there with your paramour

            5   and eventually your wife for several months; is that

            6   correct?

            7      A.    I don't know what the word paramour mean,

            8   sir.

            9      Q.    Girlfriend.

           10      A.    My wife.

           11      Q.    You lived with her before you married her,

           12   right in your mother's home?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.

           14      Q.    Okay.  Now, you were fired you said for

           15   falling asleep at the job.  Can you tell me

           16   approximately when that was?

           17      A.    I think it was the last week of November.

           18      Q.    And because of that you had no unemployment,

           19   correct, coming in?

           20      A.    I never did seek for unemployment, sir.

           21      Q.    You had not received any type of IRS refund;

           22   is that correct at that time on or about March 10th?

           23      A.    I was locked up by the time my refund came

           24   in.

           25      Q.    You had not receive a refund prior to March
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            1   10th; is that correct?

            2      A.    I do not know what happened to my refund

            3   because I was in jail.

            4      Q.    Well, you didn't have the refund to cover

            5   some $300 per month for cable TV expenses, did you?

            6      A.    My mother was paying for the cable TV, sir.

            7      Q.    Do you have any documentation, receipts et

            8   cetera where your mother cancelled checks were paying

            9   those bills?

           10      A.    I don't have access to that, sir because I

           11   have been locked up for almost two and one-half years,

           12   sir by you people.

           13      Q.    Now, your wife was basically paying what she

           14   could, correct?

           15      A.    She basically didn't pay for anything but

           16   her truck, sir.

           17      Q.    And so you didn't have any money to pay for

           18   anything coming in, correct?

           19      A.    I did odd jobs working with her father,

           20   which he can attest to.  I did little old stuff like

           21   tinkering around with automobiles with a buddy of mine

           22   named Josh Jackson.  I am kind of jack of all trades.  
I

           23   do construction.  I had a little company called K & K



           24   Construction.

           25      Q.    Well, were you getting paid cash?
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            1      A.    Yes, sir.

            2      Q.    Okay.  And were you paying your child

            3   support too?

            4               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor as to

            5   relevance.

            6               MR. SMITH:  We --

            7               THE COURT:  Overruled.

            8               THE WITNESS:  Sir, I did not understand 
that

            9   I had child support at that time.  We had just gone

           10   through a child support dispute the month before.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  So even though you had a

           12   6-year-old, I believe you said, am I correct and a

           13   3-year-old?

           14      A.    Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    You didn't know you had any child support

           16   obligation?

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Asked and 
answered.

           18               THE COURT:  You can ask again.

           19               THE WITNESS:  I had just gone before the



           20   child support court the month or the month before this

           21   happened.  We had just got that substantiated the 
month

           22   before.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  But you hadn't made any

           24   voluntary payments before then?

           25      A.    I had just found out through DNA analysis
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            1   that she was absolutely my child.  And then we had 
gone

            2   through Danny Smith Court that we had just gotten the

            3   child support payments substantiated.

            4      Q.    Well, isn't it true that prior to March 10th

            5   a very sad day your mother met her death as a result 
of

            6   a homicide that there was disagreement between you, 
your

            7   wife and your mother over the home that you were 
living

            8   in because you wanted her to move because you didn't

            9   have the funds to buy a house yourself?

           10      A.    Absolutely not, sir.  If I wanted to ask her

           11   for money she would have taken out a loan, but I did 
not

           12   want to ask her because I wanted to do it on my own.

           13               MR. SMITH:  Objection on what she might 



do.

           14   That's not responsive.

           15               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, we've been all 
over

           16   me about not letting witnesses answer the question.

           17   This is important.  He needs to be allowed to finish.

           18               THE COURT:  He can finish.

           19      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Go ahead.

           20      A.    She has always done loans for me if I have

           21   asked.  She's bought vehicles for me if I ever asked.

           22   If I had asked her for a down payment on a house she

           23   would have.  But I generally try not to ask her for

           24   things.

           25      Q.    Well, is that one of the reasons where she
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            1   relayed to you a couple of days before Christmas of 
2012

            2   that because of the vast amounts of money she had 
spent

            3   on you she was going to change her Will and leave most

            4   of her property to her daughters?

            5      A.    Sir, there is no Will.

            6      Q.    No will?

            7      A.    Absolutely not.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Did she say she was going to leave in



            9   essence most of her property to her daughters because 
of

           10   the vast amount of money she had spent on you for 
legal

           11   defenses and for living expenses?

           12      A.    That is hearsay, sir.  Can you prove that?

           13               THE COURT:  No, you just need to answer 
his

           14   questions.  Be responsive.

           15               THE WITNESS:  I'd like to know if he can

           16   prove that, sir.

           17               THE COURT:  You don't ask the questions.

           18   All right.  If you can answer it, answer it.  If you

           19   can't then say I don't know.

           20               THE WITNESS:  No, sir.

           21      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  You were totally dependent

           22   upon her after you lost your job for any money that 
you

           23   needed, correct?

           24      A.    No, sir.

           25      Q.    Well, how were you paying this -- you had if
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            1   I understand it and I'm not understanding these 
things,

            2   but you said you had an Xbox, a computer and surround



            3   sound system, all of that how were you paying for 
that?

            4      A.    Because I used to make a very substantial

            5   amount of money at American Food Service.  I was a

            6   supervisor there.

            7      Q.    Well, you spent it.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Is that a 
question?

            9               THE WITNESS:  That's how I bought it.

           10      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Okay.  Well, if you have to

           11   pay to maintain it and you have to pay a fee, did you

           12   not say to cable, which was in some excess of $300 per

           13   month?  Didn't you say that?

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  We've talked 
about

           15   this three times now.

           16               THE COURT:  What?

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Asked and 
answered

           18   several times.

           19               THE COURT:  All right.  Sustained.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  Now, in addition

           21   to that did you have a vehicle payment?

           22      A.    No, sir.  It was bought and paid for.

           23      Q.    And who paid for it?

           24      A.    I did, sir while I was working at American

           25   Food Service.
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            1      Q.    So any -- have you previously made a

            2   statement to the fact that you and Josh Jackson bought

            3   the vehicle?

            4      A.    Me and Josh did buy the vehicle and we kind

            5   of swapped around.  We do like we'll go around and 
we'll

            6   find somebody that wants to sell a vehicle for cheap 
and

            7   fix it up and sell it.  You know what I mean, to like

            8   make money.

            9               So we'll find a cheap vehicle and fix 
what's

           10   wrong with it then sell it.  Swap it around to like 
get

           11   nicer vehicles and step up like that.  Cheap to middle

           12   class, to better class and finally get to a very nice

           13   vehicle.  That's how we did that, sir.

           14      Q.    On the afternoon preceding her death where

           15   was your mother?

           16      A.    At home, sir.  To the best of my knowledge.

           17      Q.    And so you -- you said that you went to Mr.

           18   Livingston's place of employment and sold jewelry some

           19   of which she wore on a regular basis; is that correct?

           20      A.    No, sir.  I did not say that.



           21               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Facts not in

           22   evidence.

           23               THE COURT:  Wait.  Wait.  Wait.  Your

           24   objection is?

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Facts not in evidence.  It 
was
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            1   never stated that she wore that on a regular basis.  
Not

            2   ever.

            3               MR. SMITH:  The lady testified.

            4               MR. FEENEY:  No, she did not.  She said 
that

            5   it was similar to something she may have seen on Peggy

            6   Alexander.

            7               THE COURT:  You can ask the question.

            8               THE WITNESS:  No, sir.  I did not state

            9   that.  I stated that I went up there -- I didn't state

           10   this, but I will state this.  I did go up there and 
sold

           11   some scrap jewelry.

           12      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Scrap?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.  Absolutely scrap.

           14      Q.    This crap --

           15      A.    My sisters will testify that it is scrap



           16   that they have the good jewelry.

           17               MR. SMITH:  Objection to what they're 
going

           18   to testify to.

           19               THE COURT:  They've already testified.  So

           20   let's -- ask your question.  Let's go.

           21      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  The scrap jewelry that

           22   you're referring to as far as the gold content in it 
you

           23   were paid $510?

           24      A.    Absolutely.  That's the scrap price for that

           25   gold jewelry.
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            1      Q.    But your mother didn't carry it up there,

            2   did she?

            3      A.    No, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And she --

            5      A.    She was busy.

            6      Q.    -- she had not to your knowledge --

            7               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.

            8               THE COURT:  Wait.  Wait.  You stepped on

            9   him.

           10               MR. SMITH:  Excuse me.  I did.

           11      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Go ahead.



           12      A.    You go ahead since it's so important for

           13   you.

           14               THE COURT:  Don't be making comments.  All

           15   right.

           16               THE WITNESS:  Sorry.

           17               THE COURT:  You were trying to answer him.

           18   He stepped on you so I'm going to give you the

           19   opportunity to finish.

           20               THE WITNESS:  That's okay.

           21      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Had your mother prior to you

           22   going up there to your knowledge negotiated any price

           23   for this jewelry that belonged to her with Mr.

           24   Livingston?

           25      A.    She told me to try to get at last $400 for
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            1   it.

            2      Q.    At least $400?

            3      A.    At least $400.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Now --

            5      A.    She --

            6      Q.    So you sold that jewelry because you were in

            7   dire need of money?

            8      A.    She's pretty smart on the gold industry



            9   standards and she told me to at least get $400.

           10      Q.    You sold that jewelry because you were in

           11   dire need of money then that day?

           12      A.    No, sir.

           13      Q.    Did you say to her mom, it's your jewelry.

           14   Why don't you go sell it?

           15      A.    No, sir.  I did not.

           16               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Relevance.

           17               THE COURT:  He can ask the question.

           18               THE WITNESS:  I wouldn't say that to my 
mom.

           19   That would be very rude.

           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  To her to say it's your

           21   jewelry why don't you be the one to go sell it?

           22      A.    Would you say that to your mother?

           23               THE COURT:  Don't ask questions.  I've 
told

           24   you.

           25               THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  But isn't that

                                                                      
608

            1   kind of rude?

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Just answer the questions.

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, you mentioned if I

            4   understood you, correct me if I'm wrong, that there 
was



            5   a piece of jewelry that you carried to Livingston on 
the

            6   afternoon of March 9th that was put back in her purse?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    And could you identify again what piece of

            9   jewelry that was?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.  My sisters have it.

           11      Q.    Your sisters have it?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, in any of your statements to any

           14   law enforcement individuals that you talked to or

           15   interviewed did you point that piece of jewelry out to

           16   them in her purse?

           17      A.    They never listened to me.  They didn't want

           18   to.  Look at my sisters right there.

           19      Q.    Did you tell them or not?

           20      A.    I did.  Look at my sisters right there.

           21   They're shaking their heads.

           22               THE COURT:  They better not be shaking 
their

           23   heads.  All right.  Because they've given their

           24   testimony.  If I find people out there responding it's

           25   very inappropriate and will be dealt with.
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            1               THE WITNESS:  Sorry.

            2               THE COURT:  That goes for everybody not 
just

            3   them.

            4               THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Sorry.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Your testimony is you told

            6   law enforcement that but they didn't listen to you?

            7      A.    They did not listen.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Now, night in question, which would

            9   have been probably at least a portion of Saturday 
night

           10   March 9th or into the wee hours of the morning of 
March

           11   10th.

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    You said that you were awakened, if I

           14   understood you, from some dogs barking?

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    Are we talking about the dogs barking in

           17   your house?

           18      A.    Those as well -- those as well as the dog

           19   outside.

           20      Q.    So it's your testimony that the bit bull was

           21   barking?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    And you go outside and you see some



           24   gentleman I believe you said a male?

           25      A.    I don't know if it was a gentleman or not.
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            1   It was just a black silhouette.

            2      Q.    Standing on your carport?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  Now, on that carport was containers

            5   of gasoline, correct?

            6      A.    There was only one container there.  There

            7   was a red container of weed or gas.  It has like a

            8   mixture of oil and gas in it.  So I mean, that was 
that.

            9   And that was it.

           10      Q.    And it was still there after you arrived at

           11   the carport and the prowler had run off?

           12      A.    Yes, sir.

           13      Q.    It was still there?

           14      A.    Well, I ran the prowler off.  I mean, he

           15   really couldn't grab anything because I hollered hey.

           16      Q.    You hollered hey, Josh, correct?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    And at that time you had hollered hey, Josh

           19   you knew Josh was out of town in Corinth, Mississippi?

           20      A.    I didn't know.



           21      Q.    Well --

           22      A.    Until I called him.

           23      Q.    I thought you said that afternoon he took

           24   this Durango to Corinth, Mississippi?

           25      A.    He had a flat on the way is what I said.
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            1      Q.    But you knew that was his designation?

            2      A.    I did, sir.  But generally if you have a

            3   flat on the way you would want to change that.

            4   Especially if it's somebody else's vehicle.

            5      Q.    And he was going drive back all the way to

            6   your house to plug or change the tire?

            7      A.    He had his father bring him his truck.

            8      Q.    For them to go on to Corinth, Mississippi?

            9      A.    Yes, sir.

           10      Q.    And just leave the vehicle abandoned on the

           11   side of the road?

           12      A.    Well, they actually left it at a gas

           13   station.  I learned this later.

           14      Q.    Did you go pick it up that night?

           15      A.    No, sir.

           16      Q.    Why?

           17      A.    They said it was secure.



           18      Q.    Okay.  Did you go get it the next day?

           19      A.    Yes, sir.  They got it the next day.  They

           20   came and got it.

           21      Q.    They being Josh Jackson?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Okay.  Now -- but this prowler did not get

           24   the gas on the carport?

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  Asked and 
answered.
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            1               THE COURT:  He can ask again.

            2               MR. SMITH:  I think I did ask it once

            3   before.

            4               THE COURT:  You did.  I'll begin with

            5   something else.

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, from what I understood

            7   you to say the prowler's efforts to get gas was not 
from

            8   any containers it was siphoning from your mother's 
car?

            9      A.    No, sir.

           10      Q.    From whose car?

           11      A.    The four wheeler.

           12      Q.    The four wheeler?



           13      A.    Yes, sir.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And when you got there I believe I

           15   wrote down there was a siphoning hoes, a jar?

           16      A.    A jug.  I think it was that jug that you

           17   have.

           18      Q.    Did you turn this over to Officer Sweet?

           19      A.    Sweet.

           20      Q.    Yes?

           21      A.    I don't know who Sweet is.

           22      Q.    Excuse me.  Cherry.

           23      A.    The jug is the one that I --

           24               MR. SMITH:  I guess the cherry is sweet.

           25               THE WITNESS:  The jug is the one that I
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            1   brought inside after I dumbed the rest -- see the gas

            2   can was loose.  So I just dumbed the rest of it in 
that

            3   jug and a little bit in that whatever that other

            4   container is I just dumbed the rest of it in there and

            5   stuffed them full of paper or whatever that was and 
set

            6   them inside the front door.  Just to keep it from

            7   getting stolen.

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  But my point is the jar, if



            9   I understood you, and the hoes were used in siphoning

           10   the gas out of the four wheeler?

           11      A.    I think so.  I was more worried about my

           12   tools, sir.  I have a lot of nice tools.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Now, you said that you tried to get

           14   Officer Cherry to look at the four wheeler, correct?

           15      A.    I just tried to get him to look at the scene

           16   pretty much.

           17      Q.    Well, you said you took pictures?

           18      A.    Yes, sir.

           19      Q.    Can I see them?

           20      A.    They're on my phone, which is in evidence.

           21      Q.    Okay.

           22      A.    He told me to save the pictures and I did.

           23      Q.    And were they reproduced?

           24      A.    You have my phone.

           25      Q.    Okay.  Did you reproduce them before the
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            1   phone was taken into custody?

            2      A.    Sir, you have my phone.

            3      Q.    The phone was located where when it was

            4   taken into custody, your phone where was it located?

            5      A.    In my hand.



            6      Q.    Had it been in your mother's car?

            7      A.    No, sir.

            8      Q.    At any time?

            9      A.    It was in my pocket when I was driving her

           10   car.

           11      Q.    Okay.  I thought you said you don't go

           12   anywhere without your phone?

           13      A.    That's what I said.  It was in my pocket

           14   while I was driving her car, sir.

           15      Q.    Now, after this prowler report and would you

           16   agree with me upon reflection that you made that call

           17   about the prowler somewhere around 1:29 a.m.?

           18      A.    Probably.  I know it was after midnight.  I

           19   know it was something like that.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Now, following that did you go to

           21   sleep or did you go about a pattern of making phone

           22   calls to different individuals?

           23      A.    I called Josh some.  I think -- I don't know

           24   who else I called.

           25      Q.    Rubin?
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            1      A.    I probably called Josh a couple of times.  I

            2   don't think I called Rubin.



            3      Q.     You didn't?

            4      A.    I don't think so.  It's been a couple --

            5   it's been almost three years and a couple brain

            6   surgeries later.

            7      Q.    Now -- so from approximately 1:30 in the

            8   morning I want to go from there up until the time that

            9   your wife was preparing to go to work.  All right.

           10      A.    Sure.

           11      Q.    Now, you weren't really sleeping during that

           12   period of time, were you?

           13      A.    I slept through three or four hours there.

           14   Yes, sir.

           15      Q.    You weren't playing video games or watching

           16   TV or being on the phone or texting people?

           17      A.    I dozed for a while.  Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    For how many hours?

           19      A.    I'm not sure, sir.

           20      Q.    Give me your best estimate?

           21      A.    I said three or four hours, two or three

           22   hours.  I'm not exactly for sure.  She woke me up at

           23   some time earlier.  I know it was still dark for me to

           24   walk her out to her vehicle.  I know that.  I know I 
was

           25   asleep.
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            1      Q.    And if I understood you after the prowler

            2   incident was over at least with you going outside,

            3   having contacted the officer and no one was found,

            4   correct?

            5      A.    He didn't look very hard.

            6      Q.    He didn't?

            7      A.    No, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  Then you are saying that when she

            9   heard some loud voice that she characterize as a

           10   scream --

           11      A.    That never happened, sir.

           12      Q.    That's a total lie?

           13      A.    She didn't say that the first time.  She

           14   said that only the second time after y'all gave her a

           15   deal.

           16      Q.    Okay.  Well --

           17      A.    We heard that yesterday.  I think they did

           18   too.

           19      Q.    Did you hear a scream?

           20      A.    No.

           21      Q.    Did you hear it?

           22      A.    No.

           23      Q.    Did you hear a loud voice?

           24      A.    I think we all know that nobody heard a



           25   scream.
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            1      Q.    I said did you hear a loud voice?

            2      A.    I think we all know nobody heard a loud

            3   voice.

            4               THE COURT:  Answer his question, please.

            5               THE WITNESS:  No.

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Did you for any reason tell

            7   her don't come in mama's room?

            8      A.    Never happened.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Well, do you deny telling her that

           10   turn the light off in the hallway when she was coming

           11   out of the bathroom and she stopped to look at your

           12   mother's robe laying up against her door?  Did you 
tell

           13   her to turn the light off then?

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.  That

           15   question is putting a lot into evidence and it's

           16   compound.

           17               THE COURT:  He can ask him the question.  
If

           18   he can answer it fine.  If he wants clarification, 
fine.

           19               THE WITNESS:  Absolutely not.



           20      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Okay.  Were you around the

           21   hallway?

           22      A.    Absolutely not.

           23      Q.    Well, were you in bed or on the couch with

           24   your crossbow?

           25      A.    Absolutely not.
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            1      Q.    Where were you?  When she was exiting the

            2   bathroom and she stopped because of your mother's robe

            3   was at the bottom of the door.

            4      A.    I was asleep or something such as that.  She

            5   woke me up when she wanted to go to the truck.  All I

            6   remember is her saying please walk me to the truck

            7   because I'm scared.  I don't want to go to the truck 
by

            8   myself.  That's all I remember.

            9      Q.    Well, there is no doubt that the robe was

           10   placed at the bottom of the door.

           11      A.    I can't doubt that because I don't know.

           12   Because I don't remember a robe being at the bottom of

           13   the door.  I don't even remember -- I don't think it 
was

           14   a robe.  As far as I remember from yesterday I think 
it

           15   was a dress.



           16      Q.    A dress.  Well, was there anything Mr.

           17   Knight that was clouding your memory and why you can't

           18   remember some of this stuff?

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.

           20               THE WITNESS:  I have had two brain 
surgeries

           21   since this has started.  But I think yesterday when 
she

           22   pulled out that out of that bucket I think it was a

           23   dress.  I saw that very clearly.  You keep saying a

           24   robe.  This was my mother's clothing.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  But you -- so you recognize

                                                                      
619

            1   it was your mother's clothing.  Our debate is it 
wasn't

            2   a robe it was a dress?

            3      A.    No.  I'm just saying you know you keep

            4   saying a robe.  I think it was a dress.

            5      Q.    Okay.

            6      A.    And I also think it was the same dress my

            7   mother wore to our wedding as a matter of fact.

            8      Q.    Didn't you say that in a prior statement

            9   that you heard your mother up around 5:30 a.m. that

           10   morning?



           11      A.    I heard somebody up.

           12      Q.    Well --

           13      A.    I don't know who it was.  It might have been

           14   Tonya.  It might have been my mom.  I'm not sure, sir.

           15      Q.    Are you saying you were asleep?

           16      A.    I'm saying that I'm not sure who it was.  If

           17   you hear a door open -- in your house if you hear a 
door

           18   open who knows who it is.

           19      Q.    Now, at some point in time your wife left

           20   for work and she was due at work around 6:00 o'clock; 
is

           21   that correct?

           22      A.    Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Now, did you or did you not go back to bed?

           24      A.    I did.  I went back and played video games

           25   for a while.
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            1      Q.    Video games?

            2      A.    Yes, sir.

            3      Q.    So you basically were not asleep?

            4      A.    I slept and dozed, played video games,

            5   watched TV for a while, watched that duck show beards

            6   show.



            7      Q.    Well, you waited -- you played video games

            8   until the timing was for Home Bank Company to open 
where

            9   you could go by and get some money out of the ATM

           10   machine, correct?

           11      A.    Home Banking never opened that day.

           12      Q.    Okay.  Did you go by their ATM machine?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.  I did.

           14      Q.    And did you in fact use your mother's debit

           15   card?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.  She told me to.

           17      Q.    Told you to?

           18      A.    Uh-huh.  Why would I have her pin number if

           19   she didn't tell me to?  You have to have a pin number 
to

           20   get money.

           21      Q.    Or you can use it on a credit basis without

           22   a pin number, can't you?

           23      A.    Absolutely not.  Not in a debit machine.

           24   No, sir.  You cannot.  You have to have a pin number.

           25   4211.

                                                                      
621

            1      Q.    Did you in fact take $60 out that account

            2   leaving $2 left?



            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And you took $60 to go buy biscuit

            5   and gravy for two people?

            6      A.    Yes, sir.

            7      Q.    And why did you never eat your breakfast?

            8      A.    Because I wound up doing other things.  I

            9   took her her breakfast and I went over to check 
another

           10   guy's vehicle for a fuel pump.  If you'll check my

           11   telephone you'll see that there has been a Youtube

           12   search for how to replace a fuel pump on an '04 Jeep

           13   Grand Cherokee.

           14      Q.    How did you deliver your mother's breakfast

           15   to her?

           16      A.    I came up, sit it on the table where I

           17   always sit her food.  I knocked on her door and said

           18   hey, mama food is out.  I brought her a thing of 
biscuit

           19   and gravy, a cup of coffee.  And said mama, your food 
is

           20   out here.  She didn't answer, which is normal 
sometimes

           21   because she sits up late and plays video poker on

           22   Facebook.  She writes books late sometimes.

           23               She's normally -- it depends.  Like when

           24   it's not a school night she'll stay up late and no

           25   telling when she goes to bed.
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            1      Q.    Was her door locked?

            2      A.    No, sir.  She never locks her door.

            3      Q.    Okay.

            4      A.    But I don't just barge in either.

            5      Q.    And the dress was still laying in front of

            6   the door?

            7      A.    I don't recall a dress.

            8      Q.    At all --

            9      A.    No, sir.

           10      Q.    Or just then?

           11      A.    I never saw the dress myself.

           12      Q.    Never saw it?  Okay.

           13      A.    I don't remember there being a dress at all.

           14      Q.    So is that another area that Ms. Tonya was

           15   untruthful about?

           16      A.    I can just tell you that I don't remember a

           17   dress.

           18      Q.    Okay.  Now, you said you knocked on the

           19   door.

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Well, was your purpose to awaken your mother

           22   that you had obtained her breakfast or was your 
purpose



           23   to let the dog out?

           24      A.    My purpose was to awaken or just to let her

           25   know that had her breakfast.
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            1      Q.    Okay.  And her dog was in the room with her?

            2      A.    Yes, sir.

            3      Q.    Okay.  And you didn't take him outside at

            4   that time because you were in route to go work on a

            5   vehicle; is that right?

            6      A.    Well, I was just going to let her know

            7   because me and her was supposed to -- her and I were

            8   supposed to go to the flea market that morning.  So I

            9   was just going to let her know that her breakfast was

           10   out there and I'll be back in a few minutes.

           11               And it wound up -- I wound up trying to 
jump

           12   this guy off, tried to put a new battery on his Jeep

           13   Grand Cherokee and it wound up being like a two hour

           14   ordeal.  And I wound up calling Josh to figure out 
what

           15   I should charge him.  Because I mean, it can only be

           16   fuel or fire.  You know what I mean.  If the car won't

           17   start it's only fuel or fire.

           18      Q.    Do you remember encountering Mr. Mark



           19   Mitchell, Officer Mitchell at the property after you 
had

           20   called in that -- I think the words you used something

           21   bad has happened?

           22      A.    There was so many officers, sir.  I don't

           23   remember who is who.  If you can describe him I might 
be

           24   able to.

           25      Q.    Well, did you tell him in substance that you

                                                                      
624

            1   found your mother's body after you had left Hardee's 
and

            2   returned home with her breakfast?

            3      A.    No, sir.  I did not say that.

            4      Q.    You did not say that?

            5      A.    No, sir.

            6      Q.    And her body --

            7      A.    That would have been 9:00 - 9:30 in the

            8   morning.  No, sir.

            9      Q.    Didn't say that?

           10      A.    No, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  You basically just said verbally mom,

           12   your breakfast is here, it's on the table and you 
left?

           13      A.    Yes, sir.



           14      Q.    Okay.

           15      A.    I may have -- I'll say this I may not have

           16   said anything.  I may have just knocked and she didn't

           17   say anything and I might have just left.  I don't

           18   remember what I did.  It's been a long time ago.  A 
lot

           19   of things have happened since then, sir.

           20      Q.    Okay.  Now, at that time you had in your

           21   possession the $500 derived from the sale of her

           22   jewelry?

           23      A.    No, sir.  I did not have that in my

           24   possession.

           25      Q.    Sixty dollars from the ATM?
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            1      A.    I did have that in my possession.

            2      Q.    Less what you paid for the two breakfast.

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And --

            5      A.    I had about $55 in my possession.

            6      Q.    You don't remember if you said anything to

            7   her or not now?  You may have just knocked on the 
door?

            8      A.    Yes, sir.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Now, can you give us come idea then



           10   as you left to go help this individual work on his

           11   vehicle had you carried one or more gas containers 
into

           12   your home?

           13      A.    I had done that last night.

           14      Q.    Okay.

           15      A.    They were sitting by the front door.

           16      Q.    Front /STPROPB door?

           17      A.    Yes, sir.

           18      Q.    All right.  I want to show you a photograph.

           19      A.    Hold on I can get to that later.  Won't you

           20   get to that later and I'll explain where they come 
into

           21   the middle room.  Because when I find mama -- I tell 
you

           22   this.

           23               THE COURT:  Wait.  Wait.  You wait and let

           24   him ask a question.  All right.

           25               MR. SMITH:  Can I approach with an 
exhibit,
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            1   Your Honor?

            2               THE COURT:  You may.

            3               THE WITNESS:  Can you also bring the

            4   diagram.



            5               THE COURT:  You just answer the questions.

            6      Q.    (By Mr. Smith) Now, tell the Ladies and

            7   Gentlemen of the Jury what you're pointing at?

            8      A.    Those right there are the fuel containers.

            9      Q.    Fuel containers like for lawnmowers or four

           10   wheelers or what?

           11      A.    Those are fuel containers right there that I

           12   brought in.  All right.  That right there -- what this

           13   is the middle room.  Okay.  Right here is my mama's

           14   bedroom.  Right here is where the breakfast was.

           15               When I came in I came in from this way and 
I

           16   brought the fuel containers with me and I sat them 
down

           17   right here and I went and knocked on mama's door.  
This

           18   is the second time and this is when I pushed the door

           19   open and found my mama.

           20               Okay.  I found mama at that time.  This is

           21   at 11-something when I found my mama.  That's when I

           22   called 911 because they were right by the door.  I was

           23   going to carry them.  That's when I set them down 
right

           24   there.  I was going to carry them back out this way to

           25   the back door and set them back with the pit bull.
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            1   That's why they're sitting there at that time.

            2               But they were sitting around -- if I had a

            3   diagram that they were giving I would show you where

            4   they were sitting the first time.  They were sitting

            5   right in front -- right beside the carport door.  But

            6   the reason they're sitting right there is because I 
sat

            7   them down to go to my mama's room and wake her up

            8   because at this time it was almost 11:00, almost time

            9   for the flea market to quit.

           10               Everybody knows 12:00 o'clock is about the

           11   last time you can go to the flea market.  So I was

           12   fixing to wake her butt up.  There you are is her

           13   breakfast.

           14      Q.    All right.  Now, I'm somewhat confused and

           15   please bear with me a minute.

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    This exhibit, which is Exhibit 2 and you

           18   showed a gas container with something stuck down in 
the

           19   hole of that gas container?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.  It's either tissue or something.

           21      Q.    All right.  And you said you did not place

           22   it there initially?

           23      A.    Right.



           24      Q.    You placed it near the carport?

           25      A.    I placed it right inside of the carport door
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            1   that night.

            2      Q.    Okay.  And did you lock the carport door?

            3      A.    Yes, sir.

            4      Q.    Okay.  And why did you lock the door?

            5      A.    Just because if somebody came from the

            6   carport if they checked that door it would be locked.

            7      Q.    Okay.  The second -- did you put out one or

            8   two containers?

            9      A.    I think two.

           10      Q.    Where was the other container?

           11      A.    What do you mean?

           12      Q.    Well, you said you placed --

           13      A.    I got them both out of the trash.

           14      Q.    Sir?

           15      A.    I got them both out of the trash.

           16      Q.    Both gas containers out of the trash?

           17      A.    Yeah.  They were just little old containers

           18   that I found in the trash.  Because the big container

           19   had lawnmower gas in it.

           20      Q.    And you left it on the carport?



           21      A.    I left it because I mean, whose going to run

           22   a vehicle on oil.  Won't do anything but make your car

           23   smoke.

           24      Q.    Now, when you left to go to assist you

           25   friend were you aware that your heater was on, the
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            1   heater next to the cross?

            2      A.    There were no vapors escaping that until the

            3   officers moved them.  There were no vapors escaping

            4   that.

            5      Q.    The officers moved them?

            6      A.    Of course.

            7      Q.    And that caused the vapors to escape from

            8   the containers?

            9      A.    Absolutely.  Because the way I had them they

           10   were just shoved down in there so no vapors could

           11   escape.  Those wicks that you call them are actually

           12   just stoppers.  They're not even touching gasoline.

           13      Q.    Okay.  And -- but you left them in Exhibit 2

           14   on the second occasion in close proximity to the 
heater

           15   and to your mother's bedroom?

           16      A.    That's a good 12 to 15 feet there, sir.



           17   That's not close proximity.

           18      Q.    And no one was in the home after you left

           19   them in that particular spot?  You had left the home.

           20      A.    That is when --

           21      Q.    Tonya had left the home?

           22               THE COURT:  Let him answer.

           23               THE WITNESS:  That is when I found my 
mama.

           24   So I was not worried about that at all.  I had just

           25   found my mother in a pool of blood.  So I was 
relatively
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            1   freaking out, y'all.  I was freaking.  I could care 
less

            2   about some gas somebody was trying to steal.  I wasn't

            3   worried about that in the least.  That had gone from 
my

            4   mind.

            5      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  When you found your mother's

            6   body was the door locked and you had get inside?

            7      A.    No, sir.  She never locks her door.

            8      Q.    Never locked the door?

            9      A.    Never locks it.

           10      Q.    All right.  But when you were telling her

           11   that the breakfast was ready the door was shut, was it



           12   not?

           13      A.    It's always shut.

           14      Q.    Okay.  So in order for you to find her body

           15   you had to open the door?

           16      A.    Yes, sir.

           17      Q.    Okay.

           18      A.    And it only opened probably this much.  I'd

           19   say eight inches, a foot maybe, if that.

           20      Q.    Where was her body when you opened the door?

           21      A.    Laying in front of the door.

           22      Q.    Okay.

           23      A.    All I could see was her head.

           24      Q.    The only thing you could see was her head;

           25   is that what you said?
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            1      A.    The top.  Yes, sir.

            2      Q.    Okay.

            3      A.    If that.

            4      Q.    What did you do?  You said you freaked out.

            5      A.    I freaked.  I tried to -- I was like mama.

            6   I can't even describe.

            7      Q.    Okay.

            8      A.    Y'all don't know until you've seen something



            9   like that.

           10      Q.    Okay.  Did you immediately -- excuse me.

           11   Let me hand you -- let's pull up Exhibit 1.

           12      A.    Sir, if you have bloody clothes of my mama

           13   I'm not looking at them.  I've seen them enough.  I

           14   ain't looking at them.  Not going to happen.

           15               THE DEFENDANT:  Your Honor, I'm not going 
to

           16   do it.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, can I have a 
second

           18   while he pull these up.

           19               THE COURT:  Let's take a break.  All 
right.

           20   Take about ten minutes.  We'll call for you.  Go

           21   upstairs to the Jury room.

           22               THE DEFENDANT:  I ain't going to do it, 
Your

           23   Honor.

           24               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

           25   courtroom at 9:49 a.m.; after which, the following
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            1   proceedings were had.)

            2               THE DEFENDANT:  I ain't going to do it, 
Your

            3   Honor.  I'm not looking at that, Ryan.  I'm not 



looking

            4   at that.

            5               THE COURT:  Mr. Smith, is it necessary to

            6   show a picture of the corpse?

            7               MR. SMITH:  The -- it was not my intention

            8   to show anything bloody about his mother.  That was 
the

            9   picture I was going to ask him about.

           10               THE COURT:  We've got two daughters out

           11   here.  We've got him.  I don't know what you intend to

           12   prove.  I know one thing you're going to be going

           13   straight backwards with the Jury.  Having said that 
you

           14   can show it at your peril.  I'm not going to require 
him

           15   to look at it.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Can you give me one more 
minute

           17   before we call them back, please.

           18               (Jury question.)

           19               THE COURT:  One of the Jurors wrote a

           20   question.  I'm going to let y'all look at that and see

           21   if you wish to cover it.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  Actually that is part of my

           23   direct and I may go back into it on redirect.

           24               THE COURT:  Is the Jury about ready to

           25   return?  Are y'all ready for the Jury?
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

            2               MR. SMITH:  Your question was do you want 
me

            3   to respond to this?

            4               THE COURT:  No.  If y'all want to cover it

            5   that's fine.

            6               MR. SMITH:  Okay.  By testimony and so

            7   forth?

            8               THE COURT:  Yeah.  If you want to cover it

            9   that's fine.  I'll tell the Juror that I've shown the

           10   question and if the attorneys wish to cover it they 
can

           11   do so in their examinations.

           12               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

           13   follows:)

           14               MR. SMITH:  Your Honor, we can address the

           15   window issue potentially through two different 
officers.

           16               THE COURT:  I don't care if you do or 
don't.

           17               MR. SMITH:  I know, but one of them has 
been

           18   in the courtroom after he testified.

           19               THE COURT:  He's not going to testify.



           20               MR. SMITH:  And any others --

           21               THE COURT:  You can ask this person about

           22   it.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Mr. Dicus has not been in so 
he

           24   can testify to it is what I'm saying.  He's not been 
in

           25   the courtroom.
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            1               THE COURT:  I think THE intent was to ask

            2   the witness.  My charge says before a witness is

            3   discharged if you have a question you let the Court

            4   know.

            5               (End of bench conference.)

            6               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom

            7   at 9:56 a.m.; after which, the following proceedings

            8   were had.)

            9               THE COURT:  The Bailiff handed me a 
juror's

           10   question.  I've made the attorneys aware of that

           11   question.  If they wish to cover it in the course of 
the

           12   proceedings they will address that.  Okay.

           13               All right.  Go ahead.

           14      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Let's go back and be sure we



           15   make a smooth transition.  If I understood you, you 
came

           16   back to get your mother in order to go to the flea

           17   market before it potentially closed down; is that

           18   correct?

           19      A.    Yes, sir.

           20      Q.    And you had been at a friend's house and who

           21   did you say that friend was where you were working on

           22   the vehicle?

           23      A.    His name I do not know.  I know his

           24   girlfriend's name.

           25      Q.    Okay.  But you don't know his name?
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            1      A.    No, sir.  I know his girlfriend's name.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Now, when you came back to get your

            3   mother to go to the flea market.

            4      A.    Yes, sir.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Is that from what I understood from

            6   you, you saw her body?

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Did you gain access into

            9   her room at that time?

           10      A.    I couldn't get into her room.  All I could



           11   do -- I knocked on the door.  Knock, knock, knock.  
And

           12   knocked again.  And kind of opened the door and I 
looked

           13   in and what I saw -- I saw the top of her -- I first 
saw

           14   the bed then I saw her -- just barely I saw her 
because

           15   you could only get the door open about that much.  And 
I

           16   got down and just -- I was -- she was cold.  And I

           17   flipped.  I flipped.

           18      Q.    With the Court's permission, would you

           19   demonstrate how you got down physically?

           20      A.    (Witness complying.)  Like the door was just

           21   -- let's say the door just barely open like that.  And 
I

           22   got gown and was like trying to -- I was like mama,

           23   mama, mama.  Kind of yelling.  And I was like this.

           24               And they were saying feeling for a pulse.  
I

           25   don't know how to feel for a pulse.  So and I was like
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            1   that and my hand was blood and I could see that there

            2   was just blood everywhere.

            3      Q.    Okay.  Now, did I understand you to say

            4   that's when you called 911?



            5      A.    I don't know exactly what I did.  I flipped.

            6   I think actually I called a buddy of mine.  I called a

            7   guy that's like my brother, Rubin.  I called him and

            8   told him what I had found.  I called him first and I 
was

            9   like, Rubin, dude, what do I do, man.

           10               And he talked to me for a minute.  I

           11   couldn't get a hold of him first.  I called and 
called.

           12   And I was scared.  I was scared.  I was freaking out.  
I

           13   was like hyperventilating.  I was -- best I can -- I

           14   don't know if any of y'all have ever freaked out, but 
I

           15   was freaking out.  That's all I can say.

           16      Q.    Could you have made a total of eight calls

           17   to different persons before you called 911?

           18      A.    If different persons you mean calling Rubin

           19   and his wife, Winter and possibly my wife, yes.

           20      Q.    Okay.  And you said the purpose of your call

           21   was to ask them what to do?

           22      A.    Yeah.  Yes, sir.

           23      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now --

           24      A.    Well, just what to do and just I don't know.

           25   I don't know really why I was calling them to tell you
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            1   the truth.  I don't know really what I was expecting.  
I

            2   don't know.

            3      Q.    When you called 911 you did not tell the 911

            4   dispatch personnel that your mother was deceased, did

            5   you?

            6      A.    I said she was cold.

            7      Q.    Okay.

            8      A.    I said something bad has happened and I was

            9   just -- I don't know exactly what I told them to tell

           10   you the truth.  I just remember she was cold.  I know 
I

           11   said that.  I know I told them that I could feel her 
and

           12   she felt cold.  I know I said that.

           13      Q.    All right.  Now, when -- do you recall what

           14   officer arrived in response to your 911 call?

           15      A.    There were so many, sir no, I don't.

           16      Q.    Okay.  And you did speak with that officer

           17   though, correct?

           18      A.    I spoke with a lot of officers, yes, sir.

           19      Q.    Okay.  If in fact it was Sergeant Mark A.

           20   Mitchell that was the first individual there do you

           21   recall what you may have told him?

           22      A.    It's a blur, sir.  Whatever I told him is...



           23      Q.    Would it be accurate if he testified about

           24   what you told him?  Would that be accurate?

           25      A.    I'd have to hear what he says.
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            1      Q.    Well, he's testified already once.

            2      A.    Well, can I hear what he says before I say

            3   it's accurate.  Because I've heard some things that 
are

            4   not accurate.

            5      Q.    Okay.  Now --

            6      A.    Actually I've heard several things that are

            7   not accurate.

            8      Q.    Okay.  After you met the officer in response

            9   to the 911 call -- now, you were not allowed to go 
back

           10   into the house after that; is that correct?

           11      A.    I went in, showed them what was going on.

           12   We stood around there for a minute and he told me to

           13   come outside.  I went outside under the carport.  We

           14   stood around there from a minute and I asked him if it

           15   would be okay if I got my cigarettes.

           16               I went to mama's car, got my cigarettes.  
I

           17   think I put her debit card in the car.  I got my

           18   cigarettes out of the console.



           19      Q.    Where did you have the debit card as you

           20   said to put back in your mama's car?

           21      A.    In my pocket.

           22      Q.    In your pocket?

           23      A.    In my pocket.  I put -- I locked her car up,

           24   put the keys in my pocket, went back underneath the

           25   carport.  We were waiting on other officers to get
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            1   there.  Other offices came, other officers went.  EMS

            2   came.

            3               Mr. Dicus came.  He wound up taking my

            4   phone.  They taped off the place.  We went outside the

            5   tape.  I waited around there, waited around there and

            6   nobody would tell us anything.  They wouldn't tell us

            7   anything.

            8      Q.    Was that during the period of time that you

            9   were asked to change your clothes?

           10      A.    No, sir.  That was after.

           11      Q.    After what?

           12      A.    They didn't ask me to change my clothes for

           13   a while.

           14      Q.    Okay.

           15      A.    They didn't ask me to change my clothes for



           16   a very long while actually.

           17      Q.    Now, the clothes that you had on that you

           18   were asked to change were those the clothes that you

           19   have had on all that day?

           20      A.    Yes, sir.

           21      Q.    Okay.

           22      A.    It's those pants and shirt.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Bailiff, would you hand this 
to

           24   the witness, please?

           25               THE DEFENDANT:  Those are the pants and
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            1   shirts.

            2      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  All right.  One more time

            3   would you take those out of the bag for us?

            4      A.    Sure.  (Witness complying.)

            5      Q.    Now, you -- would you describe what that is?

            6      A.    That's American Eagle green sweater.

            7      Q.    Were you wearing that inside your body or on

            8   the outside of another garment?

            9      A.    That was the outside sweater that I was

           10   wearing because it was cool that day.

           11      Q.    Okay.



           12      A.    There is a undershirt that I was wearing.

           13   Somebody has marked it up I see.  Here is some pants

           14   that I was wearing.

           15      Q.    Did you generally wear two shirts or two

           16   garments covering your chest area?

           17      A.    Always.

           18      Q.    Always?

           19      A.    Yes, sir.  As I am now.

           20      Q.    Okay.  But you had not changed clothes since

           21   you clothed yourself early that morning to go to Home

           22   Banking Company and to Hardee's until the time the

           23   officers arrived; is that correct?  Those are the same

           24   clothes you had had on?

           25      A.    These are the same clothes I've worn all
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            1   morning.

            2      Q.    Okay.  Now, would you hold up the jeans,

            3   please?

            4      A.    To you or to them?

            5      Q.    To the Jury.  Excuse me.

            6      A.    (Witness complying.)

            7      Q.    All right.  You see on those jeans some

            8   circles -- why don't you look at the front first.  Do



            9   you see circles there?

           10      A.    Do y'all see circles.

           11      Q.    Do you see some circles?

           12      A.    Do I?  I thought you were talking to them.

           13   Yes, sir, I do.

           14      Q.    Okay.  And what do you see located inside

           15   the circles?

           16      A.    I really don't see anything, but I'm sure

           17   it's blood because that looks like where I might have

           18   knelt down.

           19      Q.    Okay.  Now, would you turn them back to the

           20   rear of those pants.  And do you see any circles

           21   anywhere on what we might call the rear buttock area 
or

           22   the back of the legs?

           23      A.    I see a couple of circles.

           24      Q.    And do you see a similar reddish or brown

           25   coloration inside the circles?
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            1      A.    I do not.  But that doesn't mean anything

            2   because it's been a long time.

            3      Q.    But you don't see anything back there?

            4      A.    I see some circles, but I don't see any

            5   stains.  But it's been a long time like I say.



            6      Q.    Okay.  Thank you.  You can put those back in

            7   that bag.

            8      A.    (Witness complying.)  These don't appear to

            9   have any circles on them, do they?

           10      Q.    I failed a moment ago to show you Exhibit 3.

           11   If I understood you this was on the issue of whether 
or

           12   not you saw a robe or dress of your mother's --

           13      A.    Yes, sir.

           14      Q.    -- near her doorway.

           15      A.    Yes, sir.

           16      Q.    And I want to put that on the big screen

           17   here and blow it up and see if you saw anything 
similar

           18   to that laying on the floor near the entrance route to

           19   your mother's bedroom?

           20      A.    As my sister testified my mama was a -- kind

           21   of a hoarder.  There's a lot of stuff in our home.  
One

           22   dress did not really stick out.  I didn't notice it.

           23   There is a lot of stuff in our house, y'all.  I didn't

           24   see a dress.  I'm sure if you have other pictures you

           25   can notice that there is a significant amount of stuff
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            1   in our home.

            2      Q.    Well, did you point that out to Officer

            3   Mitchell and discuss with him the gas smell on that

            4   whatever it is robe or dress or whatever?

            5      A.    They told me that the home was so

            6   intoxicated with fumes that they had to vent the whole

            7   place so how could they say that robe was so gassy

            8   fumed.  What did they do pick it up and smell it?

            9      Q.    Now, you remained outside, you said you

           10   talked to several officers.  You don't remember who 
all

           11   you talked to, correct?

           12      A.    No, sir.

           13      Q.    Okay.

           14      A.    I remember there was one guy that had a

           15   cross tattooed on his arm.

           16      Q.    Okay.

           17      A.    I remembered that for some reason.

           18      Q.    Now, the -- do you remember --

           19      A.    Very nice individual.

           20      Q.    Do you remember one officer or more advising

           21   you not to wash your hands?

           22      A.    No, sir.  I was advised a lot of things, but

           23   I don't remember.

           24      Q.    Did you --

           25      A.    I know we sat around for a long time.  I
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            1   know that.

            2      Q.    Were you advised to remain on the premises

            3   there of your mother's property?

            4      A.    There was no way we could.  The whole thing

            5   was roped off.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Did you leave your mother's property

            7   and go to a neighbor's house across the street?

            8      A.    We had to.

            9      Q.    Had to?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.  We had to.  We were sitting on

           11   our neighbor's property when they roped the thing off.

           12      Q.    So you had nowhere on your mother's

           13   property, front porch, back porch, yard or anywhere 
that

           14   you could stay?

           15      A.    They wouldn't let us.

           16      Q.    Wouldn't let you?

           17      A.    They roped the whole thing off.  The whole

           18   property off that was -- the whole thing was a crime

           19   scene.

           20      Q.    So did they accompany you across the street

           21   to the neighbor's house and said stay here and if we



           22   need you we'll come and get you?

           23      A.    They didn't accompany us anywhere.  They

           24   said stay close.  We'll holler at you if we need you.

           25      Q.    Well, did you go across the street to the
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            1   neighbor's house?

            2      A.    I sat in one neighbor's -- on one neighbor's

            3   sidewalk for a while.  I sat in Denali for a while.  I

            4   sat on one neighbor's porch for a while.  Then I went 
to

            5   the other porch for a while and asked for something to

            6   drink.

            7               And then finally they called us over there

            8   for -- to swab our hands and our arms and took a

            9   preliminary statement.

           10      Q.    Do you remember the home and porch you were

           11   on and your friend Rubin Lester was there?

           12      A.    I called him to come and get the dog.  I

           13   don't think he was there though.

           14      Q.    Well, who was there when you took a portion

           15   of your drink and washed your hands?

           16      A.    My wife and her dad.

           17      Q.    Okay.  The neighbor himself or herself?

           18      A.    Yeah, I think he was there too.



           19      Q.    There too.  So that was in contradiction of

           20   instructions you had been given by law enforcement

           21   personnel?

           22      A.    I don't remember them ever telling me not to

           23   wash my hands.  I don't -- I really don't think -- I

           24   think they had already swabbed my hands anyway.

           25      Q.    Okay.
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            1      A.    But be that as it may I took half of an

            2   orange Kool-Aid and poured it over my hands and wiped

            3   them on my jeans.

            4      Q.    Okay.  So part of the drink wound up on your

            5   jeans?

            6      A.    I'm sure.

            7      Q.    Okay.  Now, at this time while the officers

            8   were there and going over the property do you remember

            9   when the unit from Memphis arrived?

           10      A.    No, sir.  I don't remember.

           11      Q.    Okay.  Do you know where you were?

           12      A.    I was either sitting on a neighbor's front

           13   porch, sitting on the sidewalk or in the Denali or in 
my

           14   father-in-law's truck or somewhere along that street



           15   somewhere.

           16      Q.    Did you lead them to your back door area or

           17   your yard area in the house -- to your home?

           18      A.    They had already gone all over that home.

           19      Q.    Well --

           20      A.    I didn't have to lead them anywhere.  They

           21   had free reign over the whole home.

           22      Q.    Well, your dog had been removed by a friend

           23   at that time, correct?

           24      A.    Yes, sir.

           25      Q.    Did you carry them and show them where you
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            1   had put the T-shirt near the dog house where the pit

            2   bull was?

            3               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.

            4               THE COURT:  He can ask the question.

            5               MR. FEENEY:  It's argumentative, sir.

            6               THE DEFENDANT:  I didn't put the T-shirt

            7   anywhere.  I don't know anything about a T-shirt.

            8      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  You don't know anything

            9   about it?

           10      A.    No, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Do you know where it was



           12   found?

           13      A.    No, sir.  Everybody said a grill, a

           14   microwave.  Only thing I know is from what the 
discovery

           15   says.  I read the discovery.  I know it did not have 
my

           16   DNA on it.  That's what I know.

           17      Q.    Okay.  How close was it to your dog's house,

           18   the pit bull?

           19      A.    I'm not sure.  I don't know where exactly it

           20   was found.  I've heard several conflicting stories.  I

           21   even heard one story that it was thrown over the 
fence.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Now, when your wife ultimately

           23   arrived there at the home of your mother's you and she

           24   were given an opportunity to talk, correct?  You and 
Ms.

           25   Tonya were given an opportunity to talk.
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            1      A.    Say that one more time.

            2      Q.    When your wife arrived from work to your

            3   mother's home you and she were given an opportunity to

            4   talk among yourselves; is that correct?

            5      A.    They took her initial statement right off

            6   the bat.  I mean, they asked her some questions right



            7   off the bat.  She was taken off to the side right 
then.

            8   And they asked her a few questions, you know, what

            9   happened that night and then they just let us wonder

           10   about.

           11      Q.    Well, was that about the time you were

           12   getting somewhat irritable because the questions being

           13   asked were directed either toward you as a potential

           14   killer or her as a potential killer?

           15      A.    No, sir.

           16      Q.    That's not when you got upset and stopped

           17   the search?

           18      A.    No, sir.  Mike Fielder showed up and Sammy

           19   Davidson also showed up and told me to just be very 
nice

           20   and answer all their questions.  And I respect both of

           21   them very much and did exactly what they told me to.

           22      Q.    Did you in fact stop the search that you

           23   originally consented to?

           24      A.    No.  No.  Never did.

           25      Q.    You did not?
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            1      A.    Never did until the next day when they

            2   accused me of murdering my mama.  I said I want a



            3   lawyer.  That's what stopped the search.

            4      Q.    When did you tell Tonya not to say anything

            5   that you're going to get attorneys?

            6      A.    When they started talking about my mama like

            7   she was a piece of meat that's when I stopped the

            8   search.  When he slammed his hand down and said, you

            9   killed your mama.  I know you did.  That's when I

           10   stopped the search.

           11               That's when I said -- that's when I said

           12   you're talking about my mama and I want a lawyer.  And 
I

           13   said, honey, don't say another word.  I said, don't 
you

           14   say one more word.  We're getting a lawyer.  That's

           15   exactly when I stopped the search.  Wouldn't you?

           16   Wouldn't y'all?

           17      Q.    Was he recording your conversation?

           18      A.    Sure.  I bet you got it.

           19      Q.    And you did not say to him I did not kill my

           20   mother at that time, did you?

           21      A.    Yes, sir.  Play it.

           22      Q.    Okay.  We will.  We will.  Now, at what

           23   point in time did you tell your wife that someone had

           24   broken into your home and hit your mother at the back 
of

           25   the head and killed her?
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            1      A.    I never said that.  I didn't know what had

            2   happened because they never would tell me anything.  I

            3   didn't know until I got the discovery that I had been

            4   begging Mr. Feeney for months and months and months.

            5      Q.    So you never said in anything of substance

            6   that someone had broken in your home?

            7      A.    Never.  Not once.  I came to that conclusion

            8   because how else would it have happened?  I didn't 
want

            9   to suspect her because I loved her.  I mean, that's 
the

           10   woman that I loved.  That's the woman that I loved and

           11   married, y'all.  I mean...

           12      Q.    Well, you don't suspect her now, do you?

           13      A.    I hate -- I do suspect her now because this

           14   is -- this is looking kind of fishy on her part.  I

           15   mean, her DNA is not excluded from that shirt, mine 
is.

           16   Her DNA is not excluded.

           17      Q.    Well, that's up to the Jury, but there was

           18   DNA taken from different sections.

           19      A.    Well, there was DNA taken from me and mine

           20   have been ruled --

           21      Q.    We're not here to argue --



           22               THE COURT:  Whoa, whoa, whoa.  Let's get

           23   back to question and answer.

           24               THE DEFENDANT:  Okay.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, when you first saw your
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            1   mother could you see the wound at the back of her 
head?

            2      A.    All I could see was the top of her head and

            3   it was bloody.

            4      Q.    Okay.

            5      A.    It was a mess.

            6      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, I believe you

            7   mentioned earlier that you had talked to different

            8   witnesses.  And I want to ask you do you remember

            9   talking to Investigator Timmy King?

           10      A.    I do very well.

           11      Q.    All right.  Do you remember telling him that

           12   when you returned from breakfast that you took a nap

           13   inside the home and you wasn't sure about how long it

           14   was, but close to two hours?

           15      A.    I don't remember saying that to him per se.

           16   I do know that I hung out for a little while and when 
I

           17   came back I left and went and done the fuel pump that 
I



           18   told you about.  Have y'all got my phone?

           19      Q.    Uh-huh.

           20      A.    You can do the GPS tracker on that you know.

           21               THE COURT:  I said earlier, let's get back

           22   to question and answer.  You need to just listen.

           23      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Approximately how long did

           24   it take you to repair your friend's vehicle?

           25      A.    I would say -- I did a battery swap and a --
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            1   I try to do a jump start and then I called Josh, which

            2   is in the phone records.  I spoke with him for a 
minute.

            3   I don't know you can probably check my phone, which 
has

            4   a Internet record.

            5               So you can check the time on that.  Check

            6   out how to replace a fuel pump in a '04 Jeep Grand

            7   Cherokee.  That will tell you what time I looked that

            8   up.  And you can reference that.  That will be a

            9   timeline for you.  So I'd say hour, hour and a half.

           10      Q.    Okay.  And you I believe got your breakfast

           11   somewhere around 9:30?

           12      A.    9:30 -- I think it was a little earlier than

           13   that.



           14      Q.    And you drove home?

           15      A.    Uh-huh.

           16      Q.    You left the breakfast for your mother?

           17      A.    Uh-huh.

           18      Q.    You said you hung around there for a little

           19   while?

           20      A.    A little while.

           21      Q.    Then you go to your friend's house and you

           22   stay approximately an hour and a half.

           23      A.    Uh-huh.

           24      Q.    Approximately.

           25      A.    Approximately.
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            1      Q.    Then where did you go after that?

            2      A.    Back home.

            3      Q.    Didn't you stop at some store in the Crump

            4   area?

            5      A.    Something -- I think it was in Savannah.

            6      Q.    Savannah?

            7      A.    Something like that.

            8      Q.    And do you remember what store and for what

            9   purpose you stopped there?

           10      A.    Cigarettes or something.



           11      Q.    Okay.  But that was when you were coming

           12   back from your friend who you had performed the

           13   mechanical duty for?

           14      A.    I think see.

           15      Q.    Okay.  And now, the friend who you went to

           16   his home what's his telephone number?

           17      A.    If you show me the list of numbers I can

           18   point it out to you.  I can't tell you.  My phone is 
my

           19   telephone book.

           20      Q.    Okay.

           21               MR. SMITH:  May I pass this to the 
witness,

           22   please?

           23               THE COURT:  Yes.

           24               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, can I see what 
he's

           25   being shown?
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            1               THE DEFENDANT:  That one right there.  I

            2   believe that's it.

            3      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  So you've marked here 9:59 a

            4   call to 731-438-2732?

            5      A.    I believe that's an incoming call, sir.



            6      Q.    You're right.  I mischaracterized that.

            7      A.    Yes, sir.

            8      Q.    Was that your friend calling you?

            9      A.    I think so.  I think that's his girlfriend

           10   number calling in.

           11      Q.    And if you stayed approximately an hour and

           12   a half, I'm using the word approximately that would 
have

           13   put you leaving there about 11:30?

           14      A.    Yeah.  Something like that.

           15      Q.    Okay.  All right.  How far, if you know,

           16   mileage-wise is it between his house and your home?

           17      A.    I'm not sure.

           18      Q.    Do you know how long it takes you to drive

           19   it?

           20      A.    Seven or eight minutes.

           21      Q.    Okay.  Now, after your initial discovery of

           22   your mother's body do you remember the next time you

           23   went into that room?

           24      A.    The next time I went into which room?

           25      Q.    Into her room, her bedroom.
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            1      A.    I never went in her room after that.  I've

            2   been locked up since.



            3      Q.    Okay.  So you didn't go in that afternoon

            4   while you were still on the premises?

            5      A.    I've been in jail since, sir.

            6      Q.    You weren't arrested that day, were you?

            7      A.    The place was roped off.

            8      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, do you recall

            9   whether or not there is a window in that room?

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    There is one.  Did you check it at any time?

           12      A.    The place was roped off, sir.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Okay.  All right.  Prior to her death

           14   in that room had you checked that window at any time?

           15      A.    No, sir.

           16      Q.    Okay.  I think I may have asked you this and

           17   I apologize it may offend Mr. Feeney, did she 
routinely

           18   keep her room locked?

           19      A.    No, sir.

           20      Q.    She did not?

           21      A.    No, sir.  No reason to.

           22      Q.    Okay.  So it was always open?

           23      A.    Always open.

           24      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Do you know why you would

           25   have told 911 that you couldn't get into the room
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            1   because it was locked?

            2      A.    Blocked.

            3      Q.    Blocked?

            4      A.    Blocked.

            5      Q.    Blocked is what you said?

            6      A.    Blocked is what I said?

            7      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, when Mr. Feeney

            8   asked you about some trouble you had before when you

            9   talked about that this morning.

           10      A.    Yes, sir.

           11      Q.    Repeat that because I want to be sure I

           12   understood your answer as to what trouble you had?

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.

           14               THE COURT:  Sustained.  We've been through

           15   it and the Jury has already been instructed on it.

           16               MR. SMITH:  Well, I don't think he covered

           17   all of it is what I'm trying to say.  But we can't

           18   really go into it.

           19               THE COURT:  I've told the Jury they can 
only

           20   use that for credibility.

           21               THE DEFENDANT:  I ain't a saint, y'all.  I

           22   had troubles in my past, but I've paid my dues.

           23               MR. SMITH:  Well, I'm talking about there



           24   are several offenses to which he did not testify to.

           25      Q.    (By Mr. Smith)  Now, prior to the arrival of
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            1   this crime lab unit from Memphis, Tennessee did you in

            2   the presence of Timmy King say in substance well, I 
wish

            3   the house would just somebody go ahead and burn it I

            4   don't want to see mama coming out of that house.  Did

            5   you say anything in that substance?

            6      A.    That is the most absurd statement that I've

            7   ever heard in my life, sir.  No, absolutely I did not.

            8      Q.    Did you make any statements similar to that

            9   to Mr. Terry Dicus?

           10      A.    No, sir.

           11      Q.    Okay.  All right.  Now, didn't you realize

           12   that was a risk of a combustible fire in that home 
with

           13   you placing some form of gasoline or alcohol fairly 
near

           14   a heater that was lit?

           15      A.    People drink alcohol in their homes all the

           16   time with open drinks all the time with a heater near.

           17   They don't blow up.  People drink alcohol with

           18   fireplaces and they don't blow up.



           19      Q.    The containers that were placed inside the

           20   home, not in the carport area, but in your what I call

           21   your living area had been there for several hours; 
isn't

           22   that correct?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.  They had been in that living room

           24   right by the front door for all night.  And then when 
I

           25   came in the second time around 11:00 -- 11-something I
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            1   got them, I was headed through -- I was headed through

            2   to the back.  I stopped, sit them down, went over to

            3   knock on my mama's door to wake her up because she

            4   hadn't already gotten up, I opened her door going to 
let

            5   her dog out or get her up, you know what I mean, get

            6   ready for the flea market and that's where they were

            7   sitting where you see them in that picture.  When I

            8   found her everything else was just gone.

            9      Q.    After you had the prowler call and

           10   apparently no one was located, but I think you used 
the

           11   word you ran him off, right?

           12      A.    Normally when -- yes, sir.

           13      Q.    Did you then go back to the home and check



           14   to see if your mother was okay then?

           15      A.    Why wouldn't she be?

           16      Q.    Okay.  Okay.

           17               MR. SMITH:  May I have a minute?

           18               (Brief pause.)

           19               MR. SMITH:  We rest, Your Honor.

           20               THE COURT:  Anything further?

           21               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           22                     REDIRECT EXAMINATION

           23   BY MR. FEENEY:

           24      Q.    Mr. Knight, Mr. Smith asked you whether --

           25   when you were accused of murder your mother whether 
you

                                                                      
659

            1   actually stopped and told them no, I didn't do it.  
Did

            2   you think that would make any difference?

            3      A.    If it had only gotten that -- if it had

            4   gotten that far I don't see why.

            5      Q.    Okay.  All right.

            6      A.    I don't know if I did or I didn't.  I mean,

            7   I would say that it's -- the point is moot at that

            8   point.  I mean, when he's pounding on the table saying

            9   we know you killed your mother what's the point in.



           10      Q.    Right.

           11      A.    I lawyer-ed up.

           12      Q.    I understand.

           13      A.    Anybody that watches Law and Order knows you

           14   better get you a lawyer.

           15      Q.    Right.  Okay.  So covered -- I don't know if

           16   we talked about it on direct before, but we talked 
about

           17   the flea market I believe under Mr. Smith's

           18   cross-examination.  What was the plan on the flea

           19   market?

           20      A.    We were going to the flea market that next

           21   day.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Was that why you took the cash out?

           23      A.    Yes, sir.

           24      Q.    Okay.  All right.  You testified you don't

           25   remember whether the officers told you not to wash 
your
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            1   hands, right?

            2      A.    They told me a lot of stuff.

            3      Q.    Okay.  You went over there and you poured

            4   some Kool-Aid on your hands.

            5      A.    Yep.



            6      Q.    You rubbed them on your jeans.  Do you think

            7   that's where the blood came from on your jeans?

            8      A.    That or I had them on all day with blood on

            9   my hands from where I told the 911 officer that my 
mama

           10   is cold.

           11      Q.    Sure.  We've heard all about the blood on

           12   the jeans.  Did you have any blood on your shirt?

           13      A.    No.

           14      Q.    Sweatshirt.

           15      A.    I don't think so.

           16      Q.    Cap.

           17      A.    I don't know.  I might have it, you know,

           18   but --

           19      Q.    Surely we have heard about if you had.

           20      A.    Surely.  There weren't any circles on them.

           21      Q.    Okay.  So we know you poured some Kool-Aid

           22   on your hands.  Did you wish your arms?

           23      A.    No, sir.

           24      Q.    Wash your hair?

           25      A.    No, sir.
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            1      Q.    Wash your clothes?

            2      A.    No, sir.



            3      Q.    Clean the house?

            4      A.    No, sir.

            5      Q.    Clean up any blood that might have been, I

            6   don't know, trailing through any place?

            7      A.    Absolutely not.

            8      Q.    Okay.

            9      A.    They didn't find any in the sink, shower.

           10      Q.    Right.  You said you locked the side door.

           11   Did you lock the back door?

           12      A.    No.

           13      Q.    Okay.  Tell the Jury why the back door

           14   wasn't locked.

           15      A.    Never locked.  We never even hardly lock our

           16   doors anyway.  It's a good neighborhood.  We live 
right

           17   downtown.

           18      Q.    I think you said you only locked the side

           19   door because you has just seen a prowler outside?

           20      A.    Right.

           21      Q.    Otherwise everything would have been open?

           22      A.    Everything.

           23      Q.    Okay.  So when you told the police and after

           24   they got there and you went and sat in your mother's 
car

           25   -- I think you said you went in there for something.



                                                                      
662

            1   That was to get your cigarettes and put back the debit

            2   card?

            3      A.    I was locking everything up because I was

            4   leaving.

            5      Q.    Okay.  And that was hers?

            6      A.    Right.

            7      Q.    All right.  Did you have blood on your hands

            8   at that time?

            9      A.    Yeah.  They hadn't swabbed me yet.

           10      Q.    Okay.

           11      A.    That was when they were rolling out the

           12   yellow tape and her door car was unlocked.  And I 
didn't

           13   think they were going to look through her car and all

           14   that stuff.  And you know I was just -- I put 
everything

           15   in her car and locked it up.  And we were ready to 
roll

           16   out.  You know what I mean.

           17      Q.    I understand.  The window in your mother's

           18   room you testified you don't know whether it was 
locked

           19   or not, right?

           20      A.    I don't know.

           21      Q.    Was it big enough to crawl through?



           22      A.    It's a big window.  It's just regular size

           23   one pain window, you know.  Probably a foot.

           24      Q.    Okay.  Previous evening it's been testified

           25   in here by Willie Casey that you and your wife and
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            1   Willie Casey were all at McDonald's together; is that

            2   right?

            3      A.    No.

            4      Q.    Okay.  You don't recall that?

            5      A.    I don't recall that.

            6      Q.    Okay.  Did Willie Casey know you and your

            7   wife?

            8      A.    Yes.

            9      Q.    Okay.  Had he ever met your dog?

           10      A.    No.

           11      Q.    Okay.  So I think that you've testified that

           12   you freaked out when you first found your mom.  Do you

           13   know exactly what time that was?

           14      A.    Eleven-something.  11:50-11:40 or something.

           15   I don't know.

           16      Q.    You said that you didn't notice that blue

           17   dress that they say was shoved up against the door.

           18      A.    I didn't see it.



           19      Q.    Okay.  Was that the same spot where the

           20   blood was pooling and coagulating?

           21      A.    No.

           22      Q.    Okay.  Where -- all right.  Was there blood

           23   coagulating around the opening of the door?

           24      A.    No or I would --

           25      Q.    When you opened the door.
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            1      A.    No.  No.

            2      Q.    What did you see when you opened it?

            3      A.    When I opened the door the first thing I saw

            4   was the bed because the bed is right beside her door.

            5   And I saw the bed and I was like what.  I didn't 
really

            6   say that, but and I looked down and I saw her head --

            7   part of her head.  And then I was like -- I got down 
and

            8   it just all spiraled downward from there.

            9      Q.    All right.  You said you shook her?

           10      A.    Shook her.  Just kind of screamed, hollered.

           11      Q.    I want to ask you about something you

           12   mentioned.  You mentioned two brain surgeries.  Just 
so

           13   the Jury is not under the impression that you were



           14   suffering from some sort of mental disorder before 
this

           15   all happened tell us why you had to have brain 
surgery.

           16      A.    I contracted a -- I had a I want to say

           17   infection in my brain down here at the jail.  It's not

           18   due anybody's fault.  It's just I got staph infection 
in

           19   my brain.  Had to go through two brain surgeries.  
Took

           20   a long time.  I have seizures now.  I have 
difficulties

           21   speech sometimes.

           22               Sometimes I can't speak.  If I have a bad

           23   seizure my speech skills are messed up.  I stutter

           24   sometimes.  I bite my teeth out.  And it's just been a

           25   long two and one-half years.  That's all I can say.
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            1      Q.    Because I don't want the State to be

            2   prejudiced by anybody thinking that they had held up

            3   this case or that we held up this case.

            4      A.    No.  It's due to nobody's -- it my -- it's

            5   not my fault, but I mean, it's nobody fault.  It's

            6   complete coincidence.  It's -- I think they told me 
it's

            7   one in one million.



            8      Q.    Okay.  So basically everybody here has been

            9   trying to get you to trial?

           10      A.    Everybody including myself.

           11      Q.    But you got sick?

           12      A.    Including myself.

           13      Q.    Right.  You got sick and we got you back as

           14   soon as we could?

           15      A.    As soon as possible.

           16      Q.    Okay.  So this is your day in Court.  You've

           17   been waiting a long time for this.

           18      A.    I'm so excited.  Y'all just don't know.

           19      Q.    Christopher, did you anything to do with the

           20   death of your mother, Peggy Alexander?

           21      A.    I would walk through fire for my mama.  And

           22   I just hope y'all know that.  I hope y'all have 
listened

           23   to the evidence.  And I hope y'all make your decision

           24   accordingly.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you, Chris.
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            1               THE COURT:  Any further cross?

            2               MR. SMITH:  One question.

            3                      RECROSS-EXAMINATION

            4   BY MR. SMITH:



            5      Q.    I think I've asked you this, but I don't

            6   know whether we cleared it up.  Did you and your 
mother

            7   have some sort of discussion about you requesting her 
to

            8   move into another home where you and Tonya could 
remain

            9   in that home on 70 Street Pickwick?

           10               THE COURT:  You're right.  You've already

           11   asked that.  Anything else?

           12               MR. SMITH:  No, sir.  That's all.

           13               THE COURT:  All right.  Step down.

           14               (Witness Excused.)

           15               THE COURT:  Do you have any other proof?

           16               MR. FEENEY:  The defense rests, Your 
Honor.

           17               THE COURT:  State have any rebuttal?

           18               MR. SMITH:  Could we have just a moment?  
I

           19   don't think we are.  But I need to confer.

           20               THE COURT:  Okay.  Go ahead and confer.

           21               (Whereupon, a bench conference commenced 
as

           22   follows:)

           23               MR. SMITH:  We are going to offer no

           24   rebuttal, but before we start can I go to the 
restroom?

           25               THE COURT:  We're going to take 15-minutes
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            1   at this time because I want to address the attorneys.

            2               (End of bench conference.)

            3               THE COURT:  Okay.  Fifteen minutes.  The

            4   State has indicated no rebuttal.  So all the proof has

            5   been placed before you.  No discussion of the case.

            6   We'll call for you in 15-minutes and take the case to

            7   its conclusion.

            8               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

            9   courtroom at 10:46 a.m.; after which, the following

           10   proceedings were had.)

           11               THE COURT:  Mr. Feeney, when we come back 
my

           12   charge is very short because I charged them on the 
front

           13   end.  I make reference.  So anything that touches on 
the

           14   elements they're in your charge you can make reference

           15   to.  Do you got any problems with that?

           16               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.

           17               THE COURT:  Anything else you want 
charged?

           18               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.

           19               THE COURT:  All right.  State, anything 
else

           20   you want charged?



           21               MR. SMITH:  No, sir.

           22               THE COURT:  All right.  After the 15-
minute

           23   recess I'll read these two pages.  Then we'll go into

           24   closing arguments.  Normally I don't put time

           25   limitations, but this case has drug way, way, way 
beyond
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            1   where it should have.  You've got thirty minutes a 
side.

            2   You don't have to feel compelled to use it.

            3               MR. SMITH:  Can I divide mine?

            4               THE COURT:  Any way you want to.  Just 
like

            5   the Appellate Courts, you've got thirty minutes and 
you

            6   don't even have to reserve on the front end.  But I'll

            7   be keeping it.  All right.  Thirty minutes.

            8               MR. FEENEY:  Thirty minutes.

            9               THE COURT:  If you want to give some time

           10   back that will be good.  Then I will recess them for

           11   lunch all 13 and ask all 13 of them to return to make

           12   sure something doesn't happen with my alternate.  At

           13   that time I'll draw the alternate.

           14               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom



           15   at 11:02 a.m.; after which, the following proceedings

           16   were had.)

           17               THE COURT:  Okay.  Ladies and Gentlemen,

           18   we've finished the proof.  I'm going to give you a 
short

           19   portion of charge at this time and then we'll take the

           20   closing statements of the attorneys.  This portion is

           21   only two pages.  It's behind the next tab.

           22                      CHARGE OF THE COURT

           23               THE COURT:  Now, that you have heard the

           24   evidence you must determine if the State has met their

           25   burden of proof.  As I earlier instructed you the 
burden

                                                                      
669

            1   of proof in a criminal case is beyond a reasonable

            2   doubt.  This term was defined for you at your opening

            3   instructions.

            4               As you were earlier instructed the 
Defendant

            5   was charged with first degree murder.  You should 
fairly

            6   and impartially consider the evidence and determine if

            7   the State has proven beyond a reasonable doubt the

            8   elements of the crime charged.

            9               The elements have previously been defined



           10   for you on Page 11.  If the State has failed to prove

           11   these elements beyond a reasonable doubt then you 
should

           12   consider the lesser included offense of second degree

           13   murder.

           14               These elements are defined on Page 12.  If

           15   the State has failed to prove these elements of second

           16   degree murder beyond a reasonable doubt then you 
should

           17   consider the lesser included offense of voluntary

           18   manslaughter as defined on Page 13.

           19               If the State has failed to prove the

           20   elements of voluntary manslaughter beyond a reasonable

           21   doubt then you should consider the lesser included

           22   offense of reckless homicide as defined on Page 14.

           23               If the State has failed to prove the

           24   elements of reckless homicide beyond a reasonable 
doubt

           25   then you should consider the lesser included offense 
of
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            1   criminally negligent homicide as defined on Page 15.

            2               Should you find the Defendant guilty of

            3   offense you will not concern yourself with punishment

            4   since the Court is required by the law to affix a



            5   sentence at a later hearing.

            6               The attorneys will have an opportunity to

            7   address you now in their closing statements.  I remind

            8   you again that what the attorneys say is not evidence.

            9   Since the State has the burden of proof they have the

           10   right to open final argument followed by the defense

           11   counsel and then the State may speak last in rebuttal.

           12               At the conclusion of argument I will 
address

           13   briefly a few administrative matters then you will

           14   retire to the Jury room for deliberations.

           15                         STATE CLOSING

           16               MR. SMITH:  Ladies and Gentlemen, contrary

           17   to what Mr. Knight told you I think his words was he 
was

           18   excited.  He was excited to tell his story.  But this 
is

           19   sad.  It's very sad.  We have a 71-year-old woman,

           20   pillar in the community using her time to help small

           21   children and she is taken from this life on March 10,

           22   2013.

           23               The proof is unequivocal that she died as 
a

           24   result of blunt trauma to head 25 times at least to 
her

           25   head.  Now, I think and if I make a statement I am in
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            1   good faith telling you what I recall and Judge says

            2   that's not evidence.  That is the true.

            3               But you're the ones to decide what you've

            4   heard.  And I believe Mr. Knight's lawyer told you

            5   originally this lady had no enemies.  She was a 
standout

            6   at her school.  She worked with lady prisoners.  She

            7   gave it her all to her community.  Then we hear that 
--

            8   from Mr. Feeney the only reason we arrested Chris 
Knight

            9   is we couldn't find the true killer.

           10               And he went on to say we had failed to

           11   properly look to an individual who was in the area on

           12   the night in question who had been a convicted rapist.

           13   He came in prisoner clothes.  What did he testify to?

           14   He testified that he was in the area because 
Christopher

           15   Knight called him.

           16               And he asked this gentleman where can I 
get

           17   a gun.  That has come before you uncontradicted,

           18   unrefuted.  Where can I get and gun?  Initial stage of

           19   his planning to commit a murder.  Then we have this

           20   phantom prowler who he says he sees some form of a 
body



           21   on his carport and he is attempting to syphon gas.  He

           22   leaves a hose in a jar.  There's been no test of 
those.

           23               And he said there were scratches made at 
the

           24   gas tank where he was syphoning the gas and he took

           25   pictures, but he never reproduce the pictures.  
However,
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            1   when he hears about a prowler he immediately calls 
911.

            2   And not only has he criticized three major law

            3   enforcement agencies in the investigation of Peggy

            4   Alexander's death, that being the Savannah Police

            5   Department, the Hardin County Sheriff Department and 
the

            6   Tennessee Bureau of Investigation who are 
professionals

            7   doing their job he criticizes them on their attempts 
to

            8   locate a prowler.

            9               Everybody is wrong.  Everybody is 
wrongfully

           10   pointing a finger at me.  Are they?  We don't usually

           11   dispose of people's property prior to death.  He goes

           12   and sells his mother's jewelry for $500.  Jewelry that

           13   this companion of hers, colleague said she wore.  If 
she



           14   wanted it sold let's use our common sense she would 
have

           15   been the one to sell it.

           16               No explanation as to where the money went.

           17   But he gets the money and then the following day he 
has

           18   to have more money and he goes to Home Banking Company

           19   with her debit card and gets $60 out of a $62 account.

           20   And the lab people told you his mother's blood print 
was

           21   on that card.

           22               He's the person in possession of that 
card.

           23   Not some intruder.  Not some mysterious person walking

           24   by decided all of a sudden we're going to kill Ms.

           25   Alexander.  Then his lawyer says you never produced
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            1   anything to connect my client to the murder.  Never

            2   produced anything.  And they talk about a shirt.  What

            3   did he tell you?  What did Ms. Tonya tell you?  He 
wore

            4   two shirts.

            5               Easily could have disposed of one, but he

            6   didn't think to wear two pairs of pants.  When I first

            7   found my mama's body I kneeled down and touched her 
and



            8   she was cold.  Proof beyond a reasonable doubt.  Well,

            9   the expert said this is the blood of Ms. Peggy

           10   Alexander.  This could be the blood when he knelt on 
his

           11   right knee.

           12               We also have blood that is located on the

           13   back of his jeans at least -- excuse me, three

           14   locations.  His mother's blood.  But they didn't find

           15   anything on the shirt.  Well, if you recall they

           16   testified that the samplings in the DNA they had

           17   couldn't say -- I think there was three contributors 
as

           18   to who may have worn the shirt.  But they did say they

           19   did not find his blood on the shirt.

           20               Well, in planning an event to kill an

           21   individual and so sadly to kill your own mother the 
plan

           22   include concealment of evidence.  And the greatest

           23   concealment that we have heard in this case comes from

           24   Exhibit 2 wherein an effort to avoid a prowler 
stealing

           25   more gas although the prowler could have walked up and

                                                                      
674

            1   just picked up that red container and left, why would 
he



            2   have taken the time and the risk to syphon gas.

            3               The concealment attempt originated when he

            4   said he brought these containers of alcohol et cetera

            5   into the living area of the house with the pilot light

            6   on.  And Officers were saying the fumes were so strong

            7   they couldn't even stay in the house when they

            8   eventually got there.

            9               Then we have this situation.  Mr. Mitchell

           10   said that he was the first officer there.  The 
Defendant

           11   told him he went and got breakfast, got money, was 
going

           12   to the flea market and when he brought breakfast back 
he

           13   discovered his mother's body somewhere after 9:00

           14   o'clock.

           15               No that's not right.  That's not right.  I

           16   came back and knocked on the door and said breakfast 
is

           17   ready.  She doesn't come out.  Reasonable man check on

           18   their mother.  He lays around a while and then he goes

           19   to his buddy's house according to him and works on his

           20   car.  If that's an alibi or to account for a period of

           21   time when he was absent from the house where is his

           22   buddy?

           23               MR. FEENEY:  Objection, Your Honor.

           24               MR. SMITH:  Where was the buddy?



           25               THE COURT:  Objection.
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            1               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.  He's shifting the

            2   burden.  Where is his buddy?  Where is the evidence?

            3               THE COURT:  He can argue it.

            4               MR. SMITH:  Now, if he left and you take 
him

            5   at his word he was supposed to be taking his mother to

            6   the flea market, which he said closed about 12:00

            7   o'clock.  He didn't leave his buddy until 11:30.  And

            8   then he said he got home and called 911 at 11:45.

            9               Then ultimately in discussion with the

           10   officers while they're waiting on different agencies 
to

           11   arrive, don't watch wash your hand s.  Don't wash your

           12   hands.  Well, if he were an innocent man that's what

           13   he's professing I'm innocent.  If he's an innocent man

           14   why didn't he abide by the instructions and not wash 
his

           15   hands?  Concealment Number 2.  Concealment Number 2.

           16               He was there.  He had the opportunity and 
we

           17   believe the proof is beyond a reasonable doubt.  He 
had

           18   the job.  He was in need of money and he actually just

           19   went to a point of taking his mother's own jewelry and



           20   selling them and taking her credit card.  Here is a

           21   situation where he denies any problems about a house.

           22               But that's contrary to what Mrs. Tonya, 
his

           23   wife said.  There was a discussion about trying to get 
a

           24   house.  Newlyweds and your mother-in-laws sometimes

           25   don't mix.  So I submit to you that when you comply 
what
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            1   this gentleman has taught me for several months do not

            2   leave your common sense at home.  Common sense will

            3   leave you a finding of guilt.  And I will have a few

            4   minutes to reply in a moment.

            5                        DEFENSE CLOSING

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Thank you.  Thank each and

            7   every one of you for sitting there for the last two 
and

            8   one-half days and listening to all of this.  Not only

            9   because it's important to me and it's important to 
this

           10   process, but because it's important to this man right

           11   here.  And it's important to Peggy Alexander.

           12               All of us are harmed when a crime goes

           13   unsolved.  When the wrong person goes to jail because 
a



           14   crime is a crime against the peace and dignity of the

           15   people of Tennessee.  They stopped looking a long time

           16   ago.  One day.  One day after Peggy Alexander was

           17   murdered they had their man.  We know who killed your

           18   mama.

           19               What do they tell everybody after that we

           20   got our man.  So unless you tell them they have to go

           21   back and recheck, you heard about all the samples, 
these

           22   evidence that were taken, the fingernail clippings, 
all

           23   of this stuff is still there.  But they won't look

           24   unless you tell them you've got the wrong man.

           25               They wouldn't do it.  They've proven that.
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            1   And that maybe criticizing and I apologize.  As a

            2   professional I don't like to be criticized.  I know 
that

            3   my job is tough sometimes.  A lot of people looking 
from

            4   the outside don't really understand what it is I have 
to

            5   do.

            6               I'm fully certain that that could be said

            7   about the TBI, about the Savannah Police Department 
and



            8   about the Hardin County Sheriff Department.  But folks

            9   when I mess up there is a process for complaining.  
And

           10   the purpose is to make sure that I don't mess up 
again.

           11   The purpose is to make sure that I do my job the right

           12   way.  And the purpose in me criticizing these fine 
folks

           13   and I know all of them, I know every single one of 
them.

           14               Fine folks who did a very bad job this 
time.

           15   I'm sorry to say it.  That's what it is.  They didn't 
do

           16   their job.  And I'm not talking about anyone in

           17   particular.  We're going to go through their testimony

           18   here in a second.  But time and again evidence was

           19   collected, it was submitted and then it was not 
tested.

           20   Why?

           21               Well, one scientist told us that she 
didn't

           22   know if she would find anything.  Why test?  Why use 
all

           23   this sophisticated DNA science technology if we can't

           24   just see DNA sitting on there?  She told us that blood

           25   covers up DNA.  That they can't do that.  Then she 
told
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            1   us they didn't do some other testing on swabs of the

            2   hands because policy dictates that they not spend that

            3   much money.

            4               I don't know who to criticize for that.  I

            5   don't know whose fault that is.  But what I know is 
that

            6   critical evidence in this case never saw the light of

            7   day because the State of Tennessee through its various

            8   labs decided not to test it.

            9               Back in law school some professor of mine

           10   said that when the facts are on your side pound the

           11   facts into the Jury.  But when the law is on your side

           12   pound the law into the Jury.  When neither are on your

           13   side you pound on the table.  This is why you just 
seen

           14   Mr. Smith for the first time in this trial act 
animated.

           15               Why do we hear him talking like this?

           16   Because this all he has.  That's it.  He started

           17   questioning Christopher.  The person they believe 
killed

           18   his mother.  The first question why didn't you pay 
your

           19   child support, Mr. Knight?  Your child support was due

           20   and you didn't pay it.  Well, we disagree with that.

           21               But that's not really the point, is it?



           22   What does child support have to do with a murder case?

           23   What does that have to do with it?  He's going to say

           24   oh, it's a money thing.  Desperate for money.  
Desperate

           25   for money.  Well, they didn't prove that.  You heard
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            1   testimony on that from Christopher who did not have to

            2   take the stand.  He did not have to put himself 
through

            3   that.  But he wanted you to hear it.

            4               Because he had permission from his mother

            5   actually a direction from his mother to go sale the

            6   jewelry to pay the cable bill.  She stayed inside.  
She

            7   was an elderly woman.  Now, Mr. Smith makes a big 
point

            8   of surely that must be a lie.  Why would any mother 
say,

            9   son, go do this for me.  And Mr. Livingston has told 
you

           10   that Chris had been in there with her before.  It 
makes

           11   perfect sense.

           12               Now, selling jewelry to pay a cable bill 
may

           13   mean that, you know, things were a little tight.  
Maybe

           14   one or two of you have experienced things being a 



little

           15   tight.  That does not make you desperate.  It 
certainly

           16   doesn't make you hate your mother.  They told you at 
the

           17   beginning that they were going to prove motive.  Some

           18   reason why Christopher wanted his mother dead.

           19               Have you heard that?  Have you?  Have you?

           20   Have you?  Have you heard some problem, some dramatic

           21   situation that would make this man who's lived with 
his

           22   mother for years even before Tonya came around, taking

           23   care of his father and close family.  What makes him

           24   bludgeon his mother to death?  Because if you don't 
that

           25   you've got to have some doubts.  You've got to be 
asking
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            1   yourself why does this fellow kill his mother whom he

            2   loves.

            3               We're going to get to all the other 
physical

            4   evidence that's not there, but just think about that.

            5   Did they answer that question for you?  We found out

            6   that Tonya had some issues.  Wives and mothers-in-law

            7   typically do.  We know that there was some move to get



            8   out of the house even Christopher told you about that.

            9               Said he was looking at a rent to own 
place.

           10   They were waiting for their tax check to come in, 
which

           11   came in after they arrested him.  Given another month 
or

           12   so they would have been out of the house.  There was 
no

           13   reason to kill anybody.

           14               They said well, gosh, it's obvious that he

           15   was planning this because he brought containers of

           16   gasoline into his house.  That's concealment Number 2.

           17   Well, there is only one problem with that.  If Peggy

           18   Alexander were killed by him at roughly 2:00 a.m. and 
he

           19   had the gas can sitting around and wanted to burn the

           20   place why the heck didn't he burn it?  Does that make

           21   any sense to anybody?

           22               I'm going to bring in gas cans for the

           23   purpose of burning up the evidence, to conceal my 
crime

           24   and I'm going to leave them sitting there while i call

           25   the cops.  Does that make sense to anybody?  And I ask
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            1   these questions not because I want to confuse you with 
a



            2   bunch of hypotheticals, but I want to get your mind

            3   focused on what reasonable doubt is all about.

            4               When the State tells you a story they 
should

            5   be able to tell you from beginning to end this is how 
it

            6   happened.  He did this.  He did this.  He did this.

            7   Those are facts.  Those are evidence.  This is how it

            8   happened.  They can't get to the end of their case and

            9   ask can you to fill in the blanks.  To explain why

           10   Christopher, if he bludgeoned his mother to death, had

           11   no blood on him other than on than on his pants.

           12               Now, Carthel shouted about this shirt.  
He's

           13   got two shirts on.  No.  What we heard from the

           14   officers, from them the killer wore the bloody shirt

           15   that was tested.  It had Peggy's blood all over it.

           16   We're not talking about the green sweatshirt covering 
up

           17   something else.  They know what shirt the killer wore

           18   and it was the Relay for Life T-shirt.  It had Peggy's

           19   blood on it and the DNA of several individuals.

           20               Christopher was not one of them.  Hear 
that

           21   again.  He was excluded.  That means it couldn't have

           22   been him.  It might have been Tonya.  It might have 
been

           23   somebody else.  It might have been Willie Casey.



           24               We come back to him, Willie.  I don't know

           25   whether Willie did this thing or not.  I have no idea.

                                                                      
682

            1   I don't know him from Adam.  But if I'm a cop and I 
find

            2   out he's got a conviction for rape and my victim is

            3   found with her bra with no panties on.  We know that

            4   she's got defensive wounds.  I'd look at Willie.  I

            5   would test -- take his DNA if I know that he was a

            6   convicted felon, which the officers did, I'd take his

            7   DNA sample and send it to the lab and I'd say check it

            8   out.  Check it out.

            9               Every one of them admitted no, that wasn't

           10   done.  It could have been done, but it was not.  Why?

           11   Because they had their man.  These folks came in and

           12   made a snap decision because I don't know maybe they

           13   felt like Peggy was such a pillar of this community 
they

           14   had to get a quick solve.  Maybe they felt like the

           15   pressure would on them.  They had to name a suspect.  
So

           16   they named Christopher.

           17               After gathering facts and evidence against

           18   him.  No, ma'am.  No, sirs.  What did Terry Dicus tell



           19   you?  I went out that night.  I had two pages.  I had

           20   ten to fifteen names and I came back with no solid

           21   leads.  No solid leads.  So then I called Tonya and

           22   Chris to come in the next day and I split them up 
hoping

           23   they, I don't know get scared.  Say something.  But 
they

           24   didn't.

           25               They all the way to a point where they
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            1   accused them of murdering Peggy Alexander.  Now, the 
way

            2   Terry Dicus put it was I had to confront him with the

            3   facts.  Remember that.  I had to confront him with my

            4   facts.  Excuse me, Mr. Knight, I've been up all night

            5   and I have no solid leads.  Mr. Knight, the fact is 
I've

            6   talked to ten or fifteen people and I can't find

            7   anything.

            8               You're my guy.  You killed your mom.  Then

            9   he gets a lawyer and now lawyer says hey, that's

           10   suspicious too.  I'm used to that.  I used to that 
one.

           11   But folks you've got to know that anybody in that

           12   situation I have let you into the house, given you my

           13   phone, given you the keys to my mother's car.  I've



           14   cooperated with you in every way.  And still you 
accuse

           15   me.  That's the point that you step back and you've 
got

           16   to call somebody like me.  Because they have stopped

           17   listening.

           18               Murder cases usually have a lot of stuff

           19   like a weapon, a murder weapon.  Then we can say well,

           20   who's prints are on there?  Who's DNA is on there?

           21   Obviously we don't have that in this case.  We know

           22   there was stuff taken in and tested and nothing had 
any

           23   blood on it.  They took everything in Chris's house.  
We

           24   know they turned it inside out.  Nothing.  They 
checked

           25   all of his clothes.  Nothing.
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            1               Now, they just have not explained how this

            2   happens.  The killer is wearing the shirt that kills

            3   Peggy Alexander.  The shirt is outside.  The killer 
must

            4   have been outside.  That shirt was not worn by Chris.

            5   Somehow Chris did all this and got not one other speck

            6   of blood on his hair or his face or the backs of his

            7   hands or his arms or anywhere else.



            8               That is not reasonable.  Think about what

            9   the officer testified.  When Peggy Alexander was being

           10   killed whatever it was literally dripping with blood.

           11   Every time he threw it back it cast off patterns.  
Now,

           12   it would be really nice to have somebody that knows 
what

           13   they're talking about to tell us what that blood 
pattern

           14   means.

           15               I'm not an expert and neither is Terry

           16   Dicus, but an expert should have been called to look 
at

           17   that.  Is there an expert in Hardin County?  
Absolutely.

           18   Terry Dicus knew her name and when I asked him why

           19   didn't he call her the non-blood expert simply -- he

           20   became the expert and he tried to explain to us why 
she

           21   wouldn't have been able to do what it is she's trained

           22   to do.

           23               Remember that testimony.  She wouldn't 
have

           24   been able to find anything so I didn't call her.  So 
we

           25   have physical evidence to study here, we just didn't
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            1   look at it.  We looked at two blue cans of gasoline in

            2   the floor.  I get it.  It's a murder scene, you see

            3   something that's kind of out of place and that throws

            4   you for a loop.  That is what we call a red herring.

            5   Something that leads you off in the wrong direction.  
It

            6   is interesting.  It is out of place.  It is notable, 
but

            7   doesn't have anything to do with this.

            8               Those cans had been sitting in there all

            9   night.  Christopher explained to you where they came

           10   from.  Now, to buy the State's explanation these are

           11   some sort of need to burn the house you have to answer

           12   the question why didn't he burn it before he called 
the

           13   cops, twice.

           14               Let's talk about that.  The plan.

           15   Christopher Knight is such a cold blooded killer that 
he

           16   creates a prowler and calls the cops over to his 
house.

           17   Then invites the cops up.  Okay.  We don't even know

           18   when Peggy Alexander died.  They testified -- one

           19   officer testified that the room was very hot.  One

           20   officer testified that it was very normal.  We never

           21   heard an exact time of death.  So it could have been

           22   anywhere around in this time.  1:30, 2:00, maybe



           23   earlier, maybe later.  We don't know.  Nobody has

           24   testified.

           25               So in order to believe their side of it 
you
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            1   would have to believe that Chris was willing to call 
the

            2   police over to what would be either a very shortly or

            3   very soon previous to that a murder scene.

            4               Is that -- is that a plan?  Does that make

            5   sense to you as planned.  What I'm going to kill my 
mom.

            6   Forget why I'm going to kill my mon.  But I'm going to

            7   kill my mom so I'm going to call the cops over to my

            8   house and then I'm going to bring accelerants into the

            9   house and then I'm going to call them again and let 
them

           10   search everywhere because I'm a criminal.  And I'm

           11   trying to cover up my crime.

           12               Christopher didn't have to take the stand 
to

           13   talk to you today.  He wanted to.  He's been waiting a

           14   long, long time.  I hope none of you have ever had to

           15   experience just how bad jail is.  It's not supposed to

           16   be fun.  It's not meant to be.  But if you're sitting

           17   around waiting for your day in Court, waiting for the



           18   opportunity to talk to 12 people who are charged with

           19   looking at the evidence with fresh eyes, then it's 
like

           20   waiting for Christmas forever.

           21               Three years he's waited to talk to you.

           22   Yes, he got excited.  I apologize for that.  He got a

           23   little angry.  He did.  And you as jurors have to look

           24   at that and decide what that means to you.  Does that

           25   mean he's a murderer?  Does that mean he's a little
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            1   angry at the system for accusing him based on what you

            2   heard in here today?  I think that's what that means.

            3   You decide that.  You decide that.

            4               You have to judge his credibility against

            5   the credibility of Tonya who sat up here.  Tonya a

            6   pretty girl, huh.  Well, Tonya -- I don't know that 
she

            7   had anything to do with either, but I will say this on

            8   the reasonable doubt side of things couldn't Tonya 
have

            9   called Willie.  They never searched her phone.  
Couldn't

           10   Tonya and Willie be in this together.  As a matter of

           11   fact once we gave them the information about Willie

           12   Casey they went to Willie and then Willie became a



           13   witness against us.  Not only was I not there and not

           14   guilty I heard him say something incriminating.  How

           15   very convenient.

           16               How utterly and truly convenient that when

           17   we send you out there and you talk to this convicted

           18   rapist he gives you some cockamamie line about wanting 
a

           19   gun, not that there was a gun used in this case at 
all,

           20   right.  So cockamamie line about a gun and they let 
him

           21   go.  They even trusted him enough to bring him in her,

           22   put him under oath and give you that story.

           23               Same thing with Tonya.  Now, you might 
find

           24   that she's telling the truth.  I cannot control that.

           25   What I will suggest to you is that a truthful person
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            1   tells the truth from the start like Chris.  Chris told

            2   them everything.  What did you do this morning, he 
told

            3   them.  They went and checked it out and it was true.

            4   Tonya says everything is fine.  Everything is fine.

            5   Everything is find until she sits in jail a long time.

            6   Not nearly as long as Chris.  Ten months and ten days.



            7   She says it wasn't that bad.  Why does she remember 
how

            8   many days she was in it.

            9               I bet she'd know the hours and minutes if

           10   you asked her because it is truly horrible and she was

           11   willing to say what she had to get out.  We don't 
blame

           12   her for that.  Well, I don't.  I don't think Chris 
does

           13   either.  I don't because I know how interrogations 
work.

           14   You interrogate a suspect at some point you hold them 
in

           15   a room long enough they'll say whatever they need to 
get

           16   out.  Especially if they're innocent.  Especially.

           17               If they're innocent they think all this 
can

           18   be straightened out.  Surely the truth will set me 
free.

           19   There is nothing out there to fear other than me 
saying

           20   this cockamamie line, which they want me to say to get

           21   out of this room.  I can fix it later.

           22               Well, Tonya had a lot more riding on this

           23   than getting out of jail.  Tonya's charged with first

           24   degree murder also.  On the very same evidence that

           25   Christopher was arrested on.  I want y'all to
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            1   concentrate on this.  They were arrested at the same

            2   time on the same evidence for the same crime, but now

            3   because Tonya is willing to come back and say I didn't

            4   do it they're going to dismiss her charges according 
to

            5   her or give her the lowest level felony there is.

            6               Usually if somebody gives you evidence and

            7   they're charged in the crime they'll reduce the charge

            8   say from I don't know, life out parole to life or down

            9   to second degree.  They didn't reduce her charge to

           10   second degree.  They didn't reduce it to voluntary

           11   manslaughter.  They didn't reduce it to reckless

           12   homicide.  They didn't reduce it to neglect criminal

           13   homicide.  Nothing.  Now, where did that evidence go?

           14   How did that evidence get weaker when considered 
against

           15   Tonya than it does against Chris.  Every bit of except

           16   for Tonya saying now ten months later I heard a scream

           17   and I went in there and he was standing over here.

           18               Notice that she didn't tell you about any

           19   blood.  She didn't see anything and she couldn't see

           20   anything because we would have been able to contradict

           21   her statement based upon how long the blood had been

           22   there.  Where was it?  Did she see him doing anything?

           23   The statement was very concise.  I saw him in there.  



I

           24   heard the scream.  He shut the door.

           25               Now, I submit to you that if that actually
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            1   happened Tonya would have done one of a number of

            2   things.  She would have either confronted him or she

            3   would have called the cops or she would have left.  
The

            4   one thing she would not have done was gotten up and 
gone

            5   to work as usual like she does every morning.  Go to

            6   work and then come back after she gets a call, tell 
all

            7   the officers she doesn't know anything, go through all

            8   of that if she saw something, if that's truthful, if

            9   she's not guilty or if she's not simply making 
something

           10   up.  Then that story comes out immediately or at least

           11   within a couple of days.

           12               How long have you had to in jail before 
you

           13   say wow, this is something they need to know because

           14   this gets me out of it.  I can be out of here.  Well,

           15   maybe she had the motivation.  Maybe it took getting

           16   engaged, wanting to move on to bring her back to Court

           17   to say yes.  I'm not saying he did it, mind you, but I



           18   am saying I saw something suspicious for which you are

           19   supposed to draw your inference.

           20               Did she say she saw a murder weapon?  No.

           21   Did she say she saw any blood?  No.  Did she say what

           22   time it was?  No.  Vague, inconsistent and unable to

           23   nail it down.  And that's a good lie, folks.  If 
you're

           24   going to feed one to somebody something you can't get

           25   tripped up on.  And that's what Tonya had.  I don't 
know
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            1   who made it up for her.  She may have made it up

            2   herself.

            3               But it is most certainly a lie.  It is 
most

            4   certainly a bought and paid for lie.  What wouldn't 
you

            5   give to not spend your days in prison.  You're a

            6   20-year-old woman.  Life is a long time ahead of you.

            7   What would you not say?  What would you not trade for

            8   your freedom?  That's what she did.  That's what she

            9   did.

           10               Now, after she made this deal our

           11   investigator that we had to hire because they stopped

           12   looking, our Investigator gave them names, gave them



           13   information including information from Ms. Renee

           14   Jackson.  Do you remember Renee.  Renee is the one who

           15   said she got the call from Tonya.  What did Tonya tell

           16   her?  I messed up.  I think I killed --

           17               MR. SMITH:  Objection, Your Honor that

           18   didn't come in.

           19               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, it did.

           20               THE COURT:  It's up to the Jury what they

           21   heard.

           22               MR. FEENEY:  I read the statement out.

           23               THE COURT:  The statement one of the

           24   officers said.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  This was from Agent Ronnie
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            1   Faulkner who interviewed Ms. Renee Jackson and Renee

            2   Jackson told him that Tonya had her and said I messed

            3   up.  I think I killed it.  I took its pulse.  It was

            4   dead.

            5               I asked him what did he do with that.  He

            6   said he gave it to the prosecutors.  I don't think it

            7   was these prosecutors.  I think it was some time back

            8   and we probably had some different prosecutors.  But

            9   whoever it was they worked for the State of Tennessee.



           10   All right.  The prosecutors then had a problem.  By 
that

           11   point is time Tonya is already out.  Tonya is out of

           12   jail.  Tonya has got a new beau.  She's feeling good 
and

           13   they need her testimony.  They've already made the 
deal.

           14               She didn't get out of jail until they made

           15   the deal.  She's already out.  Now they have 
information

           16   which inculpates her, which makes her look like a

           17   killer, but they can't do anything with it because if

           18   they burn their own witness they can't bring her to

           19   Court, put her on the stand here to say, I heard a

           20   scream that I never mentioned before.  Her credibility

           21   is already shattered, they can't add that to it so 
they

           22   just left it alone.

           23               You had to hear about it from me.  You

           24   wouldn't have heard about it at all except for my

           25   investigator.  This is not my job, folks.  This is not
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            1   my job to pick up their pieces, to pick up their -- to

            2   fill in their holes.  My job is to try to help you get

            3   to the truth in this.  I think that we have been as 
open



            4   as we possibly can be.  I think we have been through

            5   every piece of evidence exhaustively.  We've talked

            6   about the blood.  We've talked about the DNA.  The DNA

            7   is not Chris, but it's somebody else.  We talked about

            8   the blood that's on his pants that he got when he 
knelt

            9   down to check his mom.  Does anybody really doubt 
that?

           10   Does anybody doubt that a person would get down on 
their

           11   knee to check their mother if they found them dead?

           12   Does that seem like something that's just completely

           13   made up.  Not to me.

           14               I mean, it's not my opinion that matters,

           15   but I think that's exactly what I would do.  And I 
would

           16   freak out.  I would freak out just like he did.  I 
think

           17   if I had to take the stand and tell about the process 
it

           18   would be something like Chris.  Yes, I would get a

           19   little angry.  I'd get a little bit pushy sometimes

           20   because darn it it's been three years.  Three years.

           21   He's never even gotten to see his mother's grave.  
That

           22   would make me mad.  I'm not asking you to get mad

           23   because I don't want your ruling to be based on your

           24   emotion.  I don't want to scream and shout and dance 
in



           25   front of you now because that shouldn't be what this
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            1   process is about.

            2               A cool and calm reflection on the facts 
and

            3   the evidence before you.  The evidence before you is 
so

            4   lacking as to be shameful.  There is no motive.  There

            5   is no means.  Opportunity I supposed.  Everybody you

            6   live with has opportunity to kill you.  Nothing.  
There

            7   is no physical evidence that ties -- in fact the

            8   physical evidence put -- pushes him away.  It excludes

            9   him.  Yes, maybe he washed his hands when he wasn't

           10   supposed to.  And if you feel like the Kool-Aid washed

           11   away every single trace of evidence and that's why 
they

           12   didn't find it, well, I guess you could find that.  I

           13   don't think it's reasonable.

           14               I don't think doing this with Kool-Aid is

           15   the same thing as cleaning up.  I don't think it's

           16   erasing the blood and bits of tissue that be all over

           17   you if you bludgeoned somebody to death.  You may 
think

           18   that he hid it all, but folks that's just a guess.



           19   That's what they you to guess at.  They want you to

           20   suppose that because they didn't find the evidence 
that

           21   he must have hidden it.  The same way they want you to

           22   suppose it because they didn't find a person who had 
the

           23   motive that it must be him.  I ask you do rapist care

           24   who they rape?  Do there have to be a motive with an

           25   open back door?  We don't know whether the window was
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            1   locked or not.  We know it was big enough to crawl

            2   through.

            3               I mean, does the unknown person need a

            4   motive?  No.  But if you're talking about a son, yes.

            5   Yes, you really do.  You really do need to know why

            6   somebody would do that.  Because if don't have any

            7   reason for it then it makes it very unlikely that they

            8   did.  Christopher didn't have a thing to do with

            9   murdering his mother.

           10               Christopher let the cops in.  He called 
the

           11   cops and cooperated in every single way he until it

           12   became ultimately clear that they weren't going to

           13   listen anymore.  He did the only thing he could do.  
He



           14   waited for this day.  This day.  Justice is about the 
--

           15   it's not about what you decide, it's about how you get

           16   there.  It's about them doing their job, finding the

           17   evidence, giving it to me, letting me look at it, all 
of

           18   us coming here and arguing the facts and then you 
making

           19   your decision in the right way.

           20               It's not based on emotion.  It's based on

           21   cold reflection on the facts and the evidence.  Until

           22   that happens there is no justice.  Justice is that

           23   process.  Until today there has been no justice.  We

           24   need that from you today.  We ask you for it.  Humbly

           25   and respectfully.  And we remind you also that you owe
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            1   it to Christopher.  You made that promise.  That if 
they

            2   didn't prove their case beyond a reasonable doubt to a

            3   moral certainty, moral certainty then you would find

            4   Christopher not guilty.

            5               You're going to go back and may be 
tempting

            6   to compromise.  The charge is first degree murder.

            7   You're going to go through that.  You're going to find

            8   that there is no proof that he intentionally killed a



            9   human being and that he did so with malice and

           10   forethought.

           11               You'll go to second degree.  There is no

           12   proof that he killed a person without malice or

           13   forethought.  Go to voluntary manslaughter.  There is 
no

           14   proof that he killed anybody in a crime of passion.  
Go

           15   to negligent or reckless, I'm sorry.  Reckless 
homicide.

           16   There is no proof that he kill anybody through an act 
of

           17   recklessness.

           18               Negligent criminal homicide.  There is no

           19   proof that he killed anybody through an act of

           20   negligence.  There is no proof that he killed anybody

           21   and he didn't.  That's why there is no proof.  That's

           22   why the shirt worn by the killer excludes him.  That's

           23   why.  Because he's innocent.  That's the only thing 
left

           24   to do.

           25               Please give your attention to Mr. Smith.
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            1   He's going to have a few minutes to rebut what I've

            2   said.  Listen to him.  Listen carefully.  But if he



            3   can't answer those questions for you how does one 
escape

            4   all physical evidence by washing off with Kool-Aid?  
How

            5   does one not be the guy wearing the killer's shirt?  
How

            6   does he do that?  If he cannot answer those questions

            7   and I suspect that he will not be able to then there 
is

            8   only verdict you can reach and that is a verdict of 
not

            9   guilty.  Whatever you decide I sincerely thank you for

           10   your service.

           11               THE COURT:  Rebuttal for the State.

           12                   STATE'S REBUTTAL CLOSING

           13               MR. SMITH:  Ladies and Gentlemen, I'm 
going

           14   to use my best efforts to answer some of the questions

           15   and comments of Mr. Feeney.  And let's see if we can

           16   boil them down.

           17               My client is not guilty because the 
agencies

           18   involved in the investigation of this case did a bad

           19   job.  They stopped the day after this happened.  Well,

           20   Mr. Feeney, if I understood your witnesses that you

           21   placed on the witness stand they called and gave Mr.

           22   Faulkner with TBI a list of people that they believe 
had

           23   a motive or reason for killing him (sic) and he 
followed



           24   up on every one.

           25               Terry Dicus and the other officer that is
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            1   from the Hardin County Sheriff Department they went 
that

            2   day.  Left the scene to look for people that Chris

            3   Knight had told them to.

            4               Now, let's call upon our common sense.  
What

            5   motive would these agencies have to manufacture or

            6   overlook evidence pertaining to Christopher Knight?  
Now

            7   Mr. Feeney, you're not satisfied with investigation.

            8   You go hire your own investigator and there has not 
been

            9   one investigator take this stand in behalf of the

           10   defense and swear to tell the truth and offer any

           11   exhibits --

           12               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.

           13               THE COURT:  Whoa.  You've got an 
objection?

           14               MR. FEENEY:  Yes, sir.

           15               THE COURT:  You stop when you hear

           16   objection.

           17               MR. FEENEY:  Mr. Smith cannot shift the



           18   burden.  It's not my duty to put on witnesses.

           19               MR. SMITH:  He's talking about we did a

           20   sorry job and has even hired his own investigator.  I

           21   think that's worthy comment.

           22               THE COURT:  There is no shifting of the

           23   burden in the proof.  You can comment that he did or 
did

           24   not as long as we avoid that one area that I told you

           25   about yesterday.
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            1               MR. SMITH:  They hired an investigator.

            2   What did he find?  Have you heard?  Then he says well,

            3   you know, we didn't accumulate all of the evidence 
that

            4   would point to the true killer.  What did you hear 
from

            5   the lab people?  My notes was that the local authority

            6   submitted all evidence collected.  It was the forensic

            7   scientist and the doctors who the decision as to what

            8   they tested.

            9               Big deal made about fingernail clippings.

           10   And they said it was policy procedure when those

           11   fingernail clippings were covered by the blood of the

           12   victim it was impossible to separate that from any 
other



           13   blood and she gave you the example of a full Coke 
where

           14   you pour one piece of Sprite in there and it wouldn't

           15   differentiate the Sprite from the Coke.

           16               Now, we have a situation here with Mr.

           17   Knight where his lawyer says in essence, Mr. Smith, if

           18   he was going to use a fire to conceal evidence or

           19   conceal his connection with the murder of his mother 
why

           20   didn't he just burn it?  Common sense.  He wouldn't 
have

           21   had alibi.  If he set the wheels in motion for a

           22   combustible explosion then he could be at his friend's

           23   house working on the car.  I don't know anything about

           24   fire.  I wasn't there.  He couldn't avoid his presence

           25   there obviously why he didn't burn the house.
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            1               Now, you know we get to this issue about

            2   Willie Casey.  Rapist.  Nobody followed up on him.

            3   Well, is that what you heard?  I heard they took 
vaginal

            4   swabs from Ms. Alexander and they found no semen.  
Well,

            5   did the Defendant get a judicial subpoena to collect 
DNA

            6   tissue from Willie Casey?



            7               MR. FEENEY:  Objection.

            8               THE COURT:  Sustained.  Outside the 
record.

            9               MR. SMITH:  Did they ask Willie Casey on 
the

           10   stand have you seen Ms. Alexander, had any contact 
with

           11   her?  He was open to cross-examination.  Now, keep

           12   talking about the shirt, but we don't talk a lot about

           13   the pants.  Now, where was that shirt located?  The

           14   shirt that apparently holds the blood pattern of Ms.

           15   Alexander was found near the pit bull house owned by 
the

           16   Defendant.

           17               And if you're a murderer and you're going 
to

           18   try and hide evidence why would you encounter a pit

           19   bull?  Why would you even care to dispose of the shirt

           20   because even if they found the shirt that's not

           21   necessarily a link to the true killer.  It shows whose

           22   blood is on the shirt.  But somebody placed that shirt

           23   there in concealment Number 3 because they didn't 
think

           24   anyone would go upon that particular location for

           25   purposes of looking for evidence.
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            1               Now, the answer that Mr.  Knight gave 
about

            2   the robe, I continued to ask him about the robe.  He

            3   shifts that in well, I don't think it's a robe, it's a

            4   dress.  Tonya said that she went in to take a shower 
the

            5   robe was in bathroom or it was not on the floor.  When

            6   she came back out it was on the floor, but yet she

            7   couldn't look and she didn't see any blood because she

            8   was instructed to turn the light off.

            9               Did Tonya do a bad thing?  Tonya, 18-19 
year

           10   old girl, married to a 32-year-old just got married, 
she

           11   wants to believe her husband and what he tells her.  
And

           12   he tells her first of all to be quiet.  But after she 
is

           13   given, from her lawyer, the information that's been

           14   gathered by these professional agencies she can no

           15   longer believe him because she has seen independent,

           16   credible evidence that caused her to reevaluate her

           17   marriage.

           18               Now, we have a witness here who said that

           19   Mr. Dicus pounded the table and said you killed your

           20   mother.  Do we hear him say no, sir I did not.  Didn't

           21   deny it.  His response was I'll walk through burning

           22   fire for my mother.



           23               Now, we also have a situation of would an

           24   innocent man -- would an innocent man, very important,

           25   who finds a loved one dead in his house.  Would an
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            1   innocent man make nine phone calls to friends or

            2   acquaintances before he calls the law or the ambulance

            3   and he said I called them, I did not know what to do.

            4               Wasn't anything for him to do, to report 
it

            5   and possibly get medical help there, law enforcement

            6   there or was he trying to determine what he could do 
to

            7   protect himself.  Nine calls.  Shirt, shirt, shirt,

            8   shirt.  You know, he didn't call Tonya a liar about

            9   this.  She said he always wore two shirts.  He said

           10   that.  Very easy to exchange shirts when they asked 
him

           11   for all the clothing that he had.

           12               Rushed to judgment.  Did a bad job.  And

           13   there he is when you're on the defense point to the

           14   other side and criticize.  There is no investigation

           15   perfect.  There is none.  There never will be.  But in

           16   using your good common sense in what you heard here

           17   innocent men don't wash their hands after being told 
not



           18   to.  Innocent men don't have blood of the victim on

           19   their pants.  Innocent men don't call for advise when

           20   they learn of a dead person.

           21               And he said he just stooped to determine 
if

           22   she was cold.  I'll bet you if that happens to 90

           23   percent of the people that door would have been kicked

           24   down or the hinges unscrewed in five minutes and

           25   somebody would be in there trying to determine if 
she's
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            1   truly dead, is there any life signs, doing anything 
they

            2   could.  But he doesn't.

            3               And finally when his wife arrives, she's

            4   trying to find out what happened he said obviously

            5   someone broke in the house and the testimony was they

            6   never locked it.  Then he said someone hit her in the

            7   back of the head and killed her.  How would he have

            8   known that?  How would he have known that?  By being 
the

            9   murderer and landing the blow at the back of the head

           10   and witness the cessation of breathing.  That's how he

           11   would have known.

           12               Ladies and Gentlemen, we're not interested



           13   in winning.  We're interested in giving justice to 
this

           14   community and we ask that you find him guilty as

           15   charged.

           16               THE COURT:  All right.  We're going to 
take

           17   a lunch recess.  As soon as you get back there is a

           18   small portion of the charge.  Then I'll draw one name 
at

           19   random that will be designated as alternate and that

           20   person will simply be done a little sooner and then 
the

           21   remainder of you will be asked to retire to the Jury

           22   room for deliberations.  You can go anywhere you want 
to

           23   go.  Follow the instructions I gave you and be back

           24   upstairs at 1:00 o'clock.

           25
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            1               (Whereupon, the Jury was excused from the

            2   courtroom at 12:03 p.m.)

            3               MR. FEENEY:  Just very briefly I wanted to

            4   reiterate the motion I made before for a directed

            5   verdict.  I understand Your Honor's ruled --

            6               THE COURT:  All right.  You've made the

            7   motion and it's hereby overruled.



            8               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom

            9   at 1:05 p.m.; after which, the following proceedings

           10   were had.)

           11               THE COURT:  All right.  The portion of the

           12   charge behind the next tab one page.

           13                   FINAL CHARGE OF THE COURT

           14               THE COURT:  The verdict must represent the

           15   considered judgment of each juror.  In order to return 
a

           16   verdict it is necessary that each Jury agree thereto.

           17   Your verdict must be unanimous.  It is your duty as

           18   jurors to consult with one another and to deliberate

           19   with a view of reaching an agreement if you can do so

           20   without violence for your individual judgment.

           21               Each of you must decide the case for

           22   yourself, but do so only after an impartial

           23   consideration of the evidence with your fellow jurors.

           24   In the course of your deliberations do not hesitate to

           25   reexamine your own views and change your opinion if
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            1   convinced that it is erroneous, but do not surrender

            2   your honest conviction as to the weight or effect of 
the



            3   evidence solely because of the opinion of your fellow

            4   jurors or for the mere purpose of returning a verdict.

            5               You can have no prejudice or sympathy or

            6   allow anything but the law and the evidence to have 
any

            7   influence on your verdict.  You must render your 
verdict

            8   with absolute fairness and impartiality as you think

            9   truth dictates and justice demands

           10               If you find that the State has proven the

           11   Defendant guilty beyond a reasonable doubt then you

           12   should find him guilty.  In that event your foreperson

           13   will report that you find the Defendant guilty and 
will

           14   name the offense or the lesser included offense.

           15               On the other hand if you find that the 
State

           16   has not proven beyond a reasonable doubt the 
Defendant's

           17   guilt or if you have a reasonable doubt as to his 
guilt

           18   then you must find him not guilty.  In that event your

           19   foreperson will report that you find the Defendant not

           20   guilty.

           21               As you were earlier instructed you will 
not

           22   concern yourself with punishment should you find the

           23   Defendant guilty of any offense since the Court is

           24   required by law to fix a sentence at a later hearing.



           25               You will be given a special verdict form
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            1   with these instructions to assist you in your

            2   deliberations and the reporting of your verdict.

            3               When you retire to the Jury room you will

            4   first select one of your members as a foreperson who

            5   will preside over your deliberations.  When you have

            6   reached a verdict your foreperson will compete and 
sign

            7   a the special verdict form and return it to the Court

            8   along with these instructions which I have just read.

            9               I've made reference and behind the next 
tab

           10   you've got a copy if you wish to look on.  I'm going 
to

           11   send the original out.  You start with the charged

           12   offense.  First degree murder.  You deliberate on 
that.

           13   Should you find the Defendant guilty beyond a 
reasonable

           14   doubt you circle guilty, date it, signed by your

           15   foreperson.

           16               Should you find the Defendant not guilty 
or

           17   if you have a reasonable doubt as to guilt then you

           18   circle not guilty and then you go to the lesser 



included

           19   offense of second degree murder.  Same situation and 
you

           20   go through each of them.  The lesser included are in

           21   order there.

           22               So there will be a finding after you make 
a

           23   finding of guilt.  In other words, you'll stop there.

           24   If you find the Defendant not guilty or reasonable 
doubt

           25   then you will circle that through the offenses.  Okay.
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            1   I'm going to send that.

            2               I will be sending all exhibits to the Jury

            3   room.  So if you wish to go through them I will send

            4   gloves as well.  That way should you wish to handle 
some

            5   of the exhibits and you feel more comfortable with

            6   gloves on that will be fine.

            7               (Whereupon, the alternate Whitlow was

            8   excused; after which, the Jury was excused from the

            9   courtroom at 1:11 p.m. to begin deliberations)

           10               (Whereupon, Jury question was received at

           11   2:14 p.m.)

           12               THE COURT:  This trial has been very, very



           13   emotional from start to finish.  I understand why it's

           14   been emotional.  That does not escape me, but I 
started

           15   telling Mr. Feeney and I'll tell everyone that's in

           16   attendance I will not tolerate any outburst.

           17               It might be a very emotional decision for

           18   someone, but you're going to need to control those

           19   emotions because I'm not going to disrespect the Jury 
by

           20   having people acting up.  I don't want exclamations of

           21   joy.  I don't want any distress.

           22               If you don't like what it is I want you to

           23   keep your comments to yourself.  So I hope everyone 
can

           24   understand and appreciate that and I've advised the

           25   officers that I expect to maintain courtroom decorum.
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            1               (Whereupon, the Jury reenters the 
courtroom

            2   at 4:12 p.m. with the following verdict:)

            3                       VERDICT RENDERED

            4               THE COURT:  Let the record reflect that 
our

            5   twelve remaining jurors have returned to the Open

            6   Courtroom, Mr. David K. Whitlow earlier being drawn 
down



            7   at random at the conclusion of all proof and selected 
as

            8   alternate.

            9               Do we have a foreman or forelady of the

           10   Jury.  Mr. Helton, have you filled out the form?

           11               THE FOREPERSON:  Yes, sir.

           12               THE COURT:  Pass that to the Bailiff and 
let

           13   me review that with you, please, sir.

           14               (Whereupon, the Special Verdict Form is

           15   passed to the Court.)

           16               THE COURT:  All right.  On this case, you

           17   have indicated on First Degree Murder you find the

           18   Defendant not guilty, correct?

           19               THE FOREPERSON:  Yes, sir.

           20               THE COURT:  You then went on and 
considered

           21   the lesser included offense of Second Degree Murder

           22   where you found the Defendant guilty beyond a 
reasonable

           23   doubt, correct?

           24               THE FOREPERSON:  Yes, sir.

           25               THE COURT:  Is that your verdict, so say 
you
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            1   all?



            2               MEMBERS OF THE JURY:  (Affirmative

            3   responses.)

            4               (Whereupon, the members of the jury are

            5   polled, and each answers in the affirmative; after

            6   which, the following proceedings are had.)

            7               THE COURT:  Anything further prior to

            8   discharge?

            9               MR. SMITH:  No, Your Honor.

           10               THE COURT:  Anything further prior to

           11   discharge?

           12               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.

           13               (Whereupon, the members of the jury are

           14   discharged and exit the Courtroom; after which, the

           15   following proceedings are then had.)

           16               THE COURT:  Make the verdict form the last

           17   exhibit.

           18               (Exhibit No. 26 marked and entered.)

           19               THE COURT:  I've got court here a week and 
a

           20   half.  We can't get a presentence report by then.  So 
we

           21   will be bumping this to our next regular date, which

           22   will be August 20th.

           23               Is that a good date for everyone?

           24               MR. TURNBOW:  Yes, sir.

           25               MR. FEENEY:  I'll make it a good day, sir.
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            1               THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I would move for

            3   judgment of acquittal notwithstanding the verdict if I

            4   may be heard briefly.

            5               THE COURT:  Okay.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Your Honor, I'm racking my

            7   brain to try to figure out a way that a rational Jury

            8   combs through these facts and finds him not guilty of

            9   first degree murder and guilty of the second degree.

           10   The only difference being of course malice of

           11   forethought.

           12               THE COURT:  Premeditation.

           13               MR. FEENEY:  Okay.  Premeditation.

           14   Certainly if the Jury believes the State's theory and

           15   the State's witnesses then first degree murder would 
be

           16   the only way they could come down.  There simply was 
no

           17   demarcation point at which they could find that there

           18   was no premeditation but he still did all of the 
things

           19   they said he did.  It's simply an inconsistent 
verdict.

           20               As the thirteenth Juror I respectfully ask



           21   Your Honor to exercise your discretion and granting a

           22   judgment of acquittal notwithstanding the verdict.

           23               THE COURT:  I'll be glad to hear any

           24   post-trial motions.  I know you expressly argued to 
this

           25   Jury that it could not be a compromise verdict.  I 
don't
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            1   propose to know why juries do what they do.

            2               MR. FEENEY:  No, sir.  And I --

            3               THE COURT:  So we will address whether or

            4   not the evidence supports the verdict or not as far as

            5   post-trial motions.

            6               MR. FEENEY:  Will that be done on August

            7   13th as well?

            8               THE COURT:  Twentieth.  If you have it 
filed

            9   I'll be glad to address it at that time.  All right.

           10   Anything else?

           11               MR. SMITH:  No, sir.

           12               (Whereupon, Court is adjourned at 4:58 
p.m.)

           13

           14   * * * * * *

           15



           16   END OF REQUESTED PROCEEDINGS REQUESTED IN THIS CAUSE.

           17

           18

           19

           20

           21

           22

           23

           24

           25
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